Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer

Edited by

Zhigang Bai, Antonio Giovanni Solimando, Alessandro Passardi, Zhongtao Zhang, Cornelis F. M. Sier and Yulong He

Published in Frontiers in Oncology Frontiers in Pharmacology





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not

be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-83251-689-8 DOI 10.3389/978-2-83251-689-8

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer

Topic editors

Zhigang Bai — Department of General Surgery, Beijing Friendship Hospital, China Antonio Giovanni Solimando — University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy Alessandro Passardi — Department of Medical Oncology, Scientific Institute of Romagna for the Study and Treatment of Tumors (IRCCS), Italy Zhongtao Zhang — Department of General Surgery, Beijing Friendship Hospital, China Cornelis F. M. Sier — Leiden University, Netherlands Yulong He — Soochow University, China

Citation

Bai, Z., Solimando, A. G., Passardi, A., Zhang, Z., Sier, C. F. M., He, Y., eds. (2023). *Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-83251-689-8



Table of contents

05 Editorial: Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer

Alessandro Passardi, Alessandro Bittoni, Zhigang Bai, Zhongtao Zhang, Cornelis Sier, Yulong He, Endrit Shahini and Antonio Giovanni Solimando

08 Opportunities and Challenges of Nanoparticles in Digestive Tumours as Anti-Angiogenic Therapies

Zhengyang Yang, Wei Deng, Xiao Zhang, Yongbo An, Yishan Liu, Hongwei Yao and Zhongtao Zhang

23 Predictive Effect of Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index Combined With Prognostic Nutrition Index Score on Efficacy and Prognosis of Neoadjuvant Intraperitoneal and Systemic Paclitaxel Combined With Apatinib Conversion Therapy in Gastric Cancer Patients With Positive Peritoneal Lavage Cytology: A Prospective Study

> Ping'an Ding, Peigang Yang, Chenyu Sun, Yuan Tian, Honghai Guo, Yang Liu, Yong Li and Qun Zhao

34 ZDQ-0620, a Novel Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase Inhibitor, Inhibits Colorectal Carcinoma Cell Proliferation and Suppresses Angiogenesis by Attenuating PI3K/AKT/mTOR Pathway

> Xiaochun Qin, Mingyue Liu, Chang Xu, Bo Xing, Xiangbo Xu, Yuting Wu, Huaiwei Ding and Qingchun Zhao

48 Variations in Circulating Levels of Angiopoietin-2 Over Time Are Predictive of Ramucirumab–Paclitaxel Therapy Outcome in Advanced Gastric Cancer: Results of Prospective Study Rosalba D'Alessandro, Maria Grazia Refolo, Annalisa Schirizzi, Giampiero De Leonardis, Rossella Donghia, Vito Guerra, Gianluigi Giannelli, Ivan Roberto Lolli, Maria Maddalena Laterza, Ferdinando De Vita, Caterina Messa and Claudio Lotesoriere

- 58 Resistance Mechanisms of the Metastatic Tumor Microenvironment to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy Lars M. Schiffmann, Christiane J. Bruns and Thomas Schmidt
- 70 Atractylenolide III Attenuates Angiogenesis in Gastric Precancerous Lesions Through the Downregulation of Delta-Like Ligand 4

Ying Gao, Jundong Wang, Maoyuan Zhao, Ting Xia, Qingsong Liu, Nianzhi Chen, Wenhao Liao, Zhongzhen Zeng, Fengming You and Jinhao Zeng

83 Case report: Long-term partial response of apatinib plus paclitaxel as second-line therapy in a patient with metastatic gastric cancer

> Shengya Fu, Linjuan Li, Xiaofen Li, Qiang Wu, Xiaohui Wang, Yan Huang, Haoyue Hu and Dan Cao

89	Angiogenesis in NENs, with a focus on gastroenteropancreatic NENs: from biology to current and future therapeutic implications
	Eleonora Lauricella, Barbara Mandriani, Federica Cavallo,
	Gaetano Pezzicoli, Nada Chaoul, Camillo Porta and Mauro Cives

- 101 Successes and failures of angiogenesis blockade in gastric and gastro-esophageal junction adenocarcinoma Massimiliano Salati, Francesco Caputo, Alessandro Bocconi, Sara Cerri, Cinzia Baldessari, Federico Piacentini, Massimo Dominici and Fabio Gelsomino
- 114 Current and emerging anti-angiogenic therapies in gastrointestinal and hepatobiliary cancers
 Nadia Saoudi González, Florian Castet, Elena Élez, Teresa Macarulla and Josep Tabernero

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Olivier Feron, Université catholique de Louvain, Belgium

*CORRESPONDENCE Alessandro Passardi alessandro.passardi@irst.emr.it Alessandro Bittoni alessandro.bittoni@irst.emr.it

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

RECEIVED 19 January 2023 ACCEPTED 23 January 2023 PUBLISHED 01 February 2023

CITATION

Passardi A, Bittoni A, Bai Z, Zhang Z, Sier C, He Y, Shahini E and Solimando AG (2023) Editorial: Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer. *Front. Oncol.* 13:1147849. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2023.1147849

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Passardi, Bittoni, Bai, Zhang, Sier, He, Shahini and Solimando. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer

Alessandro Passardi¹*, Alessandro Bittoni¹*, Zhigang Bai², Zhongtao Zhang², Cornelis Sier³, Yulong He⁴, Endrit Shahini⁵ and Antonio Giovanni Solimando⁶

¹Department of Medical Oncology, IRCCS Istituto Romagnolo per lo Studio dei Tumori (IRST) "Dino Amadori", Meldola, Italy, ²Department of General Surgery, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University and National Clinical Research Center for Digestive Diseases, Beijing, China, ³Department of Surgery, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, ⁴Cyrus Tang Hematology Center, Collaborative Innovation Center of Hematology, National Clinical Research Center for Hematologic Diseases, State Key Laboratory of Radiation Medicine and Protection, Cam-Su Genomic Resources Center, Soochow University, Suzhou, China, ⁵Gastroenterology Unit, National Institute of Gastroenterology - IRCCS "Saverio de Bellis", Castellana Grotte, Bari, Italy, ⁶Guido Baccelli Unit of Internal Medicine, Department of Precision and Regenerative Medicine and Ionian Area - (DiMePRe-J), University of Bari "A. Moro", Bari, Italy

KEYWORDS

angiogenesis, gastrointestinal cancer, ramucirumab, anti-angiogenic therapies, apatinib

Editorial on the Research Topic

Angiogenesis blockade for the treatment of gastrointestinal cancer

Angiogenesis is defined as a process of new blood vessel formation from pre-existing vessels. Since the concept of anti-angiogenesis for the treatment of cancer was proposed in the 1970's, tremendous effort has been invested in the field of vascular research. This has led to the development of numerous agents targeting angiogenesis, with over a dozen of anti-angiogenetic drugs approved in clinic application and more in the pipeline of clinical trials (1).

The role of angiogenesis in gastrointestinal tumours is well known and anti-angiogenic agents are widely used in combination with chemotherapy with improved survival outcomes, most notably in colorectal cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma. The review edited by Gonzalez and colleagues focuses on the clinical evidence of efficacy, the ongoing clinical trials and the preclinical rationale underlying new combinations, especially with immunotherapy (Gonzalez et al.). Despite strong preclinical rationale and promising preliminary results in early clinical trials, anti-angiogenic therapies failed to revolutionize anti-cancer treatment in these tumour types. In this context, a greater knowledge of the mechanisms underlying primary and acquired resistance is an essential premise to improve treatment efficacy (Schiffmann et al.). A promising approach to overcome resistance is the use of nanomedicine. In fact, nanoparticles have shown significant advantages as anti-angiogenic drugs favouring targeted delivery, controlled release, prolonged half-life, and increased bioavailability (Yang et al.).

Angiogenesis inhibition is expected to be a promising therapeutic strategy in advanced gastric cancer (AGC). Several trials have been conducted to evaluate the efficacy of antiangiogenic agents in metastatic disease, but with conflicting results. The most critical efficacy data were reported with ramucirumab, a fully humanized monoclonal antibody directed against the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 (VEGFR2). Ramucirumab in combination with paclitaxel significantly improved overall survival compared to placebo plus paclitaxel in patients with advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction (GEJ) adenocarcinoma in the global phase 3 RAINBOW study (2). Similarly in the RAINBOW-Asia, a study with a similar design conducted in Asian patients, the median progression-free survival was higher in the ramucirumab plus paclitaxel group than placebo plus paclitaxel group. However the median overall survival was similar (3). On the other hand, trials testing other anti-angiogenic agents and early phase randomized trials (in both neoadjuvant and first-line settings) have shown negative results. Moreover, the lack of predictive biomarkers does not permit to select patients more likely to benefit from an anti-angiogenic approach (Salati et al.). A prospective study investigated the circulating angiogenic biomarkers' predictive role in thirty-five advanced AGC patients receiving ramucirumab and paclitaxel as second-line therapy (D'Alessandro et al.). Results showed that a greater decrease in VEGFC and Ang2 levels measured at the beginning of the third cycle of therapy compared to baseline corresponded to a lower risk of progression and therefore a longer progression-free survival. Interestingly, the study also showed an increase in VEGFC and Ang2 at the progression time, suggesting the activation of alternative pathways such as VEGFC/VEGFR3 and Ang2/Tie2 and supporting the rationale for dual inhibition of Ang2 and VEGRs.

Recent data suggest that inhibition of angiogenesis may also be helpful in preventing the occurrence and progression of gastric cancer precursor lesions (GPL). GPL refers to pathological changes of the gastric mucosa, including atrophic gastritis, intestinal metaplasia and dysplasia associated with the development of gastric cancer. In a preclinical study, Gao et al. investigated the activity of Atractylenolide III (AT-III), the main bioactive component of the traditional Chinese medicinal herb Atractylodes macrocephala, on GPL angiogenesis and expression of angiogenesis related factors. The authors found that AT-III reduced microvessels density and attenuated early angiogenesis in GPL rat models. Moreover, they showed a reduction of HIF-1a and VEGF-A, two important angiogenic markers, in GPL tissues after AT-III treatment and downregulation of DLL4, a component of the Notch signalling pathway involved in angiogenesis. These exciting results suggest a possible role for inhibition of angiogenesis with AT-III in treating gastric cancer precursor lesions, reducing the incidence and mortality of gastric cancer.

Apatinib is the first anti-angiogenic drug approved for treating advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma in China, where ramucirumab is unavailable. It is recommended in the third line setting, and despite small evidence of efficacy also as second line (Fu et al.). A recent trial explored a new scoring system calculated by combining systemic immune-inflammation index (SII) and prognostic nutritional index (PNI) as a predictor of efficacy in patients treated with intraperitoneal and systemic paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy for gastric cancer with positive peritoneal cytology (Ding et al.). The prognosis of patients with high SII-PNI score was significantly worse and multivariate analyses confirmed the score as an independent prognostic factor for both overall survival and progression-free survival.

The phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) signalling pathway plays an essential role in cancer cell survival, angiogenesis and metastasis in several types of tumours, including colorectal cancer (CRC) (4). Recently, inhibition of the PI3k/Akt/mTOR pathway has become a promising therapeutic strategy in CRC patients with some encouraging preliminary results (5). An interesting study by Qin et al. sheds some light on the role of targeting PI3K in colorectal cancer and offers insights into PI3K inhibition biological effects. The authors evaluated ZDQ-0620, a novel pan-PI3K inhibitor, on human CRC cell lines demonstrating a significant activity in terms of inhibition of proliferation, migration and invasion. In addition, it was shown that ZDQ-0620 can significantly suppress angiogenesis through the inhibition of endothelial cell tube formation and vasculogenic mimicry. These data reinforce the evidence of an association between the PI3k/Akt/mTOR pathway and the VEGF-induced endothelial signalling, supporting the rationale for combinatorial PI3K and VEGF inhibition strategies in colorectal cancer, as already studied in other malignancies (6).

Inhibition of angiogenesis is a cornerstone of the treatment of neuroendocrine neoplasms (NENs). In their paper, Lauricella et al. provide an overview of the main molecular events driving angiogenesis in NENs and molecular mechanisms of resistance to anti-angiogenic drugs in these malignancies. In addition, authors discuss the results of clinical trials of several anti-angiogenic agents, including novel compounds such as the HIF-2a inhibitor belzutifan, and different combinatorial treatment, including association of antiangiogenic agent to immunotherapy or mTOR inhibitors, offering a perspective about present and future treatment of NENs.

Author contributions

AP, AB and AS wrote the first draft of the manuscript, all the authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Folkman J. Angiogenesis: An organizing principle for drug discovery? *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2007) 6:273–86. doi: 10.1038/nrd2115

2. Wilke H, Muro K, Van Cutsem E, Oh SC, Bodoky G, Shimada Y, et al. Ramucirumab plus paclitaxel versus placebo plus paclitaxel in patients with previously treated advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW): A double-blind, randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2014) 15:1224–35. doi: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(14)70420-6

3. Xu RH, Zhang Y, Pan H, Feng J, Zhang T, Liu T, et al. Efficacy and safety of weekly paclitaxel with or without ramucirumab as second-line therapy for the treatment of advanced gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW-asia): A randomised, multicentre, double-blind, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2021) 6(12):1015–24. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00313-7

4. Whitehall VLJ, Rickman C, Bond CE, Ramsnes I, Greco SA, Umapathy A, et al. Oncogenic PIK3CA mutations in colorectal cancers and polyps. *Int J Cancer* (2012) 131:813–20. doi: 10.1002/ijc.26440

5. Bardia A, Gounder M, Rodon J, Janku F, Lolkema MP, Stephenson JJ, et al. Phase ib study of combination therapy with MEK inhibitor binimetinib and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase inhibitor buparlisib in patients with advanced solid tumors with RAS/RAF alterations. *Oncologist* (2020) 25:e160–16. doi: 10.1634/ theoncologist.2019-0297

6. McKay RR, De Velasco G, Werner L, Bellmunt J, Harshman L, Sweeney C, et al. A phase 1 study of buparlisib and bevacizumab in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma progressing on vascular endothelial growth factor-targeted therapies. *Cancer* (2016) 122(15):2389–98. doi: 10.1002/cncr.30056





Opportunities and Challenges of Nanoparticles in Digestive Tumours as Anti-Angiogenic Therapies

Zhengyang Yang[†], Wei Deng[†], Xiao Zhang[†], Yongbo An, Yishan Liu, Hongwei Yao^{*} and Zhongtao Zhang^{*}

Department of General Surgery, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University and National Clinical Research Center for Digestive Diseases, Beijing, China

Digestive tumours, a common kind of malignancy worldwide, have recently led to the most tumour-related deaths. Angiogenesis, the process of forming novel blood vessels from pre-existing vessels, is involved in various physiological and pathological processes in the body. Many studies suggest that abnormal angiogenesis plays an important role in the growth, progression, and metastasis of digestive tumours. Therefore, anti-angiogenic therapy is considered a promising target for improving therapeutic efficacy. Traditional strategies such as bevacizumab and regoratenib can target and block the activity of proangiogenic factors to treat digestive tumours. However, due to resistance and some limitations, such as poor pharmacokinetics, their efficacy is not always satisfactory. In recent years, nanotechnology-based anti-angiogenic therapies have emerged as a new way to treat digestive tumours. Compared with commonly used drugs, nanoparticles show great potential in tumour targeted delivery, controlled drug release, prolonged cycle time, and increased drug bioavailability. Therefore, anti-angiogenic nanoparticles may be an effective complementary therapy to treat digestive tumours. In this review, we outline the different mechanisms of angiogenesis, the effects of nanoparticles on angiogenesis, and their biomedical applications in various kinds of digestive tumours. In addition, the opportunities and challenges are briefly discussed.

Keywords: digestive tumours, angiogenesis, anti-angiogenesis, nanoparticles, therapy

INTRODUCTION

The human digestive system consists of digestive gland organs (salivary glands, liver, and pancreas) and digestive tubes (oral cavity, pharynx, oesophagus, stomach, small intestine, large intestine, and rectum). Digestive tumours, principally hepatocellular carcinoma, pancreatic cancer, oesophageal cancer, gastric cancer, and colorectal cancer, lead to the greatest number of tumour-related deaths worldwide (1, 2). Moreover, digestive tumours accounted for 43.3% of the cancer incidence from 2000 to 2015 in China (3). The current therapeutic strategies for digestive tumours mainly consist of surgical resection, chemotherapy, radiotherapy, molecular targeting therapy, and immunotherapy. Because of indefinite clinical symptoms, deficient imaging features, and sensitive biomarkers, most patients are diagnosed at an advanced stage with an unsatisfactory 5-year survival rate (4, 5). Chemotherapy, including neoadjuvant and postoperative therapy, which is currently the primary

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Cyril Corbet, Fonds National de la Recherche Scientifique (FNRS), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Francesco Pezzella, University of Oxford, United Kingdom Gianfranco Natale, University of Pisa, Italy

*Correspondence:

Zhongtao Zhang zhangzht@ccmu.edu.cn Hongwei Yao yaohongwei@ccmu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 04 October 2021 Accepted: 10 December 2021 Published: 10 January 2022

Citation:

Yang Z, Deng W, Zhang X, An Y, Liu Y, Yao H and Zhang Z (2022) Opportunities and Challenges of Nanoparticles in Digestive Tumours as Anti-Angiogenic Therapies. Front. Oncol. 11:789330. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2021.789330

8

approach to treat such patients, cannot achieve gratifying curative effects because of the multidrug resistance mechanisms in tumours (6, 7). Therefore, novel therapeutic strategies are required to better treat patients with digestive tumours.

Angiogenesis is the formation of novel blood vessels from pre-existing vessels and is a highly regulated process (8-10). Judah Folkman, considered the father of angiogenesis research, advanced the notion in 1971 that tumour growth depends on angiogenesis, which is essential for removing metabolites, supplying oxygen and nutrients, and promoting the metastatic ability of cancer cells (11, 12). Additionally, Folkman proposed that the tumour size would be limited to less than 2 mm³ in the absence of angiogenesis and would then enter a dormant state, thus raising the possibility of using anti-angiogenic antibodies for the treatment of cancers (13, 14). Although a variety of antiangiogenic drugs, such as bevacizumab and sunitinib, were approved worldwide in the following half-century and have certain effectiveness, adaptive resistance and some adverse events associated with poor pharmacokinetics have limited the further application of this therapy (15, 16). The mechanisms for anti-angiogenic therapeutic resistance have been widely reported mainly including direct effects of hypoxia (co-option of normal vessels in paracancerous tissues, vascular mimicry, and induction of tumour invasion and metastasis), the influence of tumour stromal cells (recruitment of tumour-associated macrophages, endothelial progenitor cells, and pro-angiogenic myeloid cells), and upregulating alternative pro-angiogenic factors (17-19). Additionally, some tumour cells have been reported that could continuously grow without angiogenesis, which might result in the resistance of anti-angiogenic therapies (20, 21). Thus, exploring novel anti-angiogenic tactics to surmount the resistance and side effects to achieve better therapeutic effects is urgent.

The rapid advancement of nanotechnology has brought about more opportunities for anti-angiogenic therapies to treat digestive tumours. Due to the highly leaky blood vasculature and absence of functional lymphatic vessels in solid tumours, nanoparticles (20-200 nm in diameter) could avoid immune clearance, further prolonging their half-life and specifically accumulating in tumour tissues, called the enhanced permeability and retention (EPR) effect (22-24). Thus, nanotechnology-based medicine, also called nanomedicine, has made many advances in cancer treatment, especially in the areas of targeted delivery of drugs and medical imaging (25, 26). Moreover, nanoparticles could also solve the aforementioned shortcomings of current conventional antiangiogenic therapies. In fact, nanoparticles have demonstrated great advantages as anti-angiogenic drugs through targeted delivery, controlled release, prolonged halflife, and increased bioavailability. However, due to their dissimilar physicochemical properties, different nanoparticles possess corresponding features of biodistribution properties and half-lives (27, 28). Therefore, this article aimed to summarize the different mechanisms of angiogenesis and the actual applications of anti-angiogenic nanoparticles in digestive tumours and discuss the current opportunities and challenges.

MECHANISMS OF ANGIOGENESIS

Angiogenesis primarily consists of four sequential steps: I) dissolution of extracellular matrix components surrounding blood vessels like basement membrane glycoproteins by proteolytic enzymes; II) activation and migration of endothelial cell; III) proliferation of endothelial cell; and IV) formation of capillary tubes (29). However, when the balance between anti-angiogenic factors and pro-angiogenic factors is broken in some pathological conditions (like asthma, atherosclerosis, myocardial ischaemia, hypertension, and tumour progression), angiogenic activators will be upregulated, further resulting in aberrant angiogenesis (30).

Mechanisms of Tumour Angiogenesis

In 1971, Folkman proposed that tumours could not grow more than 2 mm³ without vascular supply because of insufficient oxygen and nutrition supply and poor clearance of metabolic waste, which would further cause hypoxia or acidosis (31). The physiological angiogenic process is maintained under the dynamically relative homeostasis, which is being referred to as "angiogenic switch" (32). Once this homeostasis is disrupted in tumours, the "angiogenic switch" will be active, and the vascular endothelial cells will be affected to upregulate the secretion of angiogenic inhibitors (33, 34). Over the past 50 years, the complex mechanisms of tumour angiogenesis have been exposed with more intensified researches.

Different types of angiogenic regulators could be released from tumour cells, blood, endothelial cells, and extracellular matrix (35, 36). Currently reported angiogenic promoters include vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), transforming growth factor (TGF), fibroblast growth factor (FGF), angiopoietin-1 and -2 (ANG-1 and -2), and platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), while angiogenic inhibitors include angiostatin; endostatin; platelet factor-4; tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs); thrombospondin-1 (TSP-1); interferon (IFN)- α , - β , and - γ ; and interleukin (IL)-12 (37). Some biological pathways like metabolic stress (hypoxia, hypoglycaemia, and lower pH), gene mutation (activation of oncogenes and inactivation of anti-oncogene), inflammatory response (tissue inflammatory infiltration), and mechanical stress (interactions by proliferating cells) can turn on the "angiogenic switch", further resulting in tumourigenesis (38, 39). Among these pathways, hypoxia plays an important role in driving tumour angiogenesis, which can stimulate the expression of angiogenic stimulating factors in cancer cells. The transcriptional programs mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) can activate hypoxia, which acts as a central regulator of detection and adaptive oxygen levels. HIF promotes the overexpression of VEGF A (VEGFA) and its receptors VEGF receptor-1 and -2 (VEGFR-1 and -2) (16). Moreover, HIF can promote the expression of ANG-2, which helps the proliferation of endothelial cells in hypoxic tumour areas, further destroying the integrity of the vascular wall (40). Tumour hypoxic conditions can also upregulate the expression of PDGF, which

conducts as the mitogen of fibroblast and mesenchymal cells and induces different angiogenic actions (41). Additionally, matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) can degrade the extracellular matrix, further mediating various changes in tumour microenvironment to advance the angiogenic process (42).

Conventional Anti-Angiogenic Therapy and Limitations

In the past 20 years, various anti-angiogenic agents were developed and prolonged the survival time of patients to some extent. Among them, more than 10 anti-angiogenic agents have been approved for the treatment of different digestive malignancies (Table S1 of the Supplementary Material) (43, 44). The mechanism of such agents is to prevent tumour cells from obtaining nutrition by restricting available blood vessels and blocking the formation of novel blood vessels in tumour sites. Briefly, the mechanisms of most existing anti-angiogenic strategies include blocking the interactions of VEGF and VEGFR to their respective receptors (Figure 1) (43). It was also reported that metronomic chemotherapy, which was defined as using small doses of the high-frequency chemotherapeutic drug to achieve a lower but effective range of drug concentrations over long periods without significant toxicity, could downregulate VEGF, further upregulating the expression of TSP-1 to play an important role in inhibiting tumour angiogenic dormancy (45-47)[a-c]. However, these therapies often have adverse reactions like drug resistance, toxicity, and even thrombotic and haemorrhagic diseases (48).

Despite that anti-angiogenic therapies sometimes stabilize diseases and prolong survival, such treatment might lead to more drug-resistant tumours and a higher patient recurrence rate. Such clinical harm might be related to the compensatory upregulation of angiogenic factors, further promoting tumour angiogenesis and tumour escape mechanism, which lead to acquired drug resistance. Among them, hypoxia plays an important role in tumour resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies and leads to more aggressive metastatic diseases with worse prognosis. Hypoxia-related HIF-1 pathway plays an important role in the resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies and is the main survival factor for cancer cells to overcome the hypoxic environment. Hypoxia is reported to regulate hepatocyte growth factor/mesenchymal-epithelial transition factor (HGF/c-MET) signal pathway, further activating mitogen-activated protein kinases/extracellular signal-regulated kinase (MAPK/ ERK) cascades, phosphoinositide 3-kinase/protein kinase B/ mammalian target of rapamycin (PI3K/Akt/mTOR) pathway, and so on to promote tumourigenesis, progression, and drug resistance (49-52)[y3-y6]. In the phase III METEOR trial, advanced renal cell carcinoma (RCC) patients after previous VEGFR-targeted therapy were given cabozantinib (tyrosine kinase inhibitor), which could raise the survival rate (53)[y7].

For example, the anti-angiogenic efficacy of bevacizumab might be greatly weakened by the alternative pro-angiogenic signals generated during tumour proliferation and metastasis (46). The hypoxic microenvironment produced in the antiangiogenic process could induce HIF-1 α and stimulate the expression of $\beta 1$ integrin, which had been upregulated in bevacizumab-resistant tumours. Meanwhile, targeting β integrin could enhance anti-angiogenic therapies and inhibit the growth of bevacizumab-resistant tumours in xenograft models (54)[y8]. Additionally, many preclinical and phase I/II clinical trials have shown that a single anti-angiogenic strategy cannot effectively inhibit tumour growth, which promoted the development of multi-drug combination therapies (55). However, in addition to causing serious side effects, combination therapies usually performed poor biodistribution and pharmacokinetic characteristics (56).

With the development of science and technology, the field of nanobiology has attracted increasing attention in recent years. Nanotechnology-based medicine, also known as nanomedicine, has promoted tremendous advances in cancer treatment,



especially in the areas of targeted drug delivery and medical imaging. Meanwhile, nanomedicine has made remarkable achievements in the research and development of drug development for clinical tumour treatment. Among them, many nanobased drugs have been used in the clinical chemotherapy of multiple gastrointestinal tumours, such as colorectal cancer, including doxorubicin liposomes, paclitaxel liposomes, and albumin-bound paclitaxel (27). The drugs mentioned above not only can improve the local treatment concentration but also can significantly reduce the non-specific toxicity of organs. Moreover, they can solve the problem of allergies to solvents (such as castor oil) caused by the poor water solubility of some common chemotherapy drugs (such as paclitaxel), further improving the quality of life of patients (57). These nanoparticles take different easily modified and highly biocompatible materials as their main body (such as organic compounds, proteins, lipids, and polymers), which are rationally modified and designed to be multifunctional drugs to achieve specific imaging and precise treatment of tumours (58).

MECHANISM AND SUPERIORITY OF NANOPARTICLES

Generally, nanomedicine is defined as a technology used to study the properties and potential applications of materials sized 20– 200 nm (59). Compared with traditional drugs, nanoparticles have unique properties and advantages, such as a large surface area, to achieve a high drug loading rate, easy surface modification to add new functions, protection of drugs from degradation or metabolism, controlled release of drugs, and passive accumulation in tumours (60). They have the potential to modulate the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characteristics of drugs to increase their therapeutic concentration. Compared with traditional drug delivery methods, intravenous administration of nanoparticles can passively accumulate drugs in tumour tissues through the EPR effect, further improving the drug concentration in the tumour site, which is realized based on the special histopathological characteristics of tumour tissue (61). Briefly, normal blood vessels are composed of dense endothelial cells, which can prevent the escape and extravasation of nanoparticles. However, the blood vessels of tumours are leaky and highly permeable, resulting in the preferential accumulation of nanoparticles in tumour tissues (Figure 2) (43). In addition, targeting molecules can be modified on the surface of nanoparticles to bind to highly expressed receptors on the surface of tumour cells to play an active targeting role of tumour tissue (62). Nanoparticles are increasingly widely considered for the diagnosis and treatment of tumours because of their important properties of passive and active targeting.

Passive Targeting of Nanoparticles

Passive-targeting nanomaterials, which can be transported into tumour tissues through the EPR effect, are also the most widely studied nanoparticle drug delivery systems at present. To ensure that the tumour tissues receive sufficient nutrients and oxygen to facilitate rapid tumour growth, the blood vessels of most solid tumours have structural defects and produce a large number of vascular permeability factors so that most tumours exhibit high vascular permeability (63). The phenomenon produced by this special pathological anatomy that can promote the accumulation





of nanomaterial substances in tumour tissues is called the EPR effect, which mainly manifests as macromolecules with molecular weights greater than 40 kDa selectively leaking out of tumour tissues and accumulating in solid tumours but not in normal tissues (64). The EPR effect is mainly related to the size of nanoparticles. Briefly, when the diameter is less than 4 nm, nanoparticles are not only likely to be filtered through the glomerulus in the systemic circulation and then discharged through the kidney but also diffuse back into the blood circulation after entering the tumour tissue because of the large pores between the vascular endothelium, which reduces the passive-targeting effect.

Nanoparticles greater than 400 nm in diameter are easily swallowed up by the reticuloendothelial system as foreign matter during blood circulation. Even if they reach the blood vessels near the tumour, they cannot permeate into tumour tissues because they are larger than the blood vessels. That is why the EPR effect is best when the size of the nanoparticles is from 20 to 200 nm (65–67). The EPR effect based on the characteristics of solid tumours is a milestone for tumour-targeted drug delivery and has been widely used in the development of nanobased antitumour drugs.

Stimulus-Responsive Nanoparticles

Stimulus-responsive nanoparticles achieve targeted delivery and controlled release of drugs by responding to the stimulation of physics, chemistry, and biomolecules (68). Their advantage is that they can realize the controlled release of drugs through the stimulation of trigger conditions, further reduce the loss of drugs during the process of blood circulation and reduce the toxicity of drugs (69).

It is well known that tumour tissue has a lower pH than normal tissue because cells in normal tissue are powered by oxidative phosphorylation, while in tumour tissue, cells are powered by glycolysis, resulting in the production of large amounts of lactic acid, which is known as the Warburg effect (70). The pH value in normal tissues is close to neutral (7.4), while in most tumour cells, it is slightly acidic (≤ 6.5) (70). Nanoparticles are prepared using pH-dependent chemical bonds to make them stable under physiological conditions. In a weakly acidic tumour environment, the chemical bonds can break, release the drugs, and improve the local accumulation rate of drugs in the tumour site (71).

According to the literature, cancer stromal cells actively secrete glutathione (GSH), resulting in a concentration of GSH in tumour cells (2~10 mmol/L) 100~1,000 times that in normal cells (2~20 μ mol/L) and 100 times that in normal tissue, resulting in a strongly reducing environment in colorectal cancer (72, 73). Due to the existence of the mercaptan group in GSH, it can act as a reducing agent and become an important antioxidant, further decomposing some essential chemical bonds such as disulfide bonds and diselenide bonds (74, 75). Therefore, GSH stimulation-responsive nanoparticles are widely used for targeted delivery and controlled release of antitumour drugs. In addition, temperature, magnetic force, light, electric field, force, ATP, DNA, RNA, and enzymes can also be used as factors to stimulate drug release in nanoparticles, further improving the tumour treatment efficiency (76, 77).

Active Targeting of Nanoparticles

Active-targeting nanomaterials, a novel approach to antitumour nanotechnology, can specifically bind to receptors overexpressed on the surface of tumours and tumour vascular endothelial cells by modifying the corresponding ligands on the surface of nanoparticles. Active targeting mainly depends on the interaction between ligand molecules and the surface receptors of tumour cells. Therefore, the ideal ligands used for active targeted delivery of antitumour drugs should be able to bind to tumour cells as much as possible but not to normal cells. A variety of ligands have been used for active antitumour drug targeted delivery, including folic acid, glucose, peptides, proteins, antibodies, and small interfering RNAs (siRNAs) (78, 79). The advantage of active targeting nanocarriers is that off-target effects can be avoided as much as possible (80). In summary, the aim of active targeting nanomedicine is to achieve a high affinity between receptors and ligands. Compared with passive targeting, the active targeted nanomaterial delivery system can enhance the binding of nanomaterials to tumour cells, reduce the non-specific uptake of nanomaterials, avoid the generation of drug resistance, and increase the distribution of drugs at the tumour site (81). In addition, nanocarriers have a variety of drug delivery capabilities, such as timely administration of chemotherapeutic drugs, targeted drugs, prodrugs, and drug kinases (82).

Imaging Diagnosis

Because different tumour stages require corresponding treatment methods, the treatment of digestive tumours largely depends on accurate imaging diagnostic technology. CT, MRI, and PET are the most commonly used imaging techniques for diagnosing digestive tumours in the clinic. Nevertheless, these techniques are mainly based on the histomorphology and metabolic changes of tumours, which exhibit poor sensitivity in some cases, such as micrometastasis and small tumours (83). Nanoparticles can wrap high concentrations of imaging agents such as iodine, magnetic materials, and radioactive substances inside themselves to amplify the signals generated by tumours. In addition, nanocarriers can weaken the signal intensity of normal tissue, further reducing any interference with the diagnosis (84, 85).

In addition, new technologies such as near-infrared (NIR) fluorescence imaging can be used to observe the tissue morphology and metabolism, providing additional possibilities to detect important anatomical structures and tumour lymph node metastasis in real-time during surgery (86). The wavelength of NIR fluorescence is from 700 to 900 nm, with high tissue penetration (at the centimetre level) (87). After packaging NIR agents into nanoparticles and injection, the fluorescence signal can be captured by a laparoscopic fluorescent imaging system in real time, while human eyes are not sensitive to the NIR wavelength, and their presence will not change the surgical field.

Synergistic Therapy

Phototherapy, a light-mediated therapy, has gradually attracted increasing attention recently because of its advantages of minimal invasiveness, spatiotemporal controllability, and low toxicity in tumour treatment. Phototherapy includes photodynamic therapy (PDT) and photothermal therapy (PTT). PDT mainly relies on photosensitizers to absorb energy under light conditions, causing a series of photochemical and photobiological reactions and producing cytotoxic substances such as reactive oxygen species (ROS), which selectively damage tumour tissues (88). Indocyanine green (ICG), which has been approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for intraoperative fluorescence imaging in the clinic, is currently widely studied as a PDT agent due to its antitumour effects (89). The principle of PTT is that the photothermal medium converts light energy into heat energy after being irradiated by a laser, causing an increase in the local tissue temperature to achieve the killing effect (90). PTT has a wide antitumour spectrum because the process does not need oxygen. Additionally, most PTT agents are excited by NIR lasers, which can penetrate deeply into tissues and kill more tumour cells (91).

A synergistic system of phototherapy and chemotherapy was constructed through nanotechnology, in which the improvement of vascular permeability caused by phototherapy could increase the accumulation of nanoparticles in tumours, further enhancing the effect of chemotherapy (92). The thermal effect induced by PTT not only promotes the release of drugs by the nanoparticles but also changes the permeability of the cell membrane, further increasing the endocytosis of cancer cells to chemotherapeutic drugs (93). Nanotechnology can integrate different therapeutic functions into single nanoparticles, achieving a more thorough treatment mode and bringing new ideas and hope for tumour treatment. Moreover, nanoparticles can achieve tumour theranostics, which means that effective treatment is performed at the same time as tumour diagnosis, while the curative effect is monitored by diagnostic methods at the same time (94).

ANTI-ANGIOGENIC NANOPARTICLES IN DIGESTIVE TUMOURS

Based on the advantages mentioned above, researchers had developed many novel nanoparticles to overcome the drug resistance of anti-angiogenic therapies in digestive tumours. The fundamental mechanisms of enhanced anti-angiogenic treatment through nanoparticles are shown in Figure 3 (95). Nanoparticles loaded with anti-angiogenic drugs had high drug release efficiency and bioavailability, which could actively target tumour tissues. As for some drugs with poor solubility, nanocarriers could provide better delivery characteristics through liposome coating. In addition, nanoparticles can specifically control drug release through surface modification, effectively reduce the therapeutic dose and administration frequency, and further reduce the cytotoxicity and adverse reactions of chemotherapeutic drugs. For example, some nanoparticles could be transferred to tumour tissues in vivo through a magnetic field and then respond to acidic tumour environment for releasing loaded drugs (96). More importantly, combining anti-angiogenic therapies with other targeted therapeutic drugs and/or immunotherapy could effectively reduce resistances by blocking their occurrence mechanism. Co-delivering anti-angiogenic agents and hypoxia-specific siRNA through nanoparticles, the most critical step of tumour resistance (hypoxia) was inhibited to defeat drug resistance and acquire a better therapeutic effect (97, 98). Additionally, tumour-targeted nanoparticles codelivered by oxygen-generating MnO2 and sorafenib could



decompose H_2O_2 to oxygen to alleviate hypoxia-driven drug resistance further enhance anti-angiogenic effect and provide benefits to digestive tumours treatment (99). The reported antiangiogenic nanotherapeutics are described below, which we are looking forward to overcoming the limitations of the current strategies, further improving their antitumour therapeutic outcomes in digestive tumours.

Metal and Metallic Compounds in Nanoparticles

Metal nanoparticles have been widely considered with various applications in digestive tumours for anti-angiogenic treatment. Among them, gold (Au) nanoparticles are considered one of the most appropriate therapeutic options against tumours, and they have the advantages of chemical stability, small dimensions, low cytotoxicity, and inherent biocompatibility (100). Additionally, some studies have indicated that Au nanoparticles (AuNPs) possess anti-angiogenic properties. Mukherjee et al. first reported in 2005 that Au nanoparticles could specifically bind to VEGF-165 and basic FGF, further resulting in inhibition of endothelial and fibroblast cell proliferation in vitro as well as VEGF-induced permeability and angiogenesis in vivo. In addition, such nanoparticles exhibited no significant hepatic or renal toxicity in tumour-bearing mice (101). Based on the superior PTT characteristics of Au nanoparticles, CD44v6-GNSs (Au nanoparticle-conjugated CD44v6 monoclonal antibodies) were constructed. Such CD44v6-GNSs could inhibit the growth of gastric cancer and remarkably extend survival in tumour-bearing mice. Moreover, photoacoustic imaging indicated that CD44v6-GNSs could specifically target the gastric cancer vascular system after intravenous injection in vivo (102).

Furthermore, Au nanoparticles possess considerable advantages as carriers for targeted drug delivery. 5-Fluorouracil (5-FU), a thymidylate synthase inhibitor, is a commonly used chemotherapeutic drug against colorectal cancer with various side effects, such as bone marrow suppression, anorexia, and vomiting (103). Liszbinski et al. loaded 5-FU on Au nanoparticles coated with anti-EGFR (EGF receptor) antibodies to treat colorectal cancer. Such AuNP-5FU-EGFR nanoparticles showed superior efficiency in apoptosis induction over single 5-FU with no significant cytotoxic effects in human colorectal cancer cells (104). Delivering siRNA to tumour tissues has always been a great challenge. Because of their higher molecular weight and polyanionic properties, naked siRNAs would be degraded swiftly by serum ribonucleases, causing difficulties in crossing cellular membranes (105). It was reported that Au nanoparticles might be an appropriate and safe choice to deliver siRNA. A novel sequence of siRNA that targeted the oncogene c-Myc was designed and bound to branched polyethylenimine (bPEI)-modified Au nanoparticles. Such siRNA/bPEI/AuNPs could effectively deliver siRNA into human hepatoma cells and successfully silence the c-Myc gene with no significant cytotoxicity (106). Interestingly, the expression of the c-Myc gene was positively correlated with the expression of proangiogenic-related genes in many digestive tumours,

including hepatocellular carcinoma, pancreatic cancer, and colorectal cancer (107–109).

Radiation therapy is a common clinical treatment for digestive tumours and could be used as a supplement to neoadjuvant therapy or as an auxiliary mean to prevent postoperative tumour recurrence. As a high atomic number element, Au could cause tumour tissue to have a mass energy coefficient and a higher atomic number than normal tissue while targeting the tumour region, further improving the treatment rate of radiotherapy. Au nanoparticles could enhance the efficacy of radiotherapy by regulating the cell cycle, inducing DNA damage, producing oxidative stress, and potentially interfering with bystander effects (110). Alhussan et al. functionalized Au nanoparticles with polyethylene glycol (PEG) and arginine-glycine-aspartate (RGD), the ligand for integrins, to acquire the GNP_{PEG-RGD} complex. GNP_{PEG-RGD} could not only target pancreatic cancer cells but also be used as a drug carrier and radiosensitizing agent. Moreover, the uptake of GNP_{PEG-RGD} by cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs) could be 10% higher than that of pancreatic cancer cells, causing the targeted killing of CAFs and achieving an antitumour effect (111). As a significant stromal cell component, CAFs could promote angiogenesis in digestive tumours by upregulating proangiogenic factors and controlling the biomechanical properties of the tumour matrix, such as elasticity, stiffness, and interstitial fluid pressure (112, 113). There are also studies reporting that biodegradable honeycomb-like gold nanoparticles (HGNs) could act as both radiosensitizing agents and photothermal agents to achieve synergistic photothermal radiotherapy. Such an approach could help nanoparticles accumulate more efficiently to improve the oxygen supply and damage double-stranded DNA in the tumour tissues of xenograft pancreatic cancer mice (114).

As a trace element, copper (Cu) plays an important role in multiple biological processes, such as oxidative metabolism, angiogenesis, tumourigenesis, metastasis, and relapse, while its imbalance can cause various diseases (115). A retrospective study demonstrated that a higher serum copper level was associated with relapse or disease progression in haematological malignancies. In addition, it was positively related to some adverse prognostic markers in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia, such as an increased percentage of unmutated IgVH and higher expression of ZAP70 and CD38 (116). Bai et al. reported hollow copper sulfide (CuS) nanoparticles encapsulating sorafenib and surface modified with anti-VEGFR antibodies. While CuS-SF@ CMV nanoparticles kill hepatoma cells by CuS-mediated PTT, sorafenib and anti-VEGFR antibodies inhibit tumour angiogenesis through the PI3K/AKT and Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK pathways to achieve continuous inhibition against tumour metastasis (117). Cui et al. modified the surface of CuS with PEG and cyclic RGDfK peptide [c(RGDfK)] to acquire CuS-PEG-c(RGDfK) nanoparticles, which not only possessed the property of selective tumour uptake but also significantly killed hepatoma cells through thermal ablation (118). There are also studies reporting that cetuximab was modified on CuS to acquire active targeting of CuS nanoparticles (CuS-Ab NPs) with

excellent PTT efficacy and superior biocompatibility in xenograft models (119).

Silver (Ag) nanoparticles are another important therapeutic noble metal widely used in medical applications. Gurunathan et al. first reported that Ag nanoparticles could have antiangiogenic potential by inhibiting the VEGF-induced PI3K/Akt cell survival signal in bovine retinal endothelial cells (120). It was also reported that Ag nanoparticles could inhibit the process of angiogenesis by exhibiting dose-dependent cytotoxic effects on endothelial cells (121). Ag nanoparticles also had effective antitumour activities in lung cancer, melanoma, cervical cancer, breast cancer, and lymphoma cell lines (122–124). Given the lack of relevant research, additional animal experiments and preclinical studies are expected to validate the effectiveness of Ag nanoparticles in treating digestive tumours.

Superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (SPIONs) are widely used as targeted drug carriers with superior biocompatibility, good chemical stability, and low toxicity (125). Wang et al. loaded gambogic acid onto magnetic Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles (MNP-Fe₃O₄) called GA-MNP-Fe₃O₄, which inhibited the migration and proliferation of pancreatic cancer cells and downregulated the downstream target gene of angiogenesis, VEGF (126). It has also been reported that using hyaluronate (HA)and trimethyl chitosan (TMC)-recoated SPIONs could significantly prevent the angiogenesis of colorectal cancer cells (127). Additionally, SPIONs modified with vasculature-specific binding peptides could potentially be used to observe the angiogenic status of gastric cancer *in vivo* (128).

Non-Metallic Nanoparticles

With the advantages of a large relative surface area, adjustable pore size, higher drug loading efficiency, easy functionalization, and good biocompatibility, silica-based nanoparticles have been widely used as drug delivery systems in nanomedicine (129). In addition, silicate nanoparticles have been found to have potential anti-angiogenic effects against retinal neovascularization. Jo et al. demonstrated that intravitreal injection of silicate nanoparticles could effectively reduce anomalous retinal angiogenesis in retinopathy mice without direct toxicity. The specific mechanism might be that such nanoparticles could inhibit VEGF-related angiogenesis by suppressing VEGFR-2 phosphorylation and blocking the activation of ERK (130). Additionally, Setyawati et al. confirmed that silica nanoparticles could inhibit the proliferation, migration, invasion, and viability of endothelial cells, further restraining angiogenesis by triggering the production of intracellular ROS and activating the p53 gene-related pathway. This study also reported that compared with 40- and 100nm nanoparticles, nanoparticles with a diameter of 60 nm exhibited the most effective inhibitory effect against angiogenesis (131). In another study, mesoporous silica nanoparticles (MSNs) were used to encapsulate evodiamine (EVO) and berberine (BBR) to acquire a delivery platform with temperature and pH responsiveness. This dual drug delivery platform exhibited excellent synergistic therapeutic effects against angiogenesis, cell migration, and invasion in hepatoma and colon cancer cells (132). Fluorescent silica nanoparticles marked by endoglin aptamers have been demonstrated to interfere with the TGF- β pathway by binding to tumour vascular endothelial cell membrane proteins, further

inhibiting angiogenesis and reducing vascular density in xenograft hepatocellular carcinoma mice (133). Silica-based nanoparticles have also been reported to have anti-angiogenic potential in pancreatic and colorectal cancers (134–136).

Carbon is the second most abundant element in the body, and the application of carbon-based nanoparticles such as graphene, nanodiamonds, carbon nanotubes, and carbon nanodots in the antitumour, especially anti-angiogenic, field has been widely studied recently (137). Murugesan et al. reported first that carbon-based nanoparticles such as graphite, multiwalled carbon nanotubes, and fullerenes exhibited remarkable antiangiogenic activity against both FGF- and VEGF-induced angiogeneses in a chick chorioallantoic membrane model (138). Lai et al. found that bovine serum albumin-capped graphene oxide (BSA-GO) could strongly bind to VEGF-A₁₆₅ and act as an effective angiogenesis inhibitor. Such nanoparticles could thereby block the interaction of VEGF-A₁₆₅ with the VEGF receptor and stop the downstream signalling pathway of angiogenesis in hepatoma cells (139).

Recently, Ding et al. developed PEI-modified single-walled carbon nanotubes (SWNTs) to deliver VEGF-targeted siRNA (siVEGF) for synergistic targeted treatment against angiogenesis. The observations in xenograft pancreatic adenocarcinoma mice indicated that such nanoparticles could significantly accumulate in tumour tissues and inhibit the growth and angiogenesis of the tumours. Moreover, low cytotoxicity, good biocompatibility, and negligible organ toxicity were observed in this study (140). However, the renal clearance, toxicology, and biocompatibility of carbon-based nanoparticles are still controversial and limit their further application. Some studies have suggested that they might penetrate the cell membranes of healthy tissue, resulting in harmful inflammatory and fibrotic responses and cell death (141, 142).

Polymeric Nanoparticles and Liposomes

Synthetic and naturally derived polymeric nanoparticles have also received great attention in various biomedical fields, especially in drug delivery systems for cancer treatment and other diseases (143). As a naturally alkaline polysaccharide, chitosan has been widely used as a candidate material for drug carriers, taking advantage of its biodegradability, lower immunogenicity, better biocompatibility, and non-toxicity (144). Chitosan-based nanoparticles have been widely used in the treatment of digestive tumours, including anti-angiogenic therapies. Zhang et al. designed N-deoxycholic acid-glycol chitosan (DGC) as a carrier loaded with the commonly used chemotherapeutic agent docetaxel (DCT) and the angiogenic marker peptide for gastric cancer (GX1) to obtain multifunctional vascular targeting nanoparticles (GX1-DGC-DCT). GX1 could effectively promote the uptake of nanoparticles by cells, as observed by confocal laser scanning microscopy. After intravenous injection of GX1-DGC-DCT, tumour growth in xenograft gastric cancer models showed a tumour inhibition rate of 67.05% compared with the single DCT group (145). Some similar studies in gastric cancer reported that chitosan oligosaccharide (COS)-conjugated selenium (Se) and carboxymethyl chitosan (CMCS)-conjugated norcantharidin (NCTD) could remarkably enhance its antitumour efficacy

Tumour Category	Design of Nanoparticles	Anti-Angiogenic Mechanism	Antitumour Outcome	Reference
Gastric cancer	Au nanoparticles conjugated CD44v6 monoclonal antibodies (CD44v6-GNS)	Specifically target gastric cancer neovascularization system for achieving photothermal therapy	Inhibit the growth of gastric cancer cells and extend the survivability remarkably of mice	(102)
Colorectal cancer	5-FU loaded on Au nanoparticles which were coated with anti- EGFR antibodies (AuNP-5FU-EGFR)	Specifically target EGFR positive tumour cells for enhancing the delivery of 5-FU antineoplastic agents	Superior efficiency on apoptosis induction than single 5-FU with no significant cytotoxic effects in colorectal cancer cells	(104)
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Polyethylenimine-modified Au nanoparticles were bound to siRNA, which targeted oncogene c-Myc (siRNA/bPEI/AuNPs)	Successfully silence c-Myc gene, which positively correlated with the expression of pro-angiogenic-related genes with no significant cytotoxicity	Enhance the cellular uptake of siRNA without significant cytotoxicity	(106)
Pancreatic cancer	Functionalize Au nanoparticles with polyethylene glycol and arginine-glycine-aspartate (GNP _{PEG-RGD})	Inhibit the cancer-associated fibroblasts related to angiogenesis	Increase the nanoparticles uptake by cancer- associated fibroblasts to kill such cells	(111)
Pancreatic cancer	Honeycomb-like gold nanoparticles mediated interventional photothermal therapy combined with brachytherapy (HGN-mediated IPT-BT)	Improve oxygen supply to overcome hypoxia-related resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies	Improve oxygen supply and damage double- stranded DNA in tumour tissues of xenograft pancreatic cancer mice	(114)
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Hollow copper sulfide nanoparticles encapsulating sorafenib and surface modified with anti-VEGFR antibodies (CuS-SF@CMV)	Inhibit tumour angiogenesis through PI3K/AKT and Ras/ Raf/MEK/ERK pathways	Enhance synergistic PTT and chemotherapy against hepatoma cells through homotypic cell targeting and immune escape	(117)
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Modify the surface of CuS with PEG and cyclic RGDfK peptide (CuS-PEG-c(RGDfK))	Promote selective angiogenic tumour cells uptake of nanoparticles and kill such cells	Target nanoparticles to tumour vasculature and $\alpha\nu\beta3$ integrin-expressing tumour cells mediated efficient photothermal ablation of tumours	(118)
Pancreatic cancer	Load gambogic acid onto magnetic Fe_3O_4 nanoparticles (GA-MNP- Fe_3O_4)	Downregulate the downstream target gene of angiogenesis	Inhibit the migration and proliferation of cancer cells	(126)
Colorectal cancer	Recoat superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles using hyaluronate and trimethyl chitosan (SPION-TMC-HA)	Block the initiator (HIF-1 α) and end (EP4) of HIF-1 α /COX2/PGE2/EP4 signalling pathways	Prevent proliferation, migration, invasion, angiogenesis, and colony formation of the cancer cells	(127)
Gastric cancer	Couple GEBP11 peptide to meso-2,3-dimercaptosuccinic acid- coated Fe ₃ O ₄ magnetic nanoparticles and Cy5.5 fluorescent dye (Cy5.5-GEBP11-DMSA-MNPs, CGD-MNPs)	Target to tumour angiogenesis by coating novel vasculature-specific binding peptide, GEBP11	Could observe the angiogenic status of gastric cancer in xenograft cancer mice	(128)
Hepatocellular carcinoma and colorectal cancer	Encapsulate evodiamine and berberine through mesoporous silica nanoparticles	Response to tumour microenvironment and release the drugs for improving local drug concentration and biocompatibility	Exhibit excellent synergistic therapeutic effect against angiogenesis, cell migration and invasion in hepatoma and colon cancer cells	(132)
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Mark mouse endoglin aptamer, YQ26 to fluorescent silica nanoparticles (YQ26-FSiNPs)	Interfere with $TGF-\beta$ pathway by binding to tumour vascular endothelial cell membrane protein, further inhibiting angiogenesis to reduce vascular density	Achieve prominently high targeting efficiency and therapeutic effects both <i>in vitro</i> experiments and <i>in vitro</i> animal studies	(133)
Pancreatic cancer	Polyethylenimine modified single-walled carbon nanotubes linked with candesartan to deliver VEGF targeted siRNA (SWNT–PEI–CD/ siVEGF)	Deliver VEGF-targeted siRNA (siVEGF) for the synergistic and targeted treatment of tumour angiogenesis	Nanoparticles accumulate in tumour tissues and inhibit the growth and angiogenesis of tumour with low cytotoxicity and negligible organ toxicity	(140)
Gastric cancer	Load docetaxel and gastric cancer angiogenic marker peptide, GX1 through <i>N</i> -deoxycholic acid-glycol chitosan (GX1-DGC-DCT)	Decorated with GX1, which exhibited high affinity and specificity with the gastric cancer vasculature for targeted delivery hydrophobic docetaxel	Promote the uptake of nanoparticles in cells and inhibit tumour growth in xenograft gastric cancer models	(145)
Gastric cancer	Chitosan oligosaccharide conjugated selenium (COS-Se)	Reduce the expressions of CD34 and VEGF in treated tumour tissues	Inhibit proliferation and metastasis both <i>in vitro</i> and <i>in vivo</i>	(146)
Gastric cancer Colorectal cancer	Carboxymethyl chitosan conjugate norcantharidin (CNC) Carboxymethyl dextran-conjugated trimethyl chitosan (TMC-CMD)	Downregulate expressions of VEGF Decrease angiogenesis-related genes expression including TGF, VEGF, and FGF	Enhance the antitumour efficacy <i>in vivo</i> Reduce both <i>in vitro</i> and <i>in vivo</i> tumour growth and angiogenesis	(147) (148)
Colorectal cancer	Polyethylene glycol chitosan lactate conjugated with hyaluronate and co-delivered anti-IL-6 siRNA (H-PCL-siRNA IL-6)	Co-delivery IAPs inhibitor (BV6) and anti-IL-6 siRNA by nanoparticles to achieve simultaneous therapy	Decrease cell migration, proliferation, colony formation, and angiogenesis in cancer cells and	(149)

(Continued)

Anti-Angiogenic Nanoparticles in Digestive Tumours

Continue	
Ŧ	
۳	
B	

σ

rumour Category	uesign of Nanoparticles	Anti-Angiogenic Mechanism	Antitumour Outcome	Reterence
			suppress cancer progression in xenograft colorectal cancer mice	
Colorectal cancer	Colorectal cancer Carbox/lated graphene oxide conjugated with trimethyl chitosan and hyaluronate to load HIF-1α-siRNA (siRNA loaded CGO-TMC-HA)	Suppress the CDKs/HIF-1 α pathway-related resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies		(150)
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Load epirubicin in chitosan nanoparticles (EPI-NPs)	Actively target turnour cells and release the drugs for superior efficacy and higher safety	Reduce angiogenesis, overcome resistance and enhance therapeutic efficacy with lower cardiotoxicity	(152)
Colorectal cancer	Polyethylene glycol-polycaprolactone liposome to deliver apatinib and docetaxel (Lipo-Apa and DOC)	Construct drug delivery system for the delivery of apatinib and docetaxel for synergistic therapy	Decrease angiogenesis, promote apoptosis and inhibit proliferation in xenograft colorectal cancer mice	(159)
Pancreatic cancer	Pancreatic cancer Polyethylene glycol- polylactic acid micelle to coencapsulate paclitaxel and itraconazole (PIM)	Demonstrate optimized systemic pharmacokinetics and increase tumour drug accumulation due to serum stability	Increase drug accumulation, normalize blood vessels and inhibit tumour growth in a human orthotopic pancreatic cancer model	(160)

angiogenesis with non-toxic effects (146, 147). In addition, the delivery of siRNA by chitosan-based nanoparticles was also studied extensively. Nikkhoo et al. reported carboxymethyl dextran-conjugated TMC (TMC-CMD) nanoparticles loaded with signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3)specific siRNA and BV6, a well-known inhibitor of apoptosis (IAP) inhibitor. The results showed that such nanoparticles could reduce both in vitro and in vivo tumour growth and angiogenesis by decreasing the expression of related genes, including TGF, VEGF, and FGF, in colorectal cancer (148). Some similar studies reported that chitosan-based nanoparticles loaded with IL-6specific siRNA and HIF-1\alpha-specific siRNA could inhibit colorectal cancer progression and angiogenesis (149, 150). Epirubicin (EPI), as an anthracycline derivative, is a first-line chemotherapy drug against various digestive tumours (151). Nasr et al. loaded EPI in chitosan nanoparticles to treat hepatocellular carcinoma, and it exhibited lower cardiotoxicity and superior results in reducing angiogenesis, overcoming resistance, and enhancing the therapeutic efficacy (152). Chitosan-based nanoparticles have also been reported as potential candidates for anti-angiogenic treatment in other digestive tumours, such as cholangiocarcinoma and pancreatic cancer (153-156). PEG, polylactic acid (PLA), and polycaprolactone (PCL) are FDA-approved commercially available biodegradable

through regulating the VEGF-related pathway to repress

copolymers that are widely used to prepare nanoparticles for drug delivery (157). Apatinib (a selective VEGFR-2 inhibitor) and DCT (Taxotere) are widely used for combined treatment in digestive tumours, but their curative effects appear to be impaired due to the disadvantages of their poor pharmacometabolic characteristics (158). Yu et al. constructed PEG-PCL liposomes as a drug delivery system for apatinib and DCT. They could achieve locally higher drug concentrations and prolong the release time, further decreasing angiogenesis, promoting apoptosis, and inhibiting proliferation in xenograft colorectal cancer mice (159). Liu et al. prepared PEG-PLA micelles to coencapsulate paclitaxel (PTX) and itraconazole (ITA) to produce PTX-ITA micelles (PIM) nanoparticles. PIM showed excellent systemic pharmacokinetics and increased drug accumulation in the tumour site. Additionally, PIM normalized blood vessels and inhibited tumour growth in both a human orthotopic pancreatic cancer model and genetically engineered spontaneous pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma mice (160). Liposomal nanodelivery systems have also been widely studied in various digestive tumours, such as hepatocellular carcinoma and gastric cancer (161–163).

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES AND SUMMARY

Digestive tumours account for nearly half of the cancer incidence in China and cause the most tumour-related deaths worldwide. As a common molecular targeted therapy in the clinic, angiogenesis plays an important role in the development of digestive tumours. Anti-angiogenic therapies have been identified as an effective direction in digestive tumour treatment, but they are associated with some limitations, such

andothelial growth factor receptor; PTT, photothermal therapy; PEG, polyethylene glycol; SWNT, single-walled carbon nanotube

as potential resistance and adverse reactions. Nanomaterials are considered superior tools to solve the above problems and achieve individual therapies. However, the successful translation of nanoparticles from the laboratory to the clinic could improve cancer treatment, but many challenges remain. In recent years, nanoparticles have been shown to possess stronger biocompatibility and more efficient tumour targeting capability through reasonable functionalization and modification. By adjusting their surface properties and the size and shape of nanoparticles, their drug toxicity and pharmacokinetics can be changed both in vitro and in vivo (164). In this article, we reviewed the biomedical applications of different nanoparticles, including metal/metallic compounds, non-metallic nanoparticles, polymeric nanoparticles, and liposomes, in various digestive tumours (Table 1). These nanoparticles can be used in various ways, such as delivering siRNA, antihypoxia, molecular targeting peptide phototherapy, and photothermal anti-angiogenic therapy.

Although nanoparticles have potential therapeutic effects, their application still has some limitations. The complexity and diversity of tumours and the different properties of nanoparticles would lead to different uptake *in vivo*. A better understanding of their intracellular transport and cellular uptake mechanisms might effectively reveal the potential therapeutic benefits of nanoparticles. Moreover, careful evaluation of their toxicity is required before the clinical applications of nanoparticles. Although various studies have proven that nanoparticles exhibit better biocompatibility and scarce cytotoxicity in preclinical models, their potential toxicity and an uncertain fate in the human body are still worrying. Therefore, developing more appropriate models to further evaluate the toxicity of nanoparticles is of great importance. In addition,

REFERENCES

- Zhou DD, Liu XF, Lu CW, Pant OP, Liu XD. Long Non-Coding RNA PVT1: Emerging Biomarker in Digestive System Cancer. *Cell Prolif* (2017) 50(6): e12398. doi: 10.1111/cpr.12398
- Blondy S, Christou N, David V, Verdier M, Jauberteau MO, Mathonnet M, et al. Neurotrophins and Their Involvement in Digestive Cancers. *Cell Death Dis* (2019) 10(2):123. doi: 10.1038/s41419-019-1385-8
- Wei W, Zeng H, Zheng R, Zhang S, An L, Chen R, et al. Cancer Registration in China and Its Role in Cancer Prevention and Control. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21(7):e342–9. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30073-5
- Bruni D, Angell HK, Galon J. The Immune Contexture and Immunoscore in Cancer Prognosis and Therapeutic Efficacy. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2020) 20 (11):662–80. doi: 10.1038/s41568-020-0285-7
- Kobayashi H, Enomoto A, Woods SL, Burt AD, Takahashi M, Worthley DL. Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts in Gastrointestinal Cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol (2019) 16(5):282–95. doi: 10.1038/s41575-019-0115-0
- Wei L, Wang X, Lv L, Zheng Y, Zhang N, Yang M. The Emerging Role of Noncoding RNAs in Colorectal Cancer Chemoresistance. *Cell Oncol* (2019) 42(6):757–68. doi: 10.1007/s13402-019-00466-8
- Wei L, Sun J, Zhang N, Zheng Y, Wang X, Lv L, et al. Noncoding RNAs in Gastric Cancer: Implications for Drug Resistance. *Mol Cancer* (2020) 19 (1):62. doi: 10.1186/s12943-020-01185-7
- Mishra S, Kass DA. Cellular and Molecular Pathobiology of Heart Failure With Preserved Ejection Fraction. *Nat Rev Cardiol* (2021) 18(6):400–23. doi: 10.1038/s41569-020-00480-6

nanoparticles also need to solve the phenomenon of drug resistance against anti-angiogenic therapies. Although some scientific and technical considerations are required before translational clinical applications, we have adequate reason to believe that combined with existing treatment strategies, antiangiogenic therapies could become part of the treatment approach to digestive tumours.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors made substantial contributions to this review. ZZ and HY conceived and designed the review. ZY, WD, XZ, YA, and YL retrieved and reviewed the literatures. ZY, WD, and XZ wrote the manuscript. ZZ and HY reviewed and edited the manuscript. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the National Key Technologies R&D Program (No. 2015BAI13B09), National Key Technologies R&D Program of China (No. 2017YFC0110904), and Clinical Center for Colorectal Cancer, Capital Medical University (No. 1192070313).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fonc.2021. 789330/full#supplementary-material

- Ma Q, Reiter RJ, Chen Y. Role of Melatonin in Controlling Angiogenesis Under Physiological and Pathological Conditions. *Angiogenesis* (2020) 23 (2):91–104. doi: 10.1007/s10456-019-09689-7
- Zhao Z, Sun W, Guo Z, Zhang J, Yu H, Liu B. Mechanisms of lncRNA/ microRNA Interactions in Angiogenesis. *Life Sci* (2020) 254:116900. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2019.116900
- Hwang C, Heath EI. Angiogenesis Inhibitors in the Treatment of Prostate Cancer. J Hematol Oncol (2010) 3:26. doi: 10.1186/1756-8722-3-26
- El Aichouchi A, Gorry P. Delayed Recognition of Judah Folkman's Hypothesis on Tumor Angiogenesis: When a Prince Awakens a Sleeping Beauty by Self-Citation. *Scientometrics* (2018) 116(1):385–99. doi: 10.1007/ s11192-018-2752-4
- Folkman J. What is the Evidence That Tumors Are Angiogenesis Dependent? J Natl Cancer Inst (1990) 82(1):4–6. doi: 10.1093/jnci/82.1.4
- Teleanu RI, Chircov C, Grumezescu AM, Teleanu DM. Tumor Angiogenesis and Anti-Angiogenic Strategies for Cancer Treatment. J Clin Med (2019) 9 (1):84. doi: 10.3390/jcm9010084
- Iwamoto H, Abe M, Yang Y, Cui D, Seki T, Nakamura M, et al. Cancer Lipid Metabolism Confers Antiangiogenic Drug Resistance. *Cell Metab* (2018) 28 (1):104–17.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2018.05.005
- Rey S, Schito L, Wouters BG, Eliasof S, Kerbel RS. Targeting Hypoxia-Inducible Factors for Antiangiogenic Cancer Therapy. *Trends Cancer* (2017) 3(7):529–41. doi: 10.1016/j.trecan.2017.05.002
- Lugano R, Ramachandran M, Dimberg A. Tumor Angiogenesis: Causes, Consequences, Challenges and Opportunities. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2020) 77 (9):1745–70. doi: 10.1007/s00018-019-03351-7

- Bergers G, Hanahan D. Modes of Resistance to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy. Nat Rev Cancer (2008) 8(8):592–603. doi: 10.1038/nrc2442
- Zarrin B, Zarifi F, Vaseghi G, Javanmard SH. Acquired Tumor Resistance to Antiangiogenic Therapy: Mechanisms at a Glance. J Res Med Sci (2017) 22:117. doi: 10.4103/jrms.JRMS_182_17
- An J, Du Y, Fan X, Wang Y, Ivan C, Zhang XG, et al. EGFL6 Promotes Breast Cancer by Simultaneously Enhancing Cancer Cell Metastasis and Stimulating Tumor Angiogenesis. Oncogene (2019) 38(12):2123-34. doi: 10.1038/s41388-018-0565-9
- Wang C, Li L, Fu D, Qin T, Ran Y, Xu F, et al. Discovery of Chalcone-Modified Estradiol Analogs as Antitumour Agents That Inhibit Tumour Angiogenesis and Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition. *Eur J Med Chem* (2019) 176:135–48. doi: 10.1016/j.ejmech.2019.04.071
- Danhier F. To Exploit the Tumor Microenvironment: Since the EPR Effect Fails in the Clinic, What is the Future of Nanomedicine? *J Control Release* (2016) 244(Pt A):108–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2016.11.015
- Park J, Choi Y, Chang H, Um W, Ryu JH, Kwon IC. Alliance With EPR Effect: Combined Strategies to Improve the EPR Effect in the Tumor Microenvironment. *Theranostics* (2019) 9(26):8073–90. doi: 10.7150/ thno.37198
- 24. Yang Z, Wang J, Liu S, Li X, Miao L, Yang B, et al. Defeating Relapsed and Refractory Malignancies Through a Nano-Enabled Mitochondria-Mediated Respiratory Inhibition and Damage Pathway. *Biomaterials* (2020) 229:119580. doi: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2019.119580
- Li X, Xia S, Zhou W, Ji R, Zhan W. Targeted Fe-Doped Silica Nanoparticles as a Novel Ultrasound-Magnetic Resonance Dual-Mode Imaging Contrast Agent for HER2-Positive Breast Cancer. *Int J Nanomedicine* (2019) 14:2397– 413. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S189252
- Naz S, Wang M, Han Y, Hu B, Teng L, Zhou J, et al. Enzyme-Responsive Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticles for Tumor Cells and Mitochondria Multistage-Targeted Drug Delivery. *Int J Nanomedicine* (2019) 14:2533– 42. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S202210
- Li R, Liu B, Gao J. The Application of Nanoparticles in Diagnosis and Theranostics of Gastric Cancer. *Cancer Lett* (2017) 386:123–30. doi: 10.1016/ j.canlet.2016.10.032
- Ai S, Zhen S, Liu Z, Sun F, He X, Chu F, et al. An iRGD Peptide Conjugated Heparin Nanocarrier for Gastric Cancer Therapy. *RSC Adv* (2018) 8 (52):30012–20. doi: 10.1039/C8RA05071F
- Fan T-PD, Jagger R, Bicknell R. Controlling the Vasculature: Angiogenesis, Anti-Angiogenesis and Vascular Targeting of Gene Therapy. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (1995) 16(2):57–66. doi: 10.1016/S0165-6147(00)88979-8
- Carmeliet P. Angiogenesis in Health and Disease. Nat Med (2003) 9(6):653– 60. doi: 10.1038/nm0603-653
- Folkman J. Tumor Angiogenesis: Therapeutic Implications. N Engl J Med (1971) 285(21):1182–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197111182852108
- Ribatti D, Nico B, Crivellato E, Roccaro AM, Vacca A. The History of the Angiogenic Switch Concept. *Leukemia* (2007) 21(1):44–52. doi: 10.1038/ sj.leu.2404402
- Baeriswyl V, Christofori G. The Angiogenic Switch in Carcinogenesis. Semin Cancer Biol (2009) 19(5):329–37. doi: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2009.05.003
- 34. Cubillo A, Alvarez-Gallego R, Munoz M, Pond G, Perea S, Sanchez G, et al. Dynamic Angiogenic Switch as Predictor of Response to Chemotherapy-Bevacizumab in Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. Am J Clin Oncol (2019) 42(1):56–9. doi: 10.1097/COC.00000000000474
- Ferrara N, Adamis AP. Ten Years of Anti-Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Therapy. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2016) 15(6):385–403. doi: 10.1038/ nrd.2015.17
- Eelen G, de Zeeuw P, Simons M, Carmeliet P. Endothelial Cell Metabolism in Normal and Diseased Vasculature. *Circ Res* (2015) 116(7):1231–44. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.302855
- Li T, Kang G, Wang T, Huang H. Tumor Angiogenesis and Anti-Angiogenic Gene Therapy for Cancer. Oncol Lett (2018) 16(1):687–702. doi: 10.3892/ ol.2018.8733
- Shen Y, Wang X, Lu J, Salfenmoser M, Wirsik NM, Schleussner N, et al. Reduction of Liver Metastasis Stiffness Improves Response to Bevacizumab in Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. *Cancer Cell* (2020) 37(6):800–17.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.ccell.2020.05.005

- Kerbel RS. Tumor Angiogenesis: Past, Present and the Near Future. Carcinogenesis (2000) 21(3):505–15. doi: 10.1093/carcin/21.3.505
- Schmittnaegel M, De Palma M. Reprogramming Tumor Blood Vessels for Enhancing Immunotherapy. *Trends Cancer* (2017) 3(12):809–12. doi: 10.1016/j.trecan.2017.10.002
- Schito L. Hypoxia-Dependent Angiogenesis and Lymphangiogenesis in Cancer. Adv Exp Med Biol (2019) 1136:71–85. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-12734-3_5
- Jiang X, Wang J, Deng X, Xiong F, Zhang S, Gong Z, et al. The Role of Microenvironment in Tumor Angiogenesis. J Exp Clin Cancer Res (2020) 39 (1):204. doi: 10.1186/s13046-020-01709-5
- Abdalla AME, Xiao L, Ullah MW, Yu M, Ouyang C, Yang G. Current Challenges of Cancer Anti-Angiogenic Therapy and the Promise of Nanotherapeutics. *Theranostics* (2018) 8(2):533-48. doi: 10.7150/ thno.21674
- 44. Zhu XD, Tang ZY, Sun HC. Targeting Angiogenesis for Liver Cancer: Past, Present, and Future. *Genes Dis* (2020) 7(3):328–35. doi: 10.1016/ j.gendis.2020.03.010
- 45. Bocci G, Fioravanti A, Orlandi P, Di Desidero T, Natale G, Fanelli G, et al. Metronomic Ceramide Analogs Inhibit Angiogenesis in Pancreatic Cancer Through Up-Regulation of Caveolin-1 and Thrombospondin-1 and Down-Regulation of Cyclin D1. *Neoplasia (New York N Y)* (2012) 14(9):833–45. doi: 10.1593/neo.12772
- 46. Natale G, Bocci G. Tumor Dormancy, Angiogenesis and Metronomic Chemotherapy. In: Y Wang and F Crea, editors. *Tumor Dormancy and Recurrence*. Cham: Springer International Publishing (2017). p. 31–49.
- Natale G, Bocci G. Does Metronomic Chemotherapy Induce Tumor Angiogenic Dormancy? A Review of Available Preclinical and Clinical Data. *Cancer Lett* (2018) 432:28–37. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2018.06.002
- Kubota Y. Tumor Angiogenesis and Anti-Angiogenic Therapy. Keio J Med (2012) 61(2):47–56. doi: 10.2302/kjm.61.47
- Yan B, Jiang Z, Cheng L, Chen K, Zhou C, Sun L, et al. Paracrine HGF/c-MET Enhances the Stem Cell-Like Potential and Glycolysis of Pancreatic Cancer Cells *via* Activation of YAP/HIF-1alpha. *Exp Cell Res* (2018) 371 (1):63–71. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2018.07.041
- Zambelli A, Biamonti G, Amato A. HGF/c-Met Signalling in the Tumor Microenvironment. Adv Exp Med Biol (2021) 1270:31–44. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-47189-7_2
- Tirpe AA, Gulei D, Ciortea SM, Crivii C, Berindan-Neagoe I. Hypoxia: Overview on Hypoxia-Mediated Mechanisms With a Focus on the Role of HIF Genes. Int J Mol Sci (2019) 20(24):6140. doi: 10.3390/ijms20246140
- Masoud GN, Li W. HIF-1alpha Pathway: Role, Regulation and Intervention for Cancer Therapy. *Acta Pharm Sin B* (2015) 5(5):378–89. doi: 10.1016/ j.apsb.2015.05.007
- 53. Escudier B, Powles T, Motzer RJ, Olencki T, Aren Frontera O, Oudard S, et al. Cabozantinib, a New Standard of Care for Patients With Advanced Renal Cell Carcinoma and Bone Metastases? Subgroup Analysis of the METEOR Trial. J Clin Oncol (2018) 36(8):765–72. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2017.74.7352
- Carbonell WS, DeLay M, Jahangiri A, Park CC, Aghi MK. Betal Integrin Targeting Potentiates Antiangiogenic Therapy and Inhibits the Growth of Bevacizumab-Resistant Glioblastoma. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(10):3145–54. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-0011
- Kamba T, McDonald DM. Mechanisms of Adverse Effects of Anti-VEGF Therapy for Cancer. Br J Cancer (2007) 96(12):1788–95. doi: 10.1038/ sj.bjc.6603813
- Ebos JM, Kerbel RS. Antiangiogenic Therapy: Impact on Invasion, Disease Progression, and Metastasis. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2011) 8(4):210–21. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2011.21
- 57. Jain MM, Gupte SU, Patil SG, Pathak AB, Deshmukh CD, Bhatt N, et al. Paclitaxel Injection Concentrate for Nanodispersion Versus Nab-Paclitaxel in Women With Metastatic Breast Cancer: A Multicenter, Randomized, Comparative Phase II/III Study. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* (2016) 156(1):125– 34. doi: 10.1007/s10549-016-3736-9
- Wicki A, Witzigmann D, Balasubramanian V, Huwyler J. Nanomedicine in Cancer Therapy: Challenges, Opportunities, and Clinical Applications. *J Control Release* (2015) 200:138–57. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2014.12.030

- Deshantri AK, Varela Moreira A, Ecker V, Mandhane SN, Schiffelers RM, Buchner M, et al. Nanomedicines for the Treatment of Hematological Malignancies. J Control Release (2018) 287:194–215. doi: 10.1016/ j.jconrel.2018.08.034
- Rodriguez-Nogales C, Gonzalez-Fernandez Y, Aldaz A, Couvreur P, Blanco-Prieto MJ. Nanomedicines for Pediatric Cancers. ACS Nano (2018) 12 (8):7482–96. doi: 10.1021/acsnano.8b03684
- Maeda H. Macromolecular Therapeutics in Cancer Treatment: The EPR Effect and Beyond. J Control Release (2012) 164(2):138–44. doi: 10.1016/ j.jconrel.2012.04.038
- Rosenblum D, Joshi N, Tao W, Karp JM, Peer D. Progress and Challenges Towards Targeted Delivery of Cancer Therapeutics. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9 (1):1410. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03705-y
- Torchilin V. Tumor Delivery of Macromolecular Drugs Based on the EPR Effect. Adv Drug Deliv Rev (2011) 63(3):131–5. doi: 10.1016/j.addr.2010.03.011
- Iyer AK, Khaled G, Fang J, Maeda H. Exploiting the Enhanced Permeability and Retention Effect for Tumor Targeting. *Drug Discov Today* (2006) 11(17-18):812–8. doi: 10.1016/j.drudis.2006.07.005
- 65. Fang J, Islam W, Maeda H. Exploiting the Dynamics of the EPR Effect and Strategies to Improve the Therapeutic Effects of Nanomedicines by Using EPR Effect Enhancers. Adv Drug Deliv Rev (2020) 157:142–60. doi: 10.1016/ j.addr.2020.06.005
- Yang M, Li J, Gu P, Fan X. The Application of Nanoparticles in Cancer Immunotherapy: Targeting Tumor Microenvironment. *Bioact Mater* (2021) 6(7):1973–87. doi: 10.1016/j.bioactmat.2020.12.010
- Chauhan VP, Stylianopoulos T, Martin JD, Popovic Z, Chen O, Kamoun WS, et al. Normalization of Tumour Blood Vessels Improves the Delivery of Nanomedicines in a Size-Dependent Manner. *Nat Nanotechnol* (2012) 7 (6):383–8. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2012.45
- de Las Heras Alarcon C, Pennadam S, Alexander C. Stimuli Responsive Polymers for Biomedical Applications. *Chem Soc Rev* (2005) 34(3):276–85. doi: 10.1039/B406727D
- Ovais M, Mukherjee S, Pramanik A, Das D, Mukherjee A, Raza A, et al. Designing Stimuli-Responsive Upconversion Nanoparticles That Exploit the Tumor Microenvironment. *Adv Mater* (2020) 32(22):e2000055. doi: 10.1002/adma.202000055
- Olah GA, Prakash GK, Goeppert A. Anthropogenic Chemical Carbon Cycle for a Sustainable Future. J Am Chem Soc (2011) 133(33):12881–98. doi: 10.1021/ja202642y
- Riley RS, June CH, Langer R, Mitchell MJ. Delivery Technologies for Cancer Immunotherapy. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2019) 18(3):175–96. doi: 10.1038/ s41573-018-0006-z
- Sun B, Luo C, Zhang X, Guo M, Sun M, Yu H, et al. Probing the Impact of Sulfur/Selenium/Carbon Linkages on Prodrug Nanoassemblies for Cancer Therapy. Nat Commun (2019) 10(1):3211. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-11193-x
- Ni D, Jiang D, Valdovinos HF, Ehlerding EB, Yu B, Barnhart TE, et al. Bioresponsive Polyoxometalate Cluster for Redox-Activated Photoacoustic Imaging-Guided Photothermal Cancer Therapy. *Nano Lett* (2017) 17 (5):3282–9. doi: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.7b00995
- 74. Zhang P, Wu J, Xiao F, Zhao D, Luan Y. Disulfide Bond Based Polymeric Drug Carriers for Cancer Chemotherapy and Relevant Redox Environments in Mammals. *Med Res Rev* (2018) 38(5):1485–510. doi: 10.1002/med.21485
- 75. Zhang F, Chen F, Yang C, Wang L, Hu H, Li X, et al. Coordination and Redox Dual-Responsive Mesoporous Organosilica Nanoparticles Amplify Immunogenic Cell Death for Cancer Chemoimmunotherapy. *Small* (2021) 17(26):e2100006. doi: 10.1002/smll.202100006
- He Q, Chen J, Yan J, Cai S, Xiong H, Liu Y, et al. Tumor Microenvironment Responsive Drug Delivery Systems. *Asian J Pharm Sci* (2020) 15(4):416–48. doi: 10.1016/j.ajps.2019.08.003
- Xiang J, Zhao R, Wang B, Sun X, Guo X, Tan S, et al. Advanced Nano-Carriers for Anti-Tumor Drug Loading. *Front Oncol* (2021) 11:758143. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2021.758143
- Ovais M, Guo M, Chen C. Tailoring Nanomaterials for Targeting Tumor-Associated Macrophages. Adv Mater (2019) 31(19):e1808303. doi: 10.1002/ adma.201808303
- 79. Li Z, Di C, Li S, Yang X, Nie G. Smart Nanotherapeutic Targeting of Tumor Vasculature. Acc Chem Res (2019) 52(9):2703–12. doi: 10.1021/ acs.accounts.9b00283

- Wang Y, Shang W, Niu M, Tian J, Xu K. Hypoxia-Active Nanoparticles Used in Tumor Theranostic. *Int J Nanomedicine* (2019) 14:3705–22. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S196959
- Zhen X, Cheng P, Pu K. Recent Advances in Cell Membrane-Camouflaged Nanoparticles for Cancer Phototherapy. Small (2019) 15(1):e1804105. doi: 10.1002/smll.201804105
- Hong Y, Rao Y. Current Status of Nanoscale Drug Delivery Systems for Colorectal Cancer Liver Metastasis. *BioMed Pharmacother* (2019) 114:108764. doi: 10.1016/j.biopha.2019.108764
- Tian X, Shao Y, He H, Liu H, Shen Y, Huang W, et al. Nanoamplifiers Synthesized From Gadolinium and Gold Nanocomposites for Magnetic Resonance Imaging. *Nanoscale* (2013) 5(8):3322–9. doi: 10.1039/c3nr00170a
- 84. Fan M, Han Y, Gao S, Yan H, Cao L, Li Z, et al. Ultrasmall Gold Nanoparticles in Cancer Diagnosis and Therapy. *Theranostics* (2020) 10 (11):4944–57. doi: 10.7150/thno.42471
- Liu Y, Bhattarai P, Dai Z, Chen X. Photothermal Therapy and Photoacoustic Imaging via Nanotheranostics in Fighting Cancer. Chem Soc Rev (2019) 48 (7):2053–108. doi: 10.1039/C8CS00618K
- Vahrmeijer AL, Hutteman M, van der Vorst JR, van de Velde CJ, Frangioni JV. Image-Guided Cancer Surgery Using Near-Infrared Fluorescence. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2013) 10(9):507–18. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2013.123
- Shao J, Zheng X, Feng L, Lan T, Ding D, Cai Z, et al. Targeting Fluorescence Imaging of RGD-Modified Indocyanine Green Micelles on Gastric Cancer. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol* (2020) 8:575365. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.575365
- Hu J, Song J, Tang Z, Wei S, Chen L, Zhou R. Hypericin-Mediated Photodynamic Therapy Inhibits Growth of Colorectal Cancer Cells via Inducing S Phase Cell Cycle Arrest and Apoptosis. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2021) 900:174071. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2021.174071
- Liu L, He H, Luo Z, Zhou H, Liang R, Pan H, et al. *In Situ* Photocatalyzed Oxygen Generation With Photosynthetic Bacteria to Enable Robust Immunogenic Photodynamic Therapy in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Adv Funct Mater* (2020) 30(10):1910176. doi: 10.1002/adfm.201910176
- Chen J, Zeng Z, Huang L, Luo S, Dong J, Zhou FH, et al. Photothermal Therapy Technology of Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. Am J Transl Res (2020) 12(7):3089–115.
- He X, Bao X, Cao H, Zhang Z, Yin Q, Gu W, et al. Tumor-Penetrating Nanotherapeutics Loading a Near-Infrared Probe Inhibit Growth and Metastasis of Breast Cancer. *Adv Funct Mater* (2015) 25(19):2831–9. doi: 10.1002/adfm.201500772
- Yang S, Chen C, Qiu Y, Xu C, Yao J. Paying Attention to Tumor Blood Vessels: Cancer Phototherapy Assisted With Nano Delivery Strategies. *Biomaterials* (2021) 268:120562. doi: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2020.120562
- Kirui DK, Koay EJ, Guo X, Cristini V, Shen H, Ferrari M. Tumor Vascular Permeabilization Using Localized Mild Hyperthermia to Improve Macromolecule Transport. *Nanomedicine* (2014) 10(7):1487–96. doi: 10.1016/j.nano.2013.11.001
- Singh S. Nanomaterials Exhibiting Enzyme-Like Properties (Nanozymes): Current Advances and Future Perspectives. *Front Chem* (2019) 7:46. doi: 10.3389/fchem.2019.00046
- 95. Kong FH, Ye QF, Miao XY, Liu X, Huang SQ, Xiong L, et al. Current Status of Sorafenib Nanoparticle Delivery Systems in the Treatment of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. *Theranostics* (2021) 11(11):5464–90. doi: 10.7150/thno.54822
- Gandhi S, Shende P. Cyclodextrins-Modified Metallic Nanoparticles for Effective Cancer Therapy. J Control Release (2021) 339:41–50. doi: 10.1016/ j.jconrel.2021.09.025
- Choi YS, Jang H, Gupta B, Jeong JH, Ge Y, Yong CS, et al. Tie2-Mediated Vascular Remodeling by Ferritin-Based Protein C Nanoparticles Confers Antitumor and Anti-Metastatic Activities. J Hematol Oncol (2020) 13 (1):123. doi: 10.1186/s13045-020-00952-9
- Jin W, Wang Q, Wu M, Li Y, Tang G, Ping Y, et al. Lanthanide-Integrated Supramolecular Polymeric Nanoassembly With Multiple Regulation Characteristics for Multidrug-Resistant Cancer Therapy. *Biomaterials* (2017) 129:83–97. doi: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2017.03.020
- Chang CC, Dinh TK, Lee YA, Wang FN, Sung YC, Yu PL, et al. Nanoparticle Delivery of MnO2 and Antiangiogenic Therapy to Overcome Hypoxia-Driven Tumor Escape and Suppress Hepatocellular Carcinoma. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces (2020) 12(40):44407–19. doi: 10.1021/acsami.0c08473

- 100. Yang H, Chen Y, Chen Z, Geng Y, Xie X, Shen X, et al. Chemo-Photodynamic Combined Gene Therapy and Dual-Modal Cancer Imaging Achieved by pH-Responsive Alginate/Chitosan Multilayer-Modified Magnetic Mesoporous Silica Nanocomposites. *Biomater Sci* (2017) 5 (5):1001–13. doi: 10.1039/C7BM00043J
- 101. Mukherjee P, Bhattacharya R, Wang P, Wang L, Basu S, Nagy JA, et al. Antiangiogenic Properties of Gold Nanoparticles. *Clin Cancer Res* (2005) 11 (9):3530–4. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-2482
- 102. Liang S, Li C, Zhang C, Chen Y, Xu L, Bao C, et al. CD44v6 Monoclonal Antibody-Conjugated Gold Nanostars for Targeted Photoacoustic Imaging and Plasmonic Photothermal Therapy of Gastric Cancer Stem-Like Cells. *Theranostics* (2015) 5(9):970–84. doi: 10.7150/thno.11632
- 103. Vodenkova S, Buchler T, Cervena K, Veskrnova V, Vodicka P, Vymetalkova V. 5-Fluorouracil and Other Fluoropyrimidines in Colorectal Cancer: Past, Present and Future. *Pharmacol Ther* (2020) 206:107447. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2019.107447
- 104. Liszbinski RB, Romagnoli GG, Gorgulho CM, Basso CR, Pedrosa VA, Kaneno R. Anti-EGFR-Coated Gold Nanoparticles In Vitro Carry 5-Fluorouracil to Colorectal Cancer Cells. Materials (Basel) (2020) 13(2):375. doi: 10.3390/ma13020375
- 105. Rana TM. Illuminating the Silence: Understanding the Structure and Function of Small RNAs. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2007) 8(1):23–36. doi: 10.1038/nrm2085
- 106. Shaat H, Mostafa A, Moustafa M, Gamal-Eldeen A, Emam A, El-Hussieny E, et al. Modified Gold Nanoparticles for Intracellular Delivery of Anti-Liver Cancer siRNA. Int J Pharm (2016) 504(1-2):125–33. doi: 10.1016/ j.ijpharm.2016.03.051
- 107. Guo P, Wang Y, Dai C, Tao C, Wu F, Xie X, et al. Ribosomal Protein S15a Promotes Tumor Angiogenesis via Enhancing Wnt/beta-Catenin-Induced FGF18 Expression in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Oncogene (2018) 37 (9):1220–36. doi: 10.1038/s41388-017-0017-y
- 108. Zhang Z, Liu M, Hu Q, Xu W, Liu W, Sun Q, et al. FGFBP1, a Downstream Target of the FBW7/c-Myc Axis, Promotes Cell Proliferation and Migration in Pancreatic Cancer. Am J Cancer Res (2019) 9(12):2650–64.
- 109. Wu T, Wang G, Chen W, Zhu Z, Liu Y, Huang Z, et al. Co-Inhibition of BET Proteins and NF-kappaB as a Potential Therapy for Colorectal Cancer Through Synergistic Inhibiting MYC and FOXM1 Expressions. *Cell Death Dis* (2018) 9(3):315. doi: 10.1038/s41419-018-0354-y
- Rosa S, Connolly C, Schettino G, Butterworth KT, Prise KM. Biological Mechanisms of Gold Nanoparticle Radiosensitization. *Cancer Nanotechnol* (2017) 8(1):2. doi: 10.1186/s12645-017-0026-0
- 111. Alhussan A, Bromma K, Bozdogan EPD, Metcalfe A, Karasinska J, Beckham W, et al. Investigation of Nano-Bio Interactions Within a Pancreatic Tumor Microenvironment for the Advancement of Nanomedicine in Cancer Treatment. *Curr Oncol* (2021) 28(3):1962–79. doi: 10.3390/curroncol28030183
- 112. De Palma M, Biziato D, Petrova TV. Microenvironmental Regulation of Tumour Angiogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer (2017) 17(8):457–74. doi: 10.1038/ nrc.2017.51
- Zhang Q, Peng C. Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts Regulate the Biological Behavior of Cancer Cells and Stroma in Gastric Cancer. Oncol Lett (2018) 15 (1):691–8. doi: 10.3892/ol.2017.7385
- 114. Zhang F, Han X, Hu Y, Wang S, Liu S, Pan X, et al. Interventional Photothermal Therapy Enhanced Brachytherapy: A New Strategy to Fight Deep Pancreatic Cancer. Adv Sci (Weinh) (2019) 6(5):1801507. doi: 10.1002/ advs.201801507
- Shao S, Si J, Shen Y. Copper as the Target for Anticancer Nanomedicine. Adv Ther (2019) 2(5):1800147. doi: 10.1002/adtp.201800147
- 116. Kaiafa GD, Saouli Z, Diamantidis MD, Kontoninas Z, Voulgaridou V, Raptaki M, et al. Copper Levels in Patients With Hematological Malignancies. *Eur J Intern Med* (2012) 23(8):738–41. doi: 10.1016/ j.ejim.2012.07.009
- 117. Ji B, Cai H, Yang Y, Peng F, Song M, Sun K, et al. Hybrid Membrane Camouflaged Copper Sulfide Nanoparticles for Photothermal-Chemotherapy of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Acta Biomater (2020) 111:363-72. doi: 10.1016/j.actbio.2020.04.046
- 118. Cui L, Xiong C, Zhou M, Shi S, Chow DS, Li C. Integrin Alphavbeta3-Targeted [(64)Cu]CuS Nanoparticles for PET/CT Imaging and

Photothermal Ablation Therapy. *Bioconjug Chem* (2018) 29(12):4062–71. doi: 10.1021/acs.bioconjchem.8b00690

- 119. Li B, Jiang Z, Xie D, Wang Y, Lao X. Cetuximab-Modified CuS Nanoparticles Integrating Near-Infrared-II-Responsive Photothermal Therapy and Anti-Vessel Treatment. Int J Nanomedicine (2018) 13:7289–302. doi: 10.2147/ IJN.S175334
- 120. Gurunathan S, Lee KJ, Kalishwaralal K, Sheikpranbabu S, Vaidyanathan R, Eom SH. Antiangiogenic Properties of Silver Nanoparticles. *Biomaterials* (2009) 30(31):6341–50. doi: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.08.008
- 121. Baharara J, Namvar F, Mousavi M, Ramezani T, Mohamad R. Anti-Angiogenesis Effect of Biogenic Silver Nanoparticles Synthesized Using Saliva Officinalis on Chick Chorioalantoic Membrane (CAM). *Molecules* (2014) 19(9):13498–508. doi: 10.3390/molecules190913498
- 122. Mukherjee S, Chowdhury D, Kotcherlakota R, Patra S, B V, Bhadra MP, et al. Potential Theranostics Application of Bio-Synthesized Silver Nanoparticles (4-in-1 System). *Theranostics* (2014) 4(3):316–35. doi: 10.7150/thno.7819
- 123. Yang T, Yao Q, Cao F, Liu Q, Liu B, Wang XH. Silver Nanoparticles Inhibit the Function of Hypoxia-Inducible Factor-1 and Target Genes: Insight Into the Cytotoxicity and Antiangiogenesis. *Int J Nanomedicine* (2016) 11:6679– 92. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S109695
- 124. Mukherjee S, Patra CR. Therapeutic Application of Anti-Angiogenic Nanomaterials in Cancers. *Nanoscale* (2016) 8(25):12444–70. doi: 10.1039/ C5NR07887C
- 125. Liu S, Chen X, Bao L, Liu T, Yuan P, Yang X, et al. Treatment of Infarcted Heart Tissue via the Capture and Local Delivery of Circulating Exosomes Through Antibody-Conjugated Magnetic Nanoparticles. Nat BioMed Eng (2020) 4(11):1063–75. doi: 10.1038/s41551-020-00637-1
- 126. Wang C, Zhang H, Chen Y, Shi F, Chen B. Gambogic Acid-Loaded Magnetic Fe(3)O(4) Nanoparticles Inhibit Panc-1 Pancreatic Cancer Cell Proliferation and Migration by Inactivating Transcription Factor ETS1. Int J Nanomedicine (2012) 7:781–7. doi: 10.2147/IJN.S28509
- 127. Karpisheh V, Fakkari Afjadi J, Nabi Afjadi M, Haeri MS, Abdpoor Sough TS, Heydarzadeh Asl S, et al. Inhibition of HIF-1alpha/EP4 Axis by Hyaluronate-Trimethyl Chitosan-SPION Nanoparticles Markedly Suppresses the Growth and Development of Cancer Cells. Int J Biol Macromol (2021) 167:1006–19. doi: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2020.11.056
- 128. Su T, Wang Y, Wang J, Han D, Ma S, Cao J, et al. In Vivo Magnetic Resonance and Fluorescence Dual-Modality Imaging of Tumor Angiogenesis in Rats Using GEBP11 Peptide Targeted Magnetic Nanoparticles. J BioMed Nanotechnol (2016) 12(5):1011–22. doi: 10.1166/ jbn.2016.2233
- 129. Kankala RK, Han YH, Na J, Lee CH, Sun Z, Wang SB, et al. Nanoarchitectured Structure and Surface Biofunctionality of Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticles. Adv Mater (2020) 32(23):e1907035. doi: 10.1002/ adma.201907035
- 130. Jo DH, Kim JH, Yu YS, Lee TG, Kim JH. Antiangiogenic Effect of Silicate Nanoparticle on Retinal Neovascularization Induced by Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor. *Nanomedicine* (2012) 8(5):784–91. doi: 10.1016/j.nano.2011.09.003
- Setyawati MI, Leong DT. Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticles as an Antitumoral-Angiogenesis Strategy. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces (2017) 9 (8):6690-703. doi: 10.1021/acsami.6b12524
- 132. Feng Y, Li NX, Yin HL, Chen TY, Yang Q, Wu M. Thermo- and pH-Responsive, Lipid-Coated, Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticle-Based Dual Drug Delivery System To Improve the Antitumor Effect of Hydrophobic Drugs. *Mol Pharm* (2019) 16(1):422–36. doi: 10.1021/acs.molpharmaceut.8b01073
- 133. Tan J, Yang N, Zhong L, Tan J, Hu Z, Zhao Q, et al. A New Theranostic System Based on Endoglin Aptamer Conjugated Fluorescent Silica Nanoparticles. *Theranostics* (2017) 7(19):4862–76. doi: 10.7150/thno.19101
- El-Zahaby SA, Elnaggar YSR, Abdallah OY. Reviewing Two Decades of Nanomedicine Implementations in Targeted Treatment and Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer: An Emphasis on State of Art. J Control Release (2019) 293:21–35. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2018.11.013
- 135. Sui H, Zhao J, Zhou L, Wen H, Deng W, Li C, et al. Tanshinone IIA Inhibits Beta-Catenin/VEGF-Mediated Angiogenesis by Targeting TGF-Beta1 in Normoxic and HIF-1alpha in Hypoxic Microenvironments in Human Colorectal Cancer. Cancer Lett (2017) 403:86–97. doi: 10.1016/ j.canlet.2017.05.013

Yang et al.

- 136. Shi L, Hu Y, Lin A, Ma C, Zhang C, Su Y, et al. Matrix Metalloproteinase Responsive Nanoparticles for Synergistic Treatment of Colorectal Cancer via Simultaneous Anti-Angiogenesis and Chemotherapy. *Bioconjug Chem* (2016) 27(12):2943–53. doi: 10.1021/acs.bioconjchem.6b00643
- 137. Revuri V, Cherukula K, Nafiujjaman M, Vijayan V, Jeong YY, Park IK, et al. In Situ Oxygenic Nanopods Targeting Tumor Adaption to Hypoxia Potentiate Image-Guided Photothermal Therapy. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces (2019) 11(22):19782–92. doi: 10.1021/acsami.9b03889
- Murugesan S, Mousa SA, O'Connor L J, Lincoln DW2nd, Linhardt RJ. Carbon Inhibits Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor- and Fibroblast Growth Factor-Promoted Angiogenesis. *FEBS Lett* (2007) 581(6):1157–60. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2007.02.022
- 139. Lai PX, Chen CW, Wei SC, Lin TY, Jian HJ, Lai IP, et al. Ultrastrong Trapping of VEGF by Graphene Oxide: Anti-Angiogenesis Application. *Biomaterials* (2016) 109:12–22. doi: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2016.09.005
- 140. Ding X, Su Y, Wang C, Zhang F, Chen K, Wang Y, et al. Synergistic Suppression of Tumor Angiogenesis by the Co-Delivering of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Targeted siRNA and Candesartan Mediated by Functionalized Carbon Nanovectors. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces (2017) 9 (28):23353–69. doi: 10.1021/acsami.7b04971
- 141. Bhattarai P, Hameed S, Dai Z. Recent Advances in Anti-Angiogenic Nanomedicines for Cancer Therapy. *Nanoscale* (2018) 10(12):5393–423. doi: 10.1039/C7NR09612G
- 142. Saleem J, Wang L, Chen C. Carbon-Based Nanomaterials for Cancer Therapy via Targeting Tumor Microenvironment. Adv Healthc Mater (2018) 7(20):e1800525. doi: 10.1002/adhm.201800525
- 143. Mitchell MJ, Billingsley MM, Haley RM, Wechsler ME, Peppas NA, Langer R. Engineering Precision Nanoparticles for Drug Delivery. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2021) 20(2):101–24. doi: 10.1038/s41573-020-0090-8
- 144. Zhang E, Xing R, Liu S, Qin Y, Li K, Li P. Advances in Chitosan-Based Nanoparticles for Oncotherapy. *Carbohydr Polym* (2019) 222:115004. doi: 10.1016/j.carbpol.2019.115004
- 145. Zhang E, Xing R, Liu S, Li K, Qin Y, Yu H, et al. Vascular Targeted Chitosan-Derived Nanoparticles as Docetaxel Carriers for Gastric Cancer Therapy. Int J Biol Macromol (2019) 126:662–72. doi: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2018.12.262
- 146. Jiang Z, Chi J, Li H, Wang Y, Liu W, Han B. Effect of Chitosan Oligosaccharide-Conjugated Selenium on Improving Immune Function and Blocking Gastric Cancer Growth. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2021) 891:173673. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173673
- 147. Chi J, Jiang Z, Qiao J, Zhang W, Peng Y, Liu W, et al. Antitumor Evaluation of Carboxymethyl Chitosan Based Norcantharidin Conjugates Against Gastric Cancer as Novel Polymer Therapeutics. *Int J Biol Macromol* (2019) 136:1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2019.05.216
- 148. Nikkhoo A, Rostami N, Farhadi S, Esmaily M, Moghadaszadeh Ardebili S, Atyabi F, et al. Codelivery of STAT3 siRNA and BV6 by Carboxymethyl Dextran Trimethyl Chitosan Nanoparticles Suppresses Cancer Cell Progression. Int J Pharm (2020) 581:119236. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpharm.2020.119236
- 149. Salimifard S, Karoon Kiani F, Sadat Eshaghi F, Izadi S, Shahdadnejad K, Masjedi A, et al. Codelivery of BV6 and Anti-IL6 siRNA by Hyaluronate-Conjugated PEG-Chitosan-Lactate Nanoparticles Inhibits Tumor Progression. *Life Sci* (2020) 260:118423. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118423
- 150. Izadi S, Moslehi A, Kheiry H, Karoon Kiani F, Ahmadi A, Masjedi A, et al. Codelivery of HIF-1alpha siRNA and Dinaciclib by Carboxylated Graphene Oxide-Trimethyl Chitosan-Hyaluronate Nanoparticles Significantly Suppresses Cancer Cell Progression. *Pharm Res* (2020) 37(10):196. doi: 10.1007/s11095-020-02892-y
- 151. Capeloa T, Benyahia Z, Zampieri LX, Blackman M, Sonveaux P. Metabolic and Non-Metabolic Pathways That Control Cancer Resistance to Anthracyclines. Semin Cell Dev Biol (2020) 98:181–91. doi: 10.1016/ j.semcdb.2019.05.006
- 152. Nasr M, Nafee N, Saad H, Kazem A. Improved Antitumor Activity and Reduced Cardiotoxicity of Epirubicin Using Hepatocyte-Targeted Nanoparticles Combined With Tocotrienols Against Hepatocellular Carcinoma in Mice. *Eur J Pharm Biopharm* (2014) 88(1):216–25. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpb.2014.04.016
- 153. Lee J, Jenjob R, Davaa E, Yang SG. NIR-Responsive ROS Generating Core and ROS-Triggered 5'-Deoxy-5-Fluorocytidine Releasing Shell Structured

Water-Swelling Microgel for Locoregional Combination Cancer Therapy. J Control Release (2019) 305:120–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2019.05.016

- 154. Bao X, Wang W, Wang C, Wang Y, Zhou J, Ding Y, et al. A Chitosan-Graft-PEI-Candesartan Conjugate for Targeted Co-Delivery of Drug and Gene in Anti-Angiogenesis Cancer Therapy. *Biomaterials* (2014) 35(29):8450–66. doi: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2014.06.025
- 155. Duan S, Song M, He J, Zhou N, Zhou S, Zhao J, et al. Folate-Modified Chitosan Nanoparticles Coated Interferon-Inducible Protein-10 Gene Enhance Cytotoxic T Lymphocytes' Responses to Hepatocellular Carcinoma. J BioMed Nanotechnol (2016) 12(4):700–9. doi: 10.1166/ jbn.2016.2216
- 156. Omar AI, Plengsuriyakarn T, Chittasupho C, Na-Bangchang K. Enhanced Oral Bioavailability and Biodistribution of Atractylodin Encapsulated in PLGA Nanoparticle in Cholangiocarcinoma. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* (2021) 48(3):318–28. doi: 10.1111/1440-1681.13433
- 157. Dabbaghi A, Ramazani A, Farshchi N, Rezaei A, Bodaghi A, Rezayati S. Synthesis, Physical and Mechanical Properties of Amphiphilic Hydrogels Based on Polycaprolactone and Polyethylene Glycol for Bioapplications: A Review. J Ind Eng Chem (2021) 101:307–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jiec.2021.05.051
- 158. Xu J, Zhang Y, Jia R, Yue C, Chang L, Liu R, et al. Anti-PD-1 Antibody SHR-1210 Combined With Apatinib for Advanced Hepatocellular Carcinoma, Gastric, or Esophagogastric Junction Cancer: An Open-Label, Dose Escalation and Expansion Study. *Clin Cancer Res* (2019) 25(2):515–23. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-2484
- 159. Yu T, Wu C, Zhu C, He Y, Yang D, Cheng Y, et al. Oral Administration of Liposome-Apatinib and Locally Delivery of Docetaxel/MPEG-PCL by Fibrin Glue Synergistically Improve Therapeutic Effect in Colorectal Cancer. *J BioMed Nanotechnol* (2018) 14(12):2077–91. doi: 10.1166/jbn.2018.2651
- 160. Liu Z, Zhang L, Tian Z, Kong C, Liu C, Liu H, et al. Paclitaxel and Itraconazole Co-Encapsulated Micelle Prolongs the Survival of Spontaneous LSL-KrasG12D/+, LSL-Trp53R172H/+, Pdx-1-Cre Genetically Engineered Mouse Model of Pancreatic Cancer. Adv Ther (2019) 2(9):1900032. doi: 10.1002/adtp.201900032
- 161. Li Z, Ye L, Liu J, Lian D, Li X. Sorafenib-Loaded Nanoparticles Based on Biodegradable Dendritic Polymers for Enhanced Therapy of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Int J Nanomedicine (2020) 15:1469–80. doi: 10.2147/ IJN.S237335
- 162. Khodabakhsh F, Muyldermans S, Behdani M, Kazemi-Lomedasht F. Liposomal Delivery of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor/Receptors and Their Inhibitors. J Drug Target (2020) 28(4):379–85. doi: 10.1080/ 1061186X.2019.1693578
- 163. Shi C, Gao F, Gao X, Liu Y. A Novel Anti-VEGF165 Monoclonal Antibody-Conjugated Liposomal Nanocarrier System: Physical Characterization and Cellular Uptake Evaluation *In Vitro* and *In Vivo. BioMed Pharmacother* (2015) 69:191–200. doi: 10.1016/j.biopha.2014.11.025
- 164. Cotin G, Blanco-Andujar C, Perton F, Asin L, de la Fuente JM, Reichardt W, et al. Unveiling the Role of Surface, Size, Shape and Defects of Iron Oxide Nanoparticles for Theranostic Applications. *Nanoscale* (2021) 13(34):14552– 71. doi: 10.1039/D1NR03335B

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Yang, Deng, Zhang, An, Liu, Yao and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Zhigang Bai, Beijing Friendship Hospital, China

Reviewed by:

Kan Xue, Peking University Cancer Hospital, China Jing Wu, Fudan University, China

*Correspondence:

Qun Zhao zhaoqun@hebmu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 09 October 2021 Accepted: 21 December 2021 Published: 19 January 2022

Citation:

Ding P, Yang P, Sun C, Tian Y, Guo H, Liu Y, Li Y and Zhao Q (2022) Predictive Effect of Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index Combined With Prognostic Nutrition Index Score on Efficacy and Prognosis of Neoadjuvant Intraperitoneal and Systemic Paclitaxel Combined With Apatinib Conversion Therapy in Gastric Cancer Patients With Positive Peritoneal Lavage Cytology: A Prospective Study. Front. Oncol. 11:791912. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2021.791912 Predictive Effect of Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index Combined With Prognostic Nutrition Index Score on Efficacy and Prognosis of Neoadjuvant Intraperitoneal and Systemic Paclitaxel Combined With Apatinib Conversion Therapy in Gastric Cancer Patients With Positive Peritoneal Lavage Cytology: A Prospective Study

Ping'an Ding^{1†}, Peigang Yang^{1†}, Chenyu Sun^{2†}, Yuan Tian¹, Honghai Guo¹, Yang Liu¹, Yong Li¹ and Qun Zhao^{1*}

¹ The Third Department of Surgery, The Fourth Hospital of Hebei Medical University, Shijiazhuang, China, ² Internal Medicine, AMITA Health Saint Joseph Hospital Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States

Background: Gastric cancer with only peritoneal lavage cytology (GC-CY₁) is a special type of gastric cancer, which is defined as stage IV. The pre-treatment systemic immuneinflammation index (SII) and prognostic nutritional index (PNI) are representative blood indexes of systemic inflammatory response and nutritional status. However, the clinical significance of combined detection of these two indexes is still unclear. This study aims to evaluate the clinical value of the new score system by combining SII and PNI (SII-PNI score) as a predictor of efficacy and prognosis after neoadjuvant intraperitoneal and systemic (NIPS) paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy for GC-CY₁ patients.

Methods: We registered a prospective clinical study involving 36 GC-CY₁ patients from April 2018 to August 2019 (NCT03718624). All patients underwent re-laparoscopic exploration after treatment. According to free cancer cells (FCCs) status, these patients were divided into FCCs group and non-FCCs group. The SII-PNI score ranged from 0 to 2 as follows: score of 2, high SII (\geq 512.1) and low PNI (\leq 52.9); score of 1, either high SII or low PNI; score of 0, no high SII nor low PNI.

Results: All patients underwent re-laparoscopic exploration after 3 cycles of NIPS paclitaxel and Apatinib conversion therapy. Among them, 28 cases (77.78%) were in non-FCCs group, and 8 cases (22.22%) were in FCCs group. The SII-PNI score of non-FCCs patients was significantly lower than that of FCCs patients (p=0.041). The prognosis of patients with high SII-PNI score was significantly worse than that of patients with low SII-PNI score (p<0.001). Multivariate analysis showed that SII-PNI score was an independent prognostic factor for predicting overall survival and progression-free survival (p=0.001, 0.002).

Conclusion: Pretreatment SII-PNI score is an important predictor for the efficacy of GC-CY₁ patients after NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy, which can help to identify high-risk groups and predict prognosis.

Keywords: apatinib, abdominal exfoliation cytology positive, gastric cancer, systemic immune-inflammation index (SII), prognostic nutrition index (PNI)

INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer ranks fifth in morbidity and fourth in mortality worldwide (1). Distant metastasis of gastric cancer mainly occurs through blood, lymphatic and direct invasion of adjacent organs (2). However, the most common type of recurrence after treatment in advanced gastric cancer patients is peritoneal metastasis (3, 4). Gastric cancer patients with only positive peritoneal lavage cytology (GC-CY₁) is defined as the presence of free cancer cells in the abdominal cavity without peritoneal implantation or distant metastasis (5). In recent years, GC-CY₁ is defined as stage IV in the 15th edition of the Japanese Classification of Gastric Cancer (6). Moreover, the eighth edition of the International Union Against Cancer (AJCC) TNM staging system considers GC-CY₁ as an independent diagnostic criterion for distant metastasis(M1) (7).

Currently, the prognosis of GC-CY₁ patients is poor, and there is no universal consensus on the most suitable treatment for these patients (5, 8). Systemic chemotherapy has been widely accepted as the standard treatment for patients with stage IV and has been proved to improve the prognosis (9). However, due to the existence of peritoneal-plasma barrier, chemotherapeutic drugs cannot directly act on the abdominal cavity (10). Therefore, systemic chemotherapy alone is less effective in treating GC-CY₁ patients. The results of PHOENIX-GC study carried out by Ishigami H eal scholars provided a new treatment idea for GC-CY₁ patients (11). The combination of systemic chemotherapy and intraperitoneal chemotherapy is considered to be a promising conversion therapy. Meanwhile, Apatinib is an orally active Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor (TKI), which can effectively inhibit the formation of tumor blood vessels, thus playing an anti-tumor effective and well tolerated for various malignant tumors (12-15). Our previous study found that neoadjuvant intraperitoneal and systemic (NIPS) paclitaxel combined with Apatinib has achieved good results in the conversion treatment of GC-CY₁ patients, and the R0 resection rate is 77.78% (16). Unfortunately, some patients are still unable to benefit from NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib because

of the heterogeneity of gastric cancer or tumor insensitivity to its uniformity (17). However, there is still a lack of reliable indicators to predict efficacy and prognosis of patients before conversion treatment, which might help to optimize the treatment strategies.

Growing evidence show that the occurrence and development of gastric cancer are closely related to the systemic inflammatory response (17, 18). Systemic immune-inflammatory index (SII) is a new inflammatory indicator based on the counts of peripheral blood neutrophils, lymphocytes, and platelets, which can comprehensively reflect the inflammatory response of the body (19). Many studies have confirmed that SII is closely related to the prognosis of various malignant tumors (20, 21). Meanwhile, a study have showed that nutritional status during treatment was also a key factor affecting chemotherapy response (22). As a simple and feasible nutritional detection index, prognostic nutritional index (PNI) is confirmed to be related to the prognosis of various malignant tumors, and is widely used to evaluate the occurrence of perioperative complications and predict the prognosis (23). Previous studies generally used inflammatory markers such as neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) and platelet-lymphocyte ratio (PLR) to evaluate the prognosis of patients with gastric cancer (24, 25). However, there are few studies on the efficacy and prognosis of NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib in GC-CY1 patients using SII combined with PNI.

In this study, we evaluated the predictive effect of pre-treatment SII-PNI score on efficacy and prognosis in GC-CY₁ patients after NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion treatment to determine the optimal parameters for predicting survival and clinical response to this combined regimen.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Participants

This is a prospective clinical study of NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib for $GC-CY_1$ patients in the Fourth Hospital of

Hebei Medical University from April 2018 to August 2019. This trial was registered at Clinical Trials. gov: NCT03718624, and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Fourth Hospital of Hebei Medical University (approval number: 2018088). All patients and/or the legal guardians/surrogates/power of attorneys were informed about the potential adverse effects and signed informed consents.

The following inclusion criteria were applied: (I) gastric adenocarcinoma confirmed by histopathology and free cancer cells (FCCs) positivity confirmed by exfoliated cells in the abdominal cavity; (II) preoperative computed tomography (CT) imaging showed no distant organ metastasis and no distant lymph node metastasis above the third station; (III) patients aged ≤75 years; (IV) the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) activity status score was ≤2 points; (V) patients had good bone marrow function(before treatment in patients with peripheral blood examination if there is no bone marrow suppression, or bone biopsy exclude blood system diseases show good bone marrow function), liver function(the peripheral blood test showed that ALT, AST ≤ 2.5 *ULN and TBIL< 1.5*ULN), heart function(no atrial fibrillation, angina pectoris, cardiac insufficiency, ejection fraction less than 50% and poor hypertension control), and kidney function(the peripheral blood test showed that serum creatinine $\leq 1.5^*$ ULN before treatment), and were able to tolerate chemotherapy; (VI) there were no other serious immunosuppressive diseases or simultaneous malignant tumors; (VII) and pathological human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) tests were negative prior to the operation. Patients were excluded if they presented with the following: (I) difficulty taking oral medications (such as dysphagia, chronic diarrhea, and gastrointestinal obstruction, etc.); (II) high blood pressure that could not be controlled by a single antihypertensive drug treatment; (III) 24 hour urine protein quantification >1.0 g; (IV) imaging results showing the tumor had invaded important blood vessels or the investigator judged that the tumor was highly likely to invade important blood vessels during treatment and cause fatal bleeding; (V) abnormal blood coagulation; and (VI) other comorbidities that may seriously endanger the safety of the patient or affect the completion of the study as determined by the investigator.

Chemotherapy Regimen

The treatment regimens of all patients in this study were consistent with our previous study (16). Treatment commenced on the day after the laparoscopic exploration, and each cycle of treatment lasted for 3 weeks. On the 1st and 8th day of the treatment cycle, paclitaxel was infused *via* an intraperitoneal (IP) chemotherapy pump (IP route 20 mg/m², dissolved in 1,000 mL of normal saline, infusion for more than 1 hour) and intravenously (IV) (IV route 50 mg/m², dissolved in 500 mL of saline, infusion for more than 1 hour). Dexamethasone and cimetidine were administered before paclitaxel treatment. Oral S-1 (a contemporary oral fluoropyrimidine) 80 mg/(m²·d) was given 30 minutes after breakfast and 30 minutes after dinner for 14 consecutive days. At the same time, Apatinib 500 mg/d was administered orally for 21 consecutive days. The dose of S-1 was determined according to the body surface area (BSA) as follows: for BSA <1.25 m², 80 mg/ (m²·d) S-1 was administered; for BSA 1.25-1.50 m², 100 mg/(m²·d) S-1 was administered; and for BSA >1.50 m², 120 mg/(m²·d) S-1 was given. After one month of rest, radical D2 operation was arranged, and then another six cycles of NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion treatment were repeated 1 month postoperatively.

Assessments

Four weeks after the completion of three cycles of NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy, the objective efficiency and resectability of the tumor were evaluated by computed tomography(CT). Tumor response was assessed based on the rules established by the Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (RECIST) 1.1 (3), which was divided into complete response (CR), partial response (PR), stable disease (SD) and progressive disease (PD).

And laparoscopic exploration was performed again. If free cancer cells (FCCs) negative confirmed by exfoliated cells in the abdominal cavity and are defined as non-FCCs, then standard D2 lymph node dissection is performed. However, if FCCs were still detected in the abdominal cavity, then the original chemotherapy regimen would be continued. And in this study, all patients were divided into FCCs group and non-FCCs group according to FCCs status after NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion treatment by re-laparoscopy and peritoneal cytology.

Definitions and Follow-up

The peripheral venous blood was collected in fasting state within one week before chemotherapy in all patients. The counts of peripheral neutrophils, lymphocytes, and platelets were measured and analyzed by an automatic blood analyzer (Beckman Coulter LH750), and the levels of peripheral albumin were measured and analyzed by an automatic blood analyzer (Beckman Coulter AU5800). The definitions of PNI and SII were shown as follows: PNI= albumin (g/L) + 5×total lymphocyte counts(10^9 /L) (26); SII= platelet × neutrophil/ lymphocyte counts (27).

All patients were recommended to have a follow-up visit every 3 months in the first 2 years, and every 6 months after 2 years. Follow-up methods mainly include telephone encounter, outpatient visits, and hospitalization. The hospital examination items included CT of chest, abdomen, and pelvis, as well as esophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) and tumor markers. In this study, the deadline for follow-up was September, 1st, 2021. Overall survival (OS) was defined as the time interval from treatment to cancer-related death or final contact, and OS was the preferred destination. And progression-free survival (PFS) was measured from the time of treatment initiation to clinical or radiographic progression or death from any cause.

Statistical Analyses

SPSS version 21.0 and GraphPad Prism 5.01 were used for statistical analyses. The receiver operating characteristic curve (ROC) and the area under the ROC Curve (AUC) was used to evaluate the predictive ability of SII and PNI in distinguishing FCCs patients and non-FCCs patients, and the optimal cut-off values of SII and PNI with the highest Youden index were obtained. Survival analysis was performed using Kaplan-Meier method. Cox proportional hazards regression model was used for univariate and multivariate analysis. Relative risk was assessed using hazard ratio (HR) and 95% confidence interval (CI). Spearman correlation analysis was used to evaluate the relationship between PNI and SII. p< 0.05 indicated that the difference was statistically significant.

RESULTS

Patients' Demographic Information and Tumor Characteristics

This study prospectively included 36 GC-CY₁ patients according to the inclusion and exclusion criteria (**Figure 1**). The demographic information and tumor characteristics of the patients are summarized in **Table 1**. There were 25 males (69.44%) and 11 females (30.56%). The median age of the patient was 54 years old, ranging from 32 to 66. The tumor lesions was \geq 5 cm in diameter (75.00%) in 27 cases, and less than 5 cm in 9 cases (25.00%). The median values of pre-treatment SII and PNI were 328.4 and 53.3, respectively, while the median values after three cycles of conversion treatment were 328.4 and 46.9, respectively. Meanwhile, before conversion therapy(r=-0.431, p=0.009; **Figure 2A**) and after 3 cycles of conversion therapy(r=-0.580, p=0.001; **Figure 2B**), there is a close negative correlation between the two systemic indicators of SII and PNI.

Optimal Cut-Off Values of SII and PNI Before and After Conversion Treatment

36 GC-CY₁ patients underwent laparoscopic exploration combined with peritoneal cytology after 3 cycles of NIPS paclitaxel and Apatinib conversion therapy. Among them, 28 cases (77.78%) were FCCs negative (non-FCCs), all negative patients underwent R0 resection. The remaining 8 patients (22.22%) were found to have free cancer cells (FCCs) in the abdominal cavity, and continued the original chemotherapy regimen of Apatinib conversion therapy. After 3 cycles of conversion therapy, 3 patients were evaluated by CT for local lesion progression, and 5 patients underwent laparoscopic exploration and peritoneal cytology again. Of the 5 patients, only 1 was negative, 2 were still positive and 2 had peritoneal metastasis.

The mean SII and PNI in the 28 patients with non-FCCs were 408.9 \pm 179.1 and 54.8 \pm 4.7, respectively. Meanwhile, the mean pre-treatment SII and PNI in the 8 patients with FCCs were 677.8 \pm 277.6 and 48.5 \pm 4.8, respectively. The pre-treatment SII in FCCs patients was significantly higher than that in non-FCCs patients (p=0.006) (**Figure 3A**), while the PNI in FCCs patients was lower than that in non-FCCs patients (p=0.002) (**Figure 3B**). Furthermore, we found that after three cycles of conversion therapy, the average levels of SII and PNI in 28 patients with no-



Characteristics	Case (%)	Mean (SD)	Range
Sex			
Male	25 (69.44)		
Female	11 (30.56)		
Age (years)		54 (10.4)	32-66
ECOG performance status			
0	30 (83.33)		
1	6 (16.67)		
Tumor size (cm)		7.8 (3.2)	3.4-10.6
<5.0	9 (25.00)		
≥5.0	27 (75.00)		
Differentiation			
Poor	30 (83.33)		
Moderately or well	6 (16.67)		
Lesion site			
Cardia	13 (36.11)		
Stomach	4 (11.11)		
Gastric antrum	14 (38.89)		
Whole stomach	5 (13.89)		
Pathological T stage			
ТЗ	6 (16.67)		
T4	30 (83.33)		
Pre-treatment SII		553.6 (372.5)	77.5-1311.2
Pre-treatment PNI		54.3 (6.3)	41.0-68.5
Posttreatment SII		402.0 (247.5)	72.6-1048.0
Posttreatment PNI		47.3 (4.8)	38.0-58.2

ECOG, Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group; SII, Systemic immune-inflammatory index; PNI, prognostic nutritional index.



FCCs were not significantly different from those in 8 patients with FCCs (374.5 vs. 498.3, p=0.299; 47.8 vs. 45.3, p=0.193) (**Figures 3C, D**).

In order to determine the cut-off value of continuous variables, we constructed ROC curves and calculated AUC to evaluate the changes of SII and PNI before and after conversion therapy to distinguish FCCs and non-FCCs patients. The optimal cut-off value of SII before conversion therapy was 512.1 (AUC=0.817, 95%CI: 0.619-1.000, p=0.007), and the corresponding sensitivity was 0.875 and specificity was 0.821 (**Figure 4A**). The optimal cut-off value of PNI was 52.9 (AUC=0.884, 95%CI: 0.769-0.999, p=0.001), with the corresponding sensitivity of 0.679 and specificity of 0.863 (**Figure 4B**). However, after the three-cycle translational

therapy, the optimal cut-off value of SII was 487.5 (AUC=0.524, 95%CI: 0.321-0.726, p=0.823), and the optimal cutoff value of PNI was 46.9 (AUC=0.578, 95%CI: 0.364-0.792, p=0.460), which failed to accurately distinguish FCCs and non-FCCCs patients (**Figures 4C, D**). According to the optimal cut-off values of SII and PNI before conversion therapy, all patients were divided into three group: score of 2 (n=10), high SII (\geq 512.1) and low PNI (\leq 52.9); score of 1(n=13), either high SII or low PNI; score of 0(n=13), no high SII nor low PNI.

The Relationship Between SII-PNI Score and Curative Effect of Conversion Therapy

All patients received 3 cycles of NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy and the whole abdominal enhanced



FIGURE 3 | Relationship between tumor response and the SII(A/C)/PNI(B/D). (A, B) Before conversion therapy; (C, D) After 3 cycles of conversion therapy.

CT scan was evaluated by RECIST 1.1. According to RECIST criteria, there were 5 cases of CR (13.89%), 24 cases of PR (66.67%), 5 cases of SD (13.89%), and 2 cases of PD (5.56%) (**Figure 5**). There was no difference in SII-PNI score between non-PD patients and PD patients (p=0.534) (**Table 2**). However, the SII-PNI score was significantly lower in patients with non-FCCs than in those with FCCs (p=0.041) (**Table 3**).

Relationship Between SII-PNI Score and Prognosis

All patients were followed up with the median follow-up period of 25.5 months (15.6-38.4months). The 2-year OS was 69.44% and the median overall survival (mOS) was 19.9 months (95%CI: 6.9-31.7 months). The 2-year progression-free survival (PFS) was 58.33%, and the median PFS (mPFS) was 17.2 months (95%CI: 5.9-26.5 months). Subgroup analysis showed that the 2-year OS (82.14% vs 25.00%, p=0.000) and PFS (71.43% vs 12.50%, p=0.000) of non-FCCs group were better than those of FCCs group after re-laparoscopic exploration (Figures 6A, B). Meanwhile, the 2-year OS of patients with SII-PNI score of 0, 1, and 2 were 92.31%, 69.23%, and 40.00%, respectively, and the difference between the three groups was significant (all p<0.001, Figure 6C). And, the 2-year PFS of the three groups was 84.62%, 53.85%, and 30.00%, respectively, and the difference was significant among the three groups (all p<0.001, Figure 6D). Multivariate analysis showed that SII-PNI score (p=0.001,

p=0.002), tumor differentiation (p=0.031, p=0.029), and the FCCs status after NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy (p=0.001, p=0.003) were all independent risk factors affecting 2-year OS and PFS of GC-CY₁ patients (**Tables 4**).

DISCUSSION

At present, it is believed that the positive peritoneal FCCs are the early stage of peritoneal colonization in gastric cancer, which is called $GC-CY_1$ (3). These patients have poor prognosis and poor surgical treatment effect, and the median survival time is 12 months (28). There are differences in the treatment strategies for GC-CY₁ patients worldwide. The fifth edition of the Guidelines for the Treatment of Japanese Gastric Cancer Association proposed that if GC-CY₁ patients did not have other distant organ metastasis, they could receive surgical treatment at first and postoperative chemotherapy to further prolong survival (29). However, the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines in the United States recommend that GC-CY1 patients should be treated according to the principle of advanced gastric cancer (30). Chemotherapy should be carried out first, and then exploration can be carried out again after chemotherapy. Patients with negative intraperitoneal FCCs may benefit from surgical treatment, while patients with persistent positive FCCs are recommended to continue chemotherapy (3).







Meanwhile, our previous study has confirmed that NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib was effective in the treatment of $GC-CY_1$ patients and prolonged their survival time (16). Nevertheless, not all patients can benefit from it, with about 22% of the disease

progression after treatment. For these patients, this combination treatment not only increases the relevant medical costs, but also may weaken the immune system and delay the best timing of surgery. Therefore, before NIPS paclitaxel combined with

TABLE 2 | Relationship between tumor response and the SII-PNI score.

Tumor response		p value		
	0 (n=13)	1 (n=13)	2 (n=10)	
Non-PD (n=34)	13 (100)	12 (92.31)	9 (90.00)	0.534
PD (n=2)	O (O)	1 (7.69)	1(10.00)	

TABLE 3 | Relationship between FCCs status and the SII-PNI score.

FCCs status		p value		
	0 (n=13)	1 (n=13)	2 (n=10)	
Non-FCCs (n=28)	12 (92.31)	11 (84.62)	5 (50.00)	0.041
FCCs (n=8)	1 (7.69)	2 (15.38)	5 (50.00)	





TABLE 4 | Multivariate analysis of the clinicopathological characteristics for the prognosis of GC-CY1 patients.

Independent factor	2-year OS Multivariate analysis		2-year PFS Multivariate analysis			
	Hazard ratio	95% CI	p value	Hazard ratio	95% CI	p value
Sex			0.315			0.143
Female	1.000	reference		1.000	reference	
Male	1.066	0.521-1.412		1.243	0.721-1.772	
Age (years)			0.083			0.251
≤50	1.000	reference		1.000	reference	
>50	1.268	0.897-1.879		1.153	0.790-1.553	
FCCs status			0.001			0.003
Non-FCCs	1.000	reference		1.000	reference	
FCCs	5.578	3.426-10.142		5.114	3.234-9.981	
SII-PNI score			0.001			0.002
0	1.000	reference		1.000	reference	
1	1.748	1.541-3.632		1.927	1.077-2.774	
2	3.576	2.578-6.895		3.152	1.569-5.072	
Tumor size (cm)			0.052			0.061
<5.0	1.000	reference		1.000	reference	
≥5.0	1.920	1.256-3.492		1.759	1.352-3.152	
Differentiation			0.031			0.029
Poor	1.000	reference		1.000	reference	
Well	2.571	1.287-3.379		2.496	1.772-4.218	

SII, Systemic immune-inflammatory index; PNI, Prognostic nutritional index; FCCs, Free cancer cells.

Apatinib is carried out for patients with $GC-CY_1$, a simple indicator to accurately predict the therapeutic effect will be beneficial to the formulation and selection of individualized treatment regimens.

In recent years, an increasing number of studies have confirmed that inflammatory response is closely related to the occurrence and development of tumors (31, 32). As a systemic inflammatory response indicator, SII has been confirmed to be closely related to the prognosis of patients with gastric cancer by many studies, which can be used to predict the prognosis of patients (19, 33). On the other hand, numerous studies have shown that malnutrition not only affects the clinical decisionmaking of cancer treatment, but also increases the incidence of complications and mortality, and reduces the quality of life of patients (34, 35). As an indicator reflecting the nutritional status of patients, PNI is widely used to evaluate the occurrence of perioperative complications and predict the prognosis (36, 37). To the best of our knowledge, we were the first to combine the SII and PNI of GC-CY₁ patients before receiving NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy to establish the SII-PNI score as a new scoring system for predicting the efficacy and prognosis of patients.

Previous studies have shown that FCCs status is one of the most important factors to evaluate the effectiveness of GC-CY₁ patients after conversion therapy (5). Unfortunately, the curative effect of treatment is difficult to predict by using clinical pathological information before conversion treatment. Therefore, we focus on pre-treatment SII and PNI to overcome the challenges associated with predicting therapeutic efficacy. Previous studies have shown that SII can be used to predict the pathological complete remission and prognosis of patients after neoadjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer (38, 39). PNI is also widely used to evaluate the efficacy and prognosis of chemotherapy for advanced non-small cell lung cancer and colorectal cancer (40, 41). However, the application of systemic inflammatory response index combined with nutritional status index, namely the SII-PNI scoring system to predict the efficacy and prognosis of GC-CY₁ patients receiving NIPS paclitaxel and Apatinib conversion therapy is rarely reported. This study analyzed the relationship between SII-PNI score and efficacy of NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib in GC-CY₁ patients after conversion therapy. The results of this study showed that the SII-PNI score before treatment was closely related to the efficacy of conversion therapy. The lower SII-PNI score before treatment, the more likely the FCCs positive will turn to negative, and the more likely the NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion treatment will be successful. This suggests that the SII-PNI score may be a promising candidate for predicating the efficacy response of GC-CY₁ patients after receiving NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy.

We also evaluated the relationship between SII-PNI score and prognosis. The 2-year OS of patients with SII-PNI score of 0, 1, and 2 were 92.31%, 69.23%, and 40.00%, respectively, and the difference between the three groups was significant. Meanwhile, similar results were also obtained in patients with PFS. Furthermore, this study analyzed the risk factors that may affect the survival of GC-CY₁ patients receiving NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion treatment, and found that the SII-PNI score was an independent risk factor affecting the 2-year OS and PFS of patients. The possible mechanism of SII-PNI predicting prognosis are as the followings: The higher SII-PNI score indicates a relative increase of neutrophil and/or platelet counts. Neutrophils release active nitrogen, reactive oxygen species, and elastase, activate the P13K-AKT signaling pathway, and promote the proliferation of tumor cells (36, 42). In addition, platelets may play a certain role in the growth, proliferation, and metastasis of tumors, mainly by secreting related tumor growth factors to promote tumor growth. Platelets are also involved in the escape of tumor cells from the host immune system (43). The increase in SII-PNI score also indicates that

lymphocytes are relatively reduced, leading to a reduced immune regulation function and promoting the progression of tumor deterioration (44). The decrease of serum albumin level in the body reflects the decrease of nutritional status of patients (45). The worse the nutritional status is, the lower the immunity of the body will be, which will lead to the progress of disease.

It is noteworthy that a few limitations of current research also exist. First, this prospective study was conducted in a single center with a small sample size (n=36), which is the main limitation. Second, this study only selected NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib for analysis. Therefore, larger, multicenter prospective studies investigating different treatment regimens are urgently needed to confirm our findings.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, our study suggests that the SII-PNI score is a promising predictor of the efficacy and survival outcomes of GC- CY_1 patients after NIPS paclitaxel combined with Apatinib conversion therapy. These findings may be beneficial to the formulation of therapeutic strategies and clinical risk stratification to avoid unnecessary toxicity/adverse effects in patients who are unlikely to benefit from treatment.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

REFERENCES

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global Cancer Statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. *CA Cancer J Clin* (2018) 68 (6):394–424. doi: 10.3322/caac.21492
- Hioki M, Gotohda N, Konishi M, Nakagohri T, Takahashi S, Kinoshita T, et al. Predictive Factors Improving Survival After Gastrectomy in Gastric Cancer Patients With Peritoneal Carcinomatosis. World J Surg (2010) 34:555–62. doi: 10.1007/s00268-010-0396-5
- Yepuri N, Bahary N, Jain A, Dhir M. Review and Update on the Role of Peritoneal Cytology in the Treatment of Gastric Cancer. J Surg Res (2019) 235:607–14. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2018.10.049
- Takebayashi K, Murata S, Yamamoto H, Ishida M, Yamaguchi T, Kojima M, et al. Surgery-Induced Peritoneal Cancer Cells in Patients Who Have Undergone Curative Gastrectomy for Gastric Cancer. *Ann Surg Oncol* (2014) 21(6):1991–7. doi: 10.1245/s10434-014-3525-9
- Cabalag CS, Chan ST, Kaneko Y, Duong CP. A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Gastric Cancer Treatment in Patients With Positive Peritoneal Cytology. *Gastric Cancer* (2015) 18(1):11–22. doi: 10.1007/s10120-014-0388-5
- Japanese Gastric Cancer Association. Japanese Classification of Gastric Carcinoma-2nd English Edition. Gastric Cancer (1998) 1(1):10–24. doi: 10.1007/s101209800016
- 7. Amin MB, Edge SB, Greene F, Byrd DR, Brookland RK, Washington MK, et al. *AJCC Cancer Staging Manual. 8th.* New York: Springer (2017).
- Li Z, Li Z, Zhang L, Liu Q, Wang Z, Zhang Z, et al. Staging Laparoscopy for Locally Advanced Gastric Cancer in Chinese Patients: A Multicenter Prospective Registry Study. *BMC Cancer* (2018) 18(1):63. doi: 10.1186/ s12885-017-3791-6

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of the Fourth Hospital of Hebei Medical University (approval number: 2018088). The patients/ participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Contributions: (I) Conception and design: QZ. (II) Administrative support: QZ. (III) Provision of study materials or patients: P'aD, PY, YT, HG, and YaL. (IV) Collection and assembly of data: P'aD, PY, YT, and HG. (V) Data analysis and interpretation: P'aD and CS. (VI) Manuscript writing: All authors. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Cultivating Outstanding Talents Project of Hebei Provincial Government Fund (No.2019012); Hebei public health committee county-level public hospitals suitable health technology promotion and storage project (No.2019024); Hebei Medical University Education and Teaching Research Project (No.2020CGPY-12, No.2020CHYB-23); Hebei University Science and Technology Research Project (No.ZD2019139).

- Yamaguchi T, Takashima A, Nagashima KK, Terashima M, Aizawa M, Ohashi M, et al. Impact of Preoperative Chemotherapy as Initial Treatment for Advanced Gastric Cancer With Peritoneal Metastasis Limited to Positive Peritoneal Lavage Cytology (CY1) or Localized Peritoneal Metastasis (P1a): A Multi-Institutional Retrospective Study. *Gastric Cancer* (2021) 24(3):701–9. doi: 10.1007/s10120-020-01137-6
- Kitayama J, Ishigami H, Yamaguchi H, Sakuma Y, Horie H, Hosoya Y, et al. Treatment of Patients With Peritoneal Metastases From Gastric Cancer. Ann Gastroenterol Surg (2018) 2(2):116–23. doi: 10.1002/ags3.12060
- Ishigami H, Fujiwara Y, Fukushima R, Nashimoto A, Yabusaki H, Imano M, et al. Phase III Trial Comparing Intraperitoneal and Intravenous Paclitaxel Plus S-1 Versus Cisplatin Plus S-1 in Patients With Gastric Cancer With Peritoneal Metastasis: PHOENIX-GC Trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2018) 36(19):1922– 9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2018.77.8613
- 12. Li J, Qin S, Xu J, Xiong J, Wu C, Bai Y, et al. Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Phase III Trial of Apatinib in Patients With Chemotherapy-Refractory Advanced or Metastatic Adenocarcinoma of the Stomach or Gastroesophageal Junction. J Clin Oncol (2016) 34(13):1448–54. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2015.63.5995
- Hu X, Cao J, Hu W, Wu C, Pan Y, Cai L, et al. Multicenter Phase II Study of Apatinib in Non-Triple-Negative Metastatic Breast Cancer. BMC Cancer (2014) 14:820. doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-820
- Liang L, Wang L, Zhu P, Xia Y, Qiao Y, Wu J, et al. A Pilot Study of Apatinib as Third-Line Treatment in Patients With Heavily Treated Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. Clin Colorectal Cancer (2018) 17(3):e443–9. doi: 10.1016/j.clcc.2018.02.011
- Wang L, Liang L, Yang T, Qiao Y, Xia Y, Liu L, et al. A Pilot Clinical Study of Apatinib Plus Irinotecan in Patients With Recurrent High-Grade Glioma: Clinical Trial/Experimental Study. *Medicine* (2017) 96(49):e9053. doi: 10.1097/ MD.000000000009053

- Ding P, Yang P, Tian Y, Guo H, Liu Y, Zhang Z, et al. Neoadjuvant Intraperitoneal and Systemic Paclitaxel Combined With Apatinib and S-1 Chemotherapy for Conversion Therapy in Gastric Cancer Patients With Positive Exfoliative Cytology: A Prospective Study. J Gastrointest Oncol (2021) 12(4):1416–27. doi: 10.21037/jgo-21-375
- Diakos CI, Charles KA, McMillan DC, Clarke SJ. Cancer-Related Inflammation and Treatment Effectiveness. *Lancet Oncol* (2014) 15(11): e493–503. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70263-3
- Roxburgh CS, McMillan DC. Cancer and Systemic Inflammation: Treat the Tumour and Treat the Host. Br J Cancer (2014) 110(6):1409–12. doi: 10.1038/ bjc.2014.90
- Wang Q, Zhu D. The Prognostic Value of Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index (SII) in Patients After Radical Operation for Carcinoma of Stomach in Gastric Cancer. J Gastrointest Oncol (2019) 10(5):965–78. doi: 10.21037/ jgo.2019.05.03
- Trifan G, Testai FD. Systemic Immune-Inflammation (SII) Index Predicts Poor Outcome After Spontaneous Supratentorial Intracerebral Hemorrhage. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis* (2020) 29(9):105057. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis. 2020.105057
- Chen JH, Zhai ET, Yuan YJ, Wu KM, Xu JB, Peng JJ, et al. Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index for Predicting Prognosis of Colorectal Cancer. World J Gastroenterol (2017) 23(34):6261–72. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i34.6261
- Alwarawrah Y, Kiernan K, MacIver NJ. Changes in Nutritional Status Impact Immune Cell Metabolism and Function. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:1055. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01055
- 23. Xu S, Cao S, Geng J, Wang C, Meng Q, Yu Y. Eal High Prognostic Nutritional Index (PNI) as a Positive Prognostic Indicator for Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Patients With Bone Metastasis. *Clin Respir J* (2021) 15(2):225–31. doi: 10.1111/crj.13288
- Wang H, Ding Y, Li N, Wu L, Gao Y, Xiao C. Prognostic Value of Neutrophil-Lymphocyte Ratio, Platelet-Lymphocyte Ratio, and Combined Neutrophil-Lymphocyte Ratio and Platelet-Lymphocyte Ratio in Stage IV Advanced Gastric Cancer. Front Oncol (2020) 10:841. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2020.00841
- Hirahara T, Arigami T, Yanagita S, Matsushita D, Uchikado Y, Kita Y, et al. Combined Neutrophil-Lymphocyte Ratio and Platelet-Lymphocyte Ratio Predicts Chemotherapy Response and Prognosis in Patients With Advanced Gastric Cancer. BMC Cancer (2019) 19(1):672. doi: 10.1186/s12885-019-5903-y
- Takechi H, Fujikuni N, Tanabe K, Hattori M, Amano H, Noriyuki T, et al. Using the Preoperative Prognostic Nutritional Index as a Predictive Factor for Non-Cancer-Related Death in Post-Curative Resection Gastric Cancer Patients: A Retrospective Cohort Study. *BMC Gastroenterol* (2020) 20(1):256. doi: 10.1186/ s12876-020-01402-z
- Hu B, Yang XR, Xu Y, Sun YF, Sun C, Guo W, et al. Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index Predicts Prognosis of Patients After Curative Resection for Hepatocellular Carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2014) 20(23):6212–22. doi: 10.1158/ 1078-0432.CCR-14-0442
- Oh CA, Bae JM, Oh SJ, Choi MG, Noh JH, Sohn TS, et al. Long-Term Results and Prognostic Factors of Gastric Cancer Patients With Only Positive Peritoneal Lavage Cytology. J Surg Oncol (2012) 105(4):393–9. doi: 10.1002/ jso.22091
- Japanese Gastric Cancer Association. Japanese Gastric Cancer Treatment Guidelines 2018 (5th Edition). *Gastric Cancer* (2021) 24(1):1–21. doi: 10.1007/ s10120-020-01042-y
- Ajani JA, D'Amico TA, Almhanna K, Bentrem DJ, Chao J, Das P, et al. Gastric Cancer, Version 3.2016, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw (2016) 14(10):1286–312. doi: 10.6004/ jnccn.2016.0137
- Mantovani A, Allavena P, Sica A, Balkwill F. Cancer-Related Inflammation. Nature (2008) 454(7203):436–44. doi: 10.1038/nature07205
- Elinav E, Nowarski R, Thaiss CA, Hu B, Jin C, Flavell RA. Inflammation-Induced Cancer: Crosstalk Between Tumours, Immune Cells and Microorganisms. Nat Rev Cancer (2013) 13(11):759–71. doi: 10.1038/nrc3611

- Wang K, Diao F, Ye Z, Zhang X, Zhai E, Ren H, et al. Prognostic Value of Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index in Patients With Gastric Cancer. *Chin* J Cancer (2017) 36(1):75. doi: 10.1186/s40880-017-0243-2
- 34. Oh SE, Choi MG, Seo JM, An JY, Lee JH, Sohn TS, et al. Prognostic Significance of Perioperative Nutritional Parameters in Patients With Gastric Cancer. *Clin Nutr* (2019) 38(2):870–6. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2018.02.015
- Sun KY, Xu JB, Chen SL, Yuan YJ, Wu H, Peng JJ, et al. Novel Immunological and Nutritional-Based Prognostic Index for Gastric Cancer. World J Gastroenterol (2015) 21(19):5961–71. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i19.5961
- 36. Migita K, Matsumoto S, Wakatsuki K, Kunishige T, Nakade H, Miyao S, et al. Effect of Oral Nutritional Supplementation on the Prognostic Nutritional Index in Gastric Cancer Patients. *Nutr Cancer* (2020) 30:1–8. doi: 10.1080/ 01635581.2020.1826990
- Gu L, Wang M, Cui X, Mo J, Yuan L, Mao F, et al. Clinical Significance of Peripheral Blood-Derived Inflammation Markers in Advanced Gastric Cancer After Radical Resection. *BMC Surg* (2020) 20(1):219. doi: 10.1186/s12893-020-00884-8
- Hua X, Long ZQ, Zhang YL, Wen W, Guo L, Xia W, et al. Prognostic Value of Preoperative Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index in Breast Cancer: A Propensity Score-Matching Study. *Front Oncol* (2020) 10:580. doi: 10.3389/ fonc.2020.00580
- Zhang Y, Sun Y, Zhang Q. Prognostic Value of the Systemic Immune-Inflammation Index in Patients With Breast Cancer: A Meta-Analysis. *Cancer Cell Int* (2020) 20:224. doi: 10.1186/s12935-020-01308-6
- 40. Xu S, Cao S, Geng J, Wang C, Meng Q, Yu Y. High Prognostic Nutritional Index (PNI) as a Positive Prognostic Indicator for Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Patients With Bone Metastasis. *Clin Respir J* (2021) 15(2):225–31. doi: 10.1111/crj.13288
- Cao Y, Deng S, Yan L, Gu J, Li J, Wu K, et al. Perineural Invasion Is Associated With Poor Prognosis of Colorectal Cancer: A Retrospective Cohort Study. Int J Colorectal Dis (2020) 35(6):1067–75. doi: 10.1007/s00384-020-03566-2
- Antonio N, Bønnelykke-Behrndtz ML, Ward LC, Collin J, Christensen IJ, Steiniche T, et al. The Wound Inflammatory Response Exacerbates Growth of Pre-Neoplastic Cells and Progression to Cancer. *EMBO J* (2015) 34(17):2219– 36. doi: 10.15252/embj.201490147
- Tanaka Y, Ito S, Isobe K. Vancomycin-Sensitive Bacteria Trigger Development of Colitis-Associated Colon Cancer by Attracting Neutrophils. Sci Rep (2016) 6:23920. doi: 10.1038/srep23920
- Houghton AM, Rzymkiewicz DM, Ji H, Gregory AD, Egea EE, Metz HE, et al. Neutrophil Elastase-Mediated Degradation of IRS-1 Accelerates Lung Tumor Growth. Nat Med (2010) 16(2):219–23. doi: 10.1038/nm.2084
- 45. Kitayama J, Yasuda K, Kawai K, Sunami E, Nagawa H. Circulating Lymphocyte Number has a Positive Association With Tumor Response in Neoadjuvant Chemoradiotherapy for Advanced Rectal Cancer. *Radiat Oncol* (2010) 5:47. doi: 10.1186/1748-717X-5-47

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Ding, Yang, Sun, Tian, Guo, Liu, Li and Zhao. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





ZDQ-0620, a Novel Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase Inhibitor, Inhibits Colorectal Carcinoma Cell Proliferation and Suppresses Angiogenesis by Attenuating PI3K/AKT/mTOR Pathway

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Zhigang Bai, Beijing Friendship Hospital, China

Reviewed by:

Evangelia (Litsa) Papakonstarti, University of Crete, Greece Concettina Fenga, University of Messina, Italy

*Correspondence:

Qingchun Zhao zhaoqingchun1967@163.com Huaiwei Ding dinghuaiwei627@163.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 05 January 2022 Accepted: 10 February 2022 Published: 02 March 2022

Citation:

Qin X, Liu M, Xu C, Xing B, Xu X, Wu Y, Ding H and Zhao Q (2022) ZDQ-0620, a Novel Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase Inhibitor, Inhibits Colorectal Carcinoma Cell Proliferation and Suppresses Angiogenesis by Attenuating PI3K/AKT/mTOR Pathway. Front. Oncol. 12:848952. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.848952 Xiaochun Qin^{1,2}, Mingyue Liu², Chang Xu², Bo Xing², Xiangbo Xu², Yuting Wu², Huaiwei Ding^{3*} and Qingchun Zhao^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Pharmacy, General Hospital of Northern Theater Command, Shenyang, China, ² Department of Life Science and Biochemistry, Shenyang Pharmaceutical University, Shenyang, China, ³ Key Laboratory of Structure-Based Drug Design and Discovery of Ministry of Education, Shenyang Pharmaceutical University, Shenyang, China

The PI3K/AKT pathway plays a central role in human cancers, aberrant activation of this pathway is associated with tumorigenesis, cancer progression and angiogenesis. Based on the importance of the PI3K/AKT pathway in malignancies, we developed a 4aminoquinazoline derivative, ZDQ-0620, initially envisioned as a novel pan-PI3K inhibitor. This study aimed to evaluate the potential target of ZDQ-0620 and its anticancer effect in human colorectal carcinoma (CRC). PI3K-kinase activity test showed IC50 of ZDQ-0620 against PI3Ka was 0.5 nM; molecular docking, CETSA assay and western blotting was further performed to predict ZDQ-0620 was a PI3K/AKT pathway inhibitor by targeting PI3K. To identify the effect of ZDQ-0620 on CRC cells, Sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay, flow cytometry, and Cell morphology analysis were conducted. The results showed that ZDQ-0620 inhibited the proliferation, migration and invasion of CRC cells, induced apoptosis through G0/G1 cell cycle arrest and mitochondrial pathway. Additionally, ZDQ-0620 inhibited the migration and tube formation of human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs). In vivo, neovascularization of rat aortic ring and chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) induced by VEGF was diminished when treated with ZDQ-0620. These results indicate that ZDQ-0620 induce apoptosis and anti-angiogenesis via inhibits the PI3K/AKT pathway. We suggest that the great potential of ZDQ-0620 as an effective treatment candidate against CRC.

Keywords: colorectal cancer, cell cycle arrest, apoptosis, angiogenesis, PI3K

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer, one of the most common cancers worldwide, has been a serious threat to human health (1). There are about 1.36 million new cases of colorectal cancer in the world every year, which is the third most common malignant tumor globally (2). The incidence of colorectal cancer ranks the third in men and the second in women. Every year about 690,000 cases of death, ranking the fourth malignancy (3). Despite advances in diagnosis and treatment over the past few decades, colorectal cancer remains a major health problem and a significant socio-economic burden (4). Only a few cases of CRC are detected early enough, so early accurate diagnosis and targeted treatment plan is particularly important, such as surgery, chemotherapy, and radiotherapy (5, 6). Rapid tumor growth, characterized by rapid progression and poor prognosis, is a major problem affecting the treatment of CRC (7).

With the research on oncogenic signaling pathways that regulate the proliferation, invasion, metastasis and angiogenesis of cancer cells, several possible hot therapeutic targets have been identified recently (8, 9). Among them, the phosphoinositide 3kinase (PI3K)/AKT/mTOR pathway is one of the most frequently activated in human cancers (10). PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway is widely present in cells and is involved in cell growth, proliferation, differentiation regulation and other aspects (11). PI3K phosphorylates PIP2 to produce the second messenger phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5 -trisphosphate (PIP3) (12). Overactivation of PI3K leads to an increase in PIP3 levels, which in turn activates downstream AKT phosphorylation (13). In addition, overexpression of AKT has been proved in many cancers including CRC, which has a variety of biological activities, including inhibition of tumor cell apoptosis, promotion of invasion and metastasis, and regulation of tumor angiogenesis (8, 14). MTOR, a serine/threonine protein kinase, is a downstream molecule of AKT in the PI3K/AKT pathway and is involved in the regulation of protein synthesis, cell apoptosis, angiogenesis, etc (15). Activated PI3K/AKT can further activate mTOR through the TSC1/2 complex. Subsequent activation of mTOR promotes cell growth and cell cycle progression through phosphorylated translation regulator p70S6 kinase (p70S6K) and eukaryotic promoter (EIF) 4E binding protein 1 (4EBP1) (16, 17). Therefore, PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway has become a key therapeutic target for cancer treatment (10, 11). Inhibiting the overactivation of the PI3K pathway in CRC appears to be a promising therapeutic strategy.

To find a novel structure-like PI3K inhibitor, we initiated a pharmacophore-oriented design. Our previous study designed and synthesized a series of 4-aminoquinazolines derivatives containing hydrophilic group acting on the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway (18). Among them, ZDQ-0620 (2,4-difluoro-N-(2-methoxy-5-(4-(3-morpholinopropyl)-3-oxo-3,4-dihydro-2H-benzo[b][1,4]oxazin-6-yl)pyridin-3-yl)benzenesulfonamide) (**Figure 1A**) exhibited the best *in vitro* anti-cellular activity. In the present study, we intend to characterize biological effect of ZDQ-0620 in CRC cells, including cell proliferation, migration, invasion and angiogenesis, and further clarify the underlying

mechanisms through modulating the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway, which sheds a light upon the thought of developing PI3K inhibitor and provides a promising direction as an anticancer drug against CRC in future.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Cells and Reagents

All human cell lines used in this study were purchased from ATCC (Manassas, VA) and were cultured in RPMI-1640 medium (Gibco, USA), containing 10% fetal bovine serum (Hyclone, USA), penicillin-streptomycin (100 U/ml, Hyclone) at 37°C in a 5% CO₂ incubator. Propidium iodide (PI), Sulforhodamine B (SRB), and Hoechst 33342 were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). Primary antibodies aganist p-AKT (Ser473) (#9271), p-AKT (Thr308) (#9275), AKT (#4691), p-mTOR (#2971), mTOR (#2972), 4EBP1 (#9644), p-4EBP1 (#2855), p70S6K (#9202), p-p70S6K (#9205), Cyclin D1 (#2922), Bcl-2 (#4223), Bax (#5023), Caspase-3 (#9662), Cleaved caspase-3 (#9661), Caspase-9 (#9508), Cleaved caspase-9 (#7237), PARP (#9532), and β-actin (#3700) were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology (MA, USA). HRP and FITCconjugated secondary antibodies were obtained from ZSGB-BIO (Beijing, China). All reagents were stored at -80°C.

Measurement of Cell Proliferation Sulforhodamine B (SRB) Assay

Cells were inoculated into 96-well microplates at a concentration of 200 μ L/well. Different concentrations of ZDQ-0620 were added for 24h, 48h and 72h, respectively, and fixed with 50% trichloroacetic acid solution for 1 hour. After washing with deionized water for 5 times, 0.4% sulforhodamine B (SRB) was used for staining in the darkroom. After 30min, the residual SRB was removed with 1% glacial acetic acid, and dried at room temperature. Finally, the absorbance was measured at 490 nm with a microplate analyzer (Synergy 2, Bio-Tek, USA).

Colony Formation Assay

The cells were seeded in 6-well plates at a density of 2×10^3 cells per well and cultured overnight. Cells were then treated with specified concentrations of ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO for 48h. After replacing the new medium, the cells were cultured for 7 days. The culture medium was discarded, fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 10 min, stained with 0.1% crystal violet for 15 min, and photographed with digital camera.

LDH Assay

Cells were inoculated in 96-well plates at 3×10^3 and co-cultured with specific concentrations of ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO for 48 h. The supernatant was collected and co-incubated according to kit instructions (Wanlei, China), and the absorbance was determined at 490 nm using an enzyme plate analyzer (Synergy 2, Bio-Tek, USA). The percentage of lactate dehydrogenase release can be used as an indicator of cytotoxicity of compounds.


FIGURE 1 | ZDQ-0620 inhibits the viability and proliferative ability of carcinoma cells. (A) The structure of compound ZDQ-0620. (B) The viability of HCT116, SW-480, MCF-7, and MDA-MB-231 cells treated with various concentrations of ZDQ-0620 at 24, 48, and 72 h was determined by sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay. (C) A SRB assay was also used to determine the cytotoxicity of ZDQ-0620 toward normal cell lines (HUVEC and HL7702) at 72). (D–H) The inhibitory effect of ZDQ-0620 on the growth of HCT116 cells was measured by a colony formation assay (D), LDH assay (F), and tumor sphere formation assay (G). Panel (E) the quantitative results of the colony formation assay. Panel (H) the quantitative results of the tumor sphere formation assay. Each value is the mean (\pm SD) from triplicate samples; #p < 0.05 vs. the control; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.01 vs. the control. One-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's *post hoc* multiple-comparisons test.

Tumor Sphere Formation Assay

Cells were inoculated at 4×10^3 on a low-attached 6-well plate (Corning, USA) and cultured in serum-free DMeM-F12 (Gibco) containing EGF (20ng/ml, Peprotech), B-FGF (20ng/ml, Peprotech) and B27(1:50 dilution, BD Biosciences). After 9 days, the number of tumor globules formed was counted by phase contrast microscope.

Determination of Apoptosis

Cell Morphology Analysis

Cells with a density of 2×10^4 were cultured overnight on a 6-well plate. After 48h treatment with ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO, Hoechst 33342 (Beyotime Bio, China) was stained at 37°C for 20 min. After two PBS rinses, fluorescence microscopy (IX71, Olympus, Japan) was used to take pictures. The nuclei of apoptotic cells are densely stained, completely or partially bright blue.

Annexin V-FITC/PI Assay

In brief, the cells were inoculated in 6-well plates at a density of 2×10^3 per well. ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO were treated for 48 h, and the collected cells were stained in the dark with Annexin V-FITC and PI (Wanlei, China) for 10-20 min. Finally, the cells were sorted and quantitatively analyzed by flow cytometry (Becton-Dickinson, NJ, USA).

Transmission Electron Microscopy

Cells were seeded into 6-well plates at a density of 5×10^4 cells/ well. After treated with ZDQ-0620 for 24 h, the cells were collected and fixed with 3% glutaraldehyde, then fixed with 1% O_SO_4 , then dehydrated with ethanol step by step, embedded and sected. It was stained with uranium acetate and lead citrate and observed under transmission electron microscope. (H-7650, Hitachi, Japan).

Mitochondrial Membrane Potential Assay (Δψm)

The cells were inoculated in 6-well plates at a density of 1×10^4 overnight and treated with the specified concentration of ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO for 48 h. The cells were incubated in an incubator at 37°C for 20 min with 1 mL of JC-1 staining solution per well. After washing with PBS, the cells were imaged under a fluorescence microscope (IX71, Olympus, Japan). Red fluorescence indicates normal MMP, while green fluorescence indicates decreased MMP.

PI3K Activity Assay

The effect of ZDQ-0620 on PI3K kinase assay was measured by ADP-GloTM Lipid Kinase Systems (Promega, USA). Treatment for experiments was carried out according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Cell Cycle Assay

Cells were seeded in 6-well plates at a density of 2×10^5 per well. After treated with ZDQ-0620 for 48 hours, cells were collected and fixed overnight in 70% cold ethanol at 20°C. The cells were rinsed with cold PBS buffer and then stained darkly with PI for 15 minutes at room temperature. The samples were analyzed by FACS Calibur flow cytometry (Becton-Dickinson, NJ, USA).

Western Blotting

Cells were exposed to gradient dose of ZDQ-0620 for 48 h. The expression levels of related proteins in cells were determined by standard Western blot.

Molecular Docking

Using the GLIDE module of the Schrodinger software with the Maestro interface to predict the binding modes of PI3K and ZDQ-0620. ZDQ-0620 was drawn by ChemBio3D Ultra 13.0 software and prepared using the Ligprep. Then, the crystal structures of PI3K α was download from the Protein Data Bank and prepared by the Protein Preparation Wizzard. The active pocket of proteins was generated with the Grid Generation tool. Other parameters are keep as software defaults. The docking poses were analyzed with Pymol.

Immunofluorescence Images

Cells with a density of 1×10^4 were inoculated overnight in 6-well plates and treated with ZDQ-0620 (2µM) for 24 h, fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde, permeated with 0.2%Trion-X for 20min, incubated with immunostain blocking buffer for 1 h, and incubated overnight with p-Akt (Ser473) at 4°C. After washing with 4 °C of PBS, the cells were incubated at room temperature for 1 h with secondary antibody, and then the nuclei were stained with DAPI for 15min. The staining cells were imaged by fluorescence microscopy (IX71, Olympus, Japan).

CETSA Assay

HCT116 cells were treated with a specified concentration of ZDQ-0620 for 3 h, then the cells were collected with PBS containing protease inhibitors and transferred into 200µL EP tubes. Cells were placed in a PCR apparatus (2720, Gene, Singapore) and subjected to heat shock at 37~77°C for 3min.

Lysed for 3 times in liquid nitrogen - room temperature cycles. Centrifuge at 13 000 RPM at 4°C for 20 min. Loading buffer was added and standard Western blot was performed.

Wound Healing Scratch Assay

Cells of 1×10^4 density were inoculated in 6-well plates until 90% were full. Cell-free area was formed in the designated area of sterile pipetting tip, and cells were treated with ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO after twice washing with PBS. Images were taken under an inverted microscope (IX71, Olympus, Japan) at 0 and 24 h, and the Image J software analyzed and calculated the proportion of cells migrating to the cleared area (wound healing). Migration rate=(1-width _{24h})/width _{0h}.

Migration and Invasion Assay

Cells with a density of 4×10^4 were seeded into the upper cavity of a 24-well transwell plate (Corning, USA) without or coated with matrix gel (Becton Dickinson, USA). The lower cavity was cultured in complete medium containing 10% fetal bovine serum for 48h. The migrated and invaded cells were fixed with 70% acetaldehyde, stained with 0.1% crystal violet and photographed under a microscope (IX71, Olympus, Japan).

Tube Formation Assay

The matrix adhesive was mixed with RPMI-1640 medium in equal volume, and then added into 48-well plate at 100 μ L/well to cure. 1 × 10⁵ cells/100 μ L/well HUVEC cells were seeded into 48-well plates with the specified concentration of ZDQ-0620, GSK2126458 or DMSO. After culture for 3 h, the tube formation was observed by inverted microscope (IX71, Olympus, Japan).

Chick Chorioallantoic Membrane (CAM) Assay

The sterilized fertilized eggs (SAIS Poultry Co. Ltd., China) were incubated in an incubator at 37.8 °C and 60% humidity for 5 days. The 4cm² pore was opened at the end of the air chamber, and the eggshell membrane was discarded to protect the chorioallantoic membrane of the chicken embryo from damage. VEGF and/or ZDQ-0620 and GSK2126458 were added to allantoic membrane and sealed for further incubation for 48 h. The microvascular growth was observed with digital camera. Ten eggs in each group were incubated.

Rat Aortic Ring Sprouting Assay

The rats were purchased from Vital River Technology Co., Ltd (Beijing, China). The aortas of 6-week-old SD rats was cut into 2mm long rings and randomly divided into groups, then the aortas were embedded in a 96-well plate with 70 μ L matrix gel and solidified in an incubator for 30 min. The specified concentrations of VEGF and/or ZDQ-0620 and GSK2126458 were added and incubated for 7 days. Photograph with a microscope (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan).

Statistical Analysis

Unless otherwise stated, all experiments in this study were repeated three times. Statistical analysis was performed using

GraphPad Prism 5 (GraphPad software, CA, USA). Groups were compared with the unpaired Student's t-tests, and multiple groups were compared with the one-way ANOVA. All data were expressed as means values \pm SD. p < 0.05 indicated statistically significant.

RESULTS

Effect of ZDQ-0620 on the Growth of HCT116 Cells

To verify the function of ZDQ-0620 as a new therapeutic compound, we first measured cell growth inhibition on four cancer cell lines (HCT116, SW480, MCF-7, MDA-MB-231) using SRB assay. ZDQ-0620 significantly inhibited the growth of all tested cells in a dose- and time-dependent manner (**Figure 1B**). Especially, 0.1uM of ZDQ-0620 induced strong reduction in growth rate of HCT116 reached 40% at 72h. To predict side effects of ZDQ-0620, it was exposed to normal cell lines (**Figure 1C**). The cytotoxicity of ZDQ-0620 to HUVEC and HL7702 cells was much lower than that to tumor cells, suggesting the hypo-toxicity of ZDQ-0620 to normal cells.

Moreover, HCT116 cells were selected to investigate the longterm toxic effect of ZDQ-0620 on the proliferation. The colony formation, LDH release and Sphere-forming of HCT116 cells were significantly inhibited in a dose-dependent manner (**Figures 1D-H**), the activity value was stronger than that of GSK2126458, as a positive drug. These results suggested that ZDQ-0620 significantly inhibited the growth of cancer cells and has lower cytotoxicity in normal cell lines.

ZDQ-0620 Induces G0/G1 Cell Cycle Arrest and Induces CRC Cells Apoptosis Through the Mitochondrial Pathway

To examine the mechanism responsible for ZDQ-0620-mediated cell growth inhibition, the cell cycle distribution was performed by PI staining, hence followed by flow cytometry (FACS) detection. As shown in **Figures 2A, B**, ZDQ-0620 induced a dose-dependent accumulation of cells in the G0/G1 phase. Moreover, to confirmed the effects of ZDQ-0620 on cell cycle regulation, we examined the expression of endogenous cyclins after 48 h treatment with ZDQ-0620. As shown in **Figures 2C, D**, ZDQ-0620 played an important role in G0/G1 cell cycle arrest by down-regulating the levels of cyclin D1, but has little effect on cyclin B1, which regulates the G2/M phases.

The PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway can prevent programmed death of tumor cells and inhibit apoptosis, thus promoting the survival of tumor cells. To assess the pro-apoptotic effect of ZDQ-0620, inverted microscope and Hoechst 33342 staining assay was used. As shown in Figure 3A, apoptosis was confirmed by the presence of condensed chromatin and nuclear fragmentation. ZDQ-0620 treatment group marked with brighter fluorescence in Hoechst staining assay. In addition, cell apoptosis was detected by Annexin V/PI staining. In Figures 3B, C, compared with the control, the proportion of apoptotic cells (Annexin V positive) in ZDQ-0620 increased significantly and showed a concentration-dependent manner. The ultrastructure of cells observed by transmission electron microscopy was $<0.2 \mu m$, which is the gold standard for the determination of apoptosis. As shown in Figure 3D, cells treated with ZDQ-0620 showed typical apoptotic characteristics, such as



FIGURE 2 | ZDQ-0620 induces HCT116 cell cycle arrest. (A) ZDQ-0620 were performed by PI staining, hence followed by flow cytometry (FACS) detection. (B) The raw histogram is shown on the left and the quantification of individual cell cycle stages on the right. (C) The expression levels of cell cycle-related proteins in HCT116 cells after 48 h of treatment with the specified concentrations of ZDQ-0620 and GSK2126458 were assessed by western blotting. (D) The histogram shows average protein expression levels. Each value is the mean (\pm SD) from triplicate samples; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001 vs. the control. One-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's *post hoc* multiple-comparisons test.



FIGURE 3 | ZDQ-0620 induces HCT116 cells apoptosis. (A) Morphology of the cells (magnification, ×40) and Hoechst 33342 staining results. Apoptotic cells are bright blue; scale bar, 50 μ m. (B) Analysis of the apoptotic effects of ZDQ-0620 and GSK2126458 by Annexin V/propidium iodide (PI) staining. (C) The histograms show the percentages of apoptotic HCT116 cells following treatment with ZDQ-0620 and GSK2126458 for 48 h (right). (D) Transmission electron microscopic analysis of the morphological changes occurring in cells after 48 h treatment (I and II: scale bar = 20 μ m [left]; III and IV: scale bar = 10 μ m [right]). (E) Effect of mitochondrial membrane potential detection on HCT-116. At high mitochondrial membrane potential, JC-1 aggregates in the matrix of mitochondrial matrix, and as a polymer (J-aggregates), which produces red fluorescence. At low mitochondrial membrane potential, JC-1 could not aggregate in the mitochondrial matrix, and as a monomer, JC-1 could produce green fluorescence; scale bar, 100 μ m. (F) The expression levels of apoptosis-related proteins were detected by western blot. (G, H) Bar graph of the quantitative result. Each value is the mean (\pm SD) from triplicate samples; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001 vs. the control. One-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's *post hoc* multiple-comparisons test.

peripheral nuclear marginalization and chromatin condensation. Pictures I and III showed control group with clear cell spacing and intercellular connections, but not tight connections. In contrast, cells treated with ZDQ-0620 showed increased heterochromatin in the nucleus, and the chromatin condensed into apoptotic bodies in pictures II and IV.

In order to further clarify the potential mechanism of ZDQ-0620-induced apoptosis, mitochondrial membrane potential was detected by JC-1 staining assay after 48 h of treatment (**Figure 3E**). As the number of apoptotic cells increased, the proportion of red fluorescence and green fluorescence decreased gradually in a dose-dependent manner. To further verify these results, western blot was used to detect the expression of apoptosis-related proteins. **Figures 3F-H** indicated that ZDQ-0620 up-regulated the expression of Bax, cytochrome C, down-regulated the expression of anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2. The expression levels of cleaved caspase-3/9 and cleaved PARP were

also significantly increased (p < 0.01). These results suggest that ZDQ-0620 could activate the caspase-dependent apoptosis cascade through mitochondrial pathway, thereby inducing apoptosis of HCT116 cells.

ZDQ-0620 Effectively Blocks the PI3K/AKT/mTOR Signaling Pathway by Direct Targets PI3K

PI3K/mTOR and its downstream targets, 4EBP1 and P70S6K, are important factors for tumor cell survival and proliferation. To elucidate the anticancer mechanism of ZDQ-0620, western blot analysis was used evaluated the effects of ZDQ-0620 on the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway in HCT116. The results indicate that ZDQ-0620 could significantly suppress expression AKT and mTOR phosphorylation, which subsequently repressed phosphorylation of 4EBP1 and P70S6K (**Figure 4A**), and these effects were concentration-dependent (**Figures 4B, C**).





Immunofluorescence analysis also confirmed the same results, the phosphorylation levels of AKT were significantly inhibited by ZDQ-0620 in HCT116 cells (**Figure 4D**).

Then the target of the compound action was further identified. In order to explore the combination mode between ZDQ-0620 and PI3K, Maestro was used for molecular docking, and Discovery Studio 4.0 Visualizer was used to analyze the interaction mode. As shown in Figure 5A, Lys833 in the active pocket of PI3K forms a strong salt bridge with nitrogen on the ZDQ-0620 sulfonamide group, and forms a hydrogen bond with oxygen on the pyridine ring. In addition, the oxygen of the parent group of sulfonyl and benzooxazinone forms hydrogen bonds with Ser806 and Val882, respectively. The hydrophobic interaction between the morpholine ring and Lvs890 further stabilized the binding of PI3K to ZDO-0620. In conclusion, ZDQ-0620 can form a stable binding mode with PI3K, and the introduction of ethylmorpholine can increase the water-solubility and activity of ZDQ-0620. Then, the inhibitory activity of ZDQ-0620 against PI3 kinase was investigated. As shown in Table 1, ZDQ-0620 showed strong inhibitory activity against four PI3 kinase subtypes, and the inhibitory activity was below 160 nM. The inhibitory activity against PI3Ka was the best with IC50 of 0.5 nM. To further evaluate the binding character between ZDQ-0620 and PI3K, the CETSA assay was used with the treatment of

TABLE 1 | IC₅₀ of ZDQ-0620 against PI3K kinase in vitro.

Compound	PI3Kα(nM)	PI3Kβ (nM)	PI3Kγ (nM)	PI3Kδ (nM)
ZDQ-0620	0.5	93	55	152

HCT116 with or without ZDQ-0620. From CETSA experiments, the apparent aggregation temperatures (Tagg) were obtained with either ZDQ-0620 or DMSO, which could be compared, and substantial shifts demonstrated the binding of ZDQ-0620 and target proteins. As shown in **Figures 5B, C**, after ZDQ-0620 bound with PI3K, the thermal stabilization of PI3K were increased compared with the control groups (DMSO), and this thermal stabilization between ZDQ-0620 and PI3K was dose-dependent from ITDRF_{CETSA} (**Figures 5D, E**). In conclusion, ZDQ-0620 can effectively blocks the PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway by direct targets PI3K.

ZDQ-0620 Inhibits the Migration, Invasion and Interaction of HCT116 and HUVEC

The PI3K/AKT signaling pathway plays an important role in cancer cell migration and invasion. To determine the effects of ZDQ-0620 on colonic carcinoma cell migration and invasion ability, we first performed wound healing and invasion assays in



(CETSA) and an isothermal dose-response fingerprinting (ITDRF)cetsa were used to evaluate the thermal stability of ZDQ-0620 bound to PI3Kα/β.

HCT116 cell line. For wound healing and transwell migration assay, as expected, ZDQ-0620 significantly inhibited HCT116 cell metastasis in a concentration-dependent manner (**Figures 6A, B**). For transwell invasion assay, the results showed that the inhibition of invasiveness ability concentration-dependently increased (**Figure 6B**).

Angiogenesis is closely related to tumor metastasis and invasion. The migration and invasion ability of vascular endothelial cells is an important factor affecting neovascularization. Next, we investigated the effects of ZDQ-0620 treatment on HUVEC cell migration and invasion. Compared with control, the migration ability of HUVEC cells decreased gradually with the increase of ZDQ-0620 concentration (**Figures 6C, D**). Similarly, as shown in **Figure 6D**, ZDQ-0620 also inhibited the invasion of HUVEC cells in a concentration-dependent manner. These results indicate that

ZDQ-0620 can significantly inhibit the migration and invasion ability of HUVEC cells *in vitro*, thus inhibit angiogenesis.

The interaction between tumor cells and vascular endothelial cells can play a synergistic role and promote the occurrence and progression of tumor. To investigate the effect of ZDQ-0620 on the interaction between HCT116 and HUVEC, the transwell chamber was used to verify the cell co-culture interaction. HUVEC was inoculated into the upper layer of transwell, and HCT116 was inoculated into the lower layer. As shown in **Figure 6E**, the presence of HCT116 cells in the lower layer significantly improved the HUVEC metastasis and invasion ability in the upper compartment. The migration and invasion levels were significantly inhibited with the addition of ZDQ-0620. Similarly, HCT116 was inoculated into the upper layer of transwell and HUVEC metastasis and HUVEC metastasis and invasion levels were significantly inhibited with the addition of ZDQ-0620. Similarly, HCT116 was inoculated into the upper layer of transwell and HUVEC metastasis and HUVEC metastasis and invasion levels were significantly inhibited with the addition of ZDQ-0620. Similarly, HCT116 was inoculated into the upper layer of transwell and HUVEC metastasis and HUVEC metastasis and HUVEC metastasis and invasion levels were significantly inhibited with the addition of ZDQ-0620. Similarly, HCT116 was inoculated into the upper layer of transwell and HUVEC metastasis and HUVEC metastasis and invasion levels were significantly information and invasion here addition of the upper layer of transwell and HUVEC into the lower layer. Compared with the



FIGURE 6 | ZDQv-0620 inhibits the migration, invasion and interaction. **(A, C)** Cell migratory ability was tested using a wound healing assay; scale bar, 50 μ m. **(B, D)** Cell invasiveness was assessed using a Transwell assay with Matrigel; scale bar, 50 μ m. **(E)** HUVECs were inoculated alone in the upper chamber or co-cultured with HCT116 cells in the lower chamber with or without ZDQ-0620 (2uM) for comparison, Scale bar =100 μ m. **(F)** HCT116 was inoculated alone in the upper chamber or co-cultured with HUVECs cells in the lower chamber with or without ZDQ-0620 (2uM) for comparison. A histogram of the invaded and migrated rates is shown at the bottom. Each value is the mean (± SD) from triplicate samples; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001 vs. the control. One-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's *post hoc* multiple-comparisons test.

uninoculated cells in the lower layer, the migration and invasion of HCT116 in the upper layer were significantly increased after inoculation with HUVEC. The migration and invasion ability were also significantly inhibited with the addition of ZDQ-0620 (**Figure 6F**).

ZDQ-0620 Inhibits Endothelial Cell Tube Formation and Vasculogenic Mimicry (VM) of HCT116

Endothelial differentiation (tube formation) is necessary for angiogenesis. ZDQ-0620 had little effect on the survival of HUVEC cells (**Figure 1C**), suggesting that ZDQ-0620 had low cytotoxicity to HUVEC. After treatment with ZDQ-0620, the tube formation of HUVEC cells was investigated, and it was observed that ZDQ-0620 significantly inhibited the catheterization of HUVEC cells in a concentration-(**Figures 7A-C**) and time-dependent manner (**Figures 7D-F**), ZDQ-0620 reduces the number of tubules and nodes.

The formation of VM leads to poor prognosis and promotes tumor hematogenous metastasis. Next, the ability of HCT116 to simulate microtubule formation in endothelial cells was verified, and the effect of ZDQ-0620 on the angiogenic mimicringinhibiting activity of HCT116 was investigated. As shown in **Figure 7G**, HCT116 formed obvious microtubule connections.





ZDQ-0620 could significantly inhibit the formation of angiogenic mimicry in a concentration-dependent manner (**Figures 7H, I**). Among them, the number of tubules and nodes in angiogenic mimicry concentration-dependently decreased after ZDQ-0620 treatment. In conclusion, ZDQ-0620 can inhibit the formation of angiogenic mimicry in HCT116 and play an indirect anti-angiogenic role.

ZDQ-0620 Suppresses VEGF-Induced Neovascularization of Rat Aortic Ring and CAM

In order to further verify the anti-angiogenic activity of ZDQ-0620, we first utilized rat aortic ring sprouting in *ex-vivo*. According to the results in **Figure 8A**, VEGF group (control) significantly stimulated the germination of rat aortic ring vessels and formed tubules covering the aortic ring. However, ZDQ-0620 could significantly inhibit VEGF-induced vascular germination in a concentration-dependent manner.

In addition, chicken embryo chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) was used to simulate angiogenesis *in vivo*. As shown in **Figure 8B**, compared with the blank group, VEGF could accelerate the new generation and growth of allantoic membrane blood vessels. VEGF group had more branches of vascular network, thicker vascular diameter and formed a dense vascular network after 48h treatment. However, ZDQ-0620 could significantly inhibit VEGF induction with sparse distribution of vascular network and low bifurcation degree, and its inhibitory activity was significantly stronger than that of positive drug GSK2126458. It is suggested that ZDQ-0620 can inhibit the angiogenesis *in vivo*. These data validate that the

effects of ZDQ-0620 on the initiation stage of angiogenesis can be translated into the final suppression of microvessel formation.

DISCUSSION

The PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway plays a critical role in the occurrence and progression of colorectal cancer (19, 20). Excessive activation of various receptor tyrosine kinases (such as insulin-like growth factor (IGF) and epithelial growth factor receptor (EGFR)) can also promote abnormal activation of this pathway (21). In addition, genes in the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway change most frequently in human cancers (22). Due to these somatic mutations, abnormal activation of this pathway is associated with cell transformation, tumorigenesis, angiogenesis and cancer progression (10, 23). Therefore, the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway has been a popular target for antitumor drug research in the past decades (24). However, the optimal treatment strategy for this pathway has not been established in CRC.

In this study, we investigated the anti-cancer effects of 4aminoquinazoline derivative ZDQ-0620, and further elucidated its mechanism as a novel PI3K inhibitor. For the first time, we reported that ZDQ-0620 has excellent activity on proliferation, migration, invasion and angiogenesis of CRC cells by blocking the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway. And the activity of ZDQ-0620 was significantly better than that of the positive drug GSK2126458, a PI3K inhibitor.

Since the regulation of PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway can promote cell survival and proliferation, our study shows that



the reduction of HCT116 cell proliferation by ZDQ-0620 seems to be related to the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway. So we first used western blot assay to identified that ZDQ-0620 remarkably suppressed the activation of AKT, mTOR, p70S6K, and 4EBP1 in CRC cancer cell HCT116, thus inhibited PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway. Moreover, vitro molecular docking results indicated that ZDQ-0620 inhibited 50% PI3K subtype activity (IC50) below 152 nM dose. The IC50 inhibition rate of PI3Ka reached 0.5nM, which was significantly stronger than other subtypes, with a difference of about 1000 times. It is suggested that ZDQ-0620 may be a PI3K α target inhibitor, rather than a generic PI3K inhibitor. So, CETSA was further used to evaluate the binding ability of PI3K and ZDQ-0620. By CETSA assay, both ZDQ-0620 and DMSO obtained apparent aggregation temperatures (TAGG) that could be compared and showed significant changes indicating that ZDQ-0620 binds to the target protein (25). Western blot results suggested that ZDQ-0620 could significantly improve the binding ability with PI3K target protein, and the binding strength was dose-dependently. CETSA results confirmed that the compound ZDQ-0620 may target PI3K. Meanwhile, the CETSA Melt Curve showed that the binding ability of ZDQ-0620 to PI3Kα was significantly stronger than that of ZDQ-0620 to PI3K β , confirmed that the compound ZDQ-0620 may target PI3Kα.

Apoptosis plays an important role in the process of tumor proliferation and is a key mechanism to inhibit the growth of cancer cells (26). At the same time, the molecular mechanisms of apoptosis has also been confirmed to play an important role in the anti-tumor effect of PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway (26-28), by activating various apoptotic signals or inhibiting survival signals (29, 30). In this study, we demonstrated that ZDQ-0620 can induce the apoptosis of HCT-116 cells through G0/G1 cell-cycle arrest. Bcl-2 is a key pro-apoptotic regulatory factor and its overexpression is associated with CRC (31). In addition, the Bcl-2 associated death promoters Bax is important target substrates for AKT (32-34). Bax is a pro-apoptotic protein that can be transported to mitochondria following the induction of cell death (31). Meanwhile, an increase in the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio upregulates the levels of cleaved caspase-3, leading to PARP cleavage and, consequently, irreversible apoptosis. In the present study, we found that ZDQ-0620 induces HCT-116 cell apoptosis by suppressing the expression of cleaved Bcl-2 and promoting that of Bax, cleaved caspase-3/9, and PARP. This suggested that the mitochondrial pathway may be the main mechanism underlying ZDQ-0620-induced apoptosis in CRC. In the PI3K/ AKT/mTOR signaling pathway, AKT activates mTOR, thereby accelerating the transcription of genes required for cell cycle progression through the regulation of the downstream targets, 4EBP1 and p70S6K (35-37). Herein, we confirmed that the antiproliferative activity of ZDQ-0620 was related to G0/G1 cell cycle arrest, an effect that is likely achieved through a reduction in the expression levels of PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway-related proteins.

When activated, the PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway not only modulates the translation of proteins involved in cell transformation and proliferation, but is also involved in tumor metastasis, invasion (38), and angiogenesis (39). AKT plays an important role in tumor invasion and metastasis by positively regulating the expression of MMP-2 (40). MMP-2 subsequently enhances the migration of cancer cells by degrading the extracellular matrix while also promoting metastasis through the induction of angiogenesis (41). In angiogenesis, the PI3K/ AKT pathway is stimulated by multiple signals, including endothelial VEGF (42), and regulates multiple key steps through the phosphorylation of downstream target substrates, such as mTOR (43). In addition, the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway is associated with VEGF-induced endothelial signaling (43, 44). In Zang's study (45), they identified that VEGF is a key factor in regulating angiogenesis and can be secreted from tumor cells. It was also confirmed that anti-tumor drugs inhibited the interaction between cancer cells and HUVECs by inhibiting VEGF. In addition, VEGF expression is regulated by NF-KB and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways; there is increasing evidence that PI3K pathway is involved in VEGFA dysregulation (46-49). The activation of endothelial PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway signals can promote the survival of cultured microtubules in vitro (44) and tumor blood vessels in vivo (50, 51). Our results confirmed that ZDQ-0620 inhibits the migration, invasion, and angiogenesis of CRC cells, which may be related to a decrease in AKT phosphorylation levels or inhibit the secretion of chemokines, such as VEGF. These observations indicate that inhibition of the PI3K/AKT pathway may be the key mechanism underlying the anti-cancer effects of ZDQ-0620.

In conclusion, ZDQ-0620 was identified as being a PI3K target inhibitor, and displayed excellent anti-CRC activity, including the inhibition of cell proliferation, migration, invasion, protein synthesis, and angiogenesis, *via* the blocking of the PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Additionally, ZDQ-0620 was found to induce G0/G1 cell cycle arrest and mediate cell apoptosis through the mitochondrial pathway. Combined, these findings indicated that ZDQ-0620 has potential as a novel anti-cancer drug targeting the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway in CRC to inhibit tumor initiation and progression.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee for Animal Experiments of Shenyang Pharmaceutical University.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

QZ and HD for supervision and funding acquisition. XQ for conceptualization, methodology, validation, formal analysis,

writing - original draft, writing - review & editing and project administration. ML for investigation and resources. Others for editing and proofread. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Montminy EM, Karlitz JJ, Landreneau SW. Progress of Colorectal Cancer Screening in United States: Past Achievements and Future Challenges. *Prev Med* (2019) 120:78–84. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.12.004
- Zavoral M, Suchanek S, Majek O, Fric P, Minarikova P, Minarik M, et al. Colorectal Cancer Screening: 20 Years of Development and Recent Progress. World J Gastroenterol (2014) 20(14):3825–34. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i14.3825
- Pochapin MB. 2017 Emily Couric Memorial Lecture: Colorectal Cancer: Polyps, Prevention, and Progress. Am J Gastroenterol (2018) 113(12):1772– 7. doi: 10.1038/s41395-018-0187-4
- Ortega J, Vigil CE, Chodkiewicz C. Current Progress in Targeted Therapy for Colorectal Cancer. *Cancer Control* (2010) 17(1):7–15. doi: 10.1177/ 107327481001700102
- Biller LH, Schrag D. Diagnosis and Treatment of Metastatic Colorectal Cancer: A Review. JAMA (2021) 325(7):669–85. doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.0106
- Quintero E, Hassan C, Senore C, Saito Y. Progress and Challenges in Colorectal Cancer Screening. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* (2012) 2012:846985. doi: 10.1155/2012/846985
- Kanellos I. Progress in the Treatment of Colorectal Cancer. *Tech Coloproctol* (2004) 8 Suppl 1:s1–2. doi: 10.1007/s10151-004-0094-0
- Song X, Cai H, Yang C, Xue X, Wang J, Mo Y, et al. Possible Novel Therapeutic Targets in Lymphangioleiomyomatosis Treatment. *Front Med* (*Lausanne*) (2020) 7:554134. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.554134
- Li K, Guo Q, Yang J, Chen H, Hu K, Zhao J, et al. FOXD3 is a Tumor Suppressor of Colon Cancer by Inhibiting EGFR-Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK Signal Pathway. Oncotarget (2017) 8(3):5048–56. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.13790
- Mayer IA, Arteaga CL. The PI3K/AKT Pathway as a Target for Cancer Treatment. Annu Rev Med (2016) 67:11–28. doi: 10.1146/annurev-med-062913-051343
- Engelman JA, Luo J, Cantley LC. The Evolution of Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinases as Regulators of Growth and Metabolism. *Nat Rev Genet* (2006) 7 (8):606–19. doi: 10.1038/nrg1879
- Chen S, Yao L. Autophagy Inhibitor Potentiates the Antitumor Efficacy of Apatinib in Uterine Sarcoma by Stimulating PI3K/Akt/Mtor Pathway. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2021) 88(2):323–34. doi: 10.1007/s00280-021-04291-5
- Afify SM, Oo AKK, Hassan G, Seno A, Seno M. How can We Turn the PI3K/ AKT/Mtor Pathway Down? Insights Into Inhibition and Treatment of Cancer. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther* (2021) 21(6):605–19. doi: 10.1080/14737140.2021. 1918001
- Braglia L, Zavatti M, Vinceti M, Martelli AM, Marmiroli S. Deregulated PTEN/PI3K/AKT/Mtor Signaling in Prostate Cancer: Still a Potential Druggable Target? *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res* (2020) 1867 (9):118731. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2020.118731
- Cheng H, Jiang X, Zhang Q, Ma J, Cheng R, Yong H, et al. Naringin Inhibits Colorectal Cancer Cell Growth by Repressing the PI3K/AKT/Mtor Signaling Pathway. *Exp Ther Med* (2020) 19(6):3798–804. doi: 10.3892/etm.2020.8649
- Ortega MA, Fraile-Martinez O, Asunsolo A, Bujan J, Garcia-Honduvilla N, Coca S. Signal Transduction Pathways in Breast Cancer: The Important Role of PI3K/Akt/Mtor. J Oncol (2020) 2020:9258396. doi: 10.1155/2020/9258396
- Li C, Guan XM, Wang RY, Xie YS, Zhou H, Ni WJ, et al. Berberine Mitigates High Glucose-Induced Podocyte Apoptosis by Modulating Autophagy *via* the Mtor/P70S6K/4EBP1 Pathway. *Life Sci* (2020) 243:117277. doi: 10.1016/ j.lfs.2020.117277
- Ding HW, Wang S, Qin XC, Wang J, Song HR, Zhao QC, et al. Design, Synthesis, and Biological Evaluation of Some Novel 4-Aminoquinazolines as Pan-PI3K Inhibitors. *Bioorg Med Chem* (2019) 27(13):2729–40. doi: 10.1016/ j.bmc.2019.04.024
- Liu Y, Cao P, Cao F, Wang S, He Y, Xu Y, et al. ANLN, Regulated by SP2, Promotes Colorectal Carcinoma Cell Proliferation via PI3K/AKT and MAPK

FUNDING

This research was supported by Liaoning Natural Fund Guidance Plan (Number: 2019-ZD-0446).

Signaling Pathway. J Invest Surg (2022) 35(2):268-77. doi: 10.1080/08941939.2020.1850939

- Liu JY, Wu XY, Wu GN, Liu FK, Yao XQ. FOXQ1 Promotes Cancer Metastasis by PI3K/AKT Signaling Regulation in Colorectal Carcinoma. Am J Transl Res (2017) 9(5):2207–18.
- 21. Sun X, Li J, Sun Y, Zhang Y, Dong L, Shen C, et al. Mir-7 Reverses the Resistance to Brafi in Melanoma by Targeting EGFR/IGF-1R/CRAF and Inhibiting the MAPK and PI3K/AKT Signaling Pathways. Oncotarget (2016) 7(33):53558–70. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.10669
- Miricescu D, Balan DG, Tulin A, Stiru O, Vacaroiu IA, Mihai DA, et al. PI3K/ AKT/Mtor Signalling Pathway Involvement in Renal Cell Carcinoma Pathogenesis (Review). *Exp Ther Med* (2021) 21(5):540. doi: 10.3892/ etm.2021.9972
- Laubach JP, Fu P, Jiang X, Salter KH, Potti A, Arcasoy MO. Polycythemia Vera Erythroid Precursors Exhibit Increased Proliferation and Apoptosis Resistance Associated With Abnormal RAS and PI3K Pathway Activation. *Exp Hematol* (2009) 37(12):1411–22. doi: 10.1016/j.exphem.2009.09.009
- Leiphrakpam PD, Chowdhury S, Wang J, Black JD, Are C. The Role and Therapeutic Implications of PI3K Signaling Pathway in Cancer. J Surg Oncol (2021) 123(1):39–41. doi: 10.1002/jso.26296
- 25. Gao CL, Hou GG, Liu J, Ru T, Xu YZ, Zhao SY, et al. Synthesis and Target Identification of Benzoxepane Derivatives as Potential Anti-Neuroinflammatory Agents for Ischemic Stroke. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl (2020) 59(6):2429-39. doi: 10.1002/anie.201912489
- 26. Kim SH, Choo GS, Yoo ES, Woo JS, Lee JH, Han SH, et al. Silymarin Inhibits Proliferation of Human Breast Cancer Cells via Regulation of the MAPK Signaling Pathway and Induction of Apoptosis. Oncol Lett (2021) 21(6):492. doi: 10.3892/ol.2021.12753
- Gu JJ, Qiao KS, Sun P, Chen P, Li Q. Study of EGCG Induced Apoptosis in Lung Cancer Cells by Inhibiting PI3K/Akt Signaling Pathway. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci* (2018) 22(14):4557–63. doi: 10.26355/eurrev_201807_15511
- Jiang D, Xu J, Liu S, Nasser MI, Wei W, Mao T, et al. Rosmanol Induces Breast Cancer Cells Apoptosis by Regulating PI3K/AKT and STAT3/JAK2 Signaling Pathways. Oncol Lett (2021) 22(2):631. doi: 10.3892/ol.2021.12892
- Gurova KV, Kwek SS, Koman IE, Komarov AP, Kandel E, Nikiforov MA, et al. Apoptosis Inhibitor as a Suppressor of Tumor Progression: Expression of Bcl-2 Eliminates Selective Advantages for P53-Deficient Cells in the Tumor. *Cancer Biol Ther* (2002) 1(1):39–44. doi: 10.4161/cbt.1.1.39
- Ibrado AM, Liu L, Bhalla K. Bcl-Xl Overexpression Inhibits Progression of Molecular Events Leading to Paclitaxel-Induced Apoptosis of Human Acute Myeloid Leukemia HL-60 Cells. *Cancer Res* (1997) 57(6):1109–15.
- Ashe PC, Berry MD. Apoptotic Signaling Cascades. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry (2003) 27(2):199–214. doi: 10.1016/S0278-5846(03)00016-2
- 32. Ikeda S, Kishida S, Yamamoto H, Murai H, Koyama S, Kikuchi A. Axin, a Negative Regulator of the Wnt Signaling Pathway, Forms a Complex With GSK-3beta and Beta-Catenin and Promotes GSK-3beta-Dependent Phosphorylation of Beta-Catenin. *EMBO J* (1998) 17(5):1371–84. doi: 10.1093/emboj/17.5.1371
- 33. Lin J, Song T, Li C, Mao W. GSK-3beta in DNA Repair, Apoptosis, and Resistance of Chemotherapy, Radiotherapy of Cancer. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res* (2020) 1867(5):118659. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2020.118659
- 34. Li F, Gu F, Li Q, Zhai C, Gong R, Zhu X. ROR1-AS1 Knockdown Inhibits Growth and Invasion and Promotes Apoptosis in NSCLC Cells by Suppression of the PI3K/Akt/Mtor Pathway. J Biochem Mol Toxicol (2021) 35(5):e22726. doi: 10.1002/jbt.22726
- Fan Y, Ding H, Kim D, Bach DH, Hong JY, Xu Y, et al. Antitumor Activity of DFX117 by Dual Inhibition of C-Met and PI3Kalpha in non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. Cancers (Basel) (2019) 11(5):627. doi: 10.3390/cancers11050627
- Kim SA, Kang OH, Kwon DY. Cryptotanshinone Induces Cell Cycle Arrest and Apoptosis of NSCLC Cells Through the PI3K/Akt/GSK-3beta Pathway. *Int J Mol Sci* (2018) 19(9):2739. doi: 10.3390/ijms19092739

- 37. Ji H, Ma J, Chen L, Chen T, Zhang S, Jia J, et al. Pyrroloquinoline Quinine and LY294002 Changed Cell Cycle and Apoptosis by Regulating P13K-AKT-GSK3beta Pathway in SH-SY5Y Cells. *Neurotox Res* (2020) 38(2):266–73. doi: 10.1007/s12640-020-00210-3
- Polivka J Jr., Janku F. Molecular Targets for Cancer Therapy in the PI3K/ AKT/Mtor Pathway. *Pharmacol Ther* (2014) 142(2):164–75. doi: 10.1016/ j.pharmthera.2013.12.004
- Hall RD, Le TM, Haggstrom DE, Gentzler RD. Angiogenesis Inhibition as a Therapeutic Strategy in non-Small Cell Lung Cancer (NSCLC). *Transl Lung Cancer Res* (2015) 4(5):515–23. doi: 10.3978/j.issn.2218-6751.2015.06.09
- Choo EJ, Rhee YH, Jeong SJ, Lee HJ, Kim HS, Ko HS, et al. Anethole Exerts Antimetatstaic Activity via Inhibition of Matrix Metalloproteinase 2/9 and AKT/Mitogen-Activated Kinase/Nuclear Factor Kappa B Signaling Pathways. Biol Pharm Bull (2011) 34(1):41–6. doi: 10.1248/bpb.34.41
- Chaudhary AK, Pandya S, Ghosh K, Nadkarni A. Matrix Metalloproteinase and its Drug Targets Therapy in Solid and Hematological Malignancies: An Overview. *Mutat Res* (2013) 753(1):7–23. doi: 10.1016/j.mrrev.2013.01.002
- 42. Cho DH, Choi YJ, Jo SA, Ryou J, Kim JY, Chung J, et al. Troglitazone Acutely Inhibits Protein Synthesis in Endothelial Cells via a Novel Mechanism Involving Protein Phosphatase 2A-Dependent P70 S6 Kinase Inhibition. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol (2006) 291(2):C317–26. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00491.2005
- 43. Jung KH, Choi MJ, Hong S, Lee H, Hong SW, Zheng HM, et al. HS-116, a Novel Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase Inhibitor Induces Apoptosis and Suppresses Angiogenesis of Hepatocellular Carcinoma Through Inhibition of the PI3K/AKT/Mtor Pathway. *Cancer Lett* (2012) 316(2):187–95. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2011.10.037
- Olsson AK, Dimberg A, Kreuger J, Claesson-Welsh L. VEGF Receptor Signalling - in Control of Vascular Function. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2006) 7(5):359–71. doi: 10.1038/nrm1911
- 45. Zang M, Hu L, Zhang B, Zhu Z, Li J, Zhu Z, et al. Luteolin Suppresses Angiogenesis and Vasculogenic Mimicry Formation Through Inhibiting Notch1-VEGF Signaling in Gastric Cancer. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2017) 490(3):913–9. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2017.06.140
- 46. Hu L, Zang MD, Wang HX, Li JF, Su LP, Yan M, et al. Biglycan Stimulates VEGF Expression in Endothelial Cells by Activating the TLR Signaling Pathway. *Mol Oncol* (2016) 10(9):1473–84. doi: 10.1016/j.molonc.2016.08.002

- Ruan ZB, Fu XL, Li W, Ye J, Wang RZ, Zhu L. Effect of Notch1,2,3 Genes Silicing on NF-Kappab Signaling Pathway of Macrophages in Patients With Atherosclerosis. *BioMed Pharmacother* (2016) 84:666–73. doi: 10.1016/ j.biopha.2016.09.078
- Zheng CG, Chen R, Xie JB, Liu CB, Jin Z, Jin C. Immunohistochemical Expression of Notch1, Jagged1, NF-Kappab and MMP-9 in Colorectal Cancer Patients and the Relationship to Clinicopathological Parameters. *Cancer biomark* (2015) 15(6):889–97. doi: 10.3233/CBM-150533
- Li D, Wei Y, Wang D, Gao H, Liu K. Microrna-26b Suppresses the Metastasis of non-Small Cell Lung Cancer by Targeting MIEN1 via NF-Kappab/MMP-9/ VEGF Pathways. Biochem Biophys Res Commun (2016) 472(3):465–70. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.01.163
- Le Cras TD, Goines J, Lakes N, Pastura P, Hammill AM, Adams DM, et al. Constitutively Active PIK3CA Mutations are Expressed by Lymphatic and Vascular Endothelial Cells in Capillary Lymphatic Venous Malformation. *Angiogenesis* (2020) 23(3):425–42. doi: 10.1007/s10456-020-09722-0
- Ziegler ME, Hatch MM, Wu N, Muawad SA, Hughes CC. Mtorc2 Mediates CXCL12-Induced Angiogenesis. *Angiogenesis* (2016) 19(3):359–71. doi: 10.1007/s10456-016-9509-6

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Qin, Liu, Xu, Xing, Xu, Wu, Ding and Zhao. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Variations in Circulating Levels of Angiopoietin-2 Over Time Are Predictive of Ramucirumab– Paclitaxel Therapy Outcome in Advanced Gastric Cancer: Results of Prospective Study

Rosalba D'Alessandro^{1†}, Maria Grazia Refolo^{1†}, Annalisa Schirizzi¹, Giampiero De Leonardis¹, Rossella Donghia², Vito Guerra², Gianluigi Giannelli³, Ivan Roberto Lolli⁴, Maria Maddalena Laterza⁵, Ferdinando De Vita⁶, Caterina Messa^{1*} and Claudio Lotesoriere^{4*}

¹ Laboratory of Experimental Oncology, National Institute of Gastroenterology, "Saverio de Bellis" Research Hospital, Castellana Grotte, Italy, ² National Institute of Gastroenterology, "Saverio de Bellis" Research Hospital, Castellana Grotte, Italy, ³ Scientific Direction, National Institute of Gastroenterology "Saverio de Bellis", Research Hospital, Castellana Grotte, Italy, ⁴ Medical Oncology Unit, National Institute of Gastroenterology, "Saverio de Bellis" Research Hospital, Castellana Grotte, Italy, ⁵ Complex Operating Unit Oncologia, Local Health Authority Napoli 2 Nord, P.O. "S.M. delle Grazie", Naples, Italy, ⁶ Division of Medical Oncology, Department of Precision Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Study of Campania "Luigi Vanvitelli", Naples, Italy

The combination of paclitaxel and ramucirumab is the second-line therapy of choice in the treatment of advanced gastric cancer. To date, no biomarkers are available in gastric cancer to predict the outcome of antiangiogenic therapy. The present prospective study included 35 patients undergoing second-line therapy with ramucirumab and paclitaxel. Serum samples were systematically collected from the beginning of therapy and at each cycle until disease progression. Multiplex analysis of a panel of angiogenic factors identified markers for which the changes at defined time intervals were significantly different in patients with progression-free survival <3 (Rapid Progression Group) compared to those with progression-free survival >3 (Control Disease Group). Comparative analysis revealed significantly different results in the two groups of patients for VEGFC and Angiopoietin-2, both involved in angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis. VEGFC increased in the progressive-disease group, while it decreased in the controldisease group. This decrease persisted beyond the third cycle, and it was statistically significant compared to the basal level in patients with longer progression-free survival. Angiopoietin-2 decreased significantly after 2 months of therapy. At progression time, there was a significant increase in VEGFC and Angiopoietin-2, suggesting the activation pathways counteracting the blockade of VEGFR2 by ramucirumab. Overall results showed that a greater change in VEGFC and Angiopoietin-2 levels measured at the

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Antonio Giovanni Solimando, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy

Reviewed by:

Antonella Argentiero, National Cancer Institute Foundation (IRCCS), Italy Naohiko Koshikawa, Tokyo Institute of Technology, Japan Maria Bencivenga, University of Verona, Italy

*Correspondence:

Claudio Lotesoriere claudio.lotesoriere@irccsdebellis.it Caterina Messa caterina.messa@irccsdebellis.it

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 25 January 2022 Accepted: 25 February 2022 Published: 06 April 2022

Citation:

D'Alessandro R, Refolo MG, Schirizzi A, De Leonardis G, Donghia R, Guerra V, Giannelli G, Lolli IR, Laterza MM, De Vita F, Messa C and Lotesoriere C (2022) Variations in Circulating Levels of Angiopoietin-2 Over Time Are Predictive of Ramucirumab–Paclitaxel Therapy Outcome in Advanced Gastric Cancer: Results of Prospective Study. Front. Oncol. 12:862116. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.862116

48

beginning of the third cycle of therapy corresponded to a lower risk of progression and thus to longer progression-free survival.

Keywords: angiogenesis, gastric cancer, target therapy, biomarkers, cancer progression



INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer (GC) currently remains a global health burden, as it ranks as the fifth most common cancer and the fourth leading cause of cancer-related death worldwide. In 2020, more than 1 million new cases were diagnosed globally, and nearly 760,000 deaths occurred (1). The incidence of GC is the highest in Eastern Europe, Eastern Asia, and South America. In Western countries, 80% of patients are diagnosed with unresectable advanced-stage disease or develop a recurrence within 5 years of curative-intent surgery. Thus, the prognosis of advanced GC remains poor with a 5-year survival rate of <30% for all stages and <4% for metastatic disease (2, 3).

Evidence highlights that GC is characterized by a close interdependence between molecular subtype and the angiogenic and immune profile of the tumor microenvironment. As in other solid tumors, several cytokines and growth factors play a dual detrimental role in the tumor microenvironment, as they promote both tumor angiogenesis and immunosuppression. Vascular endothelial growth factors (VEGFs) are the most prevalent and potent promoters of angiogenesis. VEGF family members are involved at different levels in the regulation of the cancerimmunity cycle, producing substantial changes that ultimately contribute to creating a microenvironment that allows the tumor to evade immune surveillance (4, 5).

The actions of VEGFs (VEGFA, VEGFC, and VEGFD) on endothelial cells (ECs) are mediated primarily through the binding and activation of VEGFR-2 [6]. VEGFD and VEGFC mainly bind VEGFR3 involved in lymphangiogenesis (6, 7). Although VEGFC and VEGFD have a high degree of homology, they have different functionalities. VEGFD has a stronger angiogenic potential than VEGFC, which predominantly binds VEGFR3 and acts mainly in the lymphatic system (8, 9). The recent finding of the production of different VEGF ligands and receptors (VEGFRs) in epithelial cancer cells suggests a direct role for these ligands and their receptors in the autocrine control of some biological processes in cancer cells (10–12). The expression levels of VEGFs and VEGFRs in GC correlate with disease prognosis (13). These data represent the scientific rationale for targeting the VEGF pathway in patients with GC.

Ramucirumab, a fully human immunoglobulin IgG1 monoclonal antibody targeting VEGFR-2, is the first

antiangiogenic agent to demonstrate activity for advanced GC in a second-line setting. In two pivotal phase III double-blind, placebo-controlled trials, ramucirumab was showed to significantly improve survival when used for therapy either alone (5.2 vs. 3.8 months, hazard ratio (HR) = 0.776, p = 0.047) or combined with paclitaxel (PTX) (9.6 vs. 7.4 months, HR = 0.807, p = 0.017) (14, 15). In the phase III RAINBOW trial, ramucirumab plus PTX improved progression-free survival (PFS) by 1.5 months (median 4.4 vs. 2.9; HR = 0.635, p > 0.0001), with increased response rate (28% vs. 16%, p = 0.0001) and disease control rate (80% vs. 64%, p > 0.0001) as well (15). Real-world data have been shown to support the efficacy and safety of ramucirumab also in daily clinical practice (16).

Although retrospective studies considered VEGF and its receptors as possible biomarkers in gastric carcinoma, the importance of prospective studies evaluating changes in these factors during therapy was underlined (17–21). Furthermore, in a recent study, Van Cutsem and colleagues have investigated a panel of angiogenic markers in patients from the RAINBOW cohort and highlighted some pharmacodynamic and prognostic relationships (22). However, to date, no reliable biomarkers have been identified to select those patients who more likely will benefit from ramucirumab treatment.

The aim of this prospective study is to investigate circulating angiogenic biomarkers in patients with GC undergoing secondline treatment with ramucirumab and PTX.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design, Serum Sample Collection, and Analysis

The current study provided the enrollment of patients with advanced GC undergoing a second treatment line with ramucirumab and PTX. In this prospective analysis, sera from 35 patients collected before starting therapy and at the first infusion of each cycle were considered. The study was approved by the ethics committee (prot. n°139/c.e. 28-06-2017). Patients provided written informed consent for the collection of blood samples for biomarker analysis. ELISA analysis was performed on serum samples corresponding to basal level (T₀), the second cycle of therapy (T_2) , the third cycle of therapy (T_3) , and time of radiological and clinical disease progression (Tp). Regarding VEGFC, Angiopoietin-2 and VEGFR3 were also considered the sixth (T_6) and ninth cycles of therapy (T_9) . The comparative analysis presented in this study considered times T₀, T₃, T₆, and T_p. In the analysis, two different groups of patients were distinguished, based on the clinical evaluation after 3 months of treatment: patients who presented disease progression and patients who presented disease control (partial response or stable disease). A total of 13 angiogenetic molecules were analyzed in the serum using two different panels, according to the manufacturer's instructions with a multiplex bead suspension array kit using Bio-PlexMagPIXSuspension Array System. In panel 1 EGF, Angiopoietin-2 (Ang2), PLGF, VEGFC, VEGFD, FGF2, and VEGFA were analyzed, and in panel 2, there were PDGF, sTIE-2, sEGFR, sVEGFR1, sVEGFR3, and sVEGFR2.

These analytes were split into two panels to prevent crossinterferences between beads during the analysis. Each serum sample was analyzed in duplicate, and mean factor concentrations were reported in pg/ml. The serum levels of the aforementioned analytes were dosed beforehand and in different phases of the treatment, in order to associate the variations in their expression with clinical outcomes. Furthermore, linear regression analysis was performed to identify any significant association among VEGF, its receptor, and the other investigated molecules. These results were correlated with the clinical data of each patient.

Biomarker Detection

In view of interesting results obtained from multiplex beads suspension array analysis, for three of the 13 angiogenetic molecules, a uniplex ELISA was performed to better investigate previous data. VEGFC and Ang2 were quantified using ELISA Kits—QuantikineQuicKit ELISA (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA), and sVEGFR3 was dosed using VEGF Receptor 3/FLT4 Human ELISA Kit Invitrogen (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Statistical Analysis

The primary objective of our analysis was to evaluate the relationship between disease progression and single factors involved in the advanced GC.

Patients' characteristics were reported as mean \pm SD (M \pm SD) for continuous variables and as frequencies and percentages (%) for categorical variables.

The normal distribution of quantitative variables was tested using the Kolmogorov–Smirnov test.

The variations of single factor measured on individual patients were calculated as differences among baseline time and subsequent evaluation time, and for testing the variations between basal values and those in subsequent times, the sign test was used.

For comparisons of single parameters between the groups as Control and Rapid Progression, the Wilcoxon rank-sum (Mann– Whitney) test was used for continuous variables, so long as the variables were not distributed normally.

Linear regression was used to evaluate the association of individual markers on VEGA, sVEGFR2, Ang2, and VEGFC, where the R-squared is expressed as the goodness-of-fit measure for linear regression models because this statistic indicates the percentage of the variance in the dependent variable that the independent variables explain collectively.

The variation of VEGFC, VEGFR3, and Ang2 between basal time and the third cycle of therapy was divided into tertiles. For studying the time between entry to a study and a subsequent event, such as the progression of the disease, the Cox model was used. The Cox model is a statistical technique for exploring the relationship between the disease progression of a patient and several explanatory variables, and it allows us to estimate the hazard (or risk) of progression for an individual, given its prognostic variables measured as categorical. The Cox proportional hazard model was fitted to the data, and the proportional hazard assumption was evaluated by means of the Schoenfeld residuals test (SRT). Model fitting was evaluated by means of the Akaike information criterion (AIC) and Bayesian information criterion (BIC). Risk estimators were expressed as HR and 95% CI. When testing the null hypothesis of no association, the probability level of error at two tails was 0.05. All the statistical computations were made using STATA (StataCorp. 2021. Stata Statistical Software: Release 17. College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC).

RESULTS

In the present study, 35 patients with advanced GC undergoing second-line therapy based on ramucirumab and PTX were enrolled. The population was divided into two groups based on the type of response estimated from the first radiological evaluation. In the Control Disease (CD) group, 17 patients who presented response disease or stable disease were included, whereas in the Progression Disease (PD) group, 18 patients were included. In **Table 1**, the population characteristics were reported. The median PFS was of 2.8 and 8.8 months for the PD and CD groups, respectively.

The detection of circulating angiogenic biomarkers levels was performed in multiplex or uniplex array at predefined timing during treatment, as described in the *Materials and Methods*. Comparing the two groups of patients, basal levels of VEGFA, VEGFC, PLGF, and Ang2 in the CD group were higher than those in the PD group (**Table 2**). On the other hand, the basal levels of VEGFR2, VEGFR3, and sTie2 receptors were lower in the CD group in comparison to the levels of the same receptors detected in the group of patients with progressive disease. The differences, as shown in **Table 2**, were not statistically significant, although they were approaching significance for VEGFR2 (p = 1.12) and VEGFR3 (p = 1.19) receptors.

The mean values of serum levels of each marker were compared between the two groups at time T_3 versus time T_0 (**Tables 3A**, **B**). At time T₃, a significant increase in the levels of the VEGFA, VEGFD, and PLGF ligands was observed with respect to basal levels in both groups. The results for the VEGFC ligand differed between the two groups of patients. In particular, there was a decrease in VEGFC levels in patients within the CD group and an increase in those with the progressive disease when T_3 and T_0 were compared (**Tables 3A**, B). Considering VEGF receptor levels, a notable decrease was detected in both groups of patients, and the reduction was significant in the case of VEGFR3. In addition, a significant decrease in the Ang2 factor and its receptor sTie2 was detected in both groups when T_3 and T_0 were compared (**Table 3**). The analysis of serum levels of other angiogenic factors investigated, including EGF, FGF2, PDGF, and sEGFR, revealed no significant differences in expression levels during treatments in all patients examined (data not shown).

Interestingly, the comparative analysis of the T_0-T_3 deltas (ΔT_0-T_3) for each analyte in the two groups of patients revealed that the ΔT_0-T_3 for VEGFC was positive in the CD group (where the factor decreased by 9.2%) and negative in the PD group (where the factor increased by 31%). Furthermore, the ΔT_0-T_3

TABLE 1 | Clinicopathological features of enrolled patients (n = 35).

Patient features		Category	of patients
		PD ¹	CD
Enrolled patients		18	17
Age, mean (years)		62	67
Gender	Male	12	12
	Female	6	5
Tumor features			
Location	Gastroesophageal Junction	6	3
	Fundus of stomach	1	3
	Gastric body	8	6
	Antrum of stomach	4	7
	Whole stomach	1	/
Pathological type	Intestinal	4	4
	Diffuse	12	13
	Mixed	2	/
Pathological differentiation	High differentiation	1	/
-	Medium differentiation	3	3
	Poor differentiation or undifferentiation	14	14
HER2 status	Positive	2	1
	Negative	16	16
Primary tumor present	Yes	7	3
	No	11	14
Peritoneal metastasis	Yes	9	9
	No	9	8
Number of metastatic organs	0–2	15	15
•	≥3	3	2
Second line of treatment PFS (months)		2.8	8.8

PFS, progression-free survival.

¹CD, control disease; PD, progression disease (refer to the first radiological evaluation).

TADLEO	D'111		C 1 1 1 1	1 1 1			12
	Differences between	serum basal levels	s of piomarkers in	n control disease	aroun and	I Drogression	disease drouin
	Dillo101000 D0000001	0010111000001101010		1 00110101 01000000	group and	progrooolorr	aloodoo group.

*Biomarkers	Basal levels (T ₀)		p^
	CD patients (n = 17)	PD patients (n = 18)	
VEGFC [#]	6,391.62 ± 3,855.81	5,379.77 ± 2,247.34	0.50
Ang2 [#]	3,519.88 ± 1,491.77	3,183.22 ± 1,530.03	0.55
PLGF	4.43 ± 8.10	2.16 ± 1.63	0.29
VEGFD	260.00 ± 122.43	278.80 ± 264.54	0.36
VEGFA	179.71 ± 119.77	162.87 ± 104.50	0.73
sVEGFR1	32.71 ± 76.77	9.83 ± 3.84	0.21
sVEGFR2	2,119.51 ± 772.96	2,660.58 ± 961.85	0.12
sVEGFR3 [#]	23,256.74 ± 10,117.86	30,979.99 ± 14,826.57	0.19
sTie2	2,591.33 ± 1,158.65	2,902.55 ± 1,313.44	0.39

CD, control disease; PD, progression disease (refer to the first radiological evaluation).

*Concentration pg/ml, mean ± SD.

[^]Wilcoxon rank-sum (Mann–Whitney) test.

[#]Detected with uniplex ELISA.

for Ang2 was significantly greater (p = 0.05) in CD patients than in the PD patients (**Table S1**). Patients within the CD group were followed up until the time of progression (T_p).

Comparing the serum levels of the investigated ligands at time T_3 with those at T_p , a further increase in the VEGFA and PLGF levels was detected; moreover, this increase was statistically significant for VEGFD (p = 0.0002) (**Table 4**). Similar results were obtained for VEGFC and Ang2. In the case of Ang2, the increase at the time of progression in comparison with T_3 was

significant (p = 0.0005) (**Table 4**). In addition, the comparative analysis of receptor levels at time T_3 versus time T_p revealed an increase in both VEGFRs and Tie2 receptor levels (**Table 4**).

In patients with control of disease after the first radiological evaluation (CD group), the levels of VEGFC, VEGFR3, and Ang2 were evaluated at T_0 , T_3 , T_6 , and the time of progression of disease (T_p). In the analysis, the CD group was divided into two subgroups: one included patients with PFS > 6 months (n = 11) and the other patients with a PFS > 8 months (n = 6) (**Figure 1**).

TABLE 3A | Trend of serological biomarkers at the first radiological evaluation on patients with control (A) and progression disease (B).

*Biomarkers	CD patients (n = 17)		p^
	Basal levels (T ₀)	3° Cycle (T ₃)	
VEGFC [#]	6,391.62 ± 3,855.81	5,801.32 ± 2,855.72	1.00
Ang2 [#]	3,519.88 ± 1,491.77	1,501.46 ± 679.81	<0.0001
PLGF	4.43 ± 8.10	34.30 ± 30.22	0.0003
VEGFD	260.00 ± 122.43	524.51 ± 248.90	< 0.0001
VEGFA	179.71 ± 119.77	420.09 ± 238.92	0.0003
sVEGFR1	32.71 ± 76.77	15.98 ± 26.64	0.63
sVEGFR2	2,119.51 ± 772.96	2,009.90 ± 863.59	0.33
VEGFR3 [#]	23,256.74 ± 10,117.86	3,118.64 ± 2,714.44	< 0.0001
sTie2	2,591.33 ± 1,158.65	2,005.41 ± 831.52	0.01

TABLE 3B |

3° Cycle (T ₃)	
7,066.78 ± 4,122.82	0.24
2,262.26 ± 1,629.11	0.007
35.92 ± 24.96	< 0.0001
460.38 ± 295.60	0.0003
453.80 ± 203.49	< 0.0001
12.27 ± 9.33	0.33
2,324.60 ± 1,371.55	0.14
6,081.25 ± 4,102.31	< 0.0001
2,361.33 ± 1,094.16	0.05
	$7,066.78 \pm 4,122.82$ $2,262.26 \pm 1,629.11$ 35.92 ± 24.96 460.38 ± 295.60 453.80 ± 203.49 12.27 ± 9.33 $2,324.60 \pm 1,371.55$ $6,081.25 \pm 4,102.31$

CD, control disease; PD, progression disease (refer to the first radiological evaluation).

*Concentration pg/ml, mean ± SD.

^Sign test.

[#]Detected with uniplex ELISA.

TABLE 4	Trend of serological bioma	arkers from the first radiological	evaluation to time of progression.
---------	----------------------------	------------------------------------	------------------------------------

*Biomarkers	CD patients (n = $16)^{\$}$		p^
	3° Cycle (T ₃)	time of progression ($>T_p$)	
VEGFC [#]	5,865.57 ± 2,936.65	6,741.09 ± 4,434.30	0.80
Ang2 [#]	1,519.55 ± 697.87	2,792.62 ± 1,067.43	0.0005
PLGF	35.18 ± 30.99	54.71 ± 51.41	0.58
VEGFD	495.33 ± 225.04	704.95 ± 302.45	0.0002
VEGFA	423.70 ± 246.28	566.17 ± 339.50	0.58
sVEGFR1	16.17 ± 27.50	38.60 ± 101.97	0.27
sVEGFR2	2,063.73 ± 861.95	3,492.69 ± 5,275.96	0.58
VEGFR3 [#]	3,193.42 ± 2,785.32	4,232.80 ± 3,834.45	0.45
sTie2	2,075.69 ± 804.96	2,569.63 ± 2,227.84	0.58

CD, control disease.

*Concentration pg/ml, mean ± SD.

^Sign test.

§One patient undergoing therapy.

[#]Detected with a uniplex ELISA.

In both subgroups, there was a reduction of all three analyzed markers from time T_0 to T_3 . The decrease was highly pronounced in the case of VEGFR3 and Ang2, while in the case of VEGFC a relevant but non-significant reduction was observed. A further decrease was detected from time T_3 to T_6 , to a higher extent in VEGFC and Ang2, with respect to VEGFR3. At the time of progression, all three analyzed angiogenetic factors showed an increase in serum level over T_6 that





was clearly evident for Ang2 and minor or insignificant for VEGFR3. Interestingly, while the decrease in serum levels detected for all three factors in intervals from T_0 to T_3 and from T_3 to T_6 was greater in the group of patients with PFS > 8 months compared to that with PFS > 6 months, the detected increase in the interval from T_6 to T_p was PFS independent (**Figure 1** and **Table S2**).

To assess whether marker changes at time T₃ were predictive for the therapeutic outcome, the univariate analysis was performed using the Cox model to calculate an HR of progression. The $\Delta T_0 - T_3$ values of each marker were divided into tertiles such that each comprised 33% of patients. The first tertile was considered as a reference (HR = 1). As shown in Table 5 for VEGFC, all patients with $\Delta T_0 - T_3$ higher than 400 pg/ml had a probability for progression decreased by 25% compared to patients of the reference category. Considering the VEGFR3 receptor, in patients with ΔT_0 -T₃ between 19,288.89 and 24,622.22 pg/ml, the probability of the disease progression was halved (51%) compared to that of the reference group. In contrast, when the VEGFR3 ΔT_0 -T₃ was greater than 24,622.22 pg/ml, the probability for progression increased by 84%. In the case of Ang2, for $\Delta T_0 - T_3$ greater than 2,350 pg/ml, the risk of progression decreased significantly by 58% compared to the reference group (Table 5).

It can be observed, in the graphs shown in **Figure S1**, how the cumulative hazard varied over time for each of the three tertiles. In order to find possible correlations between the biomarkers examined, a linear regression analysis of the basal levels of VEGFA, VEGFR2, VEGFC, and Ang2 was performed with respect to each of the markers examined. We found a slight but significant association of VEGFC with its receptor VEGFR3 ($\beta = 0.19$, se(β) = 0.08, p = 0.03, CI = 0.01–0.037, R² = 0.26) and a slight but significant association of Ang2 with VEGFR3 ($\beta = 0.09$, se(β) = 0.03, p = 0.005, CI = 0.03–0.16, R² = 0.42) (**Table S3**).

DISCUSSION

Tumor growth and progression rely on the tumor vascular network for the necessary supply of oxygen and nutrients. Tumor angiogenesis is the result of a program finely tuned by

Biomarkers	HR	se (HR)	р	95% CI
VEGFC (pg/ml)				
<-1,000 [Ref. Category]	1			
-1,000 to 400	1.03	0.46	0.94	0.43-2.50
≥ 400	0.75	0.33	0.51	0.31-1.78
VEGFR3 (pg/ml)				
<19,288.89 [Ref. Category]	1			
19,288.89–24,622.22	0.49	0.23	0.13	0.20-1.24
≥24,622.22	1.84	0.80	0.16	0.79-4.30
Ang2 (pg/ml)				
<892.86 [Ref. Category]	1			
892.86–2,350.00	0.78	0.33	0.56	0.33-1.81
≥2,350.00	0.42	0.19	0.05	0.17-1.00

HR, hazard ratio; se(HR), standard error HR. CL, Confidential Interval.

a plethora of growth factors, EC proliferation, extracellular matrix (ECM) remodeling, and stromal cell interactions. Several pro-angiogenic factors have been identified; the most important of them is represented by the VEGF family. Blockade of VEGFRs or ligands by neutralizing antibodies are among the most studied therapeutic approaches in preclinical and clinical research for inhibition of angiogenesis. Despite the promising results, the benefits of these therapeutic weapons are reduced due to the phenomena of induced or acquired resistance that is implemented through the activation of alternative angiogenic mechanisms that bypass the block exerted by specific inhibitors (23). The selection of patients who may benefit from a given therapeutic approach has been made possible in many cancers by the knowledge of biomarkers with predictive value. However, the availability of markers is very limited in the case of antiangiogenic therapy (21). The identification of biomarkers for antiangiogenic therapy in GC is even more complex due to the extreme molecular heterogeneity of this type of cancer (24).

The members of the VEGF family, including ligands and receptors, are studied as principal candidates for predictive/ prognostic biomarkers, and their high serum levels have been associated with a poor prognosis of GC (25-28). To date, retrospective studies focused on the analyses of baseline levels of circulating markers have failed to identify biomarkers predictive for response to antiangiogenic therapy in advanced GC (17, 29). Therefore, more recent prospective studies have focused on changes in some circulating markers over time compared to baseline levels measured before initiation of therapy. In this line, the recent prospective study conducted by Van Cutsem and colleagues on patients from the RAINBOW cohort did not identify specific predictive biomarkers for response to treatment with ramucirumab and PTX. However, the authors found a trend of response in plasma levels of VEGFD, PLGF, and Ang2 during therapy. The plasma levels of VEGFD and PLGF increased from baseline during treatment and decreased after treatment suspension. Instead, Ang2 showed a decrease during treatment and increase upon treatment suspension (22).

In this framework, the present prospective study was aimed to investigate whether VEGFs and VEGFRs change during the pharmacological treatment and to identify possible correlations with clinical outcomes. Furthermore, the study was extended at some of the principal angiogenic factors known to be involved in ramucirumab resistance like PDGF, PIGF, and EGF including also angiogenesis modulators such as Ang2/sTIE-2 (17, 30, 31).

Thirty-five patients with advanced GC undergoing second-line therapy with ramucirumab and PTX were included in the study, and an analysis of selected angiogenic biomarkers levels by serum sampling over multiple time points was performed. The population, according to the response at the first radiological evaluation, was divided into "Control Disease Group" and "Progression Disease Group," with median PFS of 8.8 and 2.8 months, respectively. In a first comparative analysis, the basal levels of biomarkers in the two groups were compared. This analysis revealed differences between the groups, although not statistically significant for the markers examined. The basal levels of VEGFA, VEGFC, PLGF, and Ang2 were higher in the CD group than in the PD group, whereas the basal levels of VEGFR2, VEGFR3, and sTie2 receptors were higher in the PD group.

To assess any differences between CD and PD patients, the levels of the different markers measured at baseline were compared with those measured at the beginning of the third cycle of therapy and with those found at the time of radiological and clinical disease progression.

The results showed that the levels of VEGFA, VEGFD, and PLGF ligands tend to increase significantly already during the first months of therapy. This result is explained by the displacement of the main VEGFR2 ligands, such as VEGFA, VEGFD, and PLGF, due to the ramucirumab binding. The trend of VEGFC was different in the two groups, with a decrease in its levels in the CD group and an increase in the PD group. As a result, the ΔT_0 -T₃ of VEGFC was positive in the CD group (where the factor decreased by 9.2%) and negative in the PD group (where the factor increased by 31%). This finding is of particular interest since it could be related to an inhibition of the VEGFR3/VEGFC axis and thus of lymphangiogenesis. In contrast to VEGF ligands, VEGFR levels decreased during therapy. There was also a decrease in serum Ang2 levels during therapy, but the degree of this reduction was significantly greater in the CD group than in the PD group. Accordingly, the ΔT_0 -T₃ value of Ang2 was significantly higher in the CD group than in the PD group.

It is widely accepted that Ang2 overexpression regulates vascular remodeling independently of VEGF, thus constituting a possible mechanism of acquired resistance during anti-VEGF therapies (32).

Ramucirumab-Paclitaxel Therapy: Ang2 Predictive Value

A compromised vasculature leads to hypoxic conditions resulting in the production of signal-activating molecules that create a microenvironment with an immunosuppressive phenotype devoid of effector T cells. Therefore, VEGF and Ang2 can be considered not only as the main players in the angiogenic switch but also as powerful immune modulators (4, 5). Several studies demonstrated that upregulation of VEGF, through interaction with VEGFR2, is responsible for the Ang2 overexpression by ECs in the stroma surrounding the tumor. Moreover, it is well known that high levels of circulating Ang2 correlate with poor prognosis in several tumors. Results from the AVAGAST study showed that this factor could be considered as a prognostic marker in advanced GC treated with bevacizumab (30). The blockage of VEGFR2 due to ramucirumab binding could explain the observed Ang2 decrease (30, 32, 33).

In all patients examined, the analysis of serum levels of the other biomarkers did not show a strong pattern of their expression during treatment, and accordingly, they were not considered in subsequent comparative analyses. Patients in the CD group were followed up until progression disease. In this group of patients during treatment, a continuing increase in the levels of VEGFA, VEGFD, and PLGF was detected until progression disease. Conversely, the levels of VEGFC presented a rapid increment at the time of progression after the initial decrease. In addition, there was an increase in the levels of VEGFRs and Tie2 receptors and a further significant increase in the levels of Ang2. The extent of the changes in VEGFC and Ang2 over time was greater and more significant both when the analysis included time after the third cycle $(\Delta T_0 - T_6)$ of therapy and when the analysis was restricted to a subgroup of patients with longer PFS (PFS > 8 months). The results described suggested a crucial role of the VEGFC/VEGFR3 and Ang2/Tie2 axes in determining response to therapy. Furthermore, the decrease in angiogenic markers such as Ang2 and VEGFC could be also related to the vessel "normalization window" and a permissive immune phenotype (4).

To assess the predictive value of the $\Delta T_0 - T_3$ of these markers, the univariate analysis using the Cox model was performed. The results of this analysis showed that a greater change in VEGFC and Ang2 levels measured at the beginning of the third cycle of therapy corresponded to a lower risk of progression and thus a longer PFS. In the case of Ang2, for ΔT_0 -T₃ greater than 2,350 pg/ml, the risk of progression decreased significantly by 58% [HR = 0.42, se(HR) = 0.19; p = 0.05 (95% CI 0.17–1.00)]. Therefore, the $\Delta T_0 - T_3$ of Ang2 may be considered as an outcome predictor of ramucirumab-PTX therapy. The limitations of the study were related to the small number of patients recruited, which makes it difficult to stratify the analyses performed on the basis of parameters such as age, sex, and clinicopathological characteristics of the tumor. In addition, further studies are needed to establish possible correlations between changes in circulating biomarkers over time and their expression in situ in the tumor and surrounding microenvironment, since there are indications that the levels of these markers are associated with a different outcome depending on their expression site [17]. Unfortunately, the analyses did not show significant correlations between basal VEGFC and Ang2 levels, although slight but significant relationships between VEGFC and VEGFR3 and between Ang2 and VEGFR3 were detected.

Nevertheless, the rapid increase in VEGFC and Ang2 at the time of progression could suggest the activation of alternative pathways, represented by VEGFC/VEGFR3 and Ang2/Tie2 able to counteract the VEGFR2 blockade by ramucirumab. These results support the idea, already present in the literature, that there is a close correlation between angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis and that this is crucial for tumor progression and spread. It is known that the upregulation of Ang2 by lymphatic ECs is induced by the action of VEGFC and its binding to VEGFR2 (34).

CONCLUSIONS

This prospective study focused on the analysis of serum levels of angiogenic biomarkers in patients with advanced GC undergoing second-line therapy with ramucirumab and PTX. All VEGF family members as well as Ang2 and its receptor Tie2 were considered. Sera were sampled at each cycle of therapy until the time of progression. The aim of our study was to identify possible predictive markers and to evaluate whether variations in a given marker over time could be predictive for therapeutic outcomes. Overall results indicated that patients with longer PFS presented higher baseline levels of VEGFs and Ang2 compared to those with shorter ones. None of the baseline markers were found to be predictive for outcomes to therapy. However, the results clearly showed that a greater decrease in VEGFC and Ang2 levels measured at the beginning of the third cycle of therapy corresponded to a lower risk of progression and thus a longer PFS. Significantly, changes in Ang2 levels greater than or equal to 2,350 pg/ml decreased the risk of progression by 58%. In addition, there was a significant increase in VEGFC and Ang2 at the progression time, which could suggest the activation of alternative pathways such as VEGFC/VEGFR3 and Ang2/Tie2 that may counteract the blockade of VEGFR2 by ramucirumab. These findings support the rationale that dual inhibition of Ang2 and VEGFRs could increase the vessel normalization window. Furthermore, this combined blockade elicits antitumor immunity; therefore, cotargeting of angiogenesis and immune checkpoints could improve the efficacy of GC therapy (35).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of I.R.C.C.S "Giovanni Paolo II" Cancer Institute of Bari (Italy), n°139/c.e. 28-06-2017. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Conceptualization: RD'A, MR, and CL. Methodology: RD'A, MR, AS, and GL. Software: RD and VG. Validation: RD, CM,

and CL. Formal analysis: RD'A, MR, and VG. Investigation: RD'A, MR, AS, and GL. Resources: GG, CM, IL, and CL. Data curation: RD'A, RD, VG, and CL. Writing—original draft preparation: RD and CL. Writing—review and editing: ML, FV, GG, CM, and CL; visualization, RD'A, MR, AS, and CM; supervision, GG, CM, FV, and CL. Project administration: GG, CM, and CL. Funding acquisition: CM. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This research was funded by the Italian Ministry of Public Health (n.7/2017).

REFERENCES

- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. *CA Cancer J Clin* (2021) 71(3):209–49. doi: 10.3322/caac.21660
- Wagner AD, Syn NL, Moehler M, Grothe W, Yong WP, Tai BC, et al. Chemotherapy for Advanced Gastric Cancer. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2017) 8(8):CD004064. doi: 10.1002/14651858
- Bang YJ, Van Cutsem E, Feyereislova A, Chung HC, Shen L, Sawaki A, et al. Trastuzumab in Combination With Chemotherapy Versus Chemotherapy Alone for Treatment of HER2-Positive Advanced Gastric or Gastro-Oesophageal Junction Cancer (ToGA): A Phase 3, Open-Label, Randomised Controlled Trial. *Lancet* (2010) 376(9742):687–97. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61121-X
- Solimando AG, Summa S, Vacca A, Ribatti D. Cancer-Associated Angiogenesis: The Endothelial Cell as a Checkpoint for Immunological Patrolling. *Cancers (Basel)* (2020) 12(11):3380. doi: 10.3390/cancers12113380
- Refolo MG, Lotesoriere C, Messa C, Caruso MG, D'Alessandro R. Integrated Immune Gene Expression Signature and Molecular Classification in Gastric Cancer: New Insights. *J Leukoc Biol* (2020) 108(2):633–46. doi: 10.1002/ JLB.4MR0120-221R
- Hicklin DJ, Ellis LM. Role of the Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Pathway in Tumor Growth and Angiogenesis. J Clin Oncol (2005) 23(5):1011–27. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2005.06.081
- Achen MG, McColl BK, Stacker SA. Focus on Lymphangiogenesis in Tumor Metastasis. *Cancer Cell* (2005) 7(2):121–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2005.01.017
- Rissanen TT, Markkanen JE, Gruchala M, Heikura T, Puranen A, Kettunen MI, et al. VEGF-D is the Strongest Angiogenic and Lymphangiogenic Effector Among VEGFs Delivered Into Skeletal Muscle via Adenoviruses. *Circ Res* (2003) 92(10):1098–106. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000073584.46059.E3
- Rauniyar K, Jha SK, Jeltsch M. Biology of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor C in the Morphogenesis of Lymphatic Vessels. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol* (2018) 6:7. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2018.00007
- Morelli MP, Brown AM, Pitts TM, Tentler JJ, Ciardiello F, Ryan A, et al. Targeting Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Receptor-1 and -3 With Cediranib (AZD2171): Effects on Migration and Invasion of Gastrointestinal Cancer Cell Lines. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2009) 8(9):2546–58. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-0380
- 11. Lin Y, Zhai E, Liao B, Xu L, Zhang X, Peng S, et al. Autocrine VEGF Signaling Promotes Cell Proliferation Through a PLC-Dependent Pathway and Modulates Apatinib Treatment Efficacy in Gastric Cancer. Oncotarget (2017) 8(7):11990–2002. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.14467
- Lian L, Li XL, Xu MD, Li XM, Wu MY, Zhang Y, et al. VEGFR2 Promotes Tumorigenesis and Metastasis in a Pro-Angiogenic-Independent Way in Gastric Cancer. *BMC Cancer* (2019) 19(1):183. doi: 10.1186/s12885-019-5322-0
- Lieto E, Ferraraccio F, Orditura M, Castellano P, Mura AL, Pinto M, et al. Expression of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor (VEGF) and Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) is an Independent Prognostic Indicator of

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank all the participating patients, all the medical oncologists, and the nursing staff of the oncology units. The authors thank Andrijana Klajn, PhD, for the careful English revision.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fonc.2022. 862116/full#supplementary-material

Worse Outcome in Gastric Cancer Patients. *Ann Surg Oncol* (2008) 15(1):69–79. doi: 10.1245/s10434-007-9596-0

- Fuchs CS, Tomasek J, Yong CJ, Dumitru F, Passalacqua R, Goswami C, et al. Ramucirumab Monotherapy for Previously Treated Advanced Gastric or Gastro-Esophageal Junction Adenocarcinoma (REGARD): An International, Randomized, Multicenter, Placebo-Controlled, Phase 3 Trial. *Lancet* (2014) 383(9911):31–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61719-5
- Wilke H, Muro K, Van Cutsem E, Oh SC, Bodoky G, Shimada Y, et al. Ramucirumab Plus Paclitaxel Versus Placebo Plus Paclitaxel in Patients With Previously Treated Advanced Gastric or Gastro-Oesophageal Junction Adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW): A Double-Blind, Randomised Phase 3 Trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2014) 15(11):1224–35. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70420-6
- Di Bartolomeo M, Niger M, Tirino G, Petrillo A, Berenato R, Laterza MM, et al. Ramucirumab as Second-Line Therapy in Metastatic Gastric Cancer: Real-World Data From the RAMoss Study. *Target Oncol* (2018) 13(2):227–34. doi: 10.1007/s11523-018-0562-5
- Fuchs CS, Tabernero J, Tomášek J, Chau I, Melichar B, Safran H, et al. Biomarker Analyses in REGARD Gastric/GEJ Carcinoma Patients Treated With VEGFR2-Targeted Antibody Ramucirumab. Br J Cancer (2016) 115 (8):974–82. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2016.293
- Fondevila C, Metges JP, Fuster J, Grau JJ, Palacín A, Castells A, et al. P53 and VEGF Expression are Independent Predictors of Tumour Recurrence and Survival Following Curative Resection of Gastric Cancer. *Br J Cancer* (2004) 90(1):206–15. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6601455
- Aoyagi K, Kouhuji K, Yano S, Miyagi M, Imaizumi T, Takeda J, et al. VEGF Significance in Peritoneal Recurrence From Gastric Cancer. *Gastric Cancer* (2005) 8:155–63. doi: 10.1007/s10120-005-0329-4
- Bais C, Rabe C, Wild N, Swiatek-de Lange M, Chen D, Hong K, et al. Comprehensive Reassessment of Plasma VEGFA (pVEGFA) as a Candidate Predictive Biomarker for Bevacizumab (Bv) in 13 Pivotal Trials (Seven Indications). J Clin Oncol (2014) 32 (15_suppl):3040–0. doi: 10.1200/jco.2014.32.15_suppl.3040
- 21. Tabernero J, Hozak RR, Yoshino T, Cohn AL, Obermannova R, Bodoky G, et al. Analysis of Angiogenesis Biomarkers for Ramucirumab (RAM) Efficacy in Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Cancer (mCRC) From RAISE, a Global, Randomized, Double-Blind, Phase III Study. Ann Oncol (2017) 28 (suppl_5):v158e208. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdx393
- 22. Van Cutsem E, Muro K, Cunningham D, Bodoky G, Sobrero A, Cascinu S, et al. Biomarker Analyses of Second-Line Ramucirumab in Patients With Advanced Gastric Cancer From RAINBOW, a Global, Randomized, Double-Blind, Phase 3 Study. *Eur J Cancer* (2020) 127:150–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2019.10.026
- Haibe Y, Kreidieh M, El Hajj H, Khalifeh I, Mukherji D, Temraz S, et al. Resistance Mechanisms to Anti-Angiogenic Therapies in Cancer. *Front Oncol* (2020) 10:221. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2020.00221
- Nakamura Y, Kawazoe A, Lordick F, Janjigian YY, Shitara K. Biomarker-Targeted Therapies for Advanced-Stage Gastric and Gastro-Oesophageal Junction Cancers: An Emerging Paradigm. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2021) 18:473–87. doi: 10.1038/s41571-021-00492-2
- 25. Wang TB, Deng MH, Qiu WS, Dong WG. Association of Serum Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor-C and Lymphatic Vessel Density With Lymph

Node Metastasis and Prognosis of Patients With Gastric Cancer. World J Gastroenterol (2007) 13:1794-8. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v13.i12.1794

- 26. Seo HY, Park JM, Park KH, Kim SJ, Oh SC, Kim BS, et al. Prognostic Significance of Serum Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Per Platelet Count in Unresectable Advanced Gastric Cancer Patients. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* (2010) 40:1147–53. doi: 10.1093/jjco/hyq111
- Villarejo-Campos P, Padilla-Valverde D, Martin RM, Menéndez-Sánchez P, Cubo-Cintas T, Bondia-Navarro JA, et al. Serum VEGF and VEGF-C Values Before Surgery and After Postoperative Treatment in Gastric Cancer. *Clin Trans Oncol* (2012) 15:265–70. doi: 10.1007/s12094-012-0908-x
- 28. Lim S, Rha S, Kim TS, Kim HS, Beom SH, Chung HC, et al. Predictive Biomarkers to Ramucirumab in Asian Metastatic Gastric Cancer Patients: Circulating Angiogenic Factors of VEGFR2 and Neurophilin as Predictive to Ramucirumab Efficacy in Asian Recurrent/Metataticgastric Cancer Patients. J Clin Oncol (2016) 34:e15536. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2016.34.15_suppl.e1553640
- 29. Van Cutsem E, de Haas S, Kang YK, Ohtsu A, Tebbutt NC, Xu JM, et al. Bevacizumab in Combination With Chemotherapy as First-Line Therapy in Advanced Gastric Cancer: A Biomarker Evaluation From the AVAGAST Randomized Phase III Trial. J Clin Oncol (2012) 30:17, 2119–2127. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.39.9824
- Hacker UT, Escalona-Espinosa L, Consalvo N, Goede V, Schiffmann L, Scherer SJ, et al. Evaluation of Angiopoietin-2 as a Biomarker in Gastric Cancer: Results From the Randomised Phase III AVAGAST Trial. *Br J Cancer* (2016) 114(8):855–62. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2016.30
- 31. Ock CY, Nam AR, Lee J, Bang JH, Lee KH, Han SW, et al. Prognostic Implication of Antitumor Immunity Measured by the Neutrophil-Lymphocyte Ratio and Serum Cytokines and Angiogenic Factors in Gastric Cancer. Gastric Cancer (2017) 20(2):254–62. doi: 10.1007/s10120-016-0613-5
- 32. Goede V, Coutelle O, Neuneier J, Reinacher-Schick A, Schnell R, Koslowsky TC, et al. Identification of Serum Angiopoietin-2 as a Biomarker for Clinical Outcome

of Colorectal Cancer Patients Treated With Bevacizumab-Containing Therapy. Br J Cancer (2010) 103:1407–14. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605925

- 33. Zhang L, Yang N, Park JW, Katsaros D, Fracchioli S, Cao G, et al. Tumor-Derived Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Up-Regulates Angiopoietin-2 in Host Endothelium and Destabilizes Host Vasculature, Supporting Angiogenesis in Ovarian Cancer. *Cancer Res* (2003) 63(12):3403–12.
- Scavelli C, Vacca A, Di Pietro G, Dammacco F, Ribatti D. Crosstalk between angiogenesis and Lymphangiogenesis in Tumorprogression. *Leukemia* (2004) 18(6):1054–8. doi: 10.1038/sj.leu.2403355
- 35. Schmittnaegel M, Rigamonti N, Kadioglu E, Cassará A, Wyser Rmili C, Kiialainen A, et al. Dual Angiopoietin-2 and VEGFA Inhibition Elicits Antitumor Immunity That is Enhanced by PD-1 Checkpoint Blockade. Sci Transl Med (2017) 9(385):eaak9670. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aak9670

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 D'Alessandro, Refolo, Schirizzi, De Leonardis, Donghia, Guerra, Giannelli, Lolli, Laterza, De Vita, Messa and Lotesoriere. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Resistance Mechanisms of the Metastatic Tumor Microenvironment to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy

Lars M. Schiffmann*, Christiane J. Bruns and Thomas Schmidt*

Department of General, Visceral, Cancer and Transplantation Surgery, Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Cologne, University of Cologne, Cologne, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Alessandro Passardi, Scientific Institute of Romagna for the Study and Treatment of Tumors (IRCCS), Italy

Reviewed by:

Kevin Dzobo, University of Cape Town, South Africa Domenico Ribatti, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy Elisabeth Huijbers, VU Medical Center, Netherlands Oriol Casanovas, Catalan Institute of Oncology, Spain

*Correspondence:

Lars M. Schiffmann lars.schiffmann@uk-koeln.de Thomas Schmidt thomas.schmidt1@uk-koeln.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

> Received: 16 March 2022 Accepted: 21 April 2022 Published: 19 May 2022

Citation:

Schiffmann LM, Bruns CJ and Schmidt T (2022) Resistance Mechanisms of the Metastatic Tumor Microenvironment to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy. Front. Oncol. 12:897927. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.897927 Angiogenesis describes the formation of blood vessels from an existing vascular network. Anti-angiogenic drugs that target tumor blood vessels have become standard of care in many cancer entities. Though very promising results in preclinical evaluation, antiangiogenic treatments fell short of expectations in clinical trials. Patients develop resistance over time or are primarily refractory to anti-angiogenic therapies similar to conventional chemotherapy. To further improve efficacy and outcome to these therapies, a deeper understanding of mechanisms that mediate resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies is needed. The field has done tremendous efforts to gain knowledge about how tumors engage tumor cell and microenvironmental mechanisms to do so. This review highlights the current state of knowledge with special focus on the metastatic tumor site and potential therapeutic relevance of this understanding from a translational and clinical perspective.

Keywords: anti-angiogenic therapy, resistance, metastatic microenvironment, angiogenesis, tumor microenvironment

INTRODUCTION

Angiogenesis is a biological process that describes the formation of new blood vessels from an existing vascular network. It is essential in many physiological processes including embryonical development or the female reproductive system (1). It is furthermore highly relevant in many diseases.

When a developing malignant lesion reaches a critical size, diffusion does not sufficiently cover the increased demand for nutrients and oxygen. The core of this lesion becomes hypoxic leading to the stabilization of HIF-1 alpha. This induces the upregulation of many target genes that foster tumor progression. Among them are several so-called pro-angiogenic genes that orchestrate the 'angiogenic switch' by which the tumor recruits blood vessels from the surrounding healthy tissues enabling exponential tumor growth (2, 3). Besides this 'classical' mode of sprouting angiogenesis tumors engage other mechanisms of vascularization such as intussusceptive angiogenesis or vasculogenic mimicry (4, 5).

Long before tumor angiogenesis was viewed 'officially' as one central 'hallmark of cancer' that is crucial for tumor progression at the primary tumor site and metastatic dissemination (6–8), Judah Folkman in the 1970s coined the hypothesis that a malignant tumor could be forced to regression by attacking its vasculature (9, 10). Propelled by this postulation many growth factors and signaling

pathways that mediate (tumor-) angiogenesis have been discovered and plethora of substances were developed to inhibit or modulate angiogenic cascades in tumors in the following. Studies from Hurwitz and Kabbinavar 2003 and 2004 first demonstrated that Bevacizumab, a monoclonal antibody against vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) improved response rates and prolonged survival in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer (11, 12). Accordingly, antiangiogenic therapies, mainly bevacizumab and recently ramucirumab, an anti-VEGFR2 antibody, have become an important part of many tumor therapies including in colorectal cancer, gastric cancer, renal cell cancer, ovarian cancer and nonsmall-cell lung cancer (13). Until now most of the clinically approved anti-angiogenic drugs target the VEGF signaling pathway.

Compared to initial prospects which based on very promising experimental basic research and preclinical data (14–16) as well as pivotal clinical trials (11, 12), anti-angiogenic therapies fell short of expectations regarding efficacy, both as a single agent and in combination with chemotherapy. Correspondingly, patients develop resistance towards anti-angiogenic therapies that clinically present in the same way as refractoriness against conventional chemotherapy which occurs during disease progression (17). In this light, one of the major challenges of (tumor)-angiogenesis research is to identify modes of resistance and develop strategies to overcome them.

In parallel to the Hurwitz Trial researchers sought to find prove and insights in how VEGF blockade with bevacizumab exactly works to inhibit tumor growth and progression. It became clear that the main mode of action of pharmacological VEGF withdrawal is the correction of functional and structural tumor blood vessel abnormalities. This has been summarized by Jain under the term 'vascular normalization' (18).

It became clear that not only different tumor cell derived proangiogenic growth factors contribute to resistance against VEGF blockade, but also tumor stromal cells crucially mediate the efficacy and response to VEGF targeted therapies.

Preclinical evaluation studies in mice exploring the efficacy of anti-angiogenic therapies have mainly been performed in disease models that only partially mimic clinical cancer situations. Many experimental findings are based on subcutaneous tumor models that involve a large primary tumor at best with metastasis at a single organ site and often without metastasis. Clinical evaluation and application of anti-angiogenic therapy, beside very few indications, take place in stage IV situations, often as second- or third-line therapy. This altogether makes preclinical and clinical findings often difficult to compare. Still cancer patients for the most part die from disseminated metastatic disease and anti-angiogenic therapy is mostly used in this disease stage. It is therefore very likely that metastatic lesions and their tumor microenvironment significantly contribute to resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies. This review will give a focused overview over the current state of knowledge of mechanisms of resistance that is mediated by the tumor microenvironment with specific respect to the metastatic tumor site and its potential clinical implications.

ALTERNATIVE PATHWAYS

The simplest concept of resistance to VEGF inhibition is the compensatory upregulation of alternative pathways. Accordingly, several dual or multi-targeting approaches that involve mainly the angiopoietin-2 (ANG-2)/TIE2 axis, platelet derived growth factor receptor beta (PDGFR-beta) signaling and fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR) signaling (19–25) have been developed and tested preclinically and are e.g. with drugs such as regorafenib or nintedanib clinically approved concepts. Combined VEGF/PDGF signaling blockade has also been tested in a phase I/II trial with promising efficacy and acceptable toxicities, but further clinical studies are lacking until now (26).

Targeting the Angiopoietin/TIE2 Axis

Targeting or manipulating ANG-2/TIE2 signaling has been demonstrated to show beneficial effects on tumor vascularization, vascular normalization and prolonged survival in murine models of multimodal treatment strategies (27, 28) (29). Clinical studies testing ANG-2/angiopoietin-1/TIE2 inhibition with various substances failed to mirror the promising preclinical results which is presumably due to the complex context-dependent impact of the angiopoietin/TIE2 axis on the endothelium and other tumor stromal cells such as myeloid derived cells (30).

Targeting both VEGF and ANG-2 had additive effects on tumor growth, vascularity and vascular normalization in preclinical models by various mechanisms (13, 15, 17, 23–25). The eagerly awaited McCAVE trial failed to demonstrate a relevant advantage of combined ANG-2 and VEGF blockade with vanucizumab, a dual humanized monoclonal antibody binding both, VEGF and ANG-2, compared to bevacizumab when both drugs were combined with mFOLFOX-6 in previously untreated metastatic colorectal cancer (31). These results were unexpected based on previous trials and have to be further substantiated (32).

One of the perennial questions also here remains how findings from preclinical models that focus on primary tumor growth can be translated into stage IV clinical diseases. One phenomenon highly relevant for systemic cancer disease that seems to be tightly connected to resistance to anti-VEGF therapy that can potentially overcome by ANG-2 inhibition or ANG-2/ TIE2 manipulation is the recruitment of myeloid cells to primary tumors and metastatic lesions.

TUMOR-INFILTRATING IMMUNE CELLS

Tumor-infiltrating myeloid cells constitute the majority of the cellular tumor stroma. They can hinder or foster tumor progression depending on the disease entity, stage and treatment modality, specifically in the context of anti-angiogenic treatment (17, 24, 28–30). Accordingly, with respect to angiogenesis tumor-infiltrating macrophages and neutrophils contribute to resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy in multiple ways (33, 34).

CD11b⁺ GR1⁺ Cells

A broad spectrum of neutrophils, macrophages and myeloidderived suppressor cells (MDSCs) characterized by positivity for CD11b and GR1 (Ly6G/C) have been found to be associated with refractoriness to anti-VEGF therapy in multiple murine tumor models (35). This was at least partially mediated by a cross-talk between granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) and bonemarrow derived Bombina variegate peptide 8 (Bv-8) (33). Targeting Bv-8 with a specific antibody in conjunction with metronomic gemcitabine improved outcomes in a murine model of pancreatic cancer by counteracting pro-angiogenic and pro-metastatic effects of tumor-infiltrating MDSCs (36), compare **Figure 1**.

Whether targeting bone-marrow derived sources of resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy can be translated into the clinic warrants further careful investigation specifically in the context of metastasis.

Tumor-Infiltrating Macrophages/ Neutrophils Primary Tumor Versus Metastasis

The role of tumor-infiltrating neutrophils apparently seems to be divergent depending on the tumor stage. While their occurrence is beneficial at early stages of CRC tumorigenesis (37), increased infiltration of local lymph node or distant organ metastasis with CD177⁺ neutrophils predicted poor outcome to bevacizumab containing chemotherapy in patients with stage IV colorectal cancer (25). Resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy in an anti-VEGF therapy refractory murine model could be overcome by combined inhibition of anti-VEGF and ANG-2 inhibitory treatment (25). There are several potential explanations how ANG-2 blockade can render anti-VEGF treatment induced neutrophil recruitment. First, a specific subset of tumor-infiltrating immune cells express TIE2 (TIE2 expressing

monocytes, TEMs) which would directly be targeted by ANG-2 blockade (38). Second, ANG-2 renders the endothelium more sensitive to immune cell binding and infiltration towards the parenchyma/tumor (39, 40).Third, combined anti-VEGF and ANG-2 inhibition enhanced anti-tumor activity of CD8⁺ cytotoxic T-cells and showed complementary effects with immunotherapy (41). Furthermore, blockade of VEGF enhances endothelial adhesion molecules which most likely acts synergistically with the above named mechanisms (42, 43). All mentioned mechanism can be seen as relevant for an unresected primary tumor and for metastatic lesions.

There is ample evidence that VEGF inhibition triggers the recruitment and priming of neutrophils fueling metastasis and progression. An increased neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio predicts outcome of patients with colorectal cancer independent of anti-VEGF treatment (44). VEGF blockade in an experimental model of neutrophil-driven metastasis promoted disease progression (45). Furthermore, increased systemically circulating neutrophils were associated with poor prognosis in patients receiving bevacizumab containing chemotherapy (46). A particular role of metastasis-infiltrating macrophages was recently defined in colorectal cancer metastasis. Proangiogenic VEGFR1⁺ macrophages in colorectal liver metastases predicted survival in patients, which was also true for circulating VEGFR1⁺ monocytes in these individuals (47).

The exact mechanisms how circulating and metastasis infiltrating neutrophils/macrophages promote cancer progression remain to be elucidated, but certainly more studies that discriminate between primary tumor and metastatic site (25, 47) are urgently needed.

T-Cells/Immunotherapy

Immunotherapy against cancer mostly with immune checkpoint inhibitors (IT) has been integrated into treatment regimens of many





cancer entities (48). There is strong evidence that efficacy of the antitumor immune response is significantly hampered by specific characteristics of the tumor vasculature and the pro-angiogenic microenvironment. For example, $CD8^+$ T-cell infiltration into tumors is disturbed in part due the structural defective and dysfunctional vascular system, T-cell effector functions are manipulated and pro-angiogenic molecules can promote $CD8^+$ T-cell exhaustion (49–51) whereas M2-like macrophages and certain subtypes of T-cells secrete proangiogenic factors thereby directly foster tumor angiogenesis (52), see also **Figure 1**.

Accordingly, based on many preclinical studies, combining IT and anti-angiogenic therapy has been suggested as a promising synergistic concept (53). Which patients and to which cost regarding side effects will benefit from combining antiangiogenics and IT will be deciphered in clinical trials that are currently running for several indications, in general these combinations have already been approved by the FDA (54) (see also **Table 1**). One potential factor that might influence tumor entity specific response to this combination therapy is the sheer abundance of immune cells (e.g. macrophages, T-cells) which differs rigorously between different types of cancer (55).

VESSEL CO-OPTION

Tumors do not exclusively engage neoangiogenesis to recruit and hold a vascular system available. Tumor cells can also grow along existing vasculature of the diseased organ without inducing neoangiogenesis, a term called vessel co-option ^{38,39}.

Accordingly, the main target for current clinically approved anti-angiogenic therapy is far less relevant as the vasculature is not dependent on VEGF.

Vessels histologically proliferate less and exert an increased pericyte coverage as indicators for a mature, non-activated vascular systems. It is very important to notice that the simplest measure of tumor vascularity, the microvessel density, does not indicate which type of vascularization, angiogenesis or vessel cooption is present in a tumor (56)

Vessel Co-Option as Challenge to Target Metastatic Vessels

Especially in metastatic lesions vessel co-option is a frequently observed characteristic of tumor progression and a longsuspected cause of resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy (57). The occurrence of vessel co-option was demonstrated for lung metastasis (58), liver metastasis (59) and brain metastasis (60) among others.

Frentzas and colleagues were able to connect histopathological growth patterns of these metastases that involve vessel co-option to poor response to bevacizumab (61). They could demonstrate that nearly half of the examined CRC liver metastases were vascularized by vessel co-option not 'classical' angiogenesis and that patients that suffer from metastatic disease which is driven by vessel co-option have a poor histopathological response and particularly detrimental outcome to bevacizumab containing oncologic treatment.

This work furthermore demonstrated that tumor cells require actin-related protein 2/3 complex (Arp2/3) to successfully perform vessel- co-option. Accordingly, knockdown of ARPC3 a subunit of Arp2/3 blocked cancer cell motility thereby inhibiting vessel co-option and re-sensitizing tumors to antiangiogenic therapy containing cytostatic treatment (61).

Summarizing, vessel co-option might be a major cause why anti-angiogenic treatment is ineffective for example in a large proportion of patients with CRC liver metastases.

Future efforts should focus on two things: (i) to design clinical trials to prospectively prove that response to and outcome after bevacizumab containing chemotherapy depends on histopathological growth patterns involving vessel co-option, (ii) develop treatment strategies that inhibit both vessel co-option and neoangiogenesis, especially in the context of metastatic disease. Furthermore, it is highly relevant to further clarify the role of anti VEGF therapy with bevacizumab or other drugs in multi-modal treatment strategies. The notion that upfront surgery followed by chemotherapy plus bevacizumab improves patients overall survival compared to upfront surgery plus chemotherapy without bevacizumab in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer underscores how relevant this might be (62).

Another challenge is to develop and clinically evaluate techniques that can pre-therapeutically define the histopathological growth pattern which could guide clinical treatment decisions, e.g. in individual multimodal treatment concepts involving chemotherapy +/- targeted therapy prior surgery (e.g. resection of colorectal liver metastasis) or vice versa (63).

METABOLIC REPROGRAMMING OF THE TUMOR MICROENVIRONMENT

Endothelial Cell Metabolism

From a metabolic perspective (neo)-angiogenesis is a highly demanding cellular process. Endothelial cells (ECs) that under

TABLE 1 | overview of some currently recruiting clinical trials investigating anti-angiogenic therapy in conjunction with cancer immunotherapy.

Entity	Interventional arm	NCT number	year of registration
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Ablative therapy* + Bevacizumab + Atezolizumab	NCT04727307	2021
Breast cancer	Paclitaxel + Bevacizumab + Atezolizumab	NCT04732598	2021
Melanoma	Nivolumab+ Axitinb	NCT04493203	2020
Breast Cancer	Paclitaxel + Bevacizumab + Atezolizumab	NCT04408118	2020
Rectal cancer	atezolizumab + bevacizumab	NCT04017455	2019
NSCLC	sintilimab + bevacizumab	NCT04213170	2019

NSCLC, non-small cell lung cancer. * radiofrequency ablation.

quiescent, steady state conditions line the inner surface of each blood vessel, maintain their cellular homeostasis under opulent conditions. They consume low amounts of energy while being exposed to the most comprehensive environment, the blood stream. When a growing malignant lesion secretes proangiogenic signaling molecules that activate endothelial cells this relation between supply and demand is completely shifted. The growing vessel, initially mainly constituted by the endothelial sprout, elongates towards a nutrient poor and hypoxic, acidic environment. To execute this challenging task, endothelial cells undergo a 'metabolic' switch that involves upregulation of key metabolic pathways. The knowledge of endothelial specific metabolic features is just beginning to be expanded, especially the specific role of tumor endothelial cells. From a clinical perspective endothelial cell metabolism offers many opportunities to explore novel therapeutic targets that might contribute to overcome resistance to growth factor targeted strategies.

Endothelial Cell Predilection for Glycolysis

Glycolysis is until now the best characterized metabolic pathway in endothelial cells. Specifically, tumor endothelial cells upregulate their glucose metabolism by several mechanisms. This is noteworthy as tumor cells are also considered to use mainly 'aerobic' glycolysis as energy resource and to fuel side pathways. Among other things the following: i) tumor ECs upregulate the glucose transporter GLUT-1 (64), ii) tumor ECs directly or indirectly upregulate the expression of rate limiting glycolytic enzymes, e.g. Phosphofructokinase-2/fructose-2,6bisphosphatase (PFKFB), specifically its isoenzyme PFKFB3 (65) and iii) ECs express high amounts of lactate transporters (e.g. MCT1) (66).

Knockdown of endothelial cell PFKFB3 inhibited vessel sprouting *in vitro* and vivo. The fact that manipulation of the endothelial cell glycolytic metabolism was able to alter endothelial cell sprout differentiation showed the immense role of endothelial cell metabolism that might overrule even growth factor receptor signals (67). This suggested that endothelial cell metabolism as a growth factor independent engine of vessel sprouting and angiogenesis might contribute to resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy (68).

PFKFB3 as Novel Anti-Angiogenic Target

Indeed, PFKFB3 has then been proven to represent a promising target to reduce pathological angiogenesis in tumors and other diseases (58, 62, 63). Partial genetic or pharmacological inhibition of PFKFB3 was shown to normalize the tumor vasculature and reduce invasiveness in several tumor mouse models. This was accompanied not by reduced tumor growth at the primary tumor site, the conventional read out for efficacy of anti-angiogenic drugs, but by better control of tumor metastasis indication improved vascular normalization. Especially the small molecule compound 3-(3-pyri- dinyl)-1-(4-pyridinyl)-2-propen-1-one (3PO), an inhibitor of PFKFB3 was shown to control metastasis at an intermediate well tolerable dose in preclinical studies (65).

Inhibition of PFKFB3 with 3PO was shown to exert complementary effects with VEGF blockade by bevacizumab in an orthotopic PDX mouse model of glioblastoma (69). This was mediated by a prolonged vascular normalization window and improved delivery of chemotherapy indicating that inhibition of EC glycolysis might contribute to resistance towards antiangiogenic therapy in glioblastoma.

Role of Endothelial Oxidative Phosphorylation in Tumor Angiogenesis

Based on early pioneer work endothelial cells have long been viewed as similar to cancer cells to exert a 'warburg-like' metabolic phenotype (58, 59). This included the presumption that ECs have very few and dysfunctional mitochondria (70).

This has recently been amended as mitochondrial metabolism and oxidative phosphorylation (oxphos) indeed play an important role in activated endothelial cells and are indeed functionate (71, 72).

Manipulating endothelial cell mitochondrial metabolism has broad effects on endothelial cell integrity and function (71, 73-75). Pharmacological targeting of the mitochondrial respiratory chain and genetic ablation of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation reduced tumor growth and vascularity in mice. Surprisingly, metastatic dissemination was increased in mice were endothelial cells lacked functional oxphos (71). The genetic approach included a maximum achievable Cre recombination mediated gene deletion. These results are probably comparable to maximum blockade of EC glycolysis from others (76). Dose escalation to higher doses of 3PO showed a higher efficacy regarding tumor growth reduction (in comparison to lower doses) of primary tumors in mice but failed to control metastasis (76). It remains to be elucidated whether this effect is specific for the manipulation of tumor vessel metabolism or a general phenomenon (compare section 'dosing of anti-angiogenic therapies). It is also possible that manipulation of endothelial cell metabolism whether it is cytosolic glucose metabolism or mitochondrial metabolism induces cellular signaling processes that directly facilitate metastatic dissemination.

Lactate as Alternative Substrate and Signaling Molecule

Potential metabolism related pathways that could contribute to resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy are lactate induced signaling pathways. Endothelial cells were shown to be highly activated by tumor cell derived lactate which induces a NF- κ b/ Interleukin-8 driven proangiogenic stimulus (77). Beside this lactate induced signaling cues it is possible that ECs take up lactate to metabolize it to pyruvate which is then catabolized *via* the respiratory chain to generate ATP by oxidative phosphorylation (71) a form of metabolic symbiosis similar to processes in the brain (78, 79). Beside the fact that lactate might serve as an alternative substrate in conditions where glucose is scarce, e.g. in the tumor microenvironment, elimination of lactate by endothelial cells might alleviate lactate induced acidity and might limit proangiogenic lactate induced signaling, compare **Figure 2**.

Endothelial NF-kB and Metastasis

Activated NF- κ B signaling in ECs was shown to be associated with poor pericyte coverage. Targeting EC glycolysis reduced NF- κ B signaling, tightened EC intercellular junctions and increased pericyte coverage which might in part explain favourable results on metastasis (65).

Interestingly, endothelial specific transgenic mice, that express a 'superinhibitory' mutant of ikBa, leading to impaired NF-kB downstream signaling in endothelial cells, showed an impaired endothelial barrier. This resulted in increased metastasis indicating that dysfunctional endothelial NF-κB signaling increases the risk or dynamic of tumor cell dissemination (80). This is not implicitly in contrast to each other, but rather highlights a highly prominent role of endothelial cell NF-kB signaling in cancer progression and metastasis that warrants further investigation. Accordingly, therapeutic approaches that might interfere with EC NF-KB signaling should be carefully designed to modulate overactivation of this pathway without totally inhibit NF-KB related control of endothelial homeostasis. Whether and how direct or indirect targeting of NF-KB signaling in ECs that has been designed to treat inflammatory diseases (81) can be exploited as anti-angiogenic therapies has to be further evaluated.

Modulation of TAM Metabolism as Therapeutic Opportunity

Another aspect that could contribute to novel pharmacological opportunities to inhibit tumor and stromal metabolism to overcome resistance of the metastatic tumor microenvironment is to gain a deeper understanding of how stromal cells interact with each other on a metabolic level and how tumor cells and stroma cells co-operate to foster tumor progression (compare section above). E.g. tumor associated macrophages (TAMs) can be manipulated towards a hyper-glycolytic metabolic phenotype thereby 'steeling' glucose from endothelial cells which results in vascular normalization, lowers hypoxia and decreases metastasis (82). Tumor derived lactate acted as a signaling molecule that polarizes TAMs toward an M2-like differentiation thereby contributing to tumor progression (82, 83). Studies that characterize the metabolic phenotype of TAMs are urgently needed to find out whether and how TAM metabolism contributes to tumor progression, metastasis and resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy.

Tumor Cell Metabolism and Anti-Angiogenic Treatment

Another aspect is how targeting tumor and stromal metabolism can influence efficacy of anti-angiogenic compounds. Navarro et al. could demonstrate that vascular normalization by antiangiogenic therapy modulates tumor cell metabolism away from glycolysis towards OxPhos. This sensitized tumor cells to the mitochondrial inhibitor ME344. ME344 acted synergistically with several anti-angiogenic compounds among them regorafenib which showed resistance as a single-agent (84). A phase 0/I trial demonstrated an increased efficacy of ME344 plus bevacizumab compared to bevacizumab as monotherapy in treatment naïve breast cancer (85). Besides the fact that this concept is innovative it is one of the very few trials that demonstrates efficacy of anti-angiogenic/targeted therapies without conventional chemotherapy and beyond in the neoadjuvant setting. Whether and how this concept is effective in metastatic diseases has to be further pursued.

DOSING OF ANTI-ANGIOGENIC THERAPIES

Accumulating evidence suggests that dosing of anti-angiogenic therapy is more complex than previously thought, especially compared to intense multi-substance chemotherapy regimens.





Dose escalation of bevacizumab from 5 mg/kg to 10 mg/kg in combination with fluorouracil and leucovorin failed to further improve survival and response to treatment compared to fluorouracil and leucovorin alone in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. Furthermore, only the lower dose of bevacizumab showed a significant improvement in response rates not the high dose (11).

Reasons for this clinical finding can be multifaceted. Besides biases from the study design and patient recruitment of this study a potential mechanism behind this is related to the window of normalization, in which structural and functional abnormalities of insufficient tumor vessels become corrected improving delivery of chemotherapy. This is dose and time-dependent and varies from tumor entity to entity and potentially from patient to patient making clinical application and patient selection even more complicated (86, 87). Preclinical data strongly support the context that a maximum reduction of both tumor and stromal cell derived VEGF can cause detrimental effects rather than improving cancer outcome (88, 89). Additionally, dose reductions of VEGF inhibition alone or in combination with the inhibition of other pro-angiogenic pathways demonstrated to be superior to higher doses, e.g. in terms of hypoxia (22, 23).

Prior to the introduction of novel anti-angiogenic treatments to clinical application, lessons learned regarding the importance of dosing of anti-angiogenic therapies should be considered.

ECM COMPONENTS OF THE TUMOR STROMA

Empty Basement Membrane Sleeves

Another important question with high clinical relevance is how the (metastatic) tumor reacts on a therapy pause due to drug intolerance, scheduled drug holiday or prior surgery. In several murine tumor models, both murine orthotopic and subcutaneous models, intense VEGF withdrawal eliminates the endothelial compartment of a tumor blood vessel but spares vascular support structures, e.g. the basement membrane and pericytes (14, 82, 83). Following interruption of VEGF blockade endothelial cells rapidly regrow into these scaffolds (90).

Besides of tumor cells and stromal cells solid tumors are composed of extracellular matrix (ECM).

It was observed that VEGF blockade induces the deposition of extracellular matrix (ECM) consisting of collagen I and IV, hyaluronic acid and glycosaminoglycans. This is the case in both murine primary tumors, murine and human metastasis (22, 91). Constant deposition of these ECM components over time contributes to an increased stiffness within tumors. This contributes to therapy resistance by several proposed mechanisms. The increased intratumoral mechanical force compresses tumor blood vessels which hinders delivery of cytostatic therapy (92–94).

ECM Deposition in Response to VEGF Inhibition in Mice and Humans

Desmoplastic stromal compositions are known to be associated with poor patient outcome e.g. in pancreatic cancer independent

of anti-angiogenic therapy (95), it is therefore particular detrimental that VEGF inhibition might even exacerbate this situation and potentially contributes to primary resistance of anti-angiogenic drugs in several cancer entities. A potential strategy to neutralize deposition of extracellular matrix as a response to VEGF inhibition in colorectal cancer liver metastases has been proposed in murine tumor models. Additional therapy with polyethylene glycol conjugated (PEG) hyaluronidase in combination with VEGF inhibition led to a significant reduction of hyaluronic acid in murine colorectal liver metastases compared VEGF blockade as monotherapy (91). Combination treatment of B20.4-1.1, a monoclonal VEGF neutralizing antibody, and PEG- hyaluronidase significantly improved tumor tissue perfusion with Hoechst 33342, a surrogate marker for delivery of cytostatic therapy compared to B20 alone. Furthermore, the combination therapy in conjunction with 5-FU significantly prolonged mice survival compared to B20 alone.

To summarize, deposition of excessive amounts of extracellular matrix components as response to anti-VEGF therapy might represent a targetable mechanism of acquired resistance of the metastatic microenvironment which warrants further investigation.

STIFFNESS/METASTASIS-ASSOCIATED FIBROBLASTS

Primary tumors and metastasis are composed of tumor cells and stromal cells and a considerable amount of extracellular matrix (ECM). Structurally and functionally this tumor ECM composes basement membranes of mainly tumor blood vessels and the ECM of the interstitium (96). The latter besides mechanical and secretory functions that are comparable to healthy organs, significantly contributes to cancer disease progression (97) by several mechanisms. Besides storing growth factors (97) and serving as migration scaffold for several cell types, the ECM contributes to a mechanical phenomenon called tumor stiffness. Stiffness is defined as the capacity of a tissue to resist mechanical force and is composed in tumors mainly by the ECM. Increased tumor stiffness has been identified as a prognostic factor correlated with poor prognosis in several cancer entities (98). A significant determinant of stiffness in tumors is the activation state of cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs). Activated CAFs induce a constant production of extracellular matrix components such as collagen I and fibronectin, growth factors and employ contractile forces that transforms tissue composition to increase stiffness (92, 93). Increased tissue stiffness has long been considered as resistance factor for anti-angiogenic therapy. Specifically, a role as resistance factor for efficacy of antiangiogenic therapy in metastasis has recently confined by Shen et al. They could demonstrate that colorectal cancer liver metastases (CRCLM) show a significantly higher rate of stiffness than primary colorectal tumors. Increased stiffness was mainly driven by activation of metastasis associated fibroblasts (MAFs). These MAFs together with the non-cellular tumor

stroma composed a proangiogenic microenvironment. MAF activation and stiffness could be targeted by inhibitors of the renin-angiotensin-system (RAS). In CRCLM pharmacological targeting of metastasis stiffness with RAAS inhibitors produced favorable outcomes in conjunction with bevacizumab and chemotherapy compared to chemotherapy and bevacizumab alone (99), compare **Figure 3**. These findings elaborate a mode of resistance against anti-angiogenic therapy specifically for the metastatic environment and suggest a potent and already clinically approved strategy to overcome this mode (100).

YAP/TAZ as Multi-Faceted Approach to Overcome Resistance

Another very interesting aspect is the role of endothelial YAP (Yesassociated protein) and TAZ (transcriptional coactivator with PDZbinding motif) which are important regulators of vascular development (101, 102) and are controlled by VEGF and also by mechanical signals (103). Accordingly, YAP/TAZ is involved in both, signaling of the therapeutic target and a potent resistance mechanism of anti-angiogenic therapy in metastatic disease (99). It was recently shown that genetic and pharmacological targeting of endothelial YAP/TAZ inhibits primary colorectal cancer tumor growth in mice. YAP/TAZ nuclear localization was induced by VEGF and TNF and could be inhibited by Verteporfin, a YAP/TAZ inhibitor, in a STAT3 dependent manner (104). Whether pharmacological YAP/TAZ manipulation (105) with verteporfin can be exploited to render (also metastatic) resistance to antiangiogenic therapy has to be further explored.

DISCUSSION

Anti-angiogenic therapies have become part of many mostly palliative treatment regimens. After very successful preclinical

work and promising first clinical trials 20 years ago, antiangiogenic therapies failed to revolutionize anti-cancer therapies. Resistance appears after time similar to conventional cytostatic drugs. Tremendous efforts have been performed to uncover potential mechanisms of resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies. Though still nearly two decades after clinical approval of bevacizumab, targeting VEGF is the only broadly clinically applied antiangiogenic concept, not only in colorectal cancer.

One major burden in the development of first-generation anti-angiogenic therapy was to disregard several initially already evident facts: (i) subcutaneous murine tumor models are very different to polytopic metastasized human cancers (ii) vessel cooption is insufficiently targetable with VEGF inhibition (iii) though VEGF is a very potent proangiogenic factor many other cytokines can drive angiogenesis instead (iv) the complex microenvironment(s) of polytopic metastasized cancer diseases exploits a plethora of mechanisms to foster tumor progression independent of VEGF.

Accordingly, future studies should engage models that involve metastasis and test their hypothesis in (ideally) large human cohorts. The field has to balance a difficult bargain between two challenges: first, to bring novel strategies that apparently are more effective than 'just' inhibiting VEGF quickly to clinical application, among them combined VEGF and ANG-2 blockade or novel metabolism targeted strategies such as PFKFB3 inhibition; and second, to exclude as best as possible that these interventions produce detrimental unwanted modulations of the tumor and its microenvironment that exhaust the beneficial effects that were pronounced in preclinical studies. This has the potential to further improve patients' outcome in colorectal cancer, brain cancer, ovarian cancer, esophagogastric cancer and many other entities (106).

Additionally, serum biomarkers and radiologic tools, e.g. image guided determination of the vascular normalization



windows (107) are urgently needed to be able to pre-select patients. This would spare unnecessary or even harmful treatments for individuals and uncountable costs for health care systems.

REFERENCES

- 1. Carmeliet P. Angiogenesis in Health and Disease. *Nat Med* (2003) 9:653–60. doi: 10.1038/nm0603-653
- Bergers G, Benjamin LE. Angiogenesis: Tumorigenesis and the Angiogenic Switch. Nat Rev Cancer (2003) 3:401–10. doi: 10.1038/nrc1093
- Hanahan D, Folkman J. Patterns and Emerging Mechanisms of the Angiogenic Switch During Tumorigenesis. *Cell* (1996) 86:353-64. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80108-7
- De Spiegelaere W, Casteleyn C, Van den Broeck W, Plendl J, Bahramsoltani M, Simoens P, et al. Intussusceptive Angiogenesis: A Biologically Relevant Form of Angiogenesis. J Vasc Res (2012) 49:390–404. doi: 10.1159/ 000338278
- Fernández-Cortés M, Delgado-Bellido D, Oliver FJ. Vasculogenic Mimicry: Become an Endothelial Cell "But Not So Much". Front Oncol (2019) 9:803. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2019.00803
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of Cancer: The Next Generation. Cell (2011) 144:646–74. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The Hallmarks of Cancer. Cell (2000) 100:57–70. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81683-9
- Hanahan D. Hallmarks of Cancer: New Dimensions. Cancer Discov (2022) 12:31–46. doi: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-21-1059
- Folkman J. Angiogenesis: An Organizing Principle for Drug Discovery? Nat Rev Drug Discov (2007) 6:273–86. doi: 10.1038/nrd2115
- Folkman J. Tumor Angiogenesis: Therapeutic Implications. N Engl J Med (1971) 285:1182–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197111182852108
- Kabbinavar F, Hurwitz HI, Fehrenbacher L, Meropol NJ, Novotny WF, Lieberman G, et al. Phase II, Randomized Trial Comparing Bevacizumab Plus Fluorouracil (FU)/Leucovorin (LV) With FU/LV Alone in Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. JCO (2003) 21:60–5. doi: 10.1200/ JCO.2003.10.066
- Hurwitz H, Fehrenbacher L, Novotny W, Cartwright T, Hainsworth J, Heim W, et al. Bevacizumab Plus Irinotecan, Fluorouracil, and Leucovorin for Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. N Engl J Med (2004) 350:2335–42. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa032691
- Jayson GC, Kerbel R, Ellis LM, Harris AL. Antiangiogenic Therapy in Oncology: Current Status and Future Directions. *Lancet* (2016) 388:518– 29. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01088-0
- Ferrara N, Carver-Moore K, Chen H, Dowd M, Lu L, O'Shea KS, et al. Heterozygous Embryonic Lethality Induced by Targeted Inactivation of the VEGF Gene. *Nature* (1996) 380:439–42. doi: 10.1038/380439a0
- Ferrara N. Role of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor in Physiologic and Pathologic Angiogenesis: Therapeutic Implications. *Semin Oncol* (2002) 29:10–4. doi: 10.1053/sonc.2002.37264
- Ferrara N, Hillan KJ, Gerber H-P, Novotny W. Discovery and Development of Bevacizumab, an Anti-VEGF Antibody for Treating Cancer. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2004) 3:391–400. doi: 10.1038/nrd1381
- Bergers G, Hanahan D. Modes of Resistance to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy. Nat Rev Cancer (2008) 8:592–603. doi: 10.1038/nrc2442
- Jain RK. Normalization of Tumor Vasculature: An Emerging Concept in Antiangiogenic Therapy. Science (2005) 307:58–62. doi: 10.1126/science.1104819
- Sennino B, Kuhnert F, Tabruyn SP, Mancuso MR, Hu-Lowe DD, Kuo CJ, et al. Cellular Source and Amount of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor and Platelet-Derived Growth Factor in Tumors Determine Response to Angiogenesis Inhibitors. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69:4527–36. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3779
- Falcón BL, Hashizume H, Koumoutsakos P, Chou J, Bready JV, Coxon A, et al. Contrasting Actions of Selective Inhibitors of Angiopoietin-1 and Angiopoietin-2 on the Normalization of Tumor Blood Vessels. *Am J Pathol* (2010) 175:2159–70. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2009.090391

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All three authors conceptualized and wrote the paper. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Hashizume H, Falcón BL, Kuroda T, Baluk P, Coxon A, Yu D, et al. Complementary Actions of Inhibitors of Angiopoietin-2 and VEGF on Tumor Angiogenesis and Growth. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70:2213–23. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-1977
- 22. Schiffmann LM, Brunold M, Liwschitz M, Goede V, Loges S, Wroblewski M, et al. A Combination of Low-Dose Bevacizumab and Imatinib Enhances Vascular Normalisation Without Inducing Extracellular Matrix Deposition. *Br J Cancer* (2017) 116:600–8. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2017.13
- 23. Coutelle O, Schiffmann LM, Liwschitz M, Brunold M, Goede V, Hallek M, et al. Dual Targeting of Angiopoetin-2 and VEGF Potentiates Effective Vascular Normalisation Without Inducing Empty Basement Membrane Sleeves in Xenograft Tumours. Br J Cancer (2015) 112:495–503. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2014.629
- Hilberg F, Roth GJ, Krssak M, Kautschitsch S, Sommergruber W, Tontsch-Grunt U, et al. BIBF 1120: Triple Angiokinase Inhibitor With Sustained Receptor Blockade and Good Antitumor Efficacy. *Cancer Res* (2008) 68:4774–82. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-6307
- Schiffmann LM, Fritsch M, Gebauer F, Günther SD, Stair NR, Seeger JM, et al. Tumour-Infiltrating Neutrophils Counteract Anti-VEGF Therapy in Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. Br J Cancer (2019) 120:69–78. doi: 10.1038/ s41416-018-0198-3
- Hoehler T, Wichert von G, Schimanski C, Kanzler S, Moehler MH, Hinke A, et al. Phase I/II Trial of Capecitabine and Oxaliplatin in Combination With Bevacizumab and Imatinib in Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Cancer: AIO KRK 0205. Br J Cancer (2013) 109:1408–13. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2013.409
- Srivastava K, Hu J, Korn C, Savant S, Teichert M, Kapel SS, et al. Postsurgical Adjuvant Tumor Therapy by Combining Anti-Angiopoietin-2 and Metronomic Chemotherapy Limits Metastatic Growth. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:880–95. doi: 10.1016/j.ccell.2014.11.005
- Park J-S, Kim I-K, Han S, Park I, Kim C, Bae J, et al. Normalization of Tumor Vessels by Tie2 Activation and Ang2 Inhibition Enhances Drug Delivery and Produces a Favorable Tumor Microenvironment. *Cancer Cell* (2016) 30:953– 67. doi: 10.1016/j.ccell.2016.10.018
- Mazzieri R, Pucci F, Moi D, Zonari E, Ranghetti A, Berti A, et al. Targeting the ANG2/TIE2 Axis Inhibits Tumor Growth and Metastasis by Impairing Angiogenesis and Disabling Rebounds of Proangiogenic Myeloid Cells. *Cancer Cell* (2011) 19:512–26. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2011.02.005
- Sheridan C. Amgen's Angiopoietin Blocker Fails in Ovarian Cancer. Nat Biotechnol (2015) 33:5–6. doi: 10.1038/nbt0115-5
- Bendell JC, Sauri T, Gracián AC, Alvarez R, López-López C, García-Alfonso P, et al. The McCAVE Trial: Vanucizumab Plus mFOLFOX-6 Versus Bevacizumab Plus mFOLFOX-6 in Patients With Previously Untreated Metastatic Colorectal Carcinoma (mCRC). Oncologist (2020) 25:e451–9. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2019-0291
- 32. Hidalgo M, Martinez-Garcia M, Le Tourneau C, Massard C, Garralda E, Boni V, et al. First-In-Human Phase I Study of Single-Agent Vanucizumab, A First-In-Class Bispecific Anti-Angiopoietin-2/Anti-VEGF-A Antibody, in Adult Patients With Advanced Solid Tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2018) 24:1536–45. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-1588
- Shojaei F, Ferrara N. Refractoriness to Antivascular Endothelial Growth Factor Treatment: Role of Myeloid Cells. *Cancer Res* (2008) 68:5501–4. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-0925
- Huijbers EJM, van Beijnum JR, Thijssen VL, Sabrkhany S, Nowak-Sliwinska P, Griffioen AW. Role of the Tumor Stroma in Resistance to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy. *Drug Resist Updates* (2016) 25:26–37. doi: 10.1016/ j.drup.2016.02.002
- van Beijnum JR, Nowak-Sliwinska P, Huijbers EJM, Thijssen VL, Griffioen AW. The Great Escape; the Hallmarks of Resistance to Antiangiogenic Therapy. *Pharmacol Rev* (2015) 67:441–61. doi: 10.1124/pr.114.010215
- 36. Hasnis E, Alishekevitz D, Gingis-Veltski S, Bril R, Fremder E, Voloshin T, et al. Anti-Bv8 Antibody and Metronomic Gemcitabine Improve Pancreatic

Adenocarcinoma Treatment Outcome Following Weekly Gemcitabine Therapy. *Neoplasia* (2014) 16:501–10. doi: 10.1016/j.neo.2014.05.011

- Zhou G, Peng K, Song Y, Yang W, Shu W, Yu T, et al. CD177+ Neutrophils Suppress Epithelial Cell Tumourigenesis in Colitis-Associated Cancer and Predict Good Prognosis in Colorectal Cancer. *Carcinogenesis* (2018) 39:272– 82. doi: 10.1093/carcin/bgx142
- De Palma M, Venneri MA, Galli R, Sergi Sergi L, Politi LS, Sampaolesi M, et al. Tie2 Identifies a Hematopoietic Lineage of Proangiogenic Monocytes Required for Tumor Vessel Formation and a Mesenchymal Population of Pericyte Progenitors. *Cancer Cell* (2005) 8:211–26. doi: 10.1016/ j.ccr.2005.08.002
- De Palma M, Naldini L. Angiopoietin-2 TIEs Up Macrophages in Tumor Angiogenesis. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) 17:5226–32. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-0171
- Fiedler U, Reiss Y, Scharpfenecker M, Grunow V, Koidl S, Thurston G, et al. Angiopoietin-2 Sensitizes Endothelial Cells to TNF-α and has a Crucial Role in the Induction of Inflammation. *Nat Med* (2006) 12:235–9. doi: 10.1038/ nm1351
- 41. Schmittnaegel M, Rigamonti N, Kadioglu E, Cassará A, Wyser Rmili C, Kiialainen A, et al. Dual Angiopoietin-2 and VEGFA Inhibition Elicits Antitumor Immunity That is Enhanced by PD-1 Checkpoint Blockade. *Sci Trans Med* (2017) 9:eaak9670. doi: 10.1126/scitransImed.aak9670
- Griffioen AW, Damen CA, Blijham GH, Groenewegen G. Tumor Angiogenesis Is Accompanied by a Decreased Inflammatory Response of Tumor-Associated Endothelium. *Blood* (1996) 88:667–73. doi: 10.1182/ blood.V88.2.667.bloodjournal882667
- Griffioen AW, Damen CA, Martinotti S, Blijham GH, Groenewegen G. Endothelial Intercellular Adhesion Molecule-1 Expression is Suppressed in Human Malignancies: The Role of Angiogenic Factors. *Cancer Res* (1996) 56:1111–7.
- Chua W, Charles KA, Baracos VE, Clarke SJ. Neutrophil/lymphocyte Ratio Predicts Chemotherapy Outcomes in Patients With Advanced Colorectal Cancer. Br J Cancer (2011) 104:1288–95. doi: 10.1038/ bjc.2011.100
- 45. He S, Lamers GE, Beenakker J-WM, Cui C, Ghotra VP, Danen EH, et al. Neutrophil-Mediated Experimental Metastasis Is Enhanced by VEGFR Inhibition in a Zebrafish Xenograft Model. J Pathol (2012) 227:431–45. doi: 10.1002/path.4013
- 46. Passardi A, Scarpi E, Cavanna L, Dall'Agata M, Tassinari D, Leo S, et al. Inflammatory Indexes as Predictors of Prognosis and Bevacizumab Efficacy in Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7:33210–9. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.8901
- 47. Freire Valls A, Knipper K, Giannakouri E, Sarachaga V, Hinterkopf S, Wuehrl M, et al. VEGFR1+ Metastasis-Associated Macrophages Contribute to Metastatic Angiogenesis and Influence Colorectal Cancer Patient Outcome. *Clin Cancer Res* (2019) 25:5674–85. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-2123
- Ribas A, Wolchok JD. Cancer Immunotherapy Using Checkpoint Blockade. Science (2018) 359:1350–5. doi: 10.1126/science.aar4060
- Xia A, Zhang Y, Xu J, Yin T. Lu X-J. T Cell Dysfunction in Cancer Immunity and Immunotherapy. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1719. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2019.01719
- Fukumura D, Kloepper J, Amoozgar Z, Duda DG, Jain RK. Enhancing Cancer Immunotherapy Using Antiangiogenics: Opportunities and Challenges. Nat Rev Clin Oncol (2018) 15:325-40. doi: 10.1038/ nrclinonc.2018.29
- Lee WS, Yang H, Chon HJ, Kim C. Combination of Anti-Angiogenic Therapy and Immune Checkpoint Blockade Normalizes Vascular-Immune Crosstalk to Potentiate Cancer Immunity. *Exp Mol Med* (2020) 52:1475–85. doi: 10.1038/s12276-020-00500-y
- Stockmann C, Schadendorf D, Klose R, Helfrich I. The Impact of the Immune System on Tumor: Angiogenesis and Vascular Remodeling. *Front* Oncol (2014) 4:69. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2014.00069
- Khan KA, Kerbel RS. Improving Immunotherapy Outcomes With Anti-Angiogenic Treatments and Vice Versa. Nat Rev Clin Oncol (2018) 15:310– 24. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2018.9
- Huinen ZR, Huijbers EJM, van Beijnum JR, Nowak-Sliwinska P, Griffioen AW. Anti-Angiogenic Agents - Overcoming Tumour Endothelial Cell

Anergy and Improving Immunotherapy Outcomes. Nat Rev Clin Oncol (2021) 18:527-40. doi: 10.1038/s41571-021-00496-y

- 55. Kather JN, Suarez-Carmona M, Charoentong P, Weis C-A, Hirsch D, Bankhead P, et al. Topography of Cancer-Associated Immune Cells in Human Solid Tumors. *Elife* (2018) 7:e36967. doi: 10.7554/eLife.36967
- Kuczynski EA, Vermeulen PB, Pezzella F, Kerbel RS, Reynolds AR. Vessel Co-Option in Cancer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol (2019) 16:469–93. doi: 10.1038/ s41571-019-0181-9
- Donnem T, Hu J, Ferguson M, Adighibe O, Snell C, Harris AL, et al. Vessel Co-Option in Primary Human Tumors and Metastases: An Obstacle to Effective Anti-Angiogenic Treatment? *Cancer Med* (2013) 2:427–36. doi: 10.1002/cam4.105
- Bridgeman VL, Vermeulen PB, Foo S, Bilecz A, Daley F, Kostaras E, et al. Vessel Co-Option is Common in Human Lung Metastases and Mediates Resistance to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy in Preclinical Lung Metastasis Models. J Pathol (2017) 241:362–74. doi: 10.1002/path.4845
- 59. Stessels F, Van den Eynden G, van der Auwera I, Salgado R, Van den Heuvel E, Harris AL, et al. Breast Adenocarcinoma Liver Metastases, in Contrast to Colorectal Cancer Liver Metastases, Display a Non-Angiogenic Growth Pattern That Preserves the Stroma and Lacks Hypoxia. *Br J Cancer* (2004) 90:1429–36. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6601727
- Valiente M, Obenauf AC, Jin X, Chen Q, Zhang XHF, Lee DJ, et al. Serpins Promote Cancer Cell Survival and Vascular Co-Option in Brain Metastasis. *Cell* (2014) 156:1002–16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.01.040
- Frentzas S, Simoneau E, Bridgeman VL, Vermeulen PB, Foo S, Kostaras E, et al. Vessel Co-Option Mediates Resistance to Anti-Angiogenic Therapy in Liver Metastases. *Nat Med* (2016) 22:1294–302. doi: 10.1038/nm.4197
- Cabart M, Frénel J-S, Campion L, Ramée J-F, Dupuis O, Senellart H, et al. Bevacizumab Efficacy Is Influenced by Primary Tumor Resection in First-Line Treatment of Metastatic Colorectal Cancer in a Retrospective Multicenter Study. *Clin Colorectal Cancer* (2016) 15:e165–74. doi: 10.1016/ j.clcc.2016.04.009
- Haas G, Fan S, Ghadimi M, De Oliveira T, Conradi L-C. Different Forms of Tumor Vascularization and Their Clinical Implications Focusing on Vessel Co-Option in Colorectal Cancer Liver Metastases. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2021) 9:612774. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2021.612774
- Seaman S, Stevens J, Yang MY, Logsdon D, Graff-Cherry C, St Croix B. Genes That Distinguish Physiological and Pathological Angiogenesis. *Cancer Cell* (2007) 11:539–54. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2007.04.017
- 65. Cantelmo AR, Conradi L-C, Brajic A, Goveia J, Kalucka J, Pircher A, et al. Inhibition of the Glycolytic Activator PFKFB3 in Endothelium Induces Tumor Vessel Normalization, Impairs Metastasis, and Improves Chemotherapy. *Cancer Cell* (2016) 30:968–85. doi: 10.1016/ j.ccell.2016.10.006
- 66. Koukourakis MI, Giatromanolaki A, Harris AL, Sivridis E. Comparison of Metabolic Pathways Between Cancer Cells and Stromal Cells in Colorectal Carcinomas: A Metabolic Survival Role for Tumor-Associated Stroma. *Cancer Res* (2006) 66:632–7. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-3260
- De Bock K, Georgiadou M, Carmeliet P. Role of Endothelial Cell Metabolism in Vessel Sprouting. *Cell Metab* (2013) 18:634–47. doi: 10.1016/ j.cmet.2013.08.001
- Li X, Sun X, Carmeliet P. Hallmarks of Endothelial Cell Metabolism in Health and Disease. *Cell Metab* (2019) 30:414–33. doi: 10.1016/ j.cmet.2019.08.011
- 69. Zhang J, Xue W, Xu K, Yi L, Guo Y, Xie T, et al. Dual Inhibition of PFKFB3 and VEGF Normalizes Tumor Vasculature, Reduces Lactate Production, and Improves Chemotherapy in Glioblastoma: Insights From Protein Expression Profiling and MRI. *Theranostics* (2020) 10:7245–59. doi: 10.7150/thno.44427
- Rohlenova K, Veys K, Miranda-Santos I, De Bock K, Carmeliet P. Endothelial Cell Metabolism in Health and Disease. *Trends Cell Biol* (2018) 28(3). doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2017.10.010
- Schiffmann LM, Werthenbach JP, Heintges-Kleinhofer F, Seeger JM, Fritsch M, Günther SD, et al. Mitochondrial Respiration Controls Neoangiogenesis During Wound Healing and Tumour Growth. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11:1231. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-17472-2
- 72. Rohlenova K, Goveia J, García-Caballero M, Subramanian A, Kalucka J, Treps L, et al. Single-Cell RNA Sequencing Maps Endothelial Metabolic

Plasticity in Pathological Angiogenesis. Cell Metab (2020) 31:862-77.e14. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2020.03.009

- Herkenne S, Ek O, Zamberlan M, Pellattiero A, Chergova M, Chivite I, et al. Developmental and Tumor Angiogenesis Requires the Mitochondria-Shaping Protein Opa1. *Cell Metab* (2020) 31:987–1003.e8. doi: 10.1016/ j.cmet.2020.04.007
- 74. Coutelle O, Hornig-Do H-T, Witt A, Andree M, Schiffmann LM, Piekarek M, et al. Embelin Inhibits Endothelial Mitochondrial Respiration and Impairs Neoangiogenesis During Tumor Growth and Wound Healing. EMBO Mol Med (2014) 6:624–39. doi: 10.1002/emmm.201303016
- 75. Diebold LP, Gil HJ, Gao P, Martinez CA, Weinberg SE, Chandel NS. Mitochondrial Complex III is Necessary for Endothelial Cell Proliferation During Angiogenesis. *Nat Metab* (2019) 1:158–71. doi: 10.1038/s42255-018-0011-x
- Conradi L-C, Brajic A, Cantelmo AR, Bouché A, Kalucka J, Pircher A, et al. Tumor Vessel Disintegration by Maximum Tolerable PFKFB3 Blockade. Angiogenesis (2017) 20:599–613. doi: 10.1007/s10456-017-9573-6
- 77. Vegran F, Boidot R, Michiels C, Sonveaux P, Feron O. Lactate Influx Through the Endothelial Cell Monocarboxylate Transporter MCT1 Supports an NF- B/IL-8 Pathway That Drives Tumor Angiogenesis. *Cancer Res* (2011) 71:2550–60. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-2828
- Fünfschilling U, Supplie LM, Mahad D, Boretius S, Saab AS, Edgar J, et al. Glycolytic Oligodendrocytes Maintain Myelin and Long-Term Axonal Integrity. *Nature* (2012) 485:517–21. doi: 10.1038/nature11007
- Allaman I, Bélanger M, Magistretti PJ. Astrocyte-Neuron Metabolic Relationships: For Better and for Worse. *Trends Neurosci* (2011) 34:76–87. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2010.12.001
- Kisseleva T, Song L, Vorontchikhina M, Feirt N, Kitajewski J, Schindler C. NFkappaB Regulation of Endothelial Cell Function During LPS-Induced Toxemia and Cancer. J Clin Invest (2006) 116:2955–63. doi: 10.1172/JCI27392
- Sehnert B, Burkhardt H, Wessels JT, Schröder A, May MJ, Vestweber D, et al. NF-κb Inhibitor Targeted to Activated Endothelium Demonstrates a Critical Role of Endothelial NF-κb in Immune-Mediated Diseases. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci USA (2013) 110:16556–61. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1218219110
- Wenes M, Shang M, Di Matteo M, Goveia J, Martín-Pérez R, Serneels J, et al. Macrophage Metabolism Controls Tumor Blood Vessel Morphogenesis and Metastasis. *Cell Metab* (2016) 24:701–15. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2016.09.008
- Kes MMG, Van den Bossche J, Griffioen AW, Huijbers EJM. Oncometabolites Lactate and Succinate Drive Pro-Angiogenic Macrophage Response in Tumors. *Biochim Biophys Acta Rev Cancer* (2020) 1874:188427. doi: 10.1016/j.bbcan.2020.188427
- Navarro P, Bueno MJ, Zagorac I, Mondejar T, Sanchez J, Mouron S, et al. Targeting Tumor Mitochondrial Metabolism Overcomes Resistance to Antiangiogenics. *Cell Rep* (2016) 15:2705–18. doi: 10.1016/ j.celrep.2016.05.052
- Quintela-Fandino M, Morales S, Cortés-Salgado A, Manso L, Apala JV, Muñoz M, et al. Randomized Phase 0/I Trial of the Mitochondrial Inhibitor ME-344 or Placebo Added to Bevacizumab in Early HER2-Negative Breast Cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2020) 26:35–45. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-19-2023
- 86. Sorensen AG, Batchelor TT, Zhang WT, Chen PJ, Yeo P, Wang M, et al. A "Vascular Normalization Index" as Potential Mechanistic Biomarker to Predict Survival After a Single Dose of Cediranib in Recurrent Glioblastoma Patients. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69:5296–300. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-0814
- Welti J, Loges S, Dimmeler S, Carmeliet P. Recent Molecular Discoveries in Angiogenesis and Antiangiogenic Therapies in Cancer. J Clin Invest (2013) 123:3190–200. doi: 10.1172/JCI70212
- Stockmann C, Doedens A, Weidemann A, Zhang N, Takeda N, Greenberg JI, et al. Deletion of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor in Myeloid Cells Accelerates Tumorigenesis. *Nature* (2008) 456:814–8. doi: 10.1038/ nature07445
- Ebos JML, Lee CR, Cruz-Munoz W, Bjarnason GA, Christensen JG, Kerbel RS. Accelerated Metastasis After Short-Term Treatment With a Potent Inhibitor of Tumor Angiogenesis. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15:232–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2009.01.021
- Mancuso MR, Davis R, Norberg SM, O'Brien S, Sennino B, Nakahara T, et al. Rapid Vascular Regrowth in Tumors After Reversal of VEGF Inhibition. *J Clin Invest* (2006) 116:2610–21. doi: 10.1172/JCI24612

- Rahbari NN, Kedrin D, Incio J, Liu H, Ho WW, Nia HT, et al. Anti-VEGF Therapy Induces ECM Remodeling and Mechanical Barriers to Therapy in Colorectal Cancer Liver Metastases. *Sci Trans Med* (2016) 8:360ra135– 360ra135. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaf5219
- Stylianopoulos T, Martin JD, Chauhan VP, Jain SR, Diop-Frimpong B, Bardeesy N, et al. Causes, Consequences, and Remedies for Growth-Induced Solid Stress in Murine and Human Tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2012) 109:15101–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1213353109
- Stylianopoulos T, Martin JD, Snuderl M, Mpekris F, Jain SR, Jain RK. Coevolution of Solid Stress and Interstitial Fluid Pressure in Tumors During Progression: Implications for Vascular Collapse. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:3833– 41. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-4521
- Chauhan VP, Boucher Y, Ferrone CR, Roberge S, Martin JD, Stylianopoulos T, et al. Compression of Pancreatic Tumor Blood Vessels by Hyaluronan Is Caused by Solid Stress and Not Interstitial Fluid Pressure. *Cancer Cell* (2014) 26:14–5. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2014.06.003
- Whatcott CJ, Diep CH, Jiang P, Watanabe A, LoBello J, Sima C, et al. Desmoplasia in Primary Tumors and Metastatic Lesions of Pancreatic Cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2015) 21:3561–8. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-1051
- Kalluri R. Angiogenesis: Basement Membranes: Structure, Assembly and Role in Tumour Angiogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer (2003) 3:422–33. doi: 10.1038/nrc1094
- Malik R, Lelkes PI, Cukierman E. Biomechanical and Biochemical Remodeling of Stromal Extracellular Matrix in Cancer. *Trends Biotechnol* (2015) 33:230–6. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2015.01.004
- Laklai H, Miroshnikova YA, Pickup MW, Collisson EA, Kim GE, Barrett AS, et al. Genotype Tunes Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma Tissue Tension to Induce Matricellular Fibrosis and Tumor Progression. *Nat Med* (2016) 22:497–505. doi: 10.1038/nm.4082
- Shen Y, Wang X, Lu J, Salfenmoser M, Wirsik NM, Schleussner N, et al. Reduction of Liver Metastasis Stiffness Improves Response to Bevacizumab in Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. *Cancer Cell* (2020) 37:800–17.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.ccell.2020.05.005
- 100. Zhang J, Reinhart-King CA. Targeting Tissue Stiffness in Metastasis: Mechanomedicine Improves Cancer Therapy. *Cancer Cell* (2020) 37:754– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.ccell.2020.05.011
- 101. Kim J, Kim YH, Kim J, Park DY, Bae H, Lee D-H, et al. YAP/TAZ Regulates Sprouting Angiogenesis and Vascular Barrier Maturation. J Clin Invest (2017) 127:3441–61. doi: 10.1172/JCI93825
- 102. Wang X, Freire Valls A, Schermann G, Shen Y, Moya IM, Castro L, et al. YAP/TAZ Orchestrate VEGF Signaling During Developmental Angiogenesis. Dev Cell (2017) 42:462–78.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel. 2017.08.002
- Dupont S, Morsut L, Aragona M, Enzo E, Giulitti S, Cordenonsi M, et al. Role of YAP/TAZ in Mechanotransduction. *Nature* (2011) 474:179–83. doi: 10.1038/nature10137
- 104. Shen Y, Wang X, Liu Y, Singhal M, Gürkaşlar C, Valls AF, et al. STAT3-YAP/TAZ Signaling in Endothelial Cells Promotes Tumor Angiogenesis. Sci Signal (2021) 14:eabj8393. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.abj8393
- 105. Al-Moujahed A, Brodowska K, Stryjewski TP, Efstathiou NE, Vasilikos I, Cichy J, et al. Verteporfin Inhibits Growth of Human Glioma *In Vitro* Without Light Activation. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:7602–8. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-07632-8
- 106. Zirlik K, Duyster J. Anti-Angiogenics: Current Situation and Future Perspectives. Oncol Res Treat (2018) 41:166-71. doi: 10.1159/ 000488087
- 107. Yang T, Xiao H, Liu X, Wang Z, Zhang Q, Wei N, et al. Vascular Normalization: A New Window Opened for Cancer Therapies. Front Oncol (2021) 11:719836. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2021.719836

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Schiffmann, Bruns and Schmidt. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License

(CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Atractylenolide III Attenuates Angiogenesis in Gastric Precancerous Lesions Through the Downregulation of Delta-Like Ligand 4

Ying Gao^{1†}, Jundong Wang^{2†}, Maoyuan Zhao^{1†}, Ting Xia², Qingsong Liu², Nianzhi Chen¹, Wenhao Liao¹, Zhongzhen Zeng¹, Fengming You^{1,3}* and Jinhao Zeng^{3,4}*

¹Oncology Department, Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Chengdu, China, ²Gastroenterology Department, Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Chengdu, China, ³TCM Regulating Metabolic Diseases Key Laboratory of Sichuan Province, Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Chengdu, China, ⁴Geriatric Department, Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Chengdu, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Cornelis F. M. Sier, Leiden University, Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Zhi-Hang Zhou, Chongqing Medical University, China Aneta Radziwon-Balicka, Nordsjællands Hospital, Denmark

*Correspondence:

Fengming You youfengming@edutcm.edu.cn Jinhao Zeng zengjinhao@cdutcm.edu.cn

⁺These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pharmacology

> Received: 19 October 2021 Accepted: 16 May 2022 Published: 30 June 2022

Citation:

Gao Y, Wang J, Zhao M, Xia T, Liu Q, Chen N, Liao W, Zeng Z, You F and Zeng J (2022) Atractylenolide III Attenuates Angiogenesis in Gastric Precancerous Lesions Through the Downregulation of Delta-Like Ligand 4. Front. Pharmacol. 13:797805. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2022.797805 **Background:** Blocking and even reversing gastric precancerous lesions (GPL) is a key measure to lower the incidence of gastric cancer. Atractylenolide III (AT-III) is a mainly active component of the Atractylodes rhizome and has been widely used in tumor treatment. However, the effects of AT-III on GPL and its mechanisms have not been reported.

Methods: H & E staining and AB-PAS staining were employed to evaluate the histopathology in the gastric mucosa. In parallel, CD34 immunostaining was performed for angiogenesis assessment, and transmission electron microscope for microvessel ultrastructural observation. Investigation for the possible mechanism *in vivo* and *in vitro* was conducted using immunohistochemistry, RT-qPCR and western blotting.

Results: In most GPL specimens, AT-III treatment reduced microvascular abnormalities and attenuated early angiogenesis, with the regression of most intestinal metaplasia and partial dysplasia. Meanwhile, the expression of VEGF-A and HIF-1α was enhanced in GPL samples of model rats, and their expressions were decreased in AT-III-treated GPL rats. Moreover, DLL4 mRNA and protein expression were higher in GPL rats than in control rats. DLL4 protein expression was significantly enhanced in human GPL tissues. In addition, AT-III treatment could diminish DLL4 mRNA level and protein expression in the MNNG-induced GPL rats. *In vitro* study showed that in AGS and HGC-27 cells, DLL4 mRNA level and protein expression were significantly decreased after AT-III treatment. However, AT-III had no significant regulatory effect on Notch1 and Notch4.

Conclusion: AT-III treatment is beneficial in lessening gastric precancerous lesions and attenuating angiogenesis in rats, and that may be contributed by the decrease of angiogenesis-associated HIF-1 α and VEGF-A, and downregulation of DLL4.

Keywords: gastric precancerous lesions, angiogenesis, DLL4, atractylenolide III, microvessel

INTRODUCTION

Gastric precancerous lesions (GPL) refer to the pathological changes of intestinal metaplasia (IM) and dysplasia accompanied by chronic atrophic gastritis, which are positively associated with the incidence of gastric cancer (GC) (Huan et al., 2015). Therefore, it is an effective measure to pay attention to the early diagnosis and treatment of GPL for the secondary prevention of GC. The pathogenesis of GPL is still unclear, and endoscopic mucosal dissection is currently recommended as the main treatment for severe dysplasia and early gastric cancer (Pimentel-Nunes et al., 2019). However, in clinical practice, there is no specific treatment for most GPL patients. Thus, it is essential for us to find new and effective treatments for GPL.

At present, many researchers have focused more attention on natural bioactive components due to their high activity and low cytotoxicity (Ambriz-Pérez et al., 2016; Levva-López et al., 2016; Villarreal-García et al., 2016). Atractylodes macrocephala is one of the traditional Chinese medicinal herbs, which has obvious curative effects on anorexia, dyspepsia and diarrhea (Wei et al., 2011; Zheng et al., 2012). Atractylenolide III (AT-III) is the main bioactive component of Atractylodes macrocephala and it has been proved to possess pharmacological properties include antiinflammatory, antioxidative, anti-tumor and anti-angiogenesis effects (Hoang et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2015; Huai and Ding, 2020; Bailly, 2021; Sheng et al., 2021). A previous study demonstrated that AT-III might play a gastroprotective role in ethanol-induced acute gastric ulcer by reducing extracellular matrix damage (Wang et al., 2010). Recently, AT-III has been found to inhibit the proliferation of gastric cancer cells and induce apoptosis of gastric cancer cells, thus playing an antitumor role (Ji et al., 2019). In addition, AT-III, as an anti-tumor agent, restricts the recruitment of new blood vessels required for tumor formation and growth by inhibiting angiogenesis (Wang et al., 2015). However, the anti-angiogenesis mechanisms of AT-III in GPL treatment are still unclear.

Angiogenesis, defined as the basic process of forming new blood vessels from pre-existing ones, is closely associated with tumor growth, invasion and metastasis (Judah, 2002; Nienhüser and Schmidt, 2017). Therefore, targeting angiogenesis is the focus of tumor therapy. Hypoxia inducible factor-1a (HIF-1a) is the main drive factor of angiogenesis, and abnormal activation of HIF-1a leads to VEGF overexpression to a large extent, which is critical for angiogenesis (Arany et al., 2008; Tirpe et al., 2019). Vascular endothelial growth factor-A (VEGF-A), also called VEGF, is considered to be a major regulatory factor of tumor angiogenesis, which can stimulate tumor angiogenesis and increase tumor vascular permeability. (Hoeben et al., 2004; Korpanty et al., 2011). More importantly, recent reports have found that DLL4/Notch signaling is the most significant of all the signaling pathways involved in tumor angiogenesis (Yen et al., 2015; McKeage et al., 2018). In humans, four Notch receptors (Notch 1-4) and five ligands (delta-like ligands 1, 3, 4 and Jagged 1 and 2) have already been identified. Among these, Notch1, Notch4, and DLL4 were confirmed to play a pivotal role in angiogenesis (Sainson and Harris, 2008). As the specific ligand for Notch1 and Notch4, DLL4 expression is closely related to

tumor angiogenesis and metastasis (Benedito et al., 2009; Li et al., 2011; Miao et al., 2017). Studies have shown that DLL4 overexpression is associated with TNM stage and distant metastasis in GC patients, indicating an association with poor prognosis in GC patients (Ishigami et al., 2013; Du et al., 2014). Although the role of the molecules in promoting angiogenesis in gastric cancer has been reported in recent years, what role they might play in GPL remains unclear.

In the research, the effects of AT-III on GPL angiogenesis and expression of angiogenesis related factors were observed. We hoped to test the hypothesis that the anti-angiogenesis properties of AT-III are related to the regulation of angiogenesis-associated markers HIF-1 α and VEGF-A, as well as the DLL4/Notch signaling pathway. Our results may provide experimental evidence for AT-III to inhibit GPL angiogenesis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals and Ethics Statement

Half male and half female SD rats, weight 180–200 g, were provided by Chengdu Dashuo Experimental Animal Co., Ltd. The rats were fed standard rat chow at room temperature of 22–24°C, relative humidity of 40–60% and light-dark cycle of 12 h. The rats were given adaptive feeding for 1 week before the experiment. All animal procedures are approved and permitted by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (Animals use license: SCXK-2020-030, ethical approval number: 2019-17/24).

Clinical Tissue Samples

56 cases of GPL gastric mucosa and 46 cases of normal gastric mucosa were collected from the Teaching Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine, and retrospectively analyzed. Formalin fixed and paraffin-embedded tissue samples were stored at room temperature. All specimens were confirmed by pathological examination. This present study was permitted by the Institutional Review Board of the Teaching Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine (Chengdu, China) (approval no. 2018KL-023). Each participant included in the study signed the written informed consent.

Establishment of Gastric Precancerous Lesions Model in Rats and Drug Administration

The experiment flow chart was shown in **Figure 1**. Briefly, SD rats were randomly divided into four experimental groups (n = 10 per group): control group (treated with distilled water and physiological saline), model group (treated with MNNG and physiological saline), high-dose Atractylenolide III group (treated with MNNG and AT-III, 2.4 mg/kg/d) and low-dose Atractylenolide III group (treated with MNNG and AT-III, 1.2 mg/kg/d) (cat. no. BZP0374, Hefei Bomei Biotechnology Co., Ltd., China). The GPL rats model was set up based on the literatures (Saito et al., 1970; Tatematsu et al., 1988). To


establish the GPL rat model, the rats were given MNNG at 5 ml/kg by gavage once a week and allowed to drink MNNG solution (200 μ g/ml) (cat. no. M0527, Tokyo Chemical Industry Co., Ltd., Japan) *ad libitum*, and underwent starvation and satiety conversion every other day. At the end of 9th week, 2 model rats were randomly selected and sacrificed, and then detected for GPL. At the 10th week, rats in the high-dose and low-dose Atractylenolide III groups were given AT-III at 2.4 mg/kg and 1.2 mg/kg by gavage, respectively, while rats in the control group and model group were intragastric with physiological saline (10 ml/kg) for 10 weeks, once a day. At the end of 20th week, all rats were sacrificed with sodium pentobarbital (140 mg/kg i. p.) after 12 h fasting. Following sacrifice by cervical dislocation, stomachs were harvested immediately.

Cell Culture

Human gastric cancer cell lines (AGS and HGC-27) were obtained from the Centre Laboratory of Affiliated Hospital of Chengdu University of TCM. Cells were divided into 3 groups: control group, high-dose AT-III group (120 μ M), low-dose AT-III group (80 μ M). Cell lines were cultured in RPMI-1640 medium (Gibco, United States) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) at 37°C and 5% CO₂ saturated humidity. CCK-8 assay was used to determine relative cell viability after AT-III treatment for 24 h. The IC₃₀ and IC₅₀ of AT-III at 24 h in HGC-27 and AGS cells were found to be 80 and 120 μ M, respectively.

Pathological Analysis

Gastric tissues were removed and fixed overnight in 10% neutralized formalin, followed by dehydration with alcohol and xylene. Then, the 3- μ m paraffin-embedded sections were prepared and dipped in hematoxylin and eosin (H & E) using standard protocols. According to the manufacturer' sintroductions, the types of intestinal metaplasia were examined by Alcian Blue-Periodic Acid Schiff (AB-PAS staining). The paraffin sections were deparaffinized to water. The sections were stained with Alcian Blue staining solution for 5–10 min. The slices were oxidized with 1.0% periodic acid solution for 10 min, rinsed in running water for several minutes, and washed twice in distilled water. The sections were stained with Schiff solution for 15–30 min without light, rinsed with

running water for 5–10 min. After the slices were dried, the nucleus was lightly stained with Mayer hematoxylin for about 1 min, rinsed with running water for several minutes, dehydrated with gradient alcohol, transparented with xylene and sealed with neutral gum. Neutral mucins in normal mucosa were stained magenta, while acidic mucins in IM lesion were stained blue. The morphological changes of the sections were observed by light microscope (IX71; Olympus Corporation) and the incidence of GPL in the rats were analyzed (Tytgat, 1991; Riddell, 1995). The magnifications used were ×100 and ×200.

Evaluation of Microvessel Density

The expression of CD34 was detected by immunohistochemical staining (IHC) to assess microvessel density (MVD) in gastric mucosa. In order to measure MVD, we used the method described by Weidner to perform the quantitative vessel counts (Vermeulen et al., 1996). To be specific, the tissue sections were scanned at low-power magnification (×40 and ×100) to identify areas with the highest angiogenesis (also known as hot-spot). Then, counting the stained microvessels in 3 random views of the "hot-spot" area at high-power (×200). The microvascular density value was figured as the mean value of the 3 field counts (×200).

Transmission Electron Microscopy

The ultrastructure of the gastric mucosa was observed using TEM. The gastric mucosa tissue specimens (1 mm^3) were fixed in 2.5% glutaraldehyde prepared in phosphate buffer for 2.5 h, and re-fixed in 1% osmium tetroxide in phosphate buffer for 2 h. The tissues were washed with buffer, dehydrated in gradual ethanol, then dipped twice in a mixture of acetone and epoxy resin, and embedded in capsules filled with epoxy resin, heated overnight at 70°C, and 70-nm ultrathin sections were sliced with LKB microtome. Images were observed and imaged by TEM (H-7650; Hitachi Ltd.) and used to describe the ultrastructure of microvessel. The magnification was ×10,000.

Immunohistochemical Staining

Gastric sections were embedded in paraffin and cut into $3 \,\mu m$ slices for IHC assay. The sections were heated at $97^{\circ}C$ for 20 min, soaked in 3% hydrogen peroxide solution for 15 min and blocked

Atractylenolide III Treatment of GPL

with 5% bovine serum albumin for 30 min. The sections were incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies against CD34 (lot ZDP0112111, R & D Systems, United States), VEGF-A (lot GR116031-1, Abcam, United Kingdom), HIF-1a (lot L1212, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, United States), Notch1 (ab52301, Abcam, United Kingdom), Notch4 (ab184742, Abcam, United Kingdom), and DLL4 (ab7280, Abcam, United Kingdom). Then, the sections were stained with diaminobenzidine and counterstained with hematoxylin to detect the results. Three fields were randomly selected under the light microscope for photographing. Quantification of expression levels was determined by mean of integrated optical density and analyzed by Image Pro Plus 6.0 software (Media Cybernetics, Inc.). The magnification used was ×200.

Western Blot

Total protein was extracted with Radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) lysis buffer containing protease inhibitors, and the protein concentration was measured by the BCA assay. Equal quantities of the total protein were loaded into wells and separated using 10% SDS-PAGE, and then transferred electrophoretically to polyvinylidene fluoride membranes. After blocking in 5% nonfat dry milk for 2 h, the membranes were incubated overnight with primary antibodies at 4°C. The dilution ratios of primary antibodies in the experiment were as follows: DLL4 (1: 1000), Notch1 (1: 1000), Notch4 (1: 1000), and GAPDH (1: 1000) (lot 00093663, Proteintech Co., Ltd., United States). Next, the membranes were washed with PBST, then the secondary antibodies were added and incubated at 37°C for 1 h. The gray values of the bands were quantified and normalized to GAPDH by the Image-Pro Plus software version 6.0 (Media Cybernetics, Inc.).

Real-Time Quantitative RT-PCR

TRIzol kit (G3013; Servicebio) was used to extract total RNA from tissues and cells. The RT-qPCR was performed with SYBR Green qPCR Mix kit and 7500 Fast Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems Inc.) to detect the mRNA levels of Notch1, Notch4, and DLL4. The differences of amplification were calculated by the $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ method. The primer sequences used in rats were as follows: DLL4 forward 5'-TGCCACTTCGGT TACAC-3' and reverse 5'-TGACACATTCGTTCCTCTC-3'; Notch1 forward 5'-AGCCAGTAAGCCAAGT-3' and reverse 5'-ACAGTCCATCCTCAGTT-3'; Notch4 forward 5'-CAG CCCGAGCAGATGTAGGA-3' and reverse 5'-CGGCGTCTG CTCCCTACTGT-3'; 18S 5'-ACGGCTACCACATCC-3' and reverse 5'-CAGACTTGCCCTCCA-3'. The human DLL4 Cat#HQP013577 (Hs-QRP-20948 DLL4; primer was GeneCopoeia, Inc) and GAPDH primer was Cat#HQP006940 (Hs-QRP-20169 GAPDH; GeneCopoeia, Inc).

Statistical Analysis

The data analyses were performed by SPSS 23.0 software (IBM Inc.). All quantitative data were presented as mean \pm SEM. Oneway ANOVA was used to evaluate the differences between groups, Tukey method was used for homogeneous data and Dunnett's T3 method was used for non-homogeneous data. Unpaired Student's t-test was used to analyze the differences in DLL4, notch1 and notch4 expressions between GPL group and normal group. Pearson's χ^2 test and Fisher's exact test were performed to assess DLL4, notch1, and notch4 expression and clinicopathological characteristics. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Atractylenolide III Improves the General Condition and Alleviates Histopathological Changes of the Gastric Mucosa in Gastric Precancerous Lesions Rats

The control rats appeared relaxed, moved quickly, ate well, and had hard, grainy feces. In contrast, the model rats seemed less energetic, moved slowly, ate less and had diarrhea. The body weight of the model rats decreased remarkably compared with the control group (p < 0.01). AT-III administration (concentration of 1.2, 2.4 mg/kg) could partly preserve the body weight of rats (p < 0.05; p < 0.01; **Figure 2A**). These results suggest that AT-III prevents GPL-associated body weight loss.

We used H & E staining to assess the histopathological changes of gastric mucosa. Our data indicated that there was no intestinal metaplasia or dysplasia in the control group, and the difference was statistically significant compared with the model group (p < 0.01). The incidence of GPL in the model group, AT-III administration groups (1.2 mg/kg, 2.4 mg/kg) was 90% (9/10), 50% (5/10), and 30% (3/10), respectively. There were significant differences between the AT-III group (2.4 mg/kg) and the model group (p < 0.05). As shown in Table 1. Morphologically, rats in the control group exhibited normal macroscopic appearance of gastric mucosa. The glands and structure of gastric epithelial cells were normal, and there was little or no inflammatory infiltration in gastric epithelium under light microscope. In contrast, the gastric mucosa of the model rats appeared as dark red, with poor lustrousness, little mucus and rough surface. Light microscope revealed the arrangement of gastric mucosa glands was irregular and crowded and back-to-back tubular structure. In addition, the gastric epithelial cells showed enlarged and hyperchromatic nuclei, increased nuclear-cytoplasmic ratio, loss of nuclear polarity, and gastric mucosa stimulated cavity fusion, suggesting dysplasia lesion of the gastric mucosa. As expected, atypical hyperplasia and inflammatory infiltration were inhibited to varying degrees in most rats treated with AT-III (Figures 2B,C). These observations suggested that AT-III can inhibit or even reverse the process of dysplasia and protect gastric mucosa.

The degree of intestinal metaplasia was evaluated using AB-PAS staining. In the control rats, the neutral mucins in gastric mucosa were stained red, indicating no intestinal metaplasia. In the model group, gastric mucosa with lesion of intestinal metaplasia were stained blue or purple. After AT-III intervention, we found that intestinal metaplasia was visibly regressed as compared with that in the model rats



FIGURE 2 [Effects of AT-III on pathomorphology of dysplasia, gastric intestinal metaplasia and body weight in GPL rats. (A) Effect of AT-III treatment on body weight of GPL rats. (B) Gross evaluation of the gastric mucosa. (C) Representative images of H & E staining of the gastric epithelium (×100, ×200). (D) Evaluation for intestinal metaplasia using AB-PAS staining (×100, ×200). $^{\#}p < 0.01$ versus the control group; $^*p < 0.05$, $^*p < 0.01$ versus the model group. Abbreviations: AT-III, Atractylenolide III; GPL, gastric precancerous lesions; H & E, hematoxylin and eosin; AB-PAS, alcian blue-periodic acid schiff.

TABLE 1 | The incidence rate of GPL in each group.

Group	Number	Intestinal metaplasia			Dysplasia			GPL incidence
		Mild	Moderate	Severe	Mild	Moderate	Severe	(%)
Control group	10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Model group	10	1	2	1	1	1	3	90
1.2 mg/kg AT-III group	10	2	1	0	0	1	1	50
2.4 mg/kg AT-III group	10	1	1	0	1	0	0	30



(Figure 2D). Our observation showed that AT-III could effectively reverse gastric intestinal metaplasia in GPL rats.

Atractylenolide III Ameliorates Microvascular Abnormalities

The morphological changes of microvessels in gastric mucosa were observed under TEM. The vascular inner diameter of microvessels in the control group was normal, the basal lamina was smooth and the structure was clear, complete and continuous with uniform thickness and homogeneous electron density. In contrast, we found that the microvascular lumen was dilated, the vascular inner diameter was significantly reduced, the basal lamina was thickened and rough, and the basement membrane was irregular and discontinuous in model rats. Partial or complete occlusion of some vascular lumens by erythrocytes was also observed. In the low-dose AT-III group (1.2 mg/kg), vascular lumen inner diameter of rats was mild to moderately reduced, the basal lamina surface was still rough, and part of the basal lamina was broken and discontinuous. Furthermore, in the high-dose AT-III group (2.4 mg/kg), the capillary wall of rats was relatively smooth, the basal lamina is slightly fractured and discontinuous without obvious thickening, the inner diameter of vascular lumen was slightly decreased. Most of the nuclear membrane is clear and intact, and the distribution of nuclear chromatin is normal (**Figure 3A**). Therefore, AT-III intervention showed a potent protective effect on microvascular abnormalities in GPL rats.

Atractylenolide III Reduces the CD34-Labled Microvessel Density and Decreases VEGF-A and HIF-1α Protein Expressions

The expression of the angiogenesis marker CD34 in GPL tissues was detected by immunohistochemistry to analyze the effect of AT-III on angiogenesis. The number of CD34⁺ microvessels was increased in most GPL tissues, suggesting active angiogenesis, whereas these microvessels were sparse in control tissues. Furthermore, we noticed that more GPL rats with dysplasia had a larger number of microvessels than IMs, and severe dysplasia had more microvessels than mild or moderate dysplasia. In contrast, we noted a significant reduction in CD34⁺ microvascular counts in many AT-III-treated rats. These results demonstrated that CD34⁺ microvessel density levels were significantly increased in model rats compared to the control group. But it decreased markedly after AT-III intervention, indicating that AT-III effectively reduced angiogenesis in GPL rats (**Figures 3B,C**).

IHC was used to evaluate whether VEGF-A and HIF-1a inhibition was associated with anti-angiogenic ability of AT-III. The data confirmed that HIF-1a and VEGF-A were sparsely expressed in normal gastric mucosa, while HIF-1a and VEGF-A protein expression were increased in GPL rats. As expected, the expressions of HIF-1a and VEGF-A protein in gastric mucosa were significantly decreased after AT-III intervention, and the difference was statistically significant (p < 0.01), but AT-III had no significant inhibitory effect on HIF-1a protein at a concentration of 1.2 mg/kg (p > 0.05). Interestingly, we observed that the reduction of HIF-1a and VEGF-A in GPL tissues was often accompanied by the attenuation of CD34⁺ expression, suggesting that inhibition of HIF-1a and VEGF-A might be beneficial in AT-III-alleviated angiogenesis (**Figures 3D-G**).

DLL4 is Over-Expressed in Human Samples of Gastric Precancerous Lesions

In order to verify the high expression of Notch1, Notch4, and DLL4 in GPL, we investigate the expression of Notch1, Notch4, and DLL4 in 56 human GPL specimens and 46 normal specimens. We observed high DLL4 expression in 62.5% (35/56) of the GPL specimens and 41.3% (19/46) of the normal specimens by IHC. At the same sites, we found strong Notch1 expression in 7.1% (4/56) of the GPL specimens and 4.3% (2/46) of the normal specimens. In addition, we observed high Notch4

levels in 14.3% (8/56) of the GPL specimens and 6.5% (3/46) of the normal specimens. We noticed that the DLL4 immunoreactivity was notably stronger in the human GPL specimens than in the healthy controls (Figures 4A,D), while Notch1 and Notch4 were not overexpressed in human samples of GPL (Figures 4B,C,E,F). This evidence supports the association of DLL4 expression with increased angiogenesis in GPL. DLL4 expression was significantly correlated with advanced GPL pathology but not age, gender, location of lesion and Hp infection (Table 2).

Atractylenolide III Diminishes DLL4 Protein Expression and mRNA Level in Gastric Precancerous Lesions Rats

We further examined the expression levels of Notch1, Notch4 and DLL4 in GPL rats to determine the possible mechanism of GPL angiogenesis. The expression of DLL4 protein in gastric mucosa was observed by immunohistochemistry and analyzed by Western blotting. As shown in **Figures 5A–C**, normal gastric mucosa did not or barely express DLL4, while diffuse and intense cytoplasmic labeling, found in most cases of GPL rats, could be markedly diminished by AT-III. Statistically, GPL rats showed an increased DLL4 protein expression compared with the control group (p < 0.01), while AT-III intervention reduced the over-expression. Furthermore, we found that AT-III had a stronger inhibitory effect at a concentration of 2.4 mg/kg on DLL4 over-expression (p < 0.01). However, AT-III may have little effect on Notch1 and Notch4 expression (without statistical significance) (**Figures 5D–F**).

Quantitative analysis of protein expression proved that DLL4 protein expression was elevated in GPL rats compared with control group (p < 0.05), whereas AT-III treatment reduced the over-expression (p < 0.01) and did not significantly inhibit Notch1 and Notch4 (p > 0.05). (**Figures 5G–J**). Furthermore, RT-qPCR analysis confirmed that DLL4 mRNA level in GPL rats was significantly higher than that in controls (p < 0.01). After AT-III intervention, DLL4 mRNA level of rats was dramatically reduced (p < 0.05). The data suggested that AT-III could efficiently inhibit DLL4 mRNA level in model rats, but Notch1 and Notch4 mRNA levels were not significantly decreased (**Figures 5K–M**).

Atractylenolide III Down-Regulates DLL4 Protein Expression and mRNA Level in Human Gastric Cancer Cell Lines

DLL4 protein expression was measured by western blotting in human gastric cancer cell lines. The results revealed that AT-III treatment (concentration of 80, 120 μ M) down-regulated DLL4 protein expression in AGS and HGC-27 cell lines (p < 0.05; p < 0.01). Furthermore, AT-III showed a better inhibitory effect at a concentration of 120 μ M (p < 0.01). And the difference in the gray value was statistically significant (p < 0.01; **Figures 6A–D**).

RT-qPCR detection for DLL4 gene expression in AGS and HGC-27 cells. Our results indicated that the mRNA expression of DLL4 was obviously decreased in the AT-III group (80 μ M) compared with control group (p < 0.05). The expression of



DLL4 gene was further decreased in the AT-III group (120 μ M) (p < 0.01; **Figures 6E,F**). All these results clearly indicated that DLL4 protein expression and mRNA level was inhibited after AT-III treatment in AGS and HGC-27 cell lines. However, AT-III treatment did not significantly inhibit the protein expression of Notch1 and Notch4 (p > 0.05; **Figures 6G–J**).

DISCUSSION

It is well known that GPL is the key stage in the progression of GC. Therefore, early intervention for GPL is important for reducing the morbidity of GC (Huang et al., 2015; Malik et al., 2017). AT-III is a Chinese traditional herb with a long medicinal history isolated from the dried rhizome of Atractylodes macrocephala. In recent years, many basic and clinical studies have shown that AT-III has anti-cancer effects (Ji et al., 2019; Bailly, 2021; Sheng et al., 2021). However, the effects of AT-III on GPL has not been reported. In the research, we observed that AT-III administration could alleviate IM and partial dysplasia in GPL rats, suggesting that AT-III is beneficial in protecting against gastric precancerous lesions.

Folkman's tumor angiogenesis theory is critical to the treatment of malignant tumors and precancerous lesions (Folkman, 1971). Therefore, inhibiting angiogenesis may be an

attractive strategy to prevent and treat malignant transformation of gastric mucosa, which can reduce the morbidity of GC patients. In this research, we found that CD34⁺ MVD in GPL rats was remarkably higher than that in the normal gastric mucosa, which supported the hypothesis of angiogenesis in GPL rats. More importantly, the gastric mucosa often showed a higher CD34⁺ microvessel count in more severe lesions. There was more microvessels in dysplasia than in intestinal metaplasia, and more microvessels in severe dysplasia than in mild or moderate dysplasia. After administration of AT-III, the angiogenesis marker CD34 was significantly decreased in GPL tissues.

HIF-1 α and VEGF are considered to be classic factors controlling multiple proangiogenic processes in hypoxic tumors (Rey et al., 2017). A study focusing on the correlation between VEGF and the degree of progression of GPL found that VEGF was overexpressed in GPL, and its expression increased with the severity of gastric mucosal gland atrophy and intestinal metaplasia (Zhao et al., 2019). Experimental evidence suggests that HIF-1 α was activated in the early stages of GC. The over-expression of HIF-1 α was positively correlated with tumor infiltration depth, MVD and VEGF expression in gastric cancer, and patients with HIF-1 α (+)/VEGF (+) had a relatively poor prognosis (Fu et al., 2019). It is worth mentioning that early angiogenesis TABLE 2 | Correlation between DLL4 positivity and clinicopathological characteristics.

	Not	ch1	Not	ch4	DLL4	
	Low	High	Low	High	Low	High
Age						
<60	33	3	31	5	12	24
≥60	19	1	17	3	9	11
p value						
	0.643		0.909		0.388	
Gender						
Male	33	3	31	5	7	18
Female	19	1	17	3	14	17
p value						
	0.643		0.909		0.187	
Location of lesion						
Body	10	0	9	1	6	4
Angle	10	1	10	1	4	7
Antrum	26	1	21	6	9	18
Multiple	6	2	8	0	2	6
p value						
	0.160		0.374		0.407	
Hp infection						
Negative	22	0	16	6	12	10
Positive	30	4	32	2	9	25
p value						
	0.095		0.025		0.034	
Histopathological category						
Normal gastric epithelium	44	2	43	3	27	19
Gastric precancerous lesions	52	4	48	8	21	35
p value						
	0.551		0.208		0.033	
Intestinal-type metaplasia	24	2	24	2	8	18
p value						
	0.882		0.189		0.333	
High-grade intraepithelial neoplasia	12	1	9	4	5	8
Low-grade intraepithelial neoplasia	16	1	15	2	8	9
p value						
	0.844		0.197		0.638	

found in GPL tissues is usually accompanied by activation of HIF-1 α and VEGF-A. And we noted that AT-III could inhibit VEGF-A expression in GPL tissues at a concentration of 1.2 mg/kg and 2.4 mg/kg, and reduce HIF-1 α expression at a concentration of 2.4 mg/kg.

Recent reports have shown that DLL4/Notch signaling pathway occupies an important role in angiogenesis, including Notch1, Notch4, and DLL4 as key targets (Kangsamaksin et al., 2014). Studies have confirmed that DLL4 expression is upregulated in the tumor vasculature compared with normal vessels (Schadler et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2015). For example, the expression of DLL4 in clear cell renal tumor vessels was higher than that in normal renal tissues and related to vascular maturation (Huang et al., 2013). Furthermore, studies have indicated that the activation of Notch1, Notch4, and DLL4 is crucial in the initiation and progression of gastric cancer (Du et al., 2014; Qian et al., 2015; Huang et al., 2019). However, the possible role of the molecules in GPL remains unclear.

A previous study demonstrated that AT-III could inhibit breast tumor angiogenesis *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Wang et al., 2015). The possible mechanism is that AT-III suppressed Runx2 activation in endothelial cells, which contributed to the inhibition of MMPs and VEGF-VEGFR2 signaling as well as the anti-angiogenic properties of AT-III (Wang et al., 2015). In our research, DLL4 protein expression were up-regulated in human GPL specimens compared with normal specimens. We found similar results in the animal study, and different concentrations of AT-III treatment could significantly reduce the gene and protein expressions of DLL4. Furthermore, our cell experiments showed that DLL4 protein and gene expressions were markedly down-regulated after AT-III treatment in AGS and HGC-27 cells. The results suggested the role of DLL4 in angiogenesis and provide new ideas for anti-angiogenesis therapy of GPL.

More importantly, our animal and cell experiments showed that AT-III had a stronger inhibitory effect on DLL4 over-expression at a concentration of 2.4 mg/kg and 120 μ M, which may be more ideal for GPL intervention, but we need to expand the sample size in the future to further verify our speculation. However, AT-III intervention showed no inhibitory effects on Notch1 and Notch4 expression. The possible reason is that Notch1 and Notch4 may not be the targets for AT-III treatment of GPL. Furthermore, the superiority of AT-III in GPL treatment and its detailed mechanisms merit further investigations.

In conclusion, it is encouraging that our data suggested that AT-III treatment could prevent the occurrence and progression



FIGURE 5 [The rat samples were detected by IHC. Expression of DLL4 (**A**), Notch1 (**B**) and Notch4 (**C**) in gastric mucosa from various groups. Semi-quantitative analysis of DLL4 (**D**), Notch1 (**E**) and Notch4 (**F**) protein expression levels in each group (n = 10). (**G**) Representative images of western blot proteins bands. Quantitative analysis of DLL4 (**H**), Notch1 (**I**) and Notch4 (**J**) in western blotting bands (n = 9). Quantization for mRNA levels of DLL4 (**K**), Notch1 (**L**) and Notch4 (**M**) in gastric mucosa from various groups. (n = 6). (**J**) Representative western blotting bands of DLL4, Notch1 and Notch4. $\frac{#}{p} < 0.05$, $\frac{#*p}{p} < 0.01$ versus the model group. Data are presented as mean ± SEM. AT-III, Atractylenolide III; IHC, immunohistochemistry; SEM, standard error of mean.



of GPL. The therapeutic effects may be associated with the inhibition of angiogenesis contributed by decreasing expression of angiogenesis-associated markers HIF-1 α and VEGF-A, and by down-regulating DLL4. This study provided reliable experimental basis for the clinical treatment of GPL.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/Supplementary Material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Medical Ethics Committee, Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine. The patients/ participants provided their written informed consent to

REFERENCES

- Ambriz-Pérez, D. L., Bang, W. Y., Nair, V., Angulo-Escalante, M. A., Cisneros-Zevallos, L., and Heredia, J. B. (2016). Protective Role of Flavonoids and Lipophilic Compounds from Jatrophaplatyphylla on the Suppression of Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-Induced Inflammation in Macrophage Cells. J. Agric. Food Chem. 64, 1899–1909. doi:10.1021/acs.jafc.5b05534
- Arany, Z., Foo, S. Y., Ma, Y., Ruas, J. L., Bommi-Reddy, A., Girnun, G., et al. (2008). HIF-Independent Regulation of VEGF and Angiogenesis by the Transcriptional Coactivator PGC-1alpha. *Nature* 451, 1008–1012. doi:10. 1038/nature06613
- Bailly, C. (2021). Atractylenolides, Essential Components of Atractylodes-Based Traditional Herbal Medicines: Antioxidant, Anti-Inflammatory and Anticancer Properties-Science Direct. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 891, 173735. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar. 2020.173735
- Benedito, R., Roca, C., Sörensen, I., Adams, S., Gossler, A., Fruttiger, M., et al. (2009). The Notch Ligands Dll4 and Jagged1 Have Opposing Effects on Angiogenesis. *Cell* 137, 1124–1135. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.03.025
- Du, X., Cheng, Z., Wang, Y. H., Guo, Z. H., Zhang, S. Q., Hu, J. K., et al. (2014). Role of Notch Signaling Pathway in Gastric Cancer: A Meta-Analysis of the Literature. World J. Gastroenterol. 20, 9191–9199. doi:10.3748/wjg.v20.i27. 9191
- Folkman, J. (1971). Tumor Angiogenesis: Therapeutic Implications. N. Engl. J. Med. 285, 1182–1186. doi:10.1056/NEJM197111182852108
- Folkman, J. (2002). Role of Angiogenesis in Tumor Growth and Metastasis. Semin. Oncol. 29, 15–18. doi:10.1053/sonc.2002.37263
- Fu, J. D., Yao, J. J., Wang, H., Cui, W. G., Leng, J., Ding, L. Y., et al. (2019). Effects of EGCG on Proliferation and Apoptosis of Gastric Cancer SGC7901 Cells via Down-Regulation of HIF-1α and VEGF Under a Hypoxic State. *Eur. Rev. Med. Pharmacol. Sci.* 23, 155–161. doi:10.26355/eurrev_201901_16759
- Hoang, L. S., Tran, M. H., Lee, J. S., Ngo, Q. M., Woo, M. H., and Min, B. S. (2012). Inflammatory Inhibitory Activity of Sesquiterpenoids from Atractylodes Macrocephala Rhizomes. *Chem. Pharm. Bull. (Tokyo)* 64, 507–511. doi:10. 1248/cpb.c15-00805
- Hoeben, A., Landuyt, B., Highley, M. S., Wildiers, H., Van Oosterom, A. T., and De Bruijn, E. A. (2004). Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor and Angiogenesis. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 56, 549–580. doi:10.1124/pr.56.4.3
- Huai, B., and Ding, J. (2020). Atractylenolide III Attenuates Bleomycin-Induced Experimental Pulmonary Fibrosis and Oxidative Stress in Rat Model via Nrf2/ NQO1/HO-1 Pathway Activation. *Immunopharmacol. Immunotoxicol.* 42, 436–444. doi:10.1080/08923973.2020.1806871

participate in this study. The animal study was reviewed and approved by Medical Ethics Committee, Hospital of Chengdu University of Traditional Chinese Medicine.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JZ and FY conceived the study. YG and JW wrote the manuscript. YG, MZ, and NC carried out the experiments. WL and ZZ collected the data. QL and TX performed the statistical analysis. All authors reviewed and approved the manuscript.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (grant nos. 82174346), Project of Sichuan Administration of traditional Chinese Medicine (grant no. 2021MS104), and the Science and Technology Project of Sichuan Province (grant no. 2022YFS0399).

- Huang, B., Jin, G., Qu, C., Ma, H., Ding, C., Zhang, Y., et al. (2019). Elevated Expression of NOTCH1 Associates with Lymph Node Metastasis of Gastric Cancer and Knock-Down of NOTCH1 Attenuates Tumor Cell Progression. *Med. Sci. Monit.* 25, 9939–9948. doi:10.12659/MSM.918703
- Huang, L., Wu, R. L., and Xu, A. M. (2015). Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition in Gastric Cancer. *Am. J. Transl. Res.* 7, 2141–2158.
- Huang, Q. B., Ma, X., Zhang, X., Liu, S. W., Ai, Q., Shi, T. P., et al. (2013). Down-Regulated miR-30a in Clear Cell Renal Cell Carcinoma Correlated with Tumor Hematogenous Metastasis by Targeting Angiogenesis-Specific DLL4. *Plos One* 8, e67294. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0067294
- Ishigami, S., Arigami, T., Uenosono, Y., Okumura, H., Kurahara, H., Uchikado, Y., et al. (2013). Clinical Implications of DLL4 Expression in Gastric Cancer. J. Exp. Clin. Cancer Res. 32, 46. doi:10.1186/1756-9966-32-46
- Ji, Y., Kang, Z., Kang, N., Zhao, Y., Guo, Q., and Chen, Y. (2019). Atractylenolide III Enhances the Anti-Neoplastic Efficacy of Docetaxel in Gastric Cancer Cell by Inhibiting Fibroblast Growth Factor Receptors 1, -2, and -4 Expression. J. Environ. Pathol. Toxicol. Oncol. 38, 217–227. doi:10.1615/ JEnvironPatholToxicolOncol.2019029196
- Kangsamaksin, T., Tattersall, I. W., and Kitajewski, J. (2014). Notch Functions in Developmental and Tumour Angiogenesis by Diverse Mechanisms. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 42, 1563–1568. doi:10.1042/BST20140233
- Korpanty, G., Smyth, E., and Carney, D. N. (2011). Update on Anti-Angiogenic Therapy in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer: Are We Making Progress? J. Thorac. Dis. 3, 19–29. doi:10.3978/j.issn.2072-1439.2010.11.11
- Leyva-López, N., Nair, V., Bang, W. Y., Cisneros-Zevallos, L., and Heredia, J. B. (2016). Protective Role of Terpenes and Polyphenols from Three Species of Oregano (Lippia Graveolens, Lippia Palmeri and Hedeoma Patens) on the Suppression of Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Inflammation in RAW 264.7 Macrophage Cells. J. Ethnopharmacol. 187, 302–312. doi:10.1016/j.jep.2016. 04.051
- Li, J. L., Sainson, R. C., Oon, C. E., Turley, H., Leek, R., Sheldon, H., et al. (2011). DLL4-Notch Signaling Mediates Tumor Resistance to Anti-VEGF Therapy *In Vivo. Cancer Res.* 71, 6073–6083. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-1704
- Liu, Y. R., Guan, Y. Y., Luan, X., Lu, Q., Wang, C., Liu, H. J., et al. (2015). Delta-Like Ligand 4-Targeted Nanomedicine for Antiangiogenic Cancer Therapy. *Biomaterials* 42, 161–171. doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2014.11.039
- Malik, T. H., Sayahan, M. Y., Al Ahmed, H. A., and Hong, X. (2017). Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia: An Intermediate Precancerous Lesion in the Cascade of Gastric Carcinogenesis. J. Coll. Physicians Surg. Pak 27, 166–172.
- McKeage, M. J., Kotasek, D., Markman, B., Hidalgo, M., Millward, M. J., Jameson, M. B., et al. (2018). Phase IB Trial of the Anti-Cancer Stem Cell DLL4-Binding

Agent Demcizumab with Pemetrexed and Carboplatin as First-Line Treatment of Metastatic Non-Squamous NSCLC. *Target Oncol.* 13, 89–98. doi:10.1007/ s11523-017-0543-0

- Miao, Z. F., Xu, H., Xu, H. M., Wang, Z. N., Zhao, T. T., Song, Y. X., et al. (2017). DLL4 Overexpression Increases Gastric Cancer Stem/Progenitor Cell Self-Renewal Ability and Correlates with Poor Clinical Outcome via Notch-1 Signaling Pathway Activation. *Cancer Med.* 6, 245–257. doi:10. 1002/cam4.962
- Nienhüser, H., and Schmidt, T. (2017). Angiogenesis and Anti-Angiogenic Therapy in Gastric Cancer. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 19, 43. doi:10.3390/ijms19010043
- Pimentel-Nunes, P., Libânio, D., Marcos-Pinto, R., Areia, M., Leja, M., Esposito, G., et al. (2019). Management of Epithelial Precancerous Conditions and Lesions in the stomach (MAPS II): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE), European Helicobacter and Microbiota Study Group (EHMSG), European Society of Pathology (ESP), and Sociedade Portuguesa de Endoscopia Digestiva (SPED) Guideline Update 2019. Endoscopy 51, 365–388. doi:10.1055/a-0859-1883
- Qian, C., Liu, F., Ye, B., Zhang, X., Liang, Y., and Yao, J. (2015). Notch4 Promotes Gastric Cancer Growth Through Activation of Wnt1/β-Catenin Signaling. *Mol. Cell Biochem.* 401, 165–174. doi:10.1007/s11010-014-2304-z
- Rey, S., Schito, L., Wouters, B. G., Eliasof, S., and Kerbel, R. S. (2017). Targeting Hypoxia-Inducible Factors for Antiangiogenic Cancer Therapy. *Trends Cancer* 3, 529–541. doi:10.1016/j.trecan.2017.05.002
- Riddell, R. H. (1995). Grading of Dysplasia. Eur. J. Cancer 31A, 1169–1170. doi:10. 1016/0959-8049(95)00134-5
- Sainson, R. C., and Harris, A. L. (2008). Regulation of Angiogenesis by Homotypic and Heterotypic Notch Signalling in Endothelial Cells and Pericytes: From Basic Research to Potential Therapies. *Angiogenesis* 11, 41–51. doi:10.1007/ s10456-008-9098-0
- Saito, T., Inokuchi, K., Takayama, S., and Sugimura, T. (1970). Sequential Morphological Changes in N-Methyl-N'-Nitro-N-Nitrosoguanidine Carcinogenesis in the Glandular Stomach of Rats. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 44, 769–783.
- Schadler, K. L., Zweidler-McKay, P. A., Guan, H., and Kleinerman, E. S. (2010). Delta-Like Ligand 4 Plays a Critical Role in Pericyte/Vascular Smooth Muscle Cell Formation During Vasculogenesis and Tumor Vessel Expansion in Ewing's Sarcoma. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 16, 848–856. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-09-1299
- Sheng, L., Li, J., Li, N., Gong, L., Liu, L., Zhang, Q., et al. (2021). Atractylenolide III Predisposes miR-195-5p/FGFR1 Signaling axis to Exert Tumor-Suppressive Functions in Liver Cancer. J. Food Biochem. 45, e13582. doi:10.1111/jfbc.13582
- Song, H., Ekheden, I. G., Zheng, Z., Ericsson, J., Nyrén, O., and Ye, W. (2015). Incidence of Gastric Cancer Among Patients with Gastric Precancerous Lesions: Observational Cohort Study in a Low Risk Western Population. *BMJ* 351, h3867. doi:10.1136/bmj.h3867
- Tatematsu, M., Aoki, T., Inoue, T., Mutai, M., Furihata, C., and Ito, N. (1988). Coefficient Induction of Pepsinogen 1-Decreased Pyloric Glands and Gastric Cancers in Five Different Strains of Rats Treated with N-Methyl-N'-Nitro-N-Nitrosoguanidine. *Carcinogenesis* 9, 495–498. doi:10.1093/carcin/ 9.3.495
- Tirpe, A. A., Gulei, D., Ciortea, S. M., Crivii, C., and Berindan-Neagoe, I. (2019). Hypoxia: Overview on Hypoxia-Mediated Mechanisms with a Focus on the Role of HIF Genes. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 20, 6140. doi:10.3390/ijms20246140

- Tytgat, G. N. (1991). The Sydney System: Endoscopic Division. Endoscopic Appearances in Gastritis/Duodenitis. J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 6, 223–234. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1746.1991.tb01469.x
- Vermeulen, P. B., Gasparini, G., Fox, S. B., Toi, M., Martin, L., McCulloch, P., et al. (1996). Quantification of Angiogenesis in Solid Human Tumours: An International Consensus on the Methodology and Criteria of Evaluation. *Eur. J. Cancer* 32A, 2474–2484. doi:10.1016/s0959-8049(96)00379-6
- Villarreal-García, D., Nair, V., Cisneros-Zevallos, L., and Jacobo-Velázquez, D. A. (2016). Plants as Biofactories: Postharvest Stress-Induced Accumulation of Phenolic Compounds and Glucosinolates in Broccoli Subjected to Wounding Stress and Exogenous Phytohormones. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7, 45. doi:10.3389/fpls. 2016.00045
- Wang, K. T., Chen, L. G., Wu, C. H., Chang, C. C., and Wang, C. C. (2010). Gastroprotective Activity of Atractylenolide III from Atractylodes Ovata on Ethanol-Induced Gastric Ulcer *In Vitro* and *In Vivo. J. Pharm. Pharmacol.* 62, 381–388. doi:10.1211/jpp.62.03.0014
- Wang, S., Cai, R., Ma, J., Liu, T., Ke, X., Lu, H., et al. (2015). The Natural Compound Codonolactone Impairs Tumor Induced Angiogenesis by Downregulating BMP Signaling in Endothelial Cells. *Phytomedicine* 22, 1017–1026. doi:10.1016/j.phymed.2015.07.009
- Wei, P., Han, T., Xin, W. B., Zhang, X. G., Zhang, Q. Y., Jia, M., et al. (2011). Comparative Research of Chemical Constituents and Bioactivities Between Petroleum Ether Extracts of the Aerial Part and the Rhizome of Atractylodes Macrocephala. *Med. Chem. Res.* 20, 146–151. doi:10.1007/s00044-010-9311-8
- Yen, W. C., Fischer, M. M., Axelrod, F., Bond, C., Cain, J., Cancilla, B., et al. (2015). Targeting Notch Signaling with a Notch2/Notch3 Antagonist (Tarextumab) Inhibits Tumor Growth and Decreases Tumor-Initiating Cell Frequency. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 21, 2084–2095. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-2808
- Zhao, W. X., Liu, Z. F., Li, X. L., and Li, Z. (2019). Correlations of Serum Homocysteine, VEGF and Gastrin 17 with Gastric Cancer and Precancerous Lesions. *Eur. Rev. Med. Pharmacol. Sci.* 23, 4192–4198. doi:10.26355/ eurrev_201905_17922
- Zheng, L., Shao, Z. D., Wang, Z. C., and Fu, C. X. (2012). Isolation and Characterization of Polymorphic Microsatellite Markers from the Chinese Medicinal Herb Atractylodes Macrocephala (Asteraceae). *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 13, 16046–16052. doi:10.3390/ijms131216046

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Gao, Wang, Zhao, Xia, Liu, Chen, Liao, Zeng, You and Zeng. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Zhigang Bai, Beijing Friendship Hospital, China

REVIEWED BY Jessica Lucchetti, Policlinico Universitario Campus Bio-Medico, Italy Jianghua Ding, Jiujiang University Clinical Medical College, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Dan Cao, caodan@scu.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pharmacology

RECEIVED 02 March 2022 ACCEPTED 28 June 2022 PUBLISHED 10 August 2022

CITATION

Fu S, Li L, Li X, Wu Q, Wang X, Huang Y, Hu H and Cao D (2022), Case report: Long-term partial response of apatinib plus paclitaxel as second-line therapy in a patient with metastatic gastric cancer. *Front. Pharmacol.* 13:888106. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2022.888106

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Fu, Li, Li, Wu, Wang, Huang, Hu and Cao. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Case report: Long-term partial response of apatinib plus paclitaxel as second-line therapy in a patient with metastatic gastric cancer

Shengya Fu^{1.2†}, Linjuan Li^{3†}, Xiaofen Li⁴, Qiang Wu¹, Xiaohui Wang², Yan Huang¹, Haoyue Hu⁵ and Dan Cao⁴*

¹Lung Cancer Center, West China Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu, SC, China, ²Second Department of Oncology, Sichuan Friendship Hospital, Chengdu, SC, China, ³Department of Abdominal Oncology, West China Hospital, Sichuan University/ West China School of Nursing, Sichuan University, Chengdu, SC, China, ⁴Department of Abdominal Oncology, Cancer Center, West China Hospital, Sichuan University, Chengdu, SC, China, ⁵Department of Medical Oncology, Sichuan Cancer Hospital and Institute, Sichuan Cancer Center, Medicine School of University of Electronic Science and Technology, Chengdu, SC, China

Gastric cancer is the second most prevalent cancer and the second leading cause of cancer-related death in China. The prognosis of metastatic gastric cancer is poor with a median overall survival of 8-10 months. Apatinib, an oral small-molecule, selective vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 tyrosine kinase inhibitor, is approved as third-line or subsequent therapy for gastric cancer in China. Several recent small-scale studies and case reports showed that it may be great help in improvement of prognosis as second-line treatment in patients with advanced or metastatic gastric cancer. Here, we present a case of advanced gastric adenocarcinoma with multiple hepatic metastases who was treated with apatinib plus paclitaxel as second-line therapy, realized a long progression-free survival of 37 months. Until 29 January 2022, the disease remains an efficacy of partial response. We believe that the good outcome of this case is not an accident, because of the typically hyper-vascular of his liver metastases, the treatment toxicities of hypertension and proteinuria, all may be potential predictive biomarkers for anti-angiogenic treatments.

KEYWORDS

apatinib, second-line treatment, hyper-vascular, biomarker, metastatic gastric cancer

Introduction

According to an estimation of Chinese gastric cancer from 1990 to 2019, both the incidence and mortality rank second in China (He et al., 2021). The majority of newly diagnosed cases are locally advanced or metastatic diseases. Despite many treatment options available, including chemotherapy (e.g., platinums, taxanes, and fluoropyrimidines) and targeted therapy (e.g., ramucirumab and trastuzumab), the median overall survival (OS) of advanced or metastatic gastric cancer remains a dismal 8-10 months (Shah, 2015). Ramucirumab is a human IgG1 monoclonal antibody vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 (VEGFR-2) antagonist. Two international phase III randomized clinical trials, REGARD and RAINBOW, showed clear efficacy benefit of ramucirumab (Fuchs et al., 2014; Wilke et al., 2014). Based on these results, National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) recommend ramucirumab as a single agent or in combination with paclitaxel as treatment options for second-line or subsequent therapy in patients with advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma. However, ramucirumab is not available in China. Apatinib, a small-molecule VEGFR-2 tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI), has an anticancer effect though inhibition of angiogenesis, stimulation of apoptosis, suppression of cell proliferation, and inducing the effect of conventional chemotherapy drugs (Fathi Marouf et al., 2020). Apatinib was the first anti-angiogenic drug approved for treatment of advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma by China National Medical Products Administration (NMPA) and was recommended as a third-line or subsequent therapy. Despite several studies with small sample sizes revealed that apatinib was also effective for second-line treatment of advanced gastric adenocarcinoma (Zhang et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2020; Chen et al., 2021), the treatment of apatinib as a second-line agent remains unknown. Herein, we present a metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma patient with multiple hepatic metastases, treated with apatinib as the second-line therapy and realized a long progression-free survival (PFS) of 37 months up to now (29 January 2022).

Case description

In July 2017, a 66-year-old man attended to our hospital complaining of persistent pain in the upper abdomen for 3 years. His previous medical history was unremarkable. The thoracic and total abdomen computed tomography (CT) scan revealed gastric cardia tumor with multiple hepatic nodules. Subsequently, he underwent a gastric endoscopy and endoscopic biopsy, which revealed that primary lesion in the cardia of stomach and the mass pathology showed adenocarcinoma with negative human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (Her-2). Based on these examinations, the patient was diagnosed with advanced gastric adenocarcinoma

with multiple hepatic metastases (cT4NxM1, Stage IV). A total of eight cycles of chemotherapy with oxaliplatin and S-1 were administered. The gastric and hepatic lesions showed stable disease (SD). Five months after first-line treatment, the gastric and liver masses progressed on 17 December 2018 (Figure 1).

Before second-line treatment, we made comprehensive review and analysis of the dates of this case. The liver metastases of this case were typically hyper-vascular according to abdomen enhanced CT. We creatively used the average CT ratio (the density of the liver metastases/the density of abdominal aorta) during arterial phase on CT imaging to show the blood supply of liver metastasis. The ratio was 79/210 before secondline treatment. And then, considering that ramucirumab in combination with paclitaxel was recommend by NCCN as second-line treatment for patients with advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma, apatinib plus paclitaxel were selected for our case. The patient received apatinib (500 mg orally once daily) plus paclitaxel on 25 December 2018. After two cycles of therapy, the efficacy was assessed as partial response (PR). That average CT ratio was 38/281 with an obviously decreasing of the degree of enhancement (Figure 2). However, the patient developed hypertension with the highest blood pressure of 160 + mmHg, mild proteinuria (2+), and renal insufficiency with creatinine of 126 umol/L during second-line treatment. All above side effects were well controlled with appropriate treatment. The dose of apatinib was reduced to 250 mg/d on 27 April 2020. From 10 March 2021, the patient received apatinib (250 mg/d) alone for maintaining therapy (Figure 3). The recent CT examination was on 20 November 2021, which showed the disease remained an efficacy of PR. Up to now (29 January 2022), the patient demonstrated a PFS of 37 months and still received apatinib for maintaining therapy.

Discussion

In the second-line setting of advanced or metastatic gastric cancer, chemotherapy can improve survival in patients with good performance status who are fit for chemotherapy compared with best supportive care in randomized trials. The preferred second-line chemotherapy regimens include docetaxel, paclitaxel, and irinotecan. However, the benefit from second-line chemotherapy is limited. The outcome of second-line chemotherapy in gastric cancer is extremely poor with a median OS of less than 6 months in clinical trials (Thuss-Patience et al., 2011; Kang et al., 2012; Ford et al., 2014). Ramucirumab, a VEGFR-2 antibody, has shown favorable results in two phase III clinical trials for patients with previously treated advanced or metastatic gastroesophageal cancers (Fuchs et al., 2014; Wilke et al., 2014). Based on these results, NCCN guidelines recommend ramucirumab as a single or in combination with paclitaxel as treatment options for second-line therapy in patients with advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma. However, ramucirumab is not approved by the NMPA. Apatinib,



FIGURE 1

The CT images of the cardiac cancer and hepatic metastases before and after first-line chemotherapy. The cardiac tumor with multiple hepatic metastases were indicated on 15 August 2017. After two cycles of first-line chemotherapy with oxaliplatin and S-1, the cardiac and hepatic lesions showed stable disease (SD) on 8 November 2017. Five months after first-line treatment, the cardiac and liver masses were progressed on 17 December 2018.



The CT images of the cardiac cancer and hepatic metastases during second-line treatment with apatinib and paclitaxel. Before second-line treatment, the CT showed markedly enlarged cardiac tumor and multiple hepatic metastases with abundant blood supply. The average CT ratio (the density of the liver metastases/the density of abdominal aorta) during arterial phase on CT imaging was 79/210. After two cycles of second-line therapy, the cardiac tumor and hepatic metastases showed a response of partial response (PR), and the ratio was 38/281 with an obviously decreasing of the degree of enhancement. Four cycles later, the efficacy remained PR. The recent CT examination was on 20 November 2021, which showed the disease remained an efficacy of PR.

a small-molecule VEGFR-2 tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI), is approved as a third-line or above therapy for advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma in China according to a phase III clinical study (Li et al., 2016). Several studies also showed that apatinib is an effective regimen for the second-line treatment. Zhang et al. firstly confirmed the clinical effectiveness of second-line apatinib for advanced gastric cancer with a median PFS of 4.43 months and median OS of 9.11months (Zhang et al., 2018). In Chen's study, compared with S-1, apatinib was superior in OS, showing a statistically significant difference (10.7 versus 8.1 months,



p = 0.028) (Chen et al., 2021). In this report, we present a metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma received apatinib in combination with paclitaxel as second-line therapy, who had an excellent PFS of 37 months up to now. To our knowledge, this case realized the longest PFS in patients received apatinib with or without chemotherapy as second-line or above therapy.

However, there are still many advanced or metastatic gastric cancer patients failed to benefit from anti-angiogenic drugs. The high cost of anti-angiogenic treatments makes it crucial to identify biomarkers which would help select responsible patients and improving the cost to benefit ratio. Although no biomarker is fully validated for this purpose, several candidates are currently under investigation.

Circulation molecules associated with angiogenesis are the most popular potential biomarkers. The results of studies in exploring the correlation between serum VEGF/VEGFR levels and response to VEGF inhibitor treatments were complex and inconclusive. According to AVAGAST trial, high baseline plasma VEGF-A associated with a trend towards improved OS and PFS in non-Asian patients with advanced gastric cancer treated with bevacizumab (Van Cutsem et al., 2012). While no significant association was observed in Asian patients. Another analysis also identified the potential predictive value of circulating VEGF-A and VEGFR-2 in patients with metastatic breast cancer received antiangiogenic treatment (Miles et al., 2013). And VEGF-A is being evaluated prospectively in metastatic breast cancer in the MERiDiAN trial. Serum placental growth factor (PIGF), another VEGF family member which expression levels are significantly higher in gastric cancer, also increases in response to anti-VEGF treatment (Jain et al., 2009). Soluble VEGFRs (sVEGFRs) are presented in serum as the result of alternative splicing or membrane shedding, which has a high affinity for VEGFA, and has been demonstrated to act as a naturally produced VEGF antagonist (Inoue et al., 2000). Both circulating levels of PIGF and sVEGFR were being explored as predictive biomarkers of response to anti-angiogenic drugs.

Tissue-based VEGFs have so far not been shown to be promising biomarkers for anti-angiogenic treatments. There are limitations including invasiveness and the difficulty in standardizing immunohistochemical analysis. For instance, the results obtained from tumor samples provided as slides and blocks were different. Compared with blocks, loss of immunoreactivity more often happens to paraffin-embedded tumor tissue stored on slides. Moreover, the main pitfalls of using immunohistochemistry as a quantitative measure without the consensus of standardized tests include pre-analytic tissue processing and subjective scoring.

Imaging methods are emerging as potential pharmacodynamic biomarkers because of its noninvasiveness and reproducibility. Changes in dynamic MRI-based tissue vascular measures such as blood flow, blood volume, or permeability after anti-angiogenic treatments with bevacizumab or VEGFR TKIs have been shown to occur (Schmainda et al., 2014; Kichingereder et al., 2015). Previous studies classified hepatic tumors as hyper-vascular or hypovascular according to the degree of contrast enhancement during the arterial phase on CT images. Hepatic tumors, which with >50% of the lesions enhances more than the adjacent liver parenchyma, are classified as hyper-vascular tumors (Katyal et al., 2000). Theoretically, hyper-vascular tumors will highly benefit from anti-angiogenic treatments. In our case, the enhanced CT disclosed that >50% of the hepatic metastases were obviously enhanced with little central necrosis. The Hounsfield unit (HU) is a relative quantitative measurement of radio density used by radiologists in the interpretation of computed tomography (CT) images. We creatively used the average CT ratio (the density of the liver metastases/the density of abdominal aorta) during arterial phase on CT imaging to show the blood supply of liver metastasis. Before second-line treatment, the average CT ratio was 79/210. Encouragingly, after two cycles of second-line treatment with apatinib plus paclitaxel, the efficacy was evaluated as PR, and the average CT ratio was 38/281 with an obviously decreasing of the degree of enhancement.

Some toxicities of anti-angiogenic drugs, including hypertension and proteinuria, can give indirect information about the outcome and might be prognostic factors. In previous studies, the rate of hypertension was consistently higher in patients treated with antiangiogenic drugs. Anti-angiogenic drugs can reduce the production or biological activity of VEGF which is associated with decreased production of nitric oxide, causing vasoconstriction and indirectly leading to an immediate increase in blood pressure (Robinson et al., 2010). Early report suggested that the grade of hypertension might be related to the dose (Rugo et al., 2005). This point was confirmed in a meta-analysis which include seven randomized controlled trials (RCTs) (Zhu et al., 2007). Compared with low dose, high dose bevacizumab was associated with a significant increased risk of hypertension (relative risk, 7.5 versus 3.0). Whether the toxicity of hypertension correlates with better survival is controversial. Several small-scale clinical trials indicated that hypertension might be an effective biomarker and associated with a favorable OS (Khoja et al., 2014; Zhong et al., 2015). Treatment with anti-angiogenic drugs can also lead to proteinuria. A meta-analysis revealed that the summary rate of all-grade proteinuria was 13.3% among patients who were administered bevacizumab (Wu et al., 2010). Other VEGF-signaling inhibitors including apatinib and sunitinib have also been associated with proteinuria. Dose intensity was related to the incidence and the severity of proteinuria (Wu et al., 2010). Several studies attempted to explore the relationship between the incidence of proteinuria and clinical outcome but with inconsistent results. A retrospective analysis showed that proteinuria portends poorer survival in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer treated with antiangiogenic drugs (Khoja et al., 2014). Another retrospective case series of 140 patients with recurrent glioblastoma reported converse outcome in which hypertension and proteinuria are associated with longer disease control (Carvalho et al., 2020). Our case developed hypertension, mild proteinuria, and renal insufficiency after treated with apatinib. All above side effects were well controlled with appropriate treatment. We reduced the dose of apatinib to 250 mg/d and regularly administrated blood pressure medication. After that, the patient's blood pressure was well controlled, the degree of proteinuria ranged from negative to 1+, and the renal function kept normal. Up to now (29 January 2022), this patient has maintained continuous PR.

After reviewing the previous published literatures about apatinib as second-line or above therapy in patients with advanced or metastatic gastric cancer, we are sure that the present case in our report realized the longest PFS. We believe that the encouraging outcome of our case is not accident. The typically hyper-vascular hepatic metastases, treatment toxicities of hyertension and proteimuria in this patient may be potential predictive biomarkers for anti-angiogenic tretment. In secondline therapy, apatinib combination with chemotherapy might be an alternative treatment for some selected advanced or metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma. Further well-designed prospective clinical studies are necessary to explore the efficacy of apatinib alone or combined with chemotherapy as a second-line treatment and the predictive biomarkers of apatinib in advanced or metastatic gastric cancer.

Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of Sichuan University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

Author contributions

SF, LL, and XL wrote the main manuscript. SF and LL revised the main manuscript according to the comments of reviews. DC made contribution to conception and design. QW, XW, YH, and HH performed the data collection. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the patient for his agreement to the publication of the report.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors, and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

Carvalho, B., Lopes, R. G., Linhares, P., Costa, A., Caeiro, C., Fernandes, A. C., et al. (2020). Hypertension and proteinuria as clinical biomarkers of response to bevacizumab in glioblastoma patients. *J. Neurooncol.* 147 (1), 109–116. doi:10.1007/s11060-020-03404-z

Chen, H., Xue, L., Liu, L., and Li, P. (2021). Efficacy of apatinib combined with tegafur gimeracil and oteracil potassium in the second-line treatment of advanced gastric cancer. *J. BUON* 26 (3), 917–923.

Fathi Maroufi, N., Rashidi, M. R., Vahedian, V., Akbarzadeh, M., Fattahi, A., Nouri, M., et al. (2020). Therapeutic potentials of Apatinib in cancer treatment: Possible mechanisms and clinical relevance. *Life Sci.* 241, 117106. doi:10.1016/j.lfs. 2019.117106

Ford, H. E., Marshall, A., Bridgewater, J. A., Janowitz, T., Coxon, F. Y., Wadsley, J., et al. (2014). Docetaxel versus active symptom control for refractory oesophagogastric adenocarcinoma (COUGAR-02): An open-label, phase 3 randomised controlled trial. *Lancet. Oncol.* 15 (1), 78–86. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70549-7

Fuchs, C. S., Tomasek, J., Yong, C. J., Dumitru, F., Passalacqua, R., Goswami, C., et al. (2014). Ramucirumab monotherapy for previously treated advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (REGARD): An international, randomised, multicentre, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* 383 (9911), 31–39. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61719-5

He, Y., Wang, Y., Luan, F., Yu, Z., Feng, H., Chen, B., et al. (2021). Chinese and global burdens of gastric cancer from 1990 to 2019. *Cancer Med.* 10 (10), 3461–3473. doi:10.1002/cam4.3892

Inoue, T., Kibata, K., Suzuki, M., Nakamura, S., Motoda, R., Orita, K., et al. (2000). Identification of a vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) antagonist, sFlt-1, from a human hematopoietic cell line NALM-16. *FEBS Lett.* 469 (1), 14–18. doi:10. 1016/s0014-5793(00)01246-1

Jain, R. K., Duda, D. G., Willett, C. G., Sahani, D. V., Zhu, A. X., Loeffler, J. S., et al. (2009). Biomarkers of response and resistance to antiangiogenic therapy. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 6 (6), 327–338. doi:10.1038/nrclinonc.2009.63

Kang, J. H., Lee, S. I., Lim, D. H., Park, K. W., Oh, S. Y., Kwon, H. C., et al. (2012). Salvage chemotherapy for pretreated gastric cancer: A randomized phase III trial comparing chemotherapy plus best supportive care with best supportive care alone. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 30 (13), 1513–1518. doi:10.1200/JCO.2011.39.4585

Katyal, S., Oliver, J. H., Peterson, M. S., Chang, P. J., Baron, R. L., Carr, B. I., et al. (2000). Prognostic significance of arterial phase CT for prediction of response to transcatheter arterial chemoembolization in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: A retrospective analysis. *AJR. Am. J. Roentgenol.* 175 (6), 1665–1672. doi:10.2214/ ajr.175.6.1751665

Khoja, L., Kumaran, G., Zee, Y. K., Murukesh, N., Swindell, R., Saunders, M. P., et al. (2014). Evaluation of hypertension and proteinuria as markers of efficacy in antiangiogenic therapy for metastatic colorectal cancer. J. Clin. Gastroenterol. 48 (5), 430–434. doi:10.1097/MCG.0b013e3182a8804c

Kickingereder, P., Wiestler, B., Graf, M., Heiland, S., Schlemmer, H. P., Wick, W., et al. (2015). Evaluation of dynamic contrast-enhanced MRI derived microvascular permeability in recurrent glioblastoma treated with bevacizumab. *J. Neurooncol.* 121 (2), 373–380. doi:10.1007/s11060-014-1644-6

Li, J., Qin, S., Xu, J., Xiong, J., Wu, C., Bai, Y., et al. (2016). Randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled phase III trial of apatinib in patients with chemotherapyrefractory advanced or metastatic adenocarcinoma of the stomach or gastroesophageal junction. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 34 (13), 1448–1454. doi:10.1200/JCO. 2015.63.5995 Miles, D. W., de Haas, S. L., Dirix, L. Y., Romieu, G., Chan, A., Pivot, X., et al. (2013). Biomarker results from the AVADO phase 3 trial of first-line bevacizumab plus docetaxel for HER2-negative metastatic breast cancer. *Br. J. Cancer* 108 (5), 1052–1060. doi:10.1038/bjc.2013.69

Robinson, E. S., Khankin, E. V., Choueiri, T. K., Dhawan, M. S., Rogers, M. J., Karumanchi, S. A., et al. (2010). Suppression of the nitric oxide pathway in metastatic renal cell carcinoma patients receiving vascular endothelial growth factor-signaling inhibitors. *Hypertension* 56 (6), 1131–1136. doi:10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.160481

Rugo, H. S., Herbst, R. S., Liu, G., Park, J. W., Kies, M. S., Steinfeldt, H. M., et al. (2005). Phase I trial of the oral antiangiogenesis agent AG-013736 in patients with advanced solid tumors: Pharmacokinetic and clinical results. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 23 (24), 5474–5483. doi:10.1200/JCO.2005.04.192

Schmainda, K. M., Prah, M., Connelly, J., Rand, S. D., Hoffman, R. G., Mueller, W., et al. (2014). Dynamic-susceptibility contrast agent MRI measures of relative cerebral blood volume predict response to bevacizumab in recurrent high-grade glioma. *Neuro. Oncol.* 16 (6), 880–888. doi:10.1093/neuonc/not216

Shah, M. A. (2015). Update on metastatic gastric and esophageal cancers. J. Clin. Oncol. 33 (16), 1760–1769. doi:10.1200/JCO.2014.60.1799

Thuss-Patience, P. C., Kretzschmar, A., Bichev, D., Deist, T., Hinke, A., Breithaupt, K., et al. (2011). Survival advantage for irinotecan versus best supportive care as second-line chemotherapy in gastric cancer-a randomised phase III study of the Arbeitsgemeinschaft Internistische Onkologie (AIO). *Eur. J. Cancer* 47 (15), 2306–2314. doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2011.06.002

Van Cutsem, E., de Haas, S., Kang, Y. K., Ohtsu, A., Tebbutt, N. C., Xu, J. M., et al. (2012). Bevacizumab in combination with chemotherapy as first-line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: A biomarker evaluation from the AVAGAST randomized phase III trial. J. Clin. Oncol. 30 (17), 2119–2127. doi:10.1200/JCO.2011.39.9824

Wilke, H., Muro, K., Van, C. E., Oh, S. C., Bodoky, G., Shimada, Y., et al. (2014). Ramucirumab plus paclitaxel versus placebo plus paclitaxel in patients with previously treated advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW): A double-blind, randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet. Oncol.* 15 (11), 1224-1235. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70420-6

Wu, S., Kim, C., Baer, L., and Zhu, X. (2010). Bevacizumab increases risk for severe proteinuria in cancer patients. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* 21 (8), 1381–1389. doi:10. 1681/ASN.2010020167

Yang, M. D., Gao, J., Liu, X. L., Yang, W. H., and Lu, H. X. (2020). Summary of clinical research progression of apatinib combined with docetaxel in second-line treatment of advanced gastric cancer. *Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi* 42 (7), 594–597. Chinese. doi:10.3760/cma.j.cn112152-20190121-00027

Zhang, Y., Gou, M., Han, C., Li, J., Wang, L., Qiao, Q., et al. (2018). Efficacy and safety of apatinib as second-line therapy for advanced gastric cancer: A single-center observational study. *Anticancer. Drugs* 29 (2), 184–189. doi:10.1097/CAD. 00000000000582

Zhong, J., Ali, A. N., Voloschin, A. D., Liu, Y., Curran, W. J., Crocker, I. R., et al. (2015). Bevacizumab-induced hypertension is a predictive marker for improved outcomes in patients with recurrent glioblastoma treated with bevacizumab. *Cancer* 121 (9), 1456–1462. doi:10.1002/cncr.29234

Zhu, X., Wu, S., Dahut, W. L., and Parikh, C. R. (2007). Risks of proteinuria and hypertension with bevacizumab, an antibody against vascular endothelial growth factor: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am. J. Kidney Dis.* 49 (2), 186–193. doi:10.1053/j.ajkd.2006.11.039

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Cornelis F. M. Sier, Leiden University, Netherlands

REVIEWED BY Francesca Spada, European Institute of Oncology (IEO), Italy Jean-Yves Scoazec, Institut Gustave Roussy, France

*CORRESPONDENCE Mauro Cives mauro.cives@uniba.it

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

RECEIVED 01 June 2022 ACCEPTED 28 July 2022 PUBLISHED 17 August 2022

CITATION

Lauricella E, Mandriani B, Cavallo F, Pezzicoli G, Chaoul N, Porta C and Cives M (2022) Angiogenesis in NENs, with a focus on gastroenteropancreatic NENs: from biology to current and future therapeutic implications. *Front. Oncol.* 12:957068. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.957068

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Lauricella, Mandriani, Cavallo, Pezzicoli, Chaoul, Porta and Cives. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Angiogenesis in NENs, with a focus on gastroenteropancreatic NENs: from biology to current and future therapeutic implications

Eleonora Lauricella¹, Barbara Mandriani¹, Federica Cavallo¹, Gaetano Pezzicoli¹, Nada Chaoul¹, Camillo Porta^{1,2†} and Mauro Cives^{1,2+†}

¹Department of Interdisciplinary Medicine, University of Bari "Aldo Moro", Bari, Italy, ²Division of Medical Oncology, A.O.U. Consorziale Policlinico di Bari, Bari, Italy

Neuroendocrine neoplasms (NENs) are highly vascularized malignancies arising from cells of the diffuse neuroendocrine system. An intricated crosstalk exists between NEN cells and the tumor microenvironment, and three main molecular circuits (VEGF/VEGFR pathway, FGF-dependent signaling and PDGF/PDGFR axis) have been shown to regulate angiogenesis in these neoplasms. Multiple randomized trials have investigated antiangiogenic agents over the past two decades, and sunitinib is currently approved for the treatment of advanced, progressive, G1/G2 pancreatic NENs. In recent years, two phase III clinical trials have demonstrated the efficacy and safety of surufatinib, a multi-tyrosine kinase angioimmune inhibitor, in patients with well-differentiated pancreatic and extrapancreatic NENs, and two studies of this agent are currently underway in Europe and US. The HIF-2 α inhibitor belzutifan has recently received regulatory approval for the treatment of tumors arising in the context of Von-Hippel Lindau syndrome including pancreatic NENs, and a study of this drug in patients with sporadic tumors is presently ongoing. Combinations of antiangiogenic agents with chemotherapeutics and targeted drugs have been tested, with accumulating toxicities being a matter of concern. The potential of antiangiogenic agents in fine-tuning the immune microenvironment of NENs to enhance the activity of immune checkpoint inhibitors has been only partially elucidated, and further research should be carried out at this regard. Here, we review the current understanding of the biology of angiogenesis in NENs and provide a summary of the latest clinical investigations on antiangiogenic drugs in this malignancy.

KEYWORDS

cabozantinib, lenvatinib, pazopanib, carcinoid tumor, TKIs (tyrosine kinase inhibitors)

Introduction

Neuroendocrine neoplasms (NENs) are heterogeneous malignancies arising from cells of the diffuse neuroendocrine system. They are often characterized by an indolent behavior and the ability to secrete a variety of peptide hormones and biogenic amines (1). The incidence of NENs has steadily increased in the last four decades, and NENs currently constitute the second most prevalent cancer of the gastroenteropancreatic (GEP) tract (2). According to the 2019 WHO classification (3), GEP-NENs can be subdivided in welldifferentiated neuroendocrine tumors (NETs) and poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas (NECs). Neuroendocrine tumors can be further subdivided in lowgrade (G1), intermediate-grade (G2) and high-grade (G3) tumors according to their proliferative activity, and large series have proven the prognostic relevance of such a classification (4, 5).

Neuroendocrine tumors are highly vascularized malignancies, and their intratumor vessel density is estimated to be approximately 10-fold higher than in carcinomas (6, 7). This feature is not particularly surprising, as it recapitulates the microscopic architecture of normal endocrine glands which are characterized by a dense vascular network facilitating hormone secretion. In this context, evidence demonstrates that the aberrant activation of the hypoxia-inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) transcriptional program is a frequent event in NETs, driving the production of large amounts of proangiogenic molecules such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), fibroblast growth factor (FGF), semaphorins and angiopoietins (8).

Clinical strategies encompassing angiogenesis inhibition have a definite place in the therapeutic armamentarium against NETs. The oral tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) sunitinib is currently approved for pancreatic NETs (panNETs) (9), and a variety of new antiangiogenic agents are presently under clinical scrutiny for both GEP and bronchopulmonary (BP) NETs (10). In this review, we provide an overview of the current understanding of the molecular events driving neoangiogenesis in NENs, also discussing present and future therapeutic applications of antiangiogenic agents in the clinical arena.

Angiogenesis in NETs

Tumor angiogenesis is a complex process through which a neoplasm creates its own vascularization, essential for obtaining the oxygen and nutrients necessary to grow beyond a certain, and well defined, volume. Moreover, this vascularization provides an access to the bloodstream that the tumor uses to metastasize. This is true for almost all malignancies, including NETs (7). Angiogenesis is tightly regulated by a complex balance between pro- and anti-angiogenic molecules, and a cross-talk exists between endothelial cells, pericytes and tumor cells. Indeed, while anti-apoptotic factors supporting the tumor growth are released by activated endothelial cells of the newly formed vessels, pro-angiogenic molecules are produced in turn by tumor cells, thereby sustaining the so called "angiogenic switch" and engaging neovascularization (11). In this context, pericytes can stimulate an autocrine VEGF-mediated prosurvival signaling in endothelial cells, further promoting neovascular sprouting and, indirectly, tumor growth (12). Influenced by the same family of molecular cues driving angiogenesis, tumor lymphangiogenesis has also a key role in metastasis formation, and possibly resistance to antiangiogenic therapy. In this context, VEGFs other than VEGF-A have been described to mediate the outgrowth of lymphatic vessels in NETs thereby leading to progression to stages of greater malignancy (13 - 15).

The vascular alterations observed in NETs are both quantitative and qualitative. Extensive neovascularization in the presence of low endothelial proliferation is indeed a hallmark of well-differentiated NETs, while a lower intratumor microvascular density is typically observed in poorly differentiated carcinomas (8, 16). Such a phenomenon, named as "neuroendocrine paradox", is possibly related to the capability of well-differentiated NET cells to retain their normal precursors' ability to stimulate the formation of a dense vascular network, with the angiogenesis of poorly differentiated neoplasms being instead primarily dependent on proliferation-induced hypoxia. The newly formed blood vessels are structurally and functionally aberrant in NETs (7). In particular, endothelial cells appear to contain multiple fenestrations (which are also typical of normal endocrine glands) and trans-endothelial channels while basement membranes are discontinuous and lack pericyte coverage, thus resulting in increased interstitial fluid pressure, vessel tortuosity and leakiness, as well as frequent hemorrhage.

As depicted in Figure 1, three main molecular circuits regulate angiogenesis in NETs: the VEGF/VEGFR pathway, the FGF-dependent signaling and the PDGF/PDGFR axis (17). Vascular endothelial growth factor is constitutively expressed by normal neuroendocrine cells. Its expression is retained in up to 80% of GEP-NETs, where it drives angiogenesis through interaction with VEGFR-1 and VEGFR-2. The expression of VEGF is higher in well-differentiated malignancies with respect to poorly differentiated NENs, and parallels the expression of its receptors on both tumor and endothelial cells (8, 18-20). Tumor and stromal cells are not the only sources of VEGF in NETs, as tumor-infiltrating neutrophils have been shown to mobilize latent VEGF from the extracellular matrix through the release of metalloproteinase 9 (MMP-9), at least in mice (21). Mechanistically, VEGF acts in an autocrine or paracrine fashion triggering both vascular endothelial mitogenesis and



PDGF contributes to the angiogenic process by stimulating the recruitment of pericytes and the resulting vessel coverage. Multiple TKIs can interfere with the angiogenic process in NETs.

permeability via activation of the Notch signaling in endothelial cells (18, 20, 22, 23). Evidence from the RIP1-Tag2 transgenic mouse model demonstrates that VEGF exerts a critical role throughout the whole course of the multistage process of pancreatic endocrine tumorigenesis (19). In particular, the selective knockout of VEGF in β cells of RIP1-Tag2 mice dampens both angiogenic switch and neovasculature formation in dysplastic islets, thus preventing the growth of panNETs (24). As in other cancers, the production of VEGF by NET cells is primarily regulated by local oxygen availability through the sensing activity of HIF-1 (23, 25). In this context, evidence demonstrates that panNETs arising in patients with Von-Hippel Lindau disease, a condition characterized by uncoupled oxygen levels/HIF-1 activity, show a distinct proangiogenic molecular signature when compared with sporadic panNETs, thus suggesting that different evolutionary trajectories are followed by these two entities (26).

A second angiogenic pathway modulating the progression of NETs involves FGF and its cognate receptors. The family of FGF is known to comprise 23 members (although there are only 18 FGFR ligands) and exerts multiple functions through the activation of FGFRs (27). This pathway has both direct and indirect effects on angiogenesis. Indeed, while directly stimulating endothelial cell migration, proliferation and differentiation as well as vessel formation and maturation, FGF also acts as a key regulator of proangiogenic molecules including VEGF and angiopoietins (28, 29). Fibroblast growth factor-1 and fibroblast growth factor-2 are expressed in approximately 40% and 100% of GEP-NENs respectively, while fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR) 1-4 are expressed by the 68-88% of these malignancies (30, 31). Fibroblast growth factor has a key role in maintaining tumor angiogenesis after an initiation phase primarily guided by the VEGF signaling, and the inhibition of the FGF/FGFR axis suppresses neoangiogenesis and tumor growth in the RIP1-Tag2 transgenic mouse model (32). Evidence demonstrates that FGF is a critical driver of VEGFindependent revascularization of panNETs and can therefore mediate evasive resistance to antioangiogenic therapy (33, 34).

The PDGF/PDGFR axis is another crucial mediator of NET progression. Platelet-derived growth factor contributes to the angiogenic process by stimulating the recruitment of pericytes and the resulting vessel coverage (35). Expression of PDGFR- α and PDGFR- β has been described in approximately 75% and 60% of GEP-NETs respectively (36, 37). In particular, while PDGFR- α is predominantly expressed by tumor cells, PDGFR-B is mainly expressed by pericytes and stromal cells. A positive association between PDGFR- α expression and tumor grade as well as between PDGFR-B expression and tumor microvascular density has been documented (36, 37), and the paracrine secretion of PDGF-DD by endothelial cells has been shown to stimulate NET proliferation (38). In this context, experiments in the RIP1-Tag2-PDGFD knockout model demonstrate that the disruption of the PDGF-DD signaling significantly delays panNET growth (7).

Mounting evidence indicates that semaphorins and angiopoietins contribute to neoangiogenesis in NETs. Semaphorins have shown both pro- and anti-angiogenic effects in NETs, and their activity is the result of the interaction with neuropilin and plexin receptors (7). Neuropilin receptors have been found in both pancreatic, intestinal and pulmonary NETs (39-41), while data on the expression of plexin receptors in NETs

are currently lacking. Experiments in RIP1-Tag2 mice have shown that the expression of semaphorin 3A (SEMA3A) is progressively lost during tumor progression and that the inhibition of SEMA3A during the angiogenic switch may enhance tumor formation. Of note, re-expression of SEMA3A by viral gene transfer during late stages of pancreatic endocrine tumorigenesis leads to normalization of the tumor vasculature, increased pericyte coverage and inhibition of tumor progression (42, 43). Similar antiangiogenic effects have been also documented for SEMA3F in ileal NETs (44). On the other hand, protumorigenic activities have been attributed to SEMA4D and SEMA5A. In particular, inhibition of SEMA4D has been recently associated with impaired tumor growth via pericyte coverage alteration and vascular function modification in RIP1-Tag2 mice (45). SEMA5A can elicit angiogenesis, tumor growth, invasion and metastasis by activating c-met downstream its interaction with Plexin-B3 (46). Angiopoietins and angiopoietins receptors are widely expressed in NETs (47, 48). The overexpression of Angiopoietin-2 (Ang-2) in orthothopic NET xenografts in nude mice drives increased microvascular density and enhanced metastatic spread through lymphatic vessels (49). The blockade of the interaction between Ang-2 and its cognate receptor TIE2 determines regression of the tumor vasculature and inhibition of tumor progression in the RIP1-Tag2 mouse model of pancreatic endocrine cancerogenesis (50).

Molecular mechanisms of resistance to antiangiogenic therapies in NETs

Inhibition of angiogenesis has revealed therapeutic efficacy in NET patients. Nevertheless, resistance to antiangiogenic therapies inevitably occurs, and the biological events leading to such a phenomenon have been only partly elucidated. While primary resistance refers to an intrinsic unresponsiveness to antiangiogenic treatments, secondary (or acquired) resistance stems from tumor adaption to therapy, mostly as result of the activation of alternative proangiogenic circuits (51). Figure 2 depicts the main biological events driving resistance to antiangiogenic therapies in NETs.

An established cause of resistance to antiangiogenic agents primarily acting through VEGF suppression is tumor hypoxia. Tumor hypoxia can stimulate HIF-1 activation, thus triggering neoangiogenesis through VEGF-independent mechanisms involving FGF, angiopoietins, and ephrins (33, 52). Evidence from the RIP1-Tag2 model demonstrates that inhibition of both VEGF and FGF signaling at the time of VEGF-independent tumor revascularization attenuates both revascularization and tumor growth (33). In this context, brivanib, a first-in-class, dual FGF-VEGF inhibitor has shown superior preclinical antitumor activity against panNETs when compared with single VEGF suppression or single FGF inhibition (34). A marked upregulation of Ang-2 and TIE2 has been observed in tumors from late-stage RIP1-Tag2 mice resistant to VEGFR blockade (53). In this context, dual Ang-2/ VEGFR inhibition was shown to suppress tumor revascularization and progression, suggesting that the adaptive enforcement of Ang2-TIE2 signaling plays a key role in the establishment of evasive tumor resistance to anti-VEGF therapy. The upregulation of c-Met is another consequence of the chronic HIF-1 activation induced by tumor hypoxia. In RIP1-Tag2 mice, VEGFR blockade results in c-Met overexpression, leading to increased tumor growth, proliferation and invasion (54). Concurrent inhibition of VEGF and c-Met signaling is able to revert such effects in vivo (55).



FIGURE 2

Intrinsic and acquired resistance to angiogenesis blockade: an overview on molecular determinants. While some tumors may show primary resistance to antiangiogenic agents, other may develop resistance upon blockade of the VEGF/VEGFR pathway. One of the main mechanisms leading to secondary resistance is the activation of HIF-1 as result of antiangiogenesis-induced hypoxia. Among other important events, there are the recruitment and/or activation of pro-angiogenic cells including TIE-2 expressing macrophages and the activation of the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transcriptional program in NEN cells.

The recruitment of bone marrow derived cells such as endothelial progenitor cells, pro-angiogenic monocytic cells or TIE2-expressing macrophages has been described in panNETs as a result of the hypoxic environment generated by VEGFR inhibition (13, 53). These cells promote the sprouting of new vessels, maintaining the high-demanded blood supply of tumor cells, while concurring to the generation of new premetastatic niches. A progressive increase in the number of tumorassociated macrophages has been described during the sequential progression from hyperplastic islets to angiogenic islets and ultimately invasive tumors in the RIP1-Tag2 model (56). A possible involvement of these cells in the establishment of adaptive resistance to VEGFR blockade through the exploitation of alternative proangiogenic pathways has been inferred.

An increased pericyte coverage has been detected in murine panNETs resistant to VEGFR2 inhibition as compared to those responsive to antiangiogenic therapy (57). Such a phenomenon has been related to a non-angiogenic mechanism of tumor vascularization named vascular co-option. When vascular cooption is activated, cancer cells grow around normal vessels preexisting in the adjacent "normal" tissue, without the need of generating new vessels. Evidence demonstrates that this process contributes to the emergence of resistance to VEGFR inhibition in the RIP1-Tag2 model (33). Another non-angiogenic mechanism driving resistance to antiangiogenic therapy in panNETs is named "vascular mimicry", and consists of cancer cells forming vascular channels to autonomously sustain their growth (58). An increased expression of Snail, vimentin and Ncadherin as well as a concurrent downregulation of E-cadherin has been observed in tumors treated with sunitinib, and the hypoxia-driven epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition can be therefore listed as an additional mechanism of resistance to angiogenesis blockade and tumor aggressiveness (43, 59).

Ion trapping and degradation of hydrophobic TKIs within the acidic lysosomal compartment is another mechanism leading to resistance to antiangiogenic therapy. Chloroquine, an agent able to permeabilize the lysosomal membrane, has been shown to enhance the antitumor activity of sunitinib in murine models of pancreatic endocrine carcinogenesis by stimulating the release of the TKI in the cytoplasm (60).

Targeting angiogenesis in NETs: established and investigational agents

Proangiogenic pathways can be blocked at different levels in NETs. Both direct suppression of proangiogenic molecules such as VEGF and inhibition of receptors tyrosine kinase including VEGFR and FGFR through TKIs (i.e., sunitinib) or mAb (i.e., ramucirumab) have been exploited in clinical trials. Table 1 provides an overview of the clinical investigations of antiangiogenic agents in patients with NETs. Being the targets of TKIs usually multiple, it is currently difficult to precisely determine to what extent their therapeutic effects are related to anti-angiogenesis, antiproliferative activity against tumor cells *per se*, or interference in the mechanisms of cross-talk between tumor cells and their microenvironment.

VEGF/VEGFR-targeting agents

Bevacizumab is a mAb against VEGF and preliminary evidence suggested the antitumor activity of the drug in patients with NETs (69, 72, 73). However, no benefit in PFS was recorded in a randomized phase 3 trial comparing bevacizumab plus octreotide versus interferon plus octreotide in 427 patients who had high-risk NETs (74). In recent years, bevacizumab has been investigated in combination with chemotherapy, targeted agents or immunotherapy. In 2 separate phase 2 studies, bevacizumab has been tested in association with the capecitabine-oxaliplatin or FOLFOX regimens (75) in 40 and 36 patients with progressive NETs or NECs. Neither study met its primary endpoint, leading to objective responses in 18% and 25% of patients respectively. Another phase 2 trial investigated bevacizumab with 5-FU and streptozocin in 34 patients with progressive, well-differentiated panNETs. A median PFS of 23.7 months was observed, in the presence of an ORR of 56% (76). In a phase 2 trial, 150 patients with advanced panNETs were randomized to receive the mTOR inhibitor everolimus plus octreotide with or without bevacizumab (70). Of note, preclinical evidence suggests that the antitumor activity of mTOR inhibition in NETs results from a combination of antiproliferative and antiangiogenic effects (77). The treatment arm containing the antiangiogenic agent resulted in improved PFS compared to the control arm (16.7 months compared to 14 months; hazard ratio, 0.8; p=0.10), with objective responses seen in 31% and 12% of patients treated with or without bevacizumab respectively (p=0.005). Despite the encouraging efficacy outcomes, the higher rate of treatmentrelated toxicities observed in the investigational arm may limit further investigations on this combination. Similar results were achieved in a phase II study evaluating the combination of bevacizumab and sorafenib in 44 patients with advanced NETs (78). Despite a median PFS of 12.4 months, grade 3/4 toxicities were described in the 63% of the enrolled patients. Based on the evidence that anti-angiogenic agents such as bevacizumab may modulate the tumor immune microenvironment and decrease the expression of regulatory checkpoints on tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (79), a single-arm, open-label, nonrandomized study has recently evaluated the association of bevacizumab with the anti-PD-L1 Ab atezolizumab in patients with advanced, progressive, well-differentiated NETs (71). Overall, 20 patients with panNETs and 20 patients with extra-pancreatic NETs have

Study agent (s)	Main molecular targets	Study design and phase	Patient population	Enrolled patients	mPFS of the investigational agent/ combination	Grade 3/4 AEs (frequency)
Sunitinib (9)	VEGFR-1,-2,- 3, PDGFR	Double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomized phase 3 study	G1/G2 advanced progressive panNENs	171	11.1 months	Neutropenia (12%) Hypertension (10%) Palmar-plantar erythrodysesthesia Ashtenia (5%) Diarrhea (5%)
Surufatinib (61, 62)	VEGFR-1,-2,- 3 FGFR-1 CSF-1R	Double-blind placebo- controlled, randomized phase 3 studies	Well-differentiated advanced progressive pancreatic (SANET-p) and extra pancreatic (SANET-ep) NENs	SANET-p trial: 172 SANET-ep trial: 198	SANET-p trial: 10.9 months SANET-ep trial: 9.2 months	SANET-p trial: Hypertension (38%) Proteinuria (10%) Hypertrigliceridemia (7%) SANET-ep trial: Hypertension (36%) Proteinuria (19%) Anemia (7%)
Lenvatinib (63)	VEGFR-1,-2,- 3 FGFR-1,-2,- 3,-4 PDGFRα c-KIT RET	Open-label phase 2 study	Advanced progressive panNENs and gastrointestinal NENs	PanNENs: 55 Gastrointestinal NENs: 56	panNENs: 15 months Gastrointestinal NENs: 15 months	Hypertension (22%) Fatigue (11%) Diarrhea (11%)
Axitinib (64)	VEGFR-1,-2,- 3	Open-label phase 2 study	G1/G2 advanced progressive extrapancreatic NENs	30	27 months	Hypertension (63%)
Axitinib + Octreotide LAR (65)	VEGFR-1,-2,- 3	Double-blind randomized phase 2/ 3 study	G1/G2 advanced progressive extrapancreatic NENs	256	17.2 months	Hypertension (21%) Cardiac disorders (3%) Fatigue (9%) Diarrhea (13%) Nausea (2%)
Cabozantinib (66)	MET VEGFR2 c-KIT RET AXL TIE2 FLT3	Open-label phase 2 study	Well-differentiated advanced progressive pancreatic and extrapancreatic NENs	PanNENs: 20 ExtrapancreaticNENs: 41	PanNENs: 21.8 months Extrapancreatic NENs: 31.4 months	Hypertension (13%) Hypophosphatemia (10%) Diarrhea (10%) Fatigue (5%)
Pazopanib (67)	VEGFR-1,-2,- 3 FGFR-1,-3,-4 PDGFR-α, -β c-KIT	placebo-controlled phase 2 study	Well-differentiated advanced progressive extrapancreatic NENs	171	12 months	Diarrhea (5%) Fatigue (8%) Nausea (5%) Hypertension (27%) Transaminase elevation (18%)
Belzutifan (68)	HIF-2α	Open-label phase 2 study	Advanced panNENs arising in the context of VHL syndrome	22	-	Anemia (8%)* Hypertension (8%)* Fatigue (5%)*
Evofosfasmide + Sunitinib (69)	DNA cross links VEGFR-1,-2,- 3, PDGFR	Open-label, phase 2 study	Advanced progressive panNENs	17	10.4 months	Neutropenia (35%) Fatigue (18%) Thrombocytopenia (12%)
Everolimus ± Bevacizumab (70)	mTOR VEGF	Randomized phase 2 study	G1/G2 advanced progressive panNENs	150	16.7 months	Diarrhea (14%) Hyponatremia (12%) Hypophosphatemia (11%) Proteinuria (16%) Hypertension (41%)

TABLE 1 An overview of completed studies with antiangiogenic agents in patients with NENs.

(Continued)

Study agent (s)	Main molecular targets	Study design and phase	Patient population	Enrolled patients	mPFS of the investigational agent/ combination	Grade 3/4 AEs (frequency)
Atezolizumab	PD-L1	Open-label, phase 2	G1/G2 advanced progressive	PanNENs:	PanNENs: 14.9	Hypertension (20%)
+	VEGF	study	pancreatic and extrapancreatic	20	months	Proteinuria (8%)
Bevacizumab			NENs	Extrapancreatic	Extrapancreatic	
(71)				NENs:	NENs: 14.2 months	

20

TABLE 1 Continued

*In the safety cohort (n=61 patients).

been enrolled, and an ORR of 20% and 15% has been recorded in the two cohorts. A median PFS of 14.9 months and 14.2 months has been reported in the pancreatic and extra-pancreatic cohort, suggesting the potential efficacy of this combination. Hypertension and proteinuria have been described as the most common treatment-emergent toxicities. Bevacizumab is currently being investigated in combination with chemotherapy or chemo-immunotherapy in multiple trials of patients with extrapulmonary NECs (80).

Ramucirumab, a humanized mAb targeting VEGFR2, has demonstrated preliminary evidence of efficacy when used in combination with chemotherapy in patients with gastric NEC (81). A prospective, multicenter, single-arm study is currently investigating ramucirumab plus dacarbazine in patients with advanced, progressive, well-differentiated panNETs (82).

The VEGF trap affibercept has been investigated in a phase II, single-arm trial of 21 patients with advanced panNETs (83). An ORR of 9% has been reported, a finding consistent with other antiangiogenic agents in panNETs.

Sunitinib

Sunitinib is the only antiangiogenic agent currently approved for the treatment of NETs. Sunitinib is an oral TKI targeting, among a number of different kinases, VEGFR-1, -2, -3 and PDFGR, and has demonstrated efficacy in the treatment of advanced, progressive panNETs. A double-blind, placebocontrolled, phase 3 study evaluated sunitinib 37.5 mg daily in 171 patients with low-to-intermediate grade, progressive panNETs (9). The trial demonstrated a statistically significant improvement in median PFS from 5.5 months on the placebo arm to 11.1 months on the sunitinib arm (hazard ratio, 0.42; p<0.001). A nonsignificant overall survival (OS) improvement of approximately 10 months was observed in the sunitinib arm compared with the placebo arm (84). Nausea, diarrhea, fatigue, cytopenia, hypertension and palmar-plantar erythrodydesthesia were the main treatment-related toxicities. A similar toxicity profile has been described in a recent phase IV study (85).

Other multikinase inhibitors

Dual inhibitors of the VEGF/FGF signaling carry the promise of overcoming the mechanisms leading to adaptive resistance to sunitinib, and recent clinical research has focused on agents including surufatinib, lenvatinib, axitinib, cabozantinib and pazopanib. Surufatinib is an oral, selective inhibitor of VEGFR-1, -2, -3, FGFR-1 and colony stimulating factor-1 receptor (CSF-1R). The TKI has been tested at a dosage of 300 mg daily in a single-arm, multicenter, phase 1b/2 trial of 81 patients with low-to-intermediate grade advanced NETs (86). A median PFS of 21.2 months and 13.4 months was reported in 42 patients with panNETs and 39 patients with extrapancreatic NETs respectively. Two randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled, phase 3 studies have recently investigated the safety and efficacy of surufatinib in Chinese patients with welldifferentiated, progressive, advanced pancreatic (SANET-p trial) and extrapancreatic NETs (SANET-ep trial). The SANET-p trial (61) randomized 172 patients with panNETs to receive surufatinib or placebo in a 2:1 ratio. The investigatorassessed median PFS was 10.9 months for surufatinib versus 3.7 months for placebo (hazard ratio: 0.49; p=0.001), with an investigator-assessed overall response rate (ORR) of 19% in the investigational arm. The SANET-ep trial (62) randomized 198 patients with extrapancreatic NETs to receive surufatinib or placebo in a 2:1 ratio. The investigator-assessed median PFS was 9.2 and 3.8 months in the surufatinib and placebo arms respectively (hazard ratio: 0.33; p<0.0001). The ORR was 15%, and the majority of enrolled patients (84%) had G2 tumors. Overall, hypertension, proteinuria, hypertriglyceridemia and diarrhea were reported as the most frequent treatment-related grade 3 or worse adverse events. The occurrence of treatmentrelated adverse events including hypertension, proteinuria and hemorrhage in the first 4 weeks of treatment has been recently described to predict the antitumor efficacy of surufatinib (87). The efficacy and safety of surufatinib are being currently evaluated in two ongoing trials in the US (NCT02549937) and Europe (NCT04579679), and their results might lead to the approval of the drug in Western countries. It remains currently unclear whether surufatinib may be active in patients progressing to prior antiangiogenic therapy, and current investigations exclude from enrollment patients who have received prior VEGF/VEGFR targeted therapy.

Lenvatinib is an oral TKI targeting VEGFR-1, -2, -3, FGFR-1, -2, -3, -4, platelet-derived growth factor receptor α (PDGFRa), KIT and RET. The drug has been recently investigated in the phase 2 TALENT study at a dosage of 24 mg daily (63). A total of 55 patients with advanced panNETs and 56 patients with advanced gastrointestinal NETs have been enrolled. All patients had progressive disease according to RECIST criteria, and prior therapy with targeted agents was mandatory for inclusion in the panNET cohort. By central radiology review, the ORR was 44% and 16% for panNETs and gastrointestinal NETs respectively, and the median duration of response was 20 and 34 months in the two cohorts respectively. After a median follow-up of 23 months, the median PFS was 15 months for either panNETs and gastrointestinal NETs. Hypertension, fatigue and diarrhea were the most frequent G3/4 treatment-emergent adverse events. Dose reductions or interruptions were required in the 94% of patients. Although the ORR observed in the TALENT study is the highest reported to date with a TKI in advanced NETs, further clinical investigations of this agent in NETs have not been planned so far.

Axitinib is a TKI that selectively targets VEGFR-1, -2 and -3. In an open-label phase 2 study, axitinib 5 mg twice daily was investigated in 30 patients with progressive, advanced, low-tointermediate grade NETs of extra-pancreatic origin (64). After a median follow-up of 29 months, a median PFS of 27 months was observed. Grade 3/4 hypertension was recorded in the 63% of the cohort, leading to treatment discontinuation in one fifth of enrolled patients. The double-blind, phase 2/3 AXINET trial has recently randomized 256 patients with advanced, low-tointermediate grade, progressive, extra-pancreatic NETs to receive axitinib plus octreotide LAR or placebo plus octreotide LAR (65). Per blinded independent central review, the median PFS was 16.6 and 9.9 months in the axitinib and placebo arms respectively (HR: 0.69; p=0.01). An ORR of 13% and 3% has been reported in the investigational and control group respectively (p=0.004). Grade 3 or worse adverse events occurred in the 52% of the enrolled patients and included hypertension, cardiac disorders, fatigue, diarrhea and nausea/ vomiting. One treatment-emergent death was reported in the axitinib arm. Overall, axitinib appears a promising candidate for future regulatory approval in patients with NETs.

Cabozantinib is an oral, potent inhibitor of MET, VEGFR2, KIT, RET, AXL, TIE2 and FLT3. The TKI has been tested at 60 mg daily in a two-cohort, phase 2 study enrolling 20 patients with panNETs and 41 patients with extra-pancreatic NETs (66). All patients had well-differentiated tumors and progressive disease according to RECIST 1.1 criteria. The ORR was 15% in either cohort, while a median PFS of 21.8 and 31.4 months was recorded in patients with pancreatic and extra-pancreatic neoplasms respectively. Hypertension, hypophosphatemia, diarrhea and fatigue were among the most common grade 3/4 adverse events. Dose reductions were required in the 80% of patients. The phase 3 CABINET trial (NCT03375320) is currently randomizing patients with well-differentiated, advanced, progressive, pancreatic or extra-pancreatic NET to receive cabozantinib 60 mg daily or placebo. Combinations of cabozantinib plus temozolomide (NCT04893785), lanreotide (NCT04427787) or ¹⁷⁷Lu-DOTATATE (NCT05249114) are presently under scrutiny in phase 2 studies.

Pazopanib is an oral TKI targeting VEGFR -1, -2, -3, FGFR-1, -3, -4, PDGFR- α and - β and c-KIT. The drug has been investigated in the open-label, phase 2 PAZONET trial (88). In 44 patients with advanced, progressive, well-differentiated NETs, the TKI was associated with a median PFS of 9 months. The most common grade 3/4 toxicities of pazopanib included diarrhea, fatigue and hypertension, and drug dosage reductions were required in approximately one fifth of enrolled patients. More recently, pazopanib has been tested at 800 mg daily in the phase 2 Alliance A021202 study (67). The trial randomized 171 patients with well-differentiated, progressive, extrapancreatic NETs to receive pazopanib or placebo. After a median follow-up of 31 months, a median PFS of 12 and 8 months was recorded in patients treated with pazopanib or placebo respectively (HR: 0.53; p=0.0005). Pazopanib was associated with an ORR of only 2%. Among pazopanib-treated patients, treatment-related grade 3/4 adverse events were reported in 61% of cases, and hypertension, fatigue, nausea, diarrhea and transaminases elevation were the most common toxicities. Pazopanib has also demonstrated clinical activity against panNETs arising in the context of von Hippel-Lindau syndrome. In a single-arm study enrolling 31 patients with this inherited syndrome, the drug induced objective responses in 53% of 17 pancreatic lesions (89).

Nintedanib is an oral inhibitor of FGFR1-3, VEGFR1-3 and PDGFR. The drug has been tested in a phase II study of 32 patients with extra-pancreatic NETs on a stable dose of somatostatin analog (90). A median PFS of 11 months has been observed, and toxicities were manageable.

HIF inhibitors and hypoxia-activated prodrugs

Novel antiangiogenic compounds investigated in patients with NETs comprise the HIF-2 α inhibitor belzutifan and the hypoxia-activated prodrug evofosfamide. Belzutifan has been recently tested at 120 mg daily in an open-label, phase 2 trial of

61 patients with von Hippel-Lindau syndrome. Among 22 patients harboring a panNET, objective responses were seen in 90% of cases, with complete responses in 14% of the cohort (68). Anemia and fatigue were the most common adverse events, being reported in 90% and 66% of patients respectively. On this basis, belzutifan has received regulatory approval for the treatment of tumors arising in the context of Von-Hippel Lindau syndrome. An international phase 2 study of belzutifan in patients with sporadic panNETs is currently ongoing (NCT04924075). Evofosfamide is a prodrug of the alkylating agent bromoisophosphoramide mustard. The release of the active drug occurs exclusively under hypoxic conditions, and results in intra- and inter-strand DNA cross links in tumor cells. Given the well-known ability of sunitinib in inducing intratumor hypoxia, evofosfamide has been recently investigated in combination with sunitinib in the open-label, Simon's twostage design, phase II SUNEVO trial (69). The study enrolled 17 patients with advanced panNETs, and only prior therapy with somatostatin analogs was permitted. After a median follow-up of 16 months, three objective responses were recorded, in the presence of a median PFS of 10.4 months. Grade 3 or worse treatment-related adverse events were reported in the 65% of the cohort, the most frequent being neutropenia, fatigue and thrombocytopenia. Overall, treatment discontinuation due to toxicity was required in 88% of the patients. In light of the unfavorable safety profile and the modest efficacy shown by sunitinib and evofosfamide in this study, further clinical investigations of this combination have not been planned.

Future directions for angiogenesis blockade in NETs

Developing new antiangiogenic agents, testing new combinations of antiangiogenic agents with targeted drugs or immunotherapy and defining the correct positioning of antiangiogenic therapies in the context of treatment sequences are among the main priorities for future research on angiogenesis blockade in NETs.

Angiogenesis is a complex process involving distinct biological mechanisms. Mechanistically, endothelial cell proliferation, vessel guidance, vessel maturation, stabilization and quiescence are driven by different families of molecular cues, and angiogenic processes can be thereby inhibited at different levels. There is a need to identify and characterize additional molecular regulators of angiogenesis in NETs in order to develop the next generation of antiangiogenic drugs to be tested (alone or in combination) in clinical trials. Moreover, since evidence demonstrates that different angiogenic molecules may be expressed differently during tumor progression, a precise understanding of the molecular events driving

neoangiogenesis during NET evolution might be instrumental to provide molecular-level guidance on the correct positioning of angiogenesis blockade throughout the treatment journey of NET patients. Combinatorial strategies aimed at concurrently disrupting key pathways operating in NET progression (i.e., concurrent inhibition of angiogenesis and mTOR signaling) have been only partially investigated. In a phase II study of bevacizumab and temsirolimus, an ORR of 41% and a median PFS of 13.2 months were observed among 58 patients with panNETs, in the presence of toxicities leading to treatment discontinuation in approximately one third of the cohort (91). While the efficacy/toxicity ratio of combinatorial treatments should be always carefully scrutinized in relatively indolent tumors such as NETs, clinical trials should explore the impact of targeted agent combinations in disease settings where tumor shrinkage is the goal of treatment (i.e., neoadjuvant setting). Accumulating evidence indicates that a tight link exists between aberrant tumor angiogenesis and the immune microenvironment, and antiangiogenic agents have been shown to synergize with immune checkpoint inhibitors in malignancies including renal cell carcinoma, endometrial cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma (92). Future studies should assess the potential of antiangiogenic agents in tuning the microenvironment of NETs from an immune-suppressive to an immune-supportive one, thus enhancing the efficacy of immunotherapy.

Conclusions

The concept of angiogenesis inhibition as a potential weapon against cancer was first proposed by Folkman in the 70s (93). After the initial skepticism of the scientific community, multiple lines of evidence have demonstrated that antiangiogenic agents can be clinically effective in controlling tumor growth. Sunitinib is the only antiangiogenic drug approved for the treatment of NETs, and its use is restricted to pancreatic primaries. Newer TKIs including surufatinib, cabozantinib, axitinib and lenvatinib seem to possess more potent antitumor activity, probably as result of their multi-targeting potential, and might be utilized as monotherapy or as backbone for combinatorial treatment of both pancreatic and extra-pancreatic NETs in the near future. While it is currently unclear whether combinations of antiangiogenic agents with chemotherapeutics, targeted agents or immunotherapy are more effective than the monotherapy, the results of the first study comparing the efficacy of sunitinib versus PRRT in patients with progressive panNETs are awaited soon (NCT02230176). In the absence of predictors of response and given the lack of high-level evidence on optimal treatment sequences, clinical wisdom continues to be critical in defining the timing of antiangiogenic therapy in patients with NETs.

Author contributions

All authors contributed to literature review and to the writing the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Funding

This work was supported by the Associazione Italiana per la Ricerca sul Cancro [MFAG #23583] and Associazione per la Ricerca Biomolecolare Onlus, Acquaviva, Italy [2020].

References

1. Cives M, Strosberg JR. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. CA Cancer J Clin (2018) 68(6):471-87. doi: 10.3322/caac.21493

2. Dasari A, Shen C, Halperin D, Zhao B, Zhou S, Xu Y, et al. Trends in the incidence, prevalence, and survival outcomes in patients with neuroendocrine tumors in the united states. *JAMA Oncol* (2017) 3(10):1335–42. doi: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2017.0589

3. Klimstra DS, Kloppel G, La Rosa S, Rindi G. WHO classification of tumors of the digestive system. 5th ed Vol. Volume 1. . Lyon, France: IARC Press (2019).

4. Strosberg JR, Cheema A, Weber J, Han G, Coppola D, Kvols LK. Prognostic validity of a novel American joint committee on cancer staging classification for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29(22):3044–9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.35.1817

5. Strosberg JR, Weber JM, Feldman M, Coppola D, Meredith K, Kvols LK. Prognostic validity of the American joint committee on cancer staging classification for midgut neuroendocrine tumors. *J Clin Oncol* (2013) 31 (4):420-5. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.44.5924

6. Marion-Audibert AM, Barel C, Gouysse G, Dumortier J, Pilleul F, Pourreyron C, et al. Low microvessel density is an unfavorable histoprognostic factor in pancreatic endocrine tumors. *Gastroenterology* (2003) 125(4):1094–104. doi: 10.1016/S0016-5085(03)01198-3

7. Carrasco P, Zuazo-Gaztelu I, Casanovas O. Sprouting strategies and dead ends in antiangiogenic targeting of NETs. *J Mol Endocrinol* (2017) 59(1):R77–91. doi: 10.1530/JME-17-0029

8. Couvelard A, O' Toole D, Turley H, Leek R, Sauvanet A, Degott C, et al. Microvascular density and hypoxia-inducible factor pathway in pancreatic endocrine tumours: negative correlation of microvascular density and VEGF expression with tumour progression. *Br J Cancer* (2005) 92(1):94–101. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6602245

9. Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL, Bang YJ, Borbath I, Lombard-Bohas C, et al. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *N Engl J Med* (2011) 364(6):501–13. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1003825

10. Cives M, Pelle' E, Strosberg J. Emerging treatment options for gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *J Clin Med* (2020) 9(11):3655. doi: 10.3390/jcm9113655

11. Hanahan D, Folkman J. Patterns and emerging mechanisms of the angiogenic switch during tumorigenesis. *Cell* (1996) 86(3):353-64. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80108-7

12. Franco M, Roswall P, Cortez E, Hanahan D, Pietras K. Pericytes promote endothelial cell survival through induction of autocrine VEGF-a signaling and bclw expression. *Blood* (2011) 118(10):2906–17. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-01-331694

13. Pàez-Ribes M, Allen E, Hudock J, Takeda T, Okuyama H, Viñals F, et al. Antiangiogenic therapy elicits malignant progression of tumors to increased local invasion and distant metastasis. *Cancer Cell* (2009) 15(3):220–31. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2009.01.027

14. Sennino B, Ishiguro-Oonuma T, Schriver BJ, Christensen JG, McDonald DM. Inhibition of c-met reduces lymphatic metastasis in RIP-Tag2 transgenic mice. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73(12):3692–703. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-2160

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

 Chang TM, Chu PY, Hung WC, Shan YS, Lin HY, Huang KW, et al. C-myc promotes lymphatic metastasis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor through VEGFC upregulation. *Cancer Sci* (2021) 112(1):243–53. doi: 10.1111/cas.14717

16. Scoazec JY. Angiogenesis in neuroendocrine tumors: therapeutic applications. *Neuroendocrinology* (2013) 97(1):45–56. doi: 10.1159/000338371

17. Cives M, Pelle' E, Quaresmini D, Rizzo FM, Tucci M, Silvestris F. The tumor microenvironment in neuroendocrine tumors: Biology and therapeutic implications. *Neuroendocrinology* (2019) 109(2):83–99. doi: 10.1159/000497355

18. Terris B, Scoazec JY, Rubbia L, Bregeaud L, Pepper MS, Ruszniewski P. Et al: Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in digestive neuroendocrine tumours. *Histopathology* (1998) 32(2):133-8. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2559.1998.00321.x

19. Besig S, Voland P, Baur DM, Perren A, Prinz C. Vascular endothelial growth factors, angiogenesis, and survival in human ileal enterochromaffin cell carcinoids. *Neuroendocrinology* (2009) 90(4):402–15. doi: 10.1159/000245900

20. La Rosa S, Uccella S, Finzi G, Albarello L, Sessa F, Capella C. Localization of vascular endothelial growth factor and its receptors in digestive endocrine tumors: correlation with microvessel density and clinicopathologic features. *Hum Pathol* (2003) 34(1):18–27. doi: 10.1053/hupa.2003.56

21. Nozawa H, Chiu C, Hanahan D. Infiltrating neutrophils mediate the initial angiogenic switch in a mouse model of multistage carcinogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2006) 103(33):12493–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0601807103

22. Kuroda M, Oka T, Oka Y, Yamochi T, Ohtsubo K, Mori S, et al. Colocalization of vascular endothelial growth factor (vascular permeability factor) and insulin in pancreatic islet cells. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1995) 80 (11):3196–200. doi: 10.1210/jcem.80.11.7593426

23. Apte RS, Chen DS, Ferrara N. VEGF in signaling and disease: Beyond discovery and development. *Cell* (2019) 176(6):1248-64. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2019.01.021

24. Inoue M, Hager JH, Ferrara N, Gerber HP, Hanahan D. VEGF-a has a critical, nonredundant role in angiogenic switching and pancreatic beta cell cancinogenesis. *Cancer Cell* (2002) 1(2):193–202. doi: 10.1016/S1535-6108(02) 00031-4

25. Haugen M, Dammen R, Svejda B, Gustafsson BI, Pfragner R, Modlin I, et al. Differential signal pathway activation and 5-HT function: the role of enterochromaffin cells as oxygen sensors. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2012) 303(10):G1164–73. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00027.2012

26. Speisky D, Duces A, Bièche I, Rebours V, Hammel P, Sauvanet A, et al. Couvelard a for the GTE group (Groupe d'Etude des tumeurs endocrines): Molecular profiling of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in sporadic and Von hippel-lindau patients. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18(10):2838–49. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-2759

27. Yun YR, Won JE, Jeon E, Lee S, Kang W, Jo H, et al. Fibroblast growth factors: biology, function, and application for tissue regeneration. *J Tissue Eng* (2010) 2010:218142. doi: 10.4061/2010/218142

28. Beenken A, Mohammadi M. The FGF family: biology, pathophysiology and therapy. Nat Rev Drug Discovery (2009) 8:235–53. doi: 10.1038/nrd2792

29. Vitale G, Cozzolino A, Malandrino P, Minotta R, Puliani G, Saronni D, et al. Role of FGF system in neuroendocrine neoplasms: Potential therapeutic applications. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2021) 12:665631. doi: 10.3389/ fendo.2021.665631

30. Chaudhry A, Funa K, Oberg K. Expression of growth factor peptides and their receptors in neuroendocrine tumors of the digestive system. *Acta Oncol* (1993) 32:107–14. doi: 10.3109/02841869309083898

31. La Rosa S, Uccella S, Erba S, Capella C, Sessa F. Immunohistochemical detection of fibroblast growth factor receptors in normal endocrine cells and related tumors of the digestive system. *Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol* (2001) 9:319–28. doi: 10.1097/00129039-200112000-00006

32. Compagni A, Wilgenbus P, Impagnatiello MA, Cotten M, Christofori G. Fibroblast growth factors are required for efficient tumor angiogenesis. *Cancer Res* (2000) 60(24):7163–9. PMID: 11156426

33. Casanovas O, Hicklin DJ, Bergers G, Hanahan D. Drug resistance by evasion of antiangiogenic targeting of VEGF signaling in late-stage pancreatic islet tumors. *Cancer Cell* (2005) 8(4):299–309. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2005.09.005

34. Allen E, Walters IB, Hanahan D. Brivanib, a dual FGF/VEGF inhibitor, is active both first and second line against mouse pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors developing adaptive/evasive resistance to VEGF inhibition. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) 17(16):5299–310. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-2847

35. Allt G, Lawrenson JG. Pericytes: cell biology and pathology. Cells Tissues Organs (2001) 169:1-11. doi: 10.1159/000047855

36. Funa K, Papanicolaou V, Juhlin C, Rastad J, Akerström G, Heldin CH, et al. Expression of platelet-derived growth factor beta-receptors on stromal tissue cells in human carcinoid tumors. *Cancer Res* (1990) 50(3):748–53. PMID: 2153446

37. Cavalcanti E, Ignazzi A, De Michele F, Caruso ML. PDGFR α expression as a novel therapeutic marker in well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors. *Cancer Biol Ther* (2019) 20(4):423–30. doi: 10.1080/15384047.2018.1529114

38. Cortez E, Gladh H, Braun S, Bocci M, Cordero E, Bj.rkstr.m NK, et al. Functional malignant cell heterogeneity in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors revealed by targeting of PDGF-DD. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2016) 113(7):E864–73. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1509384113

39. Bollard J, Patte C, Radkova K, Massoma P, Chardon L, Valantin J, et al. Neuropilin-2 contributes to tumor progression in preclinical models of small intestinal neuroendocrine tumors. *J Pathol* (2019) 249(3):343–55. doi: 10.1002/path.5321

40. Cohen T, Herzog Y, Brodzky A, Greenson JK, Eldar S, Gluzman-Poltorak Z. Et al: Neuropilin-2 is a novel marker expressed in pancreatic islet cells and endocrine pancreatic tumours. *J Pathol* (2002) 198(1):77–82. doi: 10.1002/path.1179

41. Lantuéjoul S, Constantin B, Drabkin H, Brambilla C, Roche J, Brambilla E. Expression of VEGF, semaphorin SEMA3F, and their common receptors neuropilins NP1 and NP2 in preinvasive bronchial lesions, lung tumours, and cell lines. *J Pathol* (2003) 200(3):336–47. doi: 10.1002/path.1367

42. Maione F, Molla F, Meda C, Latini R, Zentilin L, Giacca M, et al. Semaphorin 3A is an endogenous angiogenesis inhibitor that blocks tumor growth and normalizes tumor vasculature in transgenic mouse models. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119(11):3356–72. doi: 10.1172/JCI36308

43. Maione F, Capano S, Regano D, Zentilin L, Giacca M, Casanovas O, et al. Semaphorin 3A overcomes cancer hypoxia and metastatic dissemination induced by antiangiogenic treatment in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2012) 122(5):1832–48. doi: 10.1172/JCI58976

44. Bollard J, Massoma P, Vercherat C, Blanc M, Lepinasse F, Gadot N, et al. The axon guidance molecule semaphorin 3F is a negative regulator of tumor progression and proliferation in ileal neuroendocrine tumors. *Oncotarget* (2015) 6 (34):36731–45. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.5481

45. Zuazo-Gaztelu I, Pàez-Ribes M, Carrasco P, Martín L, Soler A, Martínez-Lozano M, et al. Antitumor effects of anti-semaphorin 4D antibody unravel a novel proinvasive mechanism of vascular-targeting agents. *Cancer Res* (2019) 79 (20):5328–41. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-3436

46. Saxena S, Hayashi Y, Wu L, Awaji M, Atri P, Varney ML, et al. Pathological and functional significance of semaphorin-5A in pancreatic cancer progression and metastasis. *Oncotarget* (2017) 9(5):5931–43. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.23644

47. Figueroa-Vega N, Díaz A, Adrados M, Alvarez-Escolá C, Paniagua A, Aragonés J, et al. The association of the angiopoietin/Tie-2 system with the development of metastasis and leukocyte migration in neuroendocrine tumors. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2010) 17(4):897–908. doi: 10.1677/ERC-10-0020

48. Puliani G, Sesti F, Anastasi E, Verrico M, Tarsitano MG, Feola T, et al. Angiogenic factors as prognostic markers in neuroendocrine neoplasms. *Endocrine* (2022) 76(1):208–2017. doi: 10.1007/s12020-021-02942-4

49. Detjen KM, Rieke S, Deters A, Schulz P, Rexin A, Vollmer S, et al. Angiopoietin-2 promotes disease progression of neuroendocrine tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2010) 16(2):420-9. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-1924

50. Mazzieri R, Pucci F, Moi D, Zonari E, Ranghetti A, Berti A, et al. Targeting the ANG2/TIE2 axis inhibits tumor growth and metastasis by impairing angiogenesis and disabling rebounds of proangiogenic myeloid cells. *Cancer Cell* (2011) 19(4):512–26. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2011.02.005

51. Jimenez-Valerio G, Casanovas O. Antiangiogenic resistance: novel angiogenesis axes uncovered by antiangiogenic therapies research. *Curr Drug Targets* (2016) 17:1728–34. doi: 10.2174/1389450117666160301101425

52. Tijeras-Raballand A, Neuzillet C, Couvelard A, Serova M, de Gramont A, Hammel P, et al. Resistance to targeted therapies in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs): Molecular basis, preclinical data, and counteracting strategies. *Target Oncol* (2012) 7(3):173–81. doi: 10.1007/s11523-012-0229-6

53. Rigamonti N, Kadioglu E, Keklikoglou I, Wyser Rmili C, Leow CC, De Palma M. Role of angiopoietin-2 in adaptive tumor resistance to VEGF signaling blockade. *Cell Rep* (2014) 8(3):696–706. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2014.06.059

54. Sennino B, Ishiguro-Oonuma T, Wei Y, Naylor RM, Williamson CW, Bhagwandin V, et al. Suppression of tumor invasion and metastasis by concurrent inhibition of c-met and VEGF signaling in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Cancer Discovery* (2012) 2(3):270–87. doi: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-11-0240

55. You WK, Sennino B, Williamson CW, Falcón B, Hashizume H, Yao LC, et al. VEGF and c-met blockade amplify angiogenesis inhibition in pancreatic islet cancer. *Cancer Res* (2011) 71(14):4758–68. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-2527

56. Krug S, Abbassi R, Griesmann H, Sipos B, Wiese D, Rexin P, et al. Therapeutic targeting of tumor-associated macrophages in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Int J Cancer* (2018) 143(7):1806-16. doi: 10.1002/ ijc.31562

57. Franco M, Pàez-Ribes M, Cortez E, Casanovas O, Pietras K. Use of a mouse model of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors to find pericyte biomarkers of resistance to anti-angiogenic therapy. *Horm Metab Res* (2011) 43(12):884–9. doi: 10.1055/s-0031-1284381

58. Chu X, Gao X, Jansson L, Quach M, Skogseid B, Barbu A. Multiple microvascular alterations in pancreatic islets and neuroendocrine tumors of a Men1 mouse model. *Am J Pathol* (2013) 182(6):2355-67. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2013.02.023

59. Cives M, Rizzo F, Simone V, Bisceglia F, Stucci S, Seeber A, et al. Reviewing the osteotropism in neuroendocrine tumors: The role of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *Neuroendocrinology* (2016) 103(3-4):321-34. doi: 10.1159/000438902

 Wiedmer T, Blank A, Pantasis S, Normand L, Bill R, Krebs P, et al. Autophagy inhibition improves sunitinib efficacy in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors via a lysosome-dependent mechanism. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2017) 16:2502– 15. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-17-0136

61. Xu J, Shen L, Bai C, Wang W, Li J, Yu X, et al. Surufatinib in advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours (SANET-p): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21(11):1489–99. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30493-9

62. Xu J, Shen L, Zhou Z, Li J, Bai C, Chi Y, et al. Surufatinib in advanced extrapancreatic neuroendocrine tumours (SANET-ep): a randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21(11):1500-12. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30496-4

63. Capdevila J, Fazio N, Lopez C, Teulé A, Valle JW, Tafuto S, et al. Lenvatinib in patients with advanced grade 1/2 pancreatic and gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors: Results of the phase II TALENT trial (GETNE1509). *J Clin Oncol* (2021) 39 (20):2304–12. doi: 10.1200/JCO.20.03368

64. Strosberg JR, Cives M, Hwang J, Weber T, Nickerson M, Atreya CE, et al. A phase II study of axitinib in advanced neuroendocrine tumors. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2016) 23(5):411–8. doi: 10.1530/ERC-16-0008

65. Garcia-Carbonero R, Benavent M, Jiménez Fonseca P, Castellano D, Alonso-Gordoa T, Teulé T, et al. The AXINET trial (GETNE1107): Axitinib plus octreotide LAR improves PFS by blinded central radiological assessment vs placebo plus octreotide LAR in G1-2 extrapancreatic NETs. *Ann Oncol* (2021) 32(suppl_5): \$906-920. doi: 10.1016/j.annonc.2021.08.179

66. Chan JA, Faris JE, Murphy JE, Blaszkowsky LS, Kwak EL, McCleary NJ, et al. Phase II trial of cabozantinib in patients with carcinoid and pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (pNET). *J Clin Oncol* (2017) 35:228. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2017.35.4_suppl.228

67. Bergsland EK, Mahoney MR, Asmis TR, Hall N, Kumthekar P, Maitland ML, et al. Et al: Prospective randomized phase II trial of pazopanib versus placebo in patients with progressive carcinoid tumors (CARC) (Alliance A021202). *J Clin Oncol* (2019) 37:4005. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2019.37.15_suppl.4005

68. Jonasch E, Donskov F, Iliopoulos O, Rathmell WK, Narayan VK, Maughan BL, et al. Belzutifan for renal cell carcinoma in von hippel-lindau disease. *N Engl J Med* (2021) 385(22):2036–46. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2103425

69. Grande E, Rodriguez-Antona C, López C, Alonso-Gordoa T, Benavent M, Capdevila J, et al. Sunitinib and evofosfamide (TH-302) in systemic treatment-

naïve patients with grade 1/2 metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: The GETNE-1408 trial. *Oncologist* (2021) 26(11):941–9. doi: 10.1002/onco.13885

70. Kulke MH, Ou FS, Niedzwiecki D, Heubner L, Kunz P, Kennecke HF, et al. Everolimus with or without bevacizumab in advanced pNET: CALGB 80701 (Alliance). *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2022) 29(6):335–44. doi: 10.1530/ERC-21-0239

71. Halperin DM, Liu S, Dasari A, Fogelman D, Bhosale P, Mahvash A, et al. Assessment of clinical response following atezolizumab and bevacizumab treatment in patients with neuroendocrine tumors: A nonrandomized clinical trial. *JAMA Oncol* (2022) 8(6):904–9. doi: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2022.0212

72. Yao JC, Phan A, Hoff PM, Chen HX, Charnsangavej C, Yeung SC, et al. Targeting vascular endothelial growth factor in advanced carcinoid tumor: a random assignment phase II study of depot octreotide with bevacizumab and pegylated interferon alpha-2b. *J Clin Oncol* (2008) 26:1316–23. doi: 10.1200/ JCO.2007.13.6374

73. Zhu M, Costello BA, Yin J, Pettinger AM, Strosberg JR, Erlichman C, et al. Phase II trial of bevacizumab monotherapy in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Pancreas* (2021) 50(10):1435–9. doi: 10.1097/MPA.000000000001950

74. Yao JC, Guthrie KA, Moran C, Strosberg JR, Kulke MH, Chan JA, et al. Phase III prospective randomized comparison trial of depot octreotide plus interferon alfa-2b versus depot octreotide plus bevacizumab in patients with advanced carcinoid tumors: SWOGS0518. *J Clin Oncol* (2017) 35:1695–703. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2016.70.4072

75. Kunz PL, Balise RR, Fehrenbacher L, Pan M, Venook AP, Fisher GA, et al. Oxaliplatin-fluoropyrimidine chemotherapy plus bevacizumab in advanced neuroendocrine tumors: An analysis of 2 phase II trials. *Pancreas* (2016) 45 (10):1394–400. doi: 10.1097/MPA.00000000000659

76. Ducreux M, Dahan L, Smith D, O'Toole D, Lepère C, Dromain C, et al. Bevacizumab combined with 5-FU/streptozocin in patients with progressive metastatic well-differentiated pancreatic endocrine tumours (BETTER trial)-a phase II nonrandomised trial. *Eur J Cancer* (2014) 50(18):3098–106. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.10.002

77. Couderc C, Poncet G, Villaume K, Blanc M, Gadot N, Walter T, et al. Targeting the PI3K/mTOR pathway in murine endocrine cell lines: *in vitro* and *in vivo* effects on tumor cell growth. *Am J Pathol* (2011) 178(1):336–44. doi: 10.1016/ j.ajpath.2010.11.023

78. Castellano D, Capdevila J, Sastre J, Alonso V, Llanos M, García-Carbonero R, et al. Sorafenib and bevacizumab combination targeted therapy in advanced neuroendocrine tumour: a phase II study of Spanish neuroendocrine tumour group (GETNE0801). *Eur J Cancer* (2013) 49:3780–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2013.06.042

79. Yi M, Jiao D, Qin S, Chu Q, Wu K, Li A. Synergistic effect of immune checkpoint blockade and anti-angiogenesis in cancer treatment. *Mol Cancer* (2019) 18(1):60. doi: 10.1186/s12943-019-0974-6

80. Frizziero M, Kilgour E, Simpson KL, Rothwell DG, Moore DA, Frese KK, et al. Expanding therapeutic opportunities for extrapulmonary neuroendocrine carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2022) 28(10):1999–2019. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-21-3058

81. Mishima S, Kawazoe A, Matsumoto H, Kuboki Y, Bando H, Kojima T, et al. Efficacy and safety of ramucirumab-containing chemotherapy in patients with

pretreated metastatic gastric neuroendocrine carcinoma. ESMO Open (2018) 3(7): e000443. doi: 10.1136/esmoopen-2018-000443

82. Krug S, Kegel T, Gress TM, Rinke A, Apostolidis L, Jann H, et al. Ramucirumab in combination with dacarbazine in patients with progressive well-differentiated metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (RamuNET): study protocol for a multicenter single-arm trial. *BMC Cancer* (2021) 21(1):1206. doi: 10.1186/s12885-021-08900-7

 Halperin MD, Lee JJ, Ng CS, Strosberg JR, Estrella JS, Dagohoy CG, et al. A phase II trial of ziv-afliberecept in patients with advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Pancreas* (2019) 48(3):381-6. doi: 10.1097/ MPA.00000000000001258

84. Faivre S, Niccoli P, Castellano D, Valle JW, Hammel P, Raoul JL, et al. Sunitinib in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: updated progression-free survival and final overall survival from a phase III randomized study. *Ann Oncol* (2017) 28 (2):339–43. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdw561

85. Fazio N, Kulke M, Rosbrook B, Fernandez K, Raymond E. Updated efficacy and safety outcomes for patients with well-differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors treated with sunitinib. *Target Oncol* (2021) 16(1):27–35. doi: 10.1007/s11523-020-00784-0

86. Xu J, Li J, Bai C, Xu N, Zhou Z, Li Z, et al. Surufatinib in advanced welldifferentiated neuroendocrine tumors: A multicenter, single-arm, open-label, phase Ib/II trial. *Clin Cancer Res* (2019) 25:3486–94. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-2994

87. Li J, Cheng Y, Bai C, Xu J, Shen L, Li J, et al. Treatment-related adverse events as predictive biomarkers of efficacy in patients with advanced neuroendocrine tumors treated with surufatinib: results from two phase III studies. *ESMO Open* (2022) 7(2):100453. doi: 10.1016/j.esmoop.2022.100453

88. Grande E, Capdevila J, Castellano D, Teulé A, Durán I, Fuster J, et al. Pazopanib in pretreated advanced neuroendocrine tumors: A phase II, open-label trial of the Spanish task force group for neuroendocrine tumors (GETNE). *Ann Oncol* (2015) 26:1987–93. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdv252

89. Jonasch E, McCutcheon IE, Gombos DS, Ahrar K, Perrier ND, Liu D, et al. Pazopanib in patients with von hippel-lindau disease: a single-arm, single-centre, phase 2 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2018) 19(10):1351–9. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(18) 30487-X

90. Iyer RV, Konda B, Fountzilas C, Mukherjee S, Owen D, Attwood K, et al. Multicenter phase 2 trial of nintedanib in advanced nonpancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Cancer* (2020) 126(16):3689–97. doi: 10.1002/cncr.32994

91. Hobday TJ, Qin R, Reidy-Lagunes D, Moore MJ, Strosberg J, Kaubisch A, et al. Multicenter phase II trial of temsirolimus and bevacizumab in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *J Clin Oncol* (2015) 33(14):1551–6. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2014.56.2082

92. Chambers A, Kundranda M, Rao S, Mahmoud F, Niu J. Anti-angiogenesis revisited: Combination with immunotherapy in solid tumors. *Curr Oncol Rep* (2021) 23(9):100. doi: 10.1007/s11912-021-01099-7

93. Folkman J. Tumor angiogenesis: therapeutic implications. New Engl J Med (1971) 285:1182-6. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197111182852108

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Alessandro Passardi, Scientific Institute of Romagna for the Study and Treatment of Tumors (IRCCS), Italy

REVIEWED BY

Ulrich Hacker, Leipzig University, Germany José Luis Castañeda-Cabral, University of Guadalajara, Mexico

*CORRESPONDENCE Massimiliano Salati massimiliano.salati@unimore.it

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

RECEIVED 13 July 2022 ACCEPTED 23 August 2022 PUBLISHED 23 September 2022

CITATION

Salati M, Caputo F, Bocconi A, Cerri S, Baldessari C, Piacentini F, Dominici M and Gelsomino F (2022) Successes and failures of angiogenesis blockade in gastric and gastro-esophageal junction adenocarcinoma. *Front. Oncol.* 12:993573. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.993573

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Salati, Caputo, Bocconi, Cerri, Baldessari, Piacentini, Dominici and Gelsomino. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Successes and failures of angiogenesis blockade in gastric and gastro-esophageal junction adenocarcinoma

Massimiliano Salati^{1,2*}, Francesco Caputo¹, Alessandro Bocconi¹, Sara Cerri¹, Cinzia Baldessari¹, Federico Piacentini¹, Massimo Dominici¹ and Fabio Gelsomino¹

¹Division of Oncology, Department of Oncology and Hematology, University Hospital of Modena, Modena, Italy, ²PhD Program Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Modena and Reggio Emilia, Modena, Italy

Gastric and gastro-esophageal junction adenocarcinoma (GEA) remains a considerable major public health problem worldwide, being the fifth most common cancer with a fatality-to-case ratio that stands still at 70%. Angiogenesis, which is a well-established cancer hallmark, exerts a fundamental role in cancer initiation and progression and its targeting has been actively pursued as a promising therapeutic strategy in GEA. A wealth of clinical trials has been conducted, investigating anti-angiogenic agents including VEGF-directed monoclonal antibodies, small molecules tyrosine kinase inhibitors and VEGF-Trap agents both in the resectable and advanced setting, reporting controversial results. While phase III randomized trials testing the anti-VEGFR-2 antibody Ramucirumab and the selective VEGFR-2 tyrosine kinase inhibitor Apatinib demonstrated a significant survival benefit in later lines, the shift of angiogenesis inhibitors in the perioperative and first-line setting failed to improve patients' outcome in GEAs. The molecular landscape of disease, together with novel combinatorial strategies and biomarker-selected approaches are under investigation as key elements to the success of angiogenesis blockade in GEA. In this article, we critically review the existing literature on the biological rationale and clinical development of antiangiogenic agents in GEA, discussing major achievements, limitations and future developments, aiming at fully realizing the potential of this therapeutic approach.

KEYWORDS

gastric cancer, angiogenesis, targeted therapy, precision medicine, clinical trials, gastro-esophageal adenocarcinoma

Introduction

Gastric and gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (GEA) remains a considerable health problem, ranking fourth as the leading cause of cancer-related death globally, with more than 700,000 deaths in 2020 (1). Therapeutic advances occurred over the recent years have led to incremental improvements in patient outcomes, and the advent of next-generation sequencing technologies have improved our biological understanding of GEA, unravelling profound molecular heterogeneity and potential vulnerabilities (2). For patients with resectable GEA, taxane-based triplet has outperformed anthracycline-based therapy as the reference regimen in the perioperative setting, leading to a 10%-increase in the curability rate (3). In the advanced disease setting, the growing number of novel effective drugs, including cytotoxics, targeted agents and checkpoint inhibitors and the improved patients and molecular selection are making the continuum of care a reality in GEA, with some patients experiencing an unexpected survival (4-10).

Among the most successfully exploited targets in GEA is angiogenesis with the VEGFR2-directed antibody ramucirumab being the second targeted agent to be approved, either alone or combined with paclitaxel, for advanced GEA failing prior platinum and fluoropyrimidine chemotherapy (11). Angiogenesis is a wellestablished cancer hallmark and angiogenesis-related factors, among which the VEGF/VEGFR axis is the most extensively studied, therapeutically validated and characterized, are overexpressed in many cancers, including GEA, and correlate with a poor prognosis (12-14). This has soon made angiogenesis an attractive target for therapeutic interventions and antiangiogenic therapy a component of standard treatment across a variety of cancer types. However, aside from the established role for ramucirumab in the second-line setting, the targeting of angiogenesis has provided controversial results in GEA. While early phase trials displayed promising antitumor activity, the near totality of them failed to prolong survival in randomized-controlled phase III trials in both resectable and advanced disease (15). Moreover, the lack of reliable predictive biomarkers has further hindered the optimization of angiogenesis blockade in GEA. Here, we extensively reviewed the biological rationale, the successes and failures from clinical trials as well as future developments for angiogenesis blockade in GEA.

The biological rationale for angiogenesis targeting in GEA

Angiogenesis enables the generation of a neovasculature from pre-existing blood vessels sustaining tumor progression and invasion since the early stages of cancer development (13). During this multistage process of invasive cancers indeed,

malignant cells acquire the capability of activating an "angiogenic switch" through the unbalance in favor of pro-angiogenic factors. Compelling evidence showed that this "angiogenic switch" is regulated by stimulatory and inhibitory factors, which act through signaling proteins and transmembrane receptors on the surface of vascular endothelial cells. The most extensively characterized angiogenic regulator is the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) together with its receptors (VEGFR) (14). The VEGF family consists of six protein isoforms called VEGF-A, -B, -C, -D, -E, -F, and placental growth factors -1 and -2 (PIGF). VEGF binds to transmembrane tyrosine kinase receptors VEGFR in three members VEGFR-1 and VEGFR-2 that present high affinity for VEGF-A, and VEGFR-3, specific for VEGF-C e VEGF-D (16). Upon VEGF binding to the extracellular domain of VEGFR, the receptor undergoes a dimerization process, phosphorylation of the tyrosine kinase domain, and subsequent activation of an intracellular pathway that in turn results in changes in cell morphology, cytoskeleton alteration, and stimulation of endothelial cell survival, proliferation and migration (13). While the role of VEGFR-1 in the angiogenesis process remains unclear, with some studies suggesting it as a negative regulator of VEGF activity and others showing an active role in the recruitment of endothelial cell progenitors, the VEGFR-2 represent the main actor in this process (14). Indeed, thanks to the binding with the ligand VEGF-A, VEGFR-2 mediates proliferation, invasion, migration and survival of endothelial cells via the MAP-kinase signalling pathway (17, 18). Instead, the VEGFR-3, which is expressed only in lymphatic endothelial cells in adults, preferentially binds VEGF-C and VEGF-D and its activation and up-regulation enhance tumor lymphangiogenesis and lymph node metastasis (19). In addition to causing the sprouting of new vessels, the VEGF/VEGFR axis induces increased vascular permeability, which results in the leakage of plasma protein, fibrin deposition and ultimately in maintaining the proangiogenic make-up of tumor microenvironment (13, 14). Notably, the aberrant neovasculature resulting from cancer angiogenesis is also responsible for the malignant ascites typically shown in advanced-stage GEA (20, 21). These effects are also dependent on the influence of the VEGF/VEGFR signalling system on the proteins expressed on tight and adherens junctions, as VE-cadherin, occludin, and claudin 5. During angiogenesis, after interaction between VEGF and its receptor, a process including the phosphorylation of VE-Cadherin and its internalization into clathrin-coated pits leads to the disruption of the architecture of endothelial junctions, allowing for the passage of molecules and cells (22). Similarly, VEGF induces phosphorylation of tight junction proteins occludin and Zonula Occludens 1, increasing vasculary permeability, as shown both in pathological brain and ocular conditions, as well as in cancers (23, 24).

In recent years, lights have been shed on the molecular mechanisms underpinning VEGF/VEGFR-mediated angiogenesis,

among which the hypoxia-inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) activation through the hypoxic neoplastic milieu is the best-established one. Following its translocation to the cellular nucleus, HIF-1 binds the VEGF promoter and leads to an increase VEGF transcription (25, 26). Additionally, the EGFR/HER2 system has been shown to induce neuropilin-1 and VEGFR expression in several cancer types, including GEA (27). On the other hand, it has been shown that Notch is a negative regulator of the VEGF/VEGFR axis (28, 29) activity as an increased in VEGFR-2 and VEGFR-3 expression is seen in stalk cells upon abrogation of Notch signalling. Wnt5a may suppress angiogenesis via non-canonical signaling by reducing both EC proliferation and capillary length (30).

Another signaling pathway implicated in angiogenesis is represented by the angiopoietin/tie cascade, which is made of four different angiopoietins (Ang-1,-2,-3,-4), which bind the tyrosine kinase receptor Tie-2. Ang-2, which is involved in vessel maturation, migration, adhesion and survival of endothelial cells, has a crucial role in tumor angiogenesis (31). Again, the FGF (fibroblast growth factor)/FGFR pathway, which controls tumor angiogenesis through the activation of the AKTpathway, deserves to be mentioned (32). An additional player described in GEA is the non-classical activator tryptase that activates proteinase-activated receptor-2 (PAR-2) and stimulates VEGF production (32, 33). The role of this tryptase and the potential usefulness of anti-angiogenic therapy in gastric cancer is demonstrated by the evidence that infiltrating mast cells, that released tryptase, was related to microvascular density (34).

Taken together, these findings have demonstrated that GEA displays a high angiogenic potential enabled mostly by the VEGF/VEGFR axis and have highlighted a robust and consistent biological rationale for the targeting of angiogenesis in GEA. One of the first proof-of-concept experiences on the targeting of VEGF-driven angiogenesis was reported by Yuan et al. showing time-dependent vascular endothelial regression and changes in vessels permeability in human tumor xenograft treated with neutralizing anti-VEGF antibodies (35). Consistent with that, the anti-VEGF bevacizumab showed to reduce cell growth and tumor size in both in vitro and in vivo experimental models of GEA (36, 37). Analogously, the blockade of VEGFR-2 by means of a targeted monoclonal antibody has resulted in inhibited proliferation and increased apoptosis in preclinical models of GEA (38, 39). These effects were even more pronounced when the anti-VEGF agent was combined with HER2 inhibitors in mice (40). More interestingly, an attractive strategy was suggested by the inhibition of VEGFR-1 or VEGFR-2, which has been reported to enhance paclitaxel sensitivity by decreasing the chemoresistance-conferring elements HIF-1 α and TUBB3 (41). Based on this promising preclinical evidence, the targeting of GEA-induced angiogenesis has rapidly advanced to clinical development with controversial study results, which are reviewed in the next chapter.

Clinical development of antiangiogenic agents in GEA

The crucial role played by angiogenesis in cancer progression and invasion, together with the promising results achieved through its pharmacological inhibition in preclinical models, have rapidly advanced the development of this therapeutic strategy to the clinical stage across a wide array of malignancies, including GEA. Although from one hand, the blockade of angiogenesis was the second success of precision medicine in GEA following HER2 inhibition, on the other hand the clinical development process of anti-angiogenic agents is studded with disappointing results. In this section, we discuss major positive and negative trials that have attempted angiogenesis blockade in GEA (Figure 1).

Positive trials

Ramucirumab is a fully human IgG1 anti-VEGFR-2 monoclonal antibody, that exerts its action by preventing the binding of VEGF (A, C, D) to the receptor and blocking signaling activation in endothelial cells. Two pivotal trials demonstrated overall survival (OS) prolongation, leading to the approval of the first target agent in the setting of pre-treated GEA (6, 7). The REGARD study is a phase III randomized trial, in which advanced GEA patients whose disease progressed after first-line platinum/fluoropyrimidine-containing chemotherapy were randomly allocated (2:1) to either ramucirumab 8 mg/kg intravenously once every 2 weeks plus best supportive care (BSC) or placebo. The median OS was 5.2 months in the ramucirumab group and 3.8 months in the placebo group (hazard ratio [HR] =0.77, 95% CI 0.60-0.99; p=0.047) (6). Regarding treatment-related adverse events (AEs), the occurrence of hypertension was higher in the investigational arm than in the control arm (16% vs 8%), whereas rates of other AEs were similar between treatment groups (94% vs 88%). In the phase III RAINBOW trial patients with advanced GEA progressing on or within 4 months after upfront chemotherapy (platinum/fluoropyrimidine with or without anthracycline) were randomized 1:1 to receive ramucirumab 8 mg/kg intravenously once every 2 weeks or placebo, plus paclitaxel 80 mg/mq intravenously on days 1, 8, and 15 of a fourweek cycle (7). The OS was significantly prolonged in the experimental arm compared to the control arm (median OS 9.6 months vs 7.4 months, HR=0.80, 95%CI 0.67-0.96, p=0.017). The most common grade 3 or higher AEs (occurring in more than 5% of patients) in the ramucirumab plus paclitaxel arm versus the paclitaxel arm were neutropenia, leucopenia (17% vs 7%), hypertension (14% vs 2%), fatigue (12% vs 5%), anemia (9% vs 10%), and abdominal pain (6% vs 3%). Given the results of these two phase III trials, ramucirumab has been approved by regulatory



agencies either in monotherapy or in combination with paclitaxel for the second-line treatment of GEA.

Apatinib is an oral small molecule tyrosine kinase inhibitor that selectively targets VEGFR-2. In a phase III randomizedcontrolled trial, Chinese patients with advanced GEA failing two or more prior lines of chemotherapy, were assigned to apatinib 850 mg once daily or placebo (42). The median OS was significantly improved in the apatinib arm compared with the placebo arm (6.5 months vs 4.7 months, HR=0.709, 95%CI, 0.53-0.93, p=0.0156). The most frequently reported grade 3 to 4 non-hematologic AEs included hand-foot syndrome, proteinuria and hypertension. Based on these results, in 2014 Apatinib was approved in China in this setting. However, the subsequent phase III ANGEL trial failed to confirm the efficacy of apatinib in a global population (43) (Table 1).

Negative trials

The anti-VEGF-A humanized IgG1 monoclonal antibody bevacizumab, which is an evidence-based option in numerous cancer types including, among others, metastatic colorectal

TABLE 1 Major clinical trials reporting positive results for angiogenesis blockade in GEA.

Trial (Authors)	Phase	Line	Target	Treatment arms	Overall Survival ¹ , months	Safety profile ²
REGARD (Fuchs et al.)	III	II	VEGFR- 2	Ramucirumab (n=238) vs Placebo (n=117)	5,2 vs 3,8 HR=0,776 (0,603-0,998) p=0,042	Hypertension (16% vs 8%)
RAINBOW (Wilke et al.)	III	II	VEGFR- 2	Ramucirumab + Paclitaxel (n=330) vs Paclitaxel + Placebo (n=330)	9,6 vs 7,4 HR=0,807 (0,678-0,962) p=0,017	Neutropenia(41% vs 19%); hypertension (14% vs 2%); fatigue (12% vs 5%)
Li et al.	III	≥ III	VEGFR- 2	Apatinib (n=176) vs Placebo (n=91)	6,5 vs 4,7 HR=0,709 (0,537-0,937) P=0,0156	HFS (8.5% vs 0%); Proteinuria (2.3% vs 0%); Hypertension (4.5% vs 0%)

¹Investigational arm vs control arm.

²Grade 3-4 adverse events.

cancer, has been the most extensively investigated antiangiogenic drug in GEA. Early phase II trials showed an encouraging activity for bevacizumab in combination with cytotoxic agents such as fluoropyrimidines, platinum derivatives, irinotecan and taxanes in metastatic GEA, with an overall response rate (ORR) in the range of 42-74%, a median progression-free survival (PFS) of 6-12 months and a median OS of 10.8-17.9 months (44-48). Despite this encouraging activity, the phase III advancement of bevacizumab to the first-line setting proved unsuccessful results in both the western and Asian patient population. In fact, in the Avastin in Gastric Cancer trial (AVAGAST), the addition of bevacizumab to standard first-line combination capecitabine-cisplatin improved PFS and ORR, yet this did not translate into an OS advantage (primary endpoint) (12.1 vs 10.2 months, HR=0.87; p=0.1002) in 774 patients from around the world. Among factors advocated to explain the failure of this large-scale trial is the heterogeneity of the enrolled population, as supported by the differential treatment efficacy recorded in Pan-American as opposed to Asian patients (HR for OS 0.63 vs 0.97, respectively) (49). Accordingly, the AVATAR trial conducted with the same study design in 202 Chinese patients, demonstrated a superimposable OS between the experimental and the control group (HR=1.11; p= 0.5567) (50). Although a biomarker analysis of the AVAGAST trial suggested a positive predictive value for high plasma VEFG-A and neuropilin-1 levels in the non-Asian subgroup, these preliminary findings have been neither validated nor developed further (51). Likewise, bevacizumab failed to prove its efficacy in the setting of resectable GEA. In fact, in the ST03 phase II-III trial, more than 1000 resectable GEA patients were randomly allocated to standard perioperative chemotherapy consisting of epirubicin, cisplatin and capecitabine plus or minus bevacizumab. The 3year OS was 50.3% in the chemotherapy only arm and 48.1% in the chemotherapy plus bevacizumab arm (HR=1.08, 95%CI 0.91-1.29; p=0.36), with an increased risk of impaired wound healing in the bevacizumab arm (52).

Furthermore, despite ramucirumab having demonstrated its clinical activity in monotherapy or combined with paclitaxel in the second-line setting, the results of 3 randomized trials, including 2 phase II and one phase III, in the front-line treatment of GEA were surprisingly disappointing (53–55). In particular, RAINFALL study was an international, phase 3 trial in which patients with metastatic, HER2-negative GEA were randomized 1:1 to cisplatin plus capecitabine (or 5-FU) and either ramucirumab or placebo. The investigator-assessed PFS (primary endpoint) was significantly extended in the experimental arm as compared to the control arm (HR=0.75, 95%CI 0.60-0.93, p=0.0106; median PFS 5.7 vs 5.4 months). However, a sensitivity analysis based on a central radiological review did not confirm the investigator-assessed difference in PFS nor showed any difference in terms of OS between the two groups (55). This study raised some major concerns. Firstly, as previously reported, PFS does not appear to be a good surrogate endpoint for OS in advanced GEA (56). Secondly, the high rate of post-progression treatments (46% and 50%, in the ramucirumab and in the placebo arm, respectively) might have diluted the difference between the two groups in terms of OS. Thirdly, since ramucirumab has proved its efficacy when paired with a taxane for second-line treatment, it is unknown whether the addition of a taxane instead of the combination of cisplatin and a fluoropyrimidine in the first-line setting could have improved outcomes.

Ziv-aflibercept is a recombinant fusion protein that functions as a decoy receptor to bind VEGF-A, VEGF-B, and PIGF with a high affinity (57), which has been approved in combination with the FOLFIRI regimen in patients with colorectal cancer who were pre-treated with an oxaliplatincontaning regimen. In a phase II randomized trial in patients with treatment-naive metastatic GEA, the addition of zivaflibercept to mFOLFOX6 did not demonstrate an advantage in terms of 6-month PFS (primary endpoint), RR and OS (58, 59).

Sunitinib is a multikinase inhibitor targeting multiple RTKs, including VEGFR1-3, PDGFR, KIT, RET, colony-stimulating factor 1 and FLT3 (60), which are involved in different malignancies, that showed poor efficacy in terms of ORR (less than 5%) in two phase II trials (61, 62) in pretreated patients with advanced GEA. Moreover, other studies testing the addition of sunitinib to chemotherapy in different treatment lines did not demonstrate any advantage in terms of PFS and OS (63, 64).

Similarly, other multikinase inhibitors, such as Sorafenib and Pazopanib, showed modest activity in the treatment of advanced GEA (65–69) (Table 2).

Rilotumumab is a fully human monoclonal antibody selectively targeting the hepatocyte growth factor (HGF). This pathway plays an important role in angiogenesis and tumor growth, with a synergistic action by HGF and VEGF on endothelial cells and also an increasing expression of angiogenic factors mediated by HGF (70, 71). For these reasons, inhibitors of HGF/c-Met signaling pathway are being developed to inhibit angiogenesis. Rilotumumab was investigated in phase III RILOMET-1 trial, in which more than 600 patients with untreated unresectable locally advanced or metastatic MET-positive GEA (defined as ≥25% of cancer cells with a membrane staining intensity of $\geq 1+$) were randomly allocated to receive rilotumumab or placebo combined with antracycline-based chemotherapy (i.e. epirubicin, cisplatin and capecitabine). The investigational treatment was stopped prematurely after a reporting by the independent data monitoring committee of an increased number of deaths in the rilotumumab arm. The median OS was 8.8 months in the rilotumumab group compared with 10.7 months in the placebo group (stratified HR=1.34, 95%CI 1.10-1.63; p=0.003) (72).

TABLE 2 Major clinical trials reporting negative results for angiogenesis blockade in GEA.

Trial(Authors)	Phase	Line	Target	Treatment arms	Overall survival ¹ , months	Safety profile ²
AVAGAST (Ohtsu A. et al.)	III	Ι	VEGF	Bevacizumab + chemo (n=387) vs chemo + placebo (n=387)	12,1 vs 10.1 HR=0,87 (0.73-1,03) p=0,1002	Neutropenia (35 vs 37%); anemia (10 vs 14%)
RAINFALL (Fuchs C et al.)	III	Ι	VEGFR- 2	Ramucirumab + chemo (n=326) vs chemo + placebo (n=319)	11,2 vs 10,7 HR=0,96 (0,80-1,15) p=0,74	Neutropenia (26% vs 27%); Hypertension (10% vs 2%)
RILOMET-1 (Catenacci D. et al.)	III	Ι	HGF	Rilotumumab + chemo (n=304) vs chemo + placebo (n=305)	8,8 vs 10,7 HR=1,34 (1,10-1,63) p=0,003	Neutropenia (29% vs 32%); anemia (12 vs 14%); fatigue (10% vs 12%)
GOLD (Bang YJ et al.)	III	Π	PARP	Olaparib + paclitaxel (n=263) vs paclitaxel + placebo (n=262)	8.8 vs 6,9 HR=0,79 (0,63-1,00) p=0,026	Neutropenia (30% vs 23%)
GRANITE 1 (Ohtsu A. et al.)	III	III	mTOR	Everolimus (n=439) vs Placebo (n=217)	5.4 vs 4.3 HR=0,90 (0,75-1,08) p= 0,124	Anemia (16% vs 13%) Decresead appetite (11% vs 6%); Fatigue (8% vs 5%)

¹Investigational arm vs control arm.

²Grade 3-4 adverse events.

Everolimus is an oral mTOR inhibitor, which demonstrated encouraging antitumor activity in a phase II study of previouslytreated advanced GEA (73). mTOR is part of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt/mTOR signaling pathway, which is implicated in tumor angiogenesis (74). This pathway is involved in the regulation of HIF-1 α , VEGF, as well as in the endothelial cells function, thus regulating tumor vascularization (75). In the phase III GRANITE-1 trial patients progressing after one or two chemotherapy lines were randomly assigned 2:1 to everolimus 10 mg/die or placebo, both given in combination with BSC. In this study, everolimus did not significantly prolong OS as compared to placebo, with a median OS of 5.4 months in the experimental arm and 4.3 months in the placebo arm (HR=0.90; 95%CI, 0.75-1.08; p=0.124) (76).

Interestingly, the PARP inhibitor olaparib has shown a significant improvement in OS when added to paclitaxel as second-line therapy in a phase II study enrolling Asian patients with advanced GEA, particularly in the molecular subset with ataxia-telangiectasia mutated protein (ATM)-negative tumors (77). In fact, PARP inhibitors have shown to have anti-angiogenic effects by inhibiting VEGF action (78).

Therefore, in the phase III GOLD study Asian patients with advanced GEA progressing after or during first-line chemotherapy were randomized 1:1 to oral olaparib plus paclitaxel or placebo plus paclitaxel. The OS did not differ between treatment groups neither in the overall patient population (median OS 8.8 months vs 6.9 months in the olaparib and placebo group, respectively, HR=0.79, 95%CI 0.63-1.00, p=0.026) nor in the ATM-negative population (12.0 months vs 10.0 months, HR=0.73, p=0.25) (77, 79).

Ongoing studies

Regorafenib is an oral multikinase inhibitor that blocks several receptor tyrosine kinases implicated in angiogenic, oncogenic and stromal signalling. On the basis of the very promising results of the randomized phase II INTEGRATE trial, in which regorafenib proved to be effective in prolonging PFS in advanced, refractory GEA (80), an international phase III trial (INTEGRATE II, NCT02773524) is currently enrolling patients. Furthermore, two phase I/II studies are testing the combination of regorafenib with immune checkpoint inhibitors, including avelumab (REGOMUNE, NCT03475953) and nivolumab (REGONIVO, NCT03406871). Various ongoing clinical trials are currently evaluating the potential of ramucirumab in other settings or in combination with other drugs. RAMSES trial (NCT02661971) is a randomized phase III trial of perioperative FLOT plus or minus ramucirumab in resectable GEA, while RAMIRIS (NCT03081143) is comparing FOLFIRI plus ramucirumab versus paclitaxel plus ramucirumab. The ARMANI trial (NCT02934464) is a phase III trial comparing the first-line treatment continuation versus a switch maintenance strategy with paclitaxel plus ramucirumab. Fruquintinib is a selective oral inhibitor of VEGFR-1-3, which is currently under investigation in numerous clinical trials. FRUTIGA (NCT03223376) is a phase III study comparing paclitaxel plus Fruquintinib versus paclitaxel alone in the second-line setting.

Table 3 summarizes the most promising ongoing clinical trials with anti-angiogenic in the treatment of GEA.

The challenge of biomarkers discovery

In light of the conflicting results achieved so far by the targeting of angiogenesis in GEA, the search for biomarkers predictive of response/resistance has long been pursued to identify patients more likely to benefit from this approach.

Until now, only a few angiogenic factors have been linked to the prognosis of GEA, among which the potential role of VEGF isoforms has been analyzed in many studies. As such, Wang et al. reported that preoperatively VEGF-C levels in serum are significantly higher in patients who develop lymph nodes and distant metastases (81). Then, in a study by Tsirlis et al. (82) it has been shown that in resectable gastric cancer, presurgical VEGF-C levels were lower and VEGF-D levels were higher compared with healthy controls. After surgical resection, an increase in VEGF-C levels and a simultaneous decrease in VEGF-D levels was seen as compared to the preoperative scenario. Notably, both serum VEGF-C and VEGF-D levels were independent predictors of the presence of gastric cancer, with an optimal predictive model of 88% sensitivity and 83% specificity. Therefore, the VEGF-C/VEGF-D ratio was identified as the most robust predictor of malignancy with 88% sensitivity and 75% specificity, by using a cut-off value of <2.7. The authors also identified a predictive model that included VEGF-D, Ca19-9, and demographic parameters (sex, age) for the presence of lymph node metastases with 85% accuracy. Similar results were reported in another study (83), where patients displaying the expression of VEGF-C had a poorer mean survival than those without the expression of the marker (33.8 \pm 13.3 vs 42.6 \pm 7.4 months, p<0.001). Taken together, these findings suggest that a high expression of VEGF-C in the serum of healthy individuals is a promising diagnostic marker for predicting GEA risk, while in patients with a known diagnosis of GEA, VEGF-C levels could predict an unfavourable prognosis after surgery.

In a further study, Kikuchi et al. (84) showed that VEGF serum levels were significantly higher in patients with cancer

than in healthy controls, while the levels of VEGFR-1 and VEGFR-2 were lower in the former versus latter group. VEGF was particularly sensitive and specific as a marker associated with intestinal-type cancer. Indeed, VEGFR-1 had the highest sensitivity and specificity for early gastric cancer and VEGFR-2 for diffuse-type and advanced cancer. According to the authors, a possible reason of the reduced VEGFR serum levels was that the antibody used for ELISA analysis could recognize the same or a near region as the ligand binds. High VEGF levels may bind to these receptors, thus reducing the VEGFR-1 and -2 serum levels. As vascularization promotes cancer progression, soluble VEGFR-1 and -2 could act as decoys impeding VEGF-VEGFR-2 binding on the surface of target cells.

Of interest, the circulating levels of the isoform VEGF-A were significantly higher in both serum and plasma from GEA patients. This value has been shown to decline upon curativeintent surgery, suggesting its secretion by the tumor mass (85). This study highlights a potential role of this biomarker in assessing the completeness of surgical excision.

In another study, Park and colleagues looked at ethnical differences regarding GEA characteristics and VEGF-A expression between Caucasian and Asian patients (86). They were able to find that serum levels of VEGF-A were twice as high in the former than in the latter patients' group and that VEGF-A was an independent prognostic factor for OS, though only among non-Asian patients: the 5-year OS for VEGF-A-high vs –low patients was 72 vs 43% among Caucasians (p=0.001) and 86 vs 77% among Asians (p=0.236).

In the advanced disease setting, a correlation between serum VEGF and platelet counts has been reported, together with worse outcome in patients expressing high serum VEGF per platelet count (87). In the study of Seo et al., the OS was poorer in patients harboring high VEGF per platelet count (p=0.0432), as was the mPFS (4.5 vs. 8.9 months; P = 0.0116). This comes with no surprise, as peripheral blood cells, such as platelets, granulocytes, and lymphocytes normally express VEGF and this

Study name	Phase	Disease Setting	Investigational arm	Planned accrual	ClinicalTrials.gov Identi- fier	Status
ARMANI*	III	First-line, HER-2 negative GEA	Paclitaxel + Ramucirumab	280 patients	NCT02934464	Recruiting
REGONIVO*	III	Third-line, refractory GEA	Regorafenib ¹ + Nivolumab ²	450 patients	NCT04879368	Recruiting
INTEGRATE II*	III	Third-line, refractory GEA	Regorafenib ³	250 patients	NCT02773524	Active, not recruiting
REGOMUNE*	I/II	Solid tumors (cohort C: GEA)	$Regorafenib^4 + Avelumab^5$	482 participants	NCT03475953	Recruiting

TABLE 3 Selected ongoing trials investigating antiangiogenic strategies in GEA.

¹Orally at a dose of 90mg (3x30mg) qd, d1-21, q4 weeks 28-day.

²Intravenously at a dose of 240 mg d1 q2 weeks; after 2 months, patients whose disease is controlled may have nivolumab administered 480 mg q4 weeks.

³Orally at a dose of 160 mg (4x40mg) qd, d1-21, q4 weeks.

⁴Orally at a dose of 160 mg (4x40mg) qd, d1-21, q4 weeks.

⁵Intravenously at a dose of 10 mg/kg every 2 weeks, starting at Cycle 1 Day 15.

*Database accessed on 29th July.
is released during clotting upon platelet activation. However, in the multivariate analysis for predictors of OS and PFS, a statistically significant role for VEGF per platelet was confirmed only on PFS.

Other experiences have been reported on the potential biomarker role of Ang 1-4 and Endostatin, which act as negative regulators of angiogenesis. In a review of Wang et al. (88), an increased level of endostatin in patients with gastric cancer, especially in those with lymph node invasion, as compared to healthy controls, and a lower serum level in lowgrade tumors was found. These results suggest the link between serum Endostatin levels and the biological aggressiveness of cancer. Endostatin has also been shown to contribute to lymph node dissemination and to represent a prognostic biomarker in patients with metastatic GEA. Other studies showed a possible correlation between Endostatin serum levels and the histologic intestinal type of gastric tumors (89) and a significant correlation with the presence of distant metastases (90).

On the other hand, Engin et al. (91) found that the concentrations of Ang-2 and Tie-2 were significantly more elevated in patients with gastric cancer as compared to controls, even if this difference was not statistically significant across cancer stages. Jo et al. (92) confirmed this result, also showing that Ang levels were strongly associated with the presence of lymph node metastasis. Similarly, the Ang-like family protein has been explored. The Ang-like 2 (ANGPTL2), which regulates angiogenesis, has been found at higher levels in patients with gastric cancer than in controls (93). Its expression has also been correlated with tumor progression, early recurrence, and poor prognosis (94).

In the study of Oh et al. (95), both p53 and HIF-1 α proteins were positively linked to depth of invasion, and p53 and VEGF levels were associated with lymph node involvement. HIF-1 α was also identified as a negative prognostic factor for disease recurrence and progression.

Finally, the well-known role of some Interleukins (IL) as pro-angiogenic chemokines has led to the identification of IL-8 as a potential biomarker of angiogenesis in gastric cancer by inducing the overexpression of the VEGF-A, and the receptor isoforms VEGFR-1, and VEGFR-2 (96).

However, to date, these biomarkers have been not been validated for use in clinical practice. Furthermore, there are no predictive biomarkers also for antiangiogenic agents, even if some retrospective studies provided interesting data. In the REGARD exploratory biomarkers analysis, the authors evaluated patients' serum and tumor samples, aiming at correlating ramucirumab efficacy with biomarker expression, including VEGFR family, HER2, VEGF-C and -D. Even if high VEGFR-2 endothelial levels were correlated to a shorter PFS (high vs low HR = 1.65) and ramucirumab treatment was associated with an improved OS in both high (HR = 0.69) and low (HR = 0.73) VEGFR-2 subgroups, none of these and other correlations reached the level of statistical significance (97). A

similar conclusion was given by Van Cutsem et al. in the biomarker analyses from the RAINBOW trial (98). However, in this analysis, some pharmacodynamic and prognostic relationships were found, such as the increase of VEGF-D and PIGF plasma levels from baseline levels during treatment and their decrease after treatment discontinuation. In contrast, Angiopoietin-2 exhibited a decrease during treatment, then increased after treatment discontinuation. In this setting, also in a retrospective Korean study (99) an exploratory analysis was conducted to identify potential biomarkers predictive of response to ramucirumab plus paclitaxel in GEA patients. The authors investigated both molecular characteristics on tumor tissue (e.g. EBV, MMR, EGFR, HER2, C-MET) and circulating biomarkers (VEGF, VEGFR-2, neuropillin-1, IL-8, and PIGF) before and after treatment in a subset of patients 44 and 14 patients, respectively. They found a longer PFS in patients with higher pretreatment serum levels of VEGFR-2 (4.1 vs. 2.4 months, p=0.01) and lower pretreatment serum levels of neuropillin-1 (5.8 vs. 2.4 months, p< 0.01), suggesting that circulating angiogenesis-related biomarkers may predict prolonged response to Ramucirumab. Finally, Natsume et al. identified PIGF as a significant gene with an aberrant expression between Ramucirumab responders and non-responders (100). In fact, both the OS and PFS were significantly shorter in the PIGF-high compared with the PIGF-low group, with an ORR of 50% in the latter versus 0% in the former. Furthermore, the authors showed that genetic silencing of PIGF significantly enhanced the inhibitory effect of ramucirumab cell lines of gastric cancer co-cultured with endothelial cells. Moreover, Hacker et al. evaluated the role of Ang-2 as a prognostic and/ orpredictive biomarker of bevacizumab efficacy from the AVAGAST trial (101). The median baseline plasma Ang-2 level was lower in Asian vs non-Asian patients (P<0.0001), and was identified as an independent prognostic marker for OS and correlated with the frequency of liver metastasis. However, it did not predict bevacizumab efficacy neither alone nor in combined with baseline VEGF.

Novel developments and future perspectives

As reported before, considering the great efficacy of the combinations of anti-angiogenic drugs with immunotherapy in different cancer entities like non-small-cell lung cancer, hepatocarcinoma, and renal cell cancer, this approach is being evaluating also in gastric cancer. In the REGONIVO study, the combination of regorafenib and nivolumab showed great activity (ORR = 44%) in patients with gastric cancer progressed to prior therapy. Furthermore, a phase I trial showed encouraging ORR and DCR in patients treated with ramucirumab plus pembrolizumab (102).

In the EPOC1706 trial, patients with advanced GEA received lenvatinib in combination with pembrolizumab as first- or second-line therapy. Objective remission was reached in 20 patients out of 29, with an ORR of 69%, mPFS of 7.1 months (95% CI: 5.4-13.7), and mOS not achieved (95% CI: 8-11 months not achieved) (103). The combination of ramucirumab with pembrolizumab was explored in a multi-cohort phase 1B trial of GEA patients; it showed an ORR of 7% and a DCR of 44% (104). In a similar cohort, the mPFS was 2.6 months and OS was 12.4 months in patients treated with ramucirumab/durvalumab in the unselected population, with enhanced activity observed in patients with high PD-L1 expression (105). Finally, another phase I/II clinical trial is evaluating the combination cabozantinib plus durvalumab in pretreated patients with advanced GEA. The authors reported an mPFS of 3.8 months (95% CI: 3.4-6.3), a mOS of 9.1 months (95% CI: 5.8-21.8), and a 6-month PFS rate of 34.5% (95% CI: 17.9-54.3) (104).

One of the most actively investigated subjects in cancer research is represented by microRNAs (miRNA). They consist of a group of small non-coding transcripts, 18-24 nucleotides in length, that regulate gene expression at the translational level, being involved in a plethora of biological functions including proliferation, apoptosis, embryonic stem cell advancement regulation, and cancer cell invasion (106, 107). In particular, a growing body of evidence has been showing that miRNAs can affect tumor angiogenesis through the targeting of both pro- and anti-angiogenic factors, including, among others, RTK signalling proteins, HIF, VEGF, and epidermal growth factor (EGF) (108). To this end, MiR-616-3p has been demonstrated to promote angiogenesis in many cancers, including gastric cancer, via the PTEN/AKT/mTOR pathway (109). In a study performed on patients who underwent upfront surgery, the authors investigated miR-616-3p expression in tumor/normal tissues using real-time PCR and found a significant miR-616-3p upregulation in cancerous tissues compared with their normal counterparts. Furthermore, miR-616-3p was associated with poor relapse-free survival (RFS) and OS in gastric cancer patients, suggesting its role as a potential prognostic marker in this cancer. Finally, they showed that miR-616-3p promoted epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) and angiogenesis in vitro, by modulating VEGF-A and VEGFR-2 expression, and down-regulating PTEN, which resulted in the activation of the AKT/mTOR pathway. In contrast, the reduced expression of miRNA-126 facilitates angiogenesis through its interaction with VEGF-A in gastric cancer (110). Similarly, the diagnostic, prognostic and predictive value of other miRNAs in gastric cancer has been described (111). In a comprehensive review, the authors identified five groups of miRNAs, according to their referral pathway: 1) miRNAs involved in the VEGF pathway, as the previously mentioned miR-616-3p and miR-126, but also miR-1, whose overexpression significantly decreases VEGF-A and endothelin-1 expression, miR-27b, miR-101 and miR-128, that downregulate VEGF-C expression. 2) miRNAs involved in

the HIF pathway, such as miR-574-5p and miR-210, are upregulated in hypoxic conditions in gastric cancer. 3) miRNAs related to HGF/c-MET signaling, such as miR-26a/b, are downregulated both in vitro and in vivo in gastric cancer, when HGF is upregulated. 4) miRNAs involved in the PI3K pathway, with different targets, such as PTEN (miR-23°, miR-616-3p, miR-718 and miR-382), FOXO (miR-155 and miR-135b), mTOR (miR-18°, miR-17-92, and miR-101-2), and NFkB (miR-532-5p). 5) miRNAs related to STAT-3 signaling, such as miR-874, whose upregulation inhibits STAT-3 gene expression, resulting in the inhibition of VEGF-A expression and reduction in tumor growth and angiogenesis in gastric cancer.

With the development of liquid biopsy technology and exosome research, researchers have increasingly investigated the link between exosomes and circular RNAs (circRNA) in tumors. These circRNAs in exosomes could represent biomarkers for tumor diagnosis (112). Furthermore, exosomes are essential mediators of metastasis and angiogenesis in the tumor microenvironment. Some of them are deeply associated with VEGF. In fact, Xie et al. found that exosomal circSHKBP1 can promote gastric cancer cell proliferation, invasion, migration and angiogenesis by regulating the miR-582-3p/HUR/VEGF pathway (113).

Owing to the relevant biological role played by angiogenesisrelated ncRNAs, they represent a promising cancer biomarker. Furthermore, some of these miRNAs may be associated with the benefit and toxicity of antiangiogenic agents, even if a prospective validation is needed to confirm these data.

More recently, several studies concentrated efforts on optimizing antiangiogenic therapeutic strategies. Shu et al. investigated the role of branched-chain amino acid transaminase 1 (BCAT1) in the pathogenesis of gastric cancer, particularly in angiogenesis (114). BCAT1 is the predominant isoform of BCAT that initiates the catabolism of branched-chain amino acids and has been involved in tumor pathogenesis, including breast cancer (115), leukaemia (116), ovarian cancer (117), glioma (118), and nasopharyngeal carcinoma (119). BCAT1, which act as an oncogenic factor, has been implicated in proliferation, invasion, and angiogenesis via the activation of the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway, The authors discovered that the overexpression of BCAT1 in gastric cancer patients was associated with a poor prognosis. These findings could represent the basis for a possible therapeutic target in this cancer, optimizing antiangiogenesis strategies.

Novel approaches focus on inhibiting gastric cancer vasculogenic mimicry (VM), which plays an essential role in regulating the progression and metastasis (120). The mechanism underlying VM formation is unclear, so there is a need for targeted therapies. Two recent works have recently been published on this topic. In the first, the role of Tenascin-c (TNC) has been explored (121). It is an extracellular matrix protein that induces VM in glioma (122), melanoma (123), and

gastric cancer, which is strongly expressed and associated with poor prognosis (124). Qi et al. showed that gastric cancer patients displaying higher levels of TNC experienced shorter OS and RFS compared to those with low expression. They also found that the TNC knockdown inhibited the VM formation both in vitro and in vivo and suppressed the proliferation of gastric cancer cell lines through the induction of cell cycle arrest in the G0/G1 phase. Then, they discovered a strong association between TNC and EMT, which is involved in VM formation through MAPK/ERK pathway (125, 126). For this reason, the authors stopped the EMT process by blocking ERK phosphorylation and TNC, inhibiting the VM formation simultaneously. Therefore, they pointed out that the combined targeting of TNC and ERK pathways may provide a promising antitumor strategy for inhibiting VM formation and decreasing antiangiogenic therapeutic resistance.

In a second work (127), the authors investigated the role of crocetin, a component of saffron stigma, which has significant therapeutic effects on various diseases, including cancers. They showed that crocetin significantly inhibited angiogenesis and metastasis development in gastric cancer by inhibiting Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cells and VM formation of cells. This ability was mediated by the inhibition of the sonic hedgehog signalling pathway, making crocetin a potentially effective therapeutic drug against this cancer.

Author contributions

MS, FG, and FP conceived the topic and MS, FC, AB, SC, CB, FP, MD, and FG wrote this manuscript. MS, FG, MD, and FP revised the manuscript. All the authors contributed to this article and approved the final submitted version.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor AP declared a past co-authorship with the authors.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global cancer statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. *CA Cancer J Clin* (2021) 71(3):209–49. doi: 10.3322/caac.21660

2. Salati M, Spallanzani A. New horizons for personalised treatment in gastroesophageal cancer. J Clin Med (2022) 11:311. doi: 10.3390/jcm11020311

3. Al-Batran S-E, Homann N, Pauligk C, Goetze TO, Meiler J, Kasper S, et al. Perioperative chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus leucovorin, oxaliplatin, and docetaxel versus fluorouracil or capecitabine plus cisplatin and epirubicin for locally advanced, resectable gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (FLOT4): A randomised, phase 2/3 trial. *Lancet* (2019) 393:1948–57. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32557-1

4. Janjigian YY, Shitara K, Moehler M, Garrido M, Salman P, Shen L, et al. Firstline nivolumab plus chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone for advanced gastric, gastro-oesophageal junction, and oesophageal adenocarcinoma (CheckMate 649): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2021) 398 (10294):27-40. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00797-2

5. Bang YJ, Van Cutsem E, Feyereislova A, Chung HC, Shen L, Sawaki A, et al. Trastuzumab in combination with chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone for treatment of HER2-positive advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer (ToGA): a phase 3, open-label, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* (2010) 376(9749):687–97. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61121-X

6. Fuchs CS, Tomasek J, Yong CJ, Dumitru F, Passalacqua R, Goswami C, et al. Ramucirumab monotherapy for previously treated advanced gastric or gastrooesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (REGARD): an international, randomised, multicentre, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2014) 383:31–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61719-5

7. Wilke H, Muro K, Van Cutsem E, Oh SC, Bodoky G, Shimada Y, et al. Ramucirumab plus paclitaxel versus placebo plus paclitaxel in patients with previously treated advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW): a double-blind, randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2014) 15:1224–35. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70420-6 8. Shitara K, Doi T, Dvorkin M, Mansoor W, Arkenau HT, Prokharau A, et al. Trifluridine/tipiracil versus placebo in patients with heavily pretreated metastatic gastric cancer (TAGS): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2018) 19:1437–48. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30739-3

9. Kang YK, Boku N, Satoh T, Ryu MH, Chao Y, Kato K, et al. Nivolumab in patients with advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer refractory to, or intolerant of, at least two previous chemotherapy regimens (ONO-4538-12, ATTRACTION-2): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2017) 390:2461–71. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31827-5

10. Fuchs CS, Doi T, Jang RW, Muro K, Satoh T, Machado M, et al. Safety and efficacy of pembrolizumab monotherapy in patients with previously treated advanced gastric and gastroesophageal junction cancer: phase 2 clinical KEYNOTE-059 trial. *JAMA Oncol* (2018) 4:e180013. doi: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.0013

11. Available at: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/ cyramza.

12. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* (2011) 144(5):646–74. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013

13. Folkman J. Tumor angiogenesis: the rapeutic implications. $N\ Engl\ J\ Med$ (1971) 285(21):1182–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197111182852108

14. Ferrara N, Gerber HP, LeCouter J. The biology of VEGF and its receptors. *Nat Med* (2003) 9(6):669–76. doi: 10.1038/nm0603-669

15. Nienhüser H, Schmidt T. Angiogenesis and anti-angiogenic therapy in gastric cancer. *Int J Mol Sci* (2017) 19(1):43. doi: 10.3390/ijms19010043

16. Hicklin DJ, Ellis LM. Role of the vascular endothelial growth factor pathway in tumor growth and angiogenesis. *J Clin Oncol* (2005) 23(5):1011–27. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2005.06.081

17. Dvorak HF, Brown LF, Detmar M, Dvorak AM. Vascular permeability factor/vascular endothelial growth factor, microvascular hyperpermeability, and angiogenesis. *Am J Pathol* (1995) 146:1029–39. doi: 10.1007/978-3-0348-9006-9_10

18. Dvorak HF. Vascular permeability factor/vascular endothelial growth factor: A critical cytokine in tumor angiogenesis and a potential target for diagnosis and therapy. *J Clin Oncol* (2002) 20:4368–80. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2002.10.088

19. Ammendola M, Sacco R, Zuccalà V, Luposella M, Patruno R, Gadaleta P, et al. Mast cells density positive to tryptase correlate with microvascular density in both primary gastric cancer tissue and loco-regional lymph node metastases from patients that have undergone radical surgery. *Int J Mol Sci* (2016) 17(11):1905. doi: 10.3390/jims17111905

20. Zebrowski BK, Liu W, Ramirez K, Akagi Y, Mills GB, Ellis LM. Markedly elevated levels of vascular endothelial growth factor in malignant ascites. *Ann Surg Oncol* (1999) 6:373–8. doi: 10.1007/s10434-999-0373-0

21. Yoshiji H, Kuriyama S, Hicklin DJ, Huber J, Yoshii J, Ikenaka Y, et al. The vascular endothelial growth factor receptor KDR/Flk-1 is a major regulator of malignant ascites formation in the mouse hepatocellular carcinoma model. *Hepatology* (2001) 33:841–7. doi: 10.1053/jhep.2001.23312

22. Gavard J, Gutkind JS. VEGF controls endothelial-cell permeability by promoting the beta-arrestin-dependent endocytosis of VE cadherin. *Nat Cell Biol* (2006) 8(11):1223–34. doi: 10.1038/ncb1486

23. Antonetti DA, Barber AJ, Hollinger LA, Wolpert EB, Gardner TW. Vascular endothelial growth factor induces rapid phosphorylation of tight junction proteins occludin and zonula occluden 1. a potential mechanism for vascular permeability in diabetic retinopathy and tumors. *J Biol Chem* (1999) 274(33):23463–7. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.33.23463

24. Förster C. Tight junctions and the modulation of barrier function in disease. Histochem Cell Biol (2008) 130(1):55-70. doi: 10.1007/s00418-008-0424-9

25. Iliopoulos O, Levy AP, Jiang C, Kaelin WG Jr, Goldberg MA. Negative regulation of hypoxia-inducible genes by the von hippel-lindau protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (1996) 93:10595–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.20.10595

26. Maxwell PH, Wiesener MS, Chang GW, Clifford SC, Vaux EC, Cockman ME, et al. The tumor suppressor protein VHL targets hypoxia-inducible factors for oxygen-dependent proteolysis. *Nature* (1999) 399:271–5. doi: 10.1038/20459

27. Akagi M, Kawaguchi M, Liu W, McCarty MF, Takeda A, Fan F, et al. Induction of neuropilin-1 and vascular endothelial growth factor by epidermal growth factor in human gastric cancer cells. *Br J Cancer* (2003) 88:796–802. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6600811

28. Ridgway J, Zhang G, Wu Y, Stawicki S, Liang WC, Chanthery Y, et al. Inhibition of Dll4 signalling inhibits tumour growth by deregulating angiogenesis. *Nature* (2006) 444(7122):1083–7. doi: 10.1038/nature05313

29. Scehnet JS, Jiang W, Kumar SR, Krasnoperov V, Trindade A, Benedito R, et al. Inhibition of Dll4-mediated signaling induces proliferation of immature vessels and results in poor tissue perfusion. *Blood* (2007) 109(11):4753–60. doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-12-063933

30. Shi YN, Zhu N, Liu C, Wu HT, Gui Y, Liao DF, et al. Wnt5a and its signaling pathway in angiogenesis. *Clin Chim Acta* (2017) 471:263–26. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2017.06.017

31. Fagiani E, Christofori G. Angiopoietins in angiogenesis. *Cancer Lett* (2013) 328:18–26. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2012.08.018

32. Forough R, Weylie B, Patel C, Ambrus S, Singh US, Zhu J. Role of akt/pkb signaling in fibroblastgrowth factor-1 (fgf-1)-induced angiogenesis in the chicken chorioallantoic membrane (cam). *J Cell Biochem* (2005) 94:109–16. doi: 10.1002/ jcb.20274

33. Morris DR, Ding Y, Ricks TK, Gullapalli A, Wolfe BL, Trejo J. Proteaseactivated receptor-2 is essential for factor viia and xa-induced signaling, migration, and invasion of breast cancer cells. *Cancer Res* (2006) 66:307–14. doi: 10.1158/ 0008-5472.CAN-05-1735

34. Ammendola M, Marech I, Sammarco G, Zuccala V, Luposella M, Zizzo N, et al. Infiltrating mast cells correlate with angiogenesis in bone metastases from gastric cancer patients. *Int J Mol Sci* (2015) 16:3237–50. doi: 10.3390/ijms16023237

35. Yuan F, Chen Y, Dellian M, Safabakhsh N, Ferrara N, Jain RK. Timedependent vascular regression and permeability changes in established human tumor xenografts induced by an anti-vascular endothelial growth factor/vascular permeability factor antibody. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (1996) 93(25):14765–70. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.25.14765

36. Lv Y, Song L, Chang L, Liu Y, Zhang X, Li Q, et al. Inhibitory effects of bevacizumab monoclonal antibodies in combination with chemotherapy in different time sequences on a human gastric carcinoma cell line. *Ir J Med Sci* (2017) 186:275–80. doi: 10.1007/s11845-016-1471-1

37. Ninomiya S, Inomata M, Tajima M, Ali AT, Ueda Y, Shiraishi N, et al. Effect of bevacizumab, a humanized monoclonal antibody to vascular endothelial growth factor, on peritoneal metastasis of MNK-45P human gastric cancer in mice. *J Surg Res* (2009) 154:196–202. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2008.08.017

38. Falcon BL, Chintharlapalli S, Uhlik MT, Pytowski B. Antagonist antibodies to vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR-2) as anti-angiogenic agents. *Pharmacol Ther* (2016) 164:204–25. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2016.06.001

39. Arakawa Y, Tamura M, Aiba K, Morikawa K, Aizawa D, Ikegami M, et al. Significant response to ramucirumab monotherapy in chemotherapy-resistant recurrent alpha-fetoprotein-producing gastric cancer: A case report. *Oncol Lett* (2017) 14:3039–42. doi: 10.3892/ol.2017.6514

40. Jung YD, Mansfield PF, Akagi M, Takeda A, Liu W, Bucana CD, et al. Effects of combination anti-vascular endothelial growth factor receptor and antiepidermal growth factor receptor therapies on the growth of gastric cancer in a nude mouse model. *Eur J Cancer* (2002) 38:1133–114. doi: 10.1016/S0959-8049(02) 00013-8

41. Hwang JE, Lee JH, Park MR, Kim DE, Bae WK, Shim HJ, et al. Blockade of vegfr-1 and vegfr-2 enhances paclitaxel sensitivity in gastric cancer cells. *Yonsei Med J* (2013) 54:374–80. doi: 10.3349/ymj.2013.54.2.374

42. Li J, Qin S, Xu J, Xiong J, Wu C, Bai Y, et al. Randomized, double blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial of apatinib in patients with chemotherapy-refractory advanced or metastatic adenocarcinoma of the stomach or gastroesophageal junction. J Clin Oncol (2016) 34(13):1448-54. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2015.63.5995

43. Kang YK, Kang WK, Di Bartolomeo M, Chau I, Yoon HH, Cascinu S, et al. Randomized phase III ANGEL study of rivoceranib (apatinib) + best supportive care (BSC) vs placebo + BSC in patients with advanced/metastatic gastric cancer who failed ≥2 prior chemotherapy regimens. *Ann Oncol* (2019) 30 Supplement 5: V877–8. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdz394.034

44. Shah MA, Ramanathan RK, Ilson DH, Levnor A, D'Adamo D, O'Reilly E, et al. Multicenter phase II study of irinotecan, cisplatin, and bevacizumab in patients with metastatic gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* (2006) 24(33):5201–6. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2006.08.0887

45. El-Rayes BF, Zalupski M, Bekai-Saab T, Heilbrun LK, Hammad N, Patel B, et al. A phase II study of bevacizumab, oxaliplatin, and docetaxel in locally advanced and metastatic gastric and gastroesophageal junction cancers. *Ann Oncol* (2010) 21(10):1999–2004. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdq065

46. Uronis HE, Bendell JC, Altomare I, Blobe GC, Hsu SD, Morse MA, et al. A phase II study of capecitabine, oxaliplatin, and bevacizumab in the treatment of metastatic esophagogastric adenocarcinomas. *Oncologist* (2013) 18(3):271–2. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2012-0404

47. Meulendijks D, de Groot JW, Los M, Boers JE, Beerepoot LV, Polee MB, et al. Bevacizumab combined with docetaxel, oxaliplatin, and capecitabine, followed by maintenance with capecitabine and bevacizumab, as first-line treatment of patients with advanced HER2-negative gastric cancer: A multicenter phase 2 study. *Cancer* (2016) 122(9):1434-43. doi: 10.1002/cncr.29864

48. Li J, Yao X, Kortmansky JS, Fischbach NA, Stein S, Deng Y, et al. Phase II study of modified FOLFOX6 with bevacizumab in metastatic gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma. *Am J Clin Oncol* (2017) 40(2):146–51. doi: 10.1097/COC.00 0000000000114

49. Ohtsu A, Shah MA, Van Cutsem E, Rha SY, Sawaki A, Park SR, et al. Bevacizumab in combination with chemotherapy as first-line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III study. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29(30):3968–76. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.36.2236

50. Shen L, Li J, Xu J, Pan H, Pan H, Dai G, et al. Bevacizumab plus capecitabine and cisplatin in Chinese patients with inoperable locally advanced or metastatic gastric or gastroesophageal junction cancer: randomized, double-blind, phase III study (AVATAR study). *Gastric Cancer* (2015) 18(1):168–76. doi: 10.1007/s10120-014-0351-5

51. Van Cutsem E, de Haas S, Kang YK, Ohtsu A, Tebbutt NC, Xu JM, et al. Bevacizumab in combination with chemotherapy as first-line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: a biomarker evaluation from the AVAGAST randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol (2012) 30(17):2119–27. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.39.9824

52. Cunningham D, Stenning SP, Smyth EC, Okines AF, Allum WH, Rowley S, et al. Peri-operative chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab in operable oesophagogastric adenocarcinoma (UK medical research council ST03): primary analysis results of a multicentre, open-label, randomised phase 2-3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2017) 18(3):357–70. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30043-8

53. Yoon HH, Bendell JC, Braiteh FS, Firdaus I, Philip PA, Cohn AL, et al. Ramucirumab combined with FOLFOX as front-line therapy for advanced esophageal, gastroesophageal junction, or gastric adenocarcinoma: a randomized, double-blind, multicenter phase II trial. *Ann Oncol* (2019) 30(12):2016. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdz454

54. Muro K, Yoshikawa T, Shitara K, Oh D, Kang YK, Chung H, et al. Randomized, double-blind, phase 2 study of s-1 plus oxaliplatin (SOX) with or without ramucirumab (RAM) as first-line therapy followed by paclitaxel plus RAM as secondline therapy in patients with advanced gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (AGC). *J Clin Oncol* (2018) 36(Suppl):Abstr 4036. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2018.36.15_suppl.4036

55. Fuchs CS, Shitara K, Di Bartolomeo M, Lonardi S, AL-Batran SE, Van Cutsem E, et al. Ramucirumab with cisplatin and fluoropyrimidine as first-line therapy in patients with metastatic gastric or junctional adenocarcinoma

(RAINFALL): a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol (2019) 20(3):420–35. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30791-5

56. Paoletti X, Oba K, Bang YJ, Bleiberg H, Boku N, Bouchè O, et al. Progression-free survival as a surrogate for overall survival in advanced/ recurrent gastric cancer trials: a meta-analysis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* (2013) 105 (21):1667–70. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djt269

57. Ciombor KK, Berlin J. Aflibercept-a decoy VEGF receptor. *Curr Oncol Rep* (2014) 16(2):368. doi: 10.1007/s11912-013-0368-7

58. Van Cutsem E, Tabernero J, Lakomy R, Prenen H, Prausovà J, Macarulla T, et al. Addition of aflibercept to fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan improves survival in a phase III randomized trial in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer previously treated with an oxaliplatin-based regimen. *J Clin Oncol* (2012) 30 (28):3499–506. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.42.8201

59. Cleary JM, Horick NK, McCleary NJ, Abrams TA, Yurgelun MB, Azzoli CG, et al. FOLFOX plus ziv-aflibercept or placebo in first-line metastatic esophagogastric adenocarcinoma: A double-blind, randomized, multicenter phase 2 trial. *Cancer* (2019) 125(13):2213–21. doi: 10.1002/cncr.32029

60. Chow LQ, Eckhardt SG. Sunitinib: from rational design to clinical efficacy. J Clin Oncol (2007) 25(7):884–96. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2006.06.3602

61. Bang YJ, Kang YK, Kang WK, Boku N, Chung HC, Chen JS, et al. Phase II study of sunitinib as second-line treatment for advanced gastric cancer. *Invest New Drugs* (2011) 29(6):1449–58. doi: 10.1007/s10637-010-9438-y

62. Moehler M, Mueller A, Hartmann JT, Ebert M, Al-Batran S, Reimer P, et al. An open-label, multicentre biomarker-oriented AIO phase II trial of sunitinib for patients with chemo-refractory advanced gastric cancer. *Eur J Cancer* (2011) 47 (10):1511–. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2011.04.006

63. Yi JH, Lee J, Lee J, Park SH, Park JO, Yim DS, et al. Randomised phase II trial of docetaxel and sunitinib in patients with metastatic gastric cancer who were previously treated with fluoropyrimidine and platinum. *Br J Cancer* (2012) 106 (9):1469–74. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2012.100

64. Moehler M, Gepfner-Tuma I, Maderer A, Thuss-Patience PC, Ruessel J, Hegewisch-Becker S, et al. Sunitinib added to FOLFIRI versus FOLFIRI in patients with chemorefractory advanced adenocarcinoma of the stomach or lower esophagus: a randomized, placebo-controlled phase II AIO trial with serum biomarker program. *BMC Cancer* (2016) 16(1):699. doi: 10.1186/s12885-016-2736-9

65. Janjigian YY, Vakiani E, Ku GY, Herrera JM, Tang LH, Bouvier N, et al. Phase II trial of sorafenib in patients with chemotherapy refractory metastatic esophageal and gastroesophageal (GE) junction cancer. *PloS One* (2015) 10(8): e0134731. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0134731

66. Martin-Richard M, Gallego R, Pericay C, Garcia Foncillas J, Queralt B, Casado E, et al. Multicenter phase II study of oxaliplatin and sorafenib in advanced gastric adenocarcinoma after failure of cisplatin and fluoropyrimidine treatment. a GEMCAD study. *Invest New Drugs* (2013) 31(6):1573–9. doi: 10.1007/s10637-013-0020-2

67. Kang Y, Lee KH, Shen L, Yeh K, Hong YS, Park YI, et al. Randomized phase II study of capecitabine and cisplatin with or without sorafenib in patients with metastatic gastric cancer: sTARGATE study. *Ann Oncol* (2014) 25(suppl_4):iv210–53. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdu334.1

68. Kim ST, Lee J, Lee SJ, Park SH, Jung SH, Park YS, et al. Prospective phase II trial of pazopanib plus CapeOX (capecitabine and oxaliplatin) in previously untreated patients with advanced gastric cancer. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7(17):24088–96. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.8175

69. Högner A, Al-Batran SE, Siveke JT, Lorenz M, Bartels P, Breithaupt K, et al. Pazopanib with 5-FU and oxaliplatin as first line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: A randomized phase-II study-the PaFLO trial. a study of the arbeitsgemeinschaft internistische onkologie AIO-STO-0510. *Int J Cancer* (2021) 150(6):1007–17. doi: 10.1002/ijc.33864

70. Ding S, Merkulova-Rainon T, Han ZC, Tobelem G. HGF receptor upregulation contributes to the angiogenic phenotype of human endothelial cells and promotes angiogenesis *in vitro*. *Blood* (2003) 101:4816–22. doi: 10.1182/blood-2002-06-1731

71. Wojta J, Kaun C, Breuss JM, Koshelnick Y, Beckmann R, Hattey E, et al. Hepatocyte growth factor increases expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 in human keratinocytes and the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor flk-1 in human endothelial cells. *Lab Invest* (1999) 79:427-38.

72. Catenacci DVT, Tebbutt NC, Davidenko I, Murad A, Al-Batran S, Ilson D, et al. Rilotumumab plus epirubicin, cisplatin, and capecitabine as first-line therapy in advanced MET-positive gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer (RILOMET-1): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2017) 18(11):1467–82. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30566-1

73. Doi T, Muro K, Boku N, Yamada Y, Nishina T, Takiuchi H, et al. Multicenter phase II study of everolimus in patients with previously treated metastatic gastric cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2010) 28(11):1904–10. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2009.26.2923

74. Jiang BH, Liu LZ. PI3K/PTEN signaling in tumorigenesis and angiogenesis. Biochim Biophys Acta (2008) 1784:150–58. doi: 10.1016/j.bbapap.2007.09.008

75. Humar R, Kiefer FN, Berns H, Resink T, Battegay E. Hypoxia enhances vascular cell proliferation and angiogenesis in vitro via rapamycin (mTOR)-dependent signaling. *FASEB J* (2002) 16:771–80. doi: 10.1096/fj.01-0658com

76. Ohtsu A, Ajani JA, Bai YX, Bang YJ, Chung HC, Pan HM, et al. Everolimus for previously treated advanced gastric cancer: results of the randomized, doubleblind, phase III GRANITE-1 study. *J Clin Oncol* (2013) 31(31):3935–43. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.48.3552

77. Bang YJ, Im SA, Lee KW, Cho JY, Song EK, Lee KH, et al. Randomized, double-blind phase II trial with prospective classification by ATM protein level to evaluate the efficacy and tolerability of olaparib plus paclitaxel in patients with recurrent or metastatic gastric cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2015) 33(33):3858–65. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2014.60.0320

78. Rajesh M, Mukhopadhyay P, Batkai S, Godlewski G, Haskò G, Liaudet L, et al. Pharmacological inhibition of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase inhibits angiogenesis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2006) 350:352–7. doi: 10.1016/ j.bbrc.2006.09.049

79. Bang YJ, Xu RH, Chin K, Lee KW, Park SH, Rha SY, et al. Olaparib in combination with paclitaxel in patients with advanced gastric cancer who have progressed following first-line therapy (GOLD): a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2017) 18(12):1637-51. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30682-4

80. Pavlakis N, Sjoquist KM, Martin AJ, Tsobanis E, Yip S, Kang YK, et al. Regorafenib for the treatment of advanced gastric cancer (INTEGRATE): A multinational placebo-controlled phase II trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2016) 34(23):2728– 35. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2015.65.1901

81. Wang TB, Wang J, Wei XQ, Wei B, Dong W. Serum vascular endothelial growth factor-c combined with multi-detector CT in the preoperative diagnosis of lymph node metastasis of gastric cancer. *Asia Pac J Clin Oncol* (2012) 8(2):180–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-7563.2011.01490.x

82. Tsirlis TD, Kostakis A, Papastratis G, Masselou K, Vlachos I, Papachristodoulou A, et al. Predictive significance of preoperative serum VEGF-c and VEGF-d, independently and combined with Ca19-9, for the presence of malignancy and lymph node metastasis in patients with gastric cancer. *J Surg Oncol* (2010) 102(6):699–703. doi: 10.1002/jso.21677

83. Wang TB, Deng MH, Qiu WS, Dong WG. Association of serum vascular endothelial growth factor-c and lymphatic vessel density with lymph node metastasis and prognosis of patients with gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* (2007) 13(12):1794–8. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v13.i12.1794

84. Kikuchi S, Obata Y, Yagyu K, Lin Y, Nakajima T, Kobayashi O, et al. Reduced serum vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 (sVEGFR-2) and sVEGFR-1 levels in gastric cancer patients. *Cancer Sci* (2011) 102(4):866–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2011.01860.x

85. Ding S, Lin S, Dong X, Yang X, Qu HM, Huang S, et al. Potential prognostic value of circulating levels of vascular endothelial growth factor-a in patients with gastric cancer. *In Vivo* (2005) 19(4):793-5.

86. Park J, Seo AN, Yoon C, Ku GY, Coit DG, Strong VE, et al. Serum VEGF-a and tumor vessel VEGFR-2 levels predict survival in caucasian but not Asian patients undergoing resection for gastric adenocarcinoma. *Ann Surg Oncol* (2015) 22(Suppl 3):S1508–15. doi: 10.1245/s10434-015-4790-y

87. Seo HY, Park JM, Park KH, Kim SJ, Oh SC, Kim BS, et al. Prognostic significance of serum vascular endothelial growth factor per platelet count in unresectable advanced gastric cancer patients. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* (2010) 40(12):1147–53. doi: 10.1093/jjco/hyq111

88. Wang ZH, Zhu ZT, Xiao XY, Sun J. Correlation of serum levels of endostatin with tumor stage in gastric cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BioMed Res Int* (2015) 2015:623939. doi: 10.1155/2015/623939

89. Koç M, Göçmen E, Kiliç M, Ozbay M, Oktem M, Tez M, et al. Serum endostatin levels in gastric cancer patients: correlation with clinicopathological parameters. *Hepato-gastroenterology* (2006) 53(70):616–8.

90. Woo IS, Kim KA, Jeon HM, Hong SH, Rho SY, Koh SJ, et al. Pretreatment serum endostatin as a prognostic indicator in metastatic gastric carcinoma. *Int J Cancer* (2006) 119(12):2901–6. doi: 10.1002/ijc.22216

91. Engin H, Ustündağ Y, Ozel Tekin I, Gokmen A. Plasma concentrations of ang-1, ang-2 and tie-2 in gastric cancer. *Eur Cytokine Netw* (2012) 23(1):21–4. doi: 10.1684/ecn.2012.0301

92. Jo MJ, Lee JH, Nam BH, Kook MC, Ryu KW, Choi IJ, et al. Preoperative serum angiopoietin-2 levels correlate with lymph node status in patients with early gastric cancer. *Ann Surg Oncol* (2009) 16(7):2052–7. doi: 10.1245/s10434-009-0474-9

93. Yoshinaga T, Shigemitsu T, Nishimata H, Takei T, Yoshida M. Angiopoietin-like protein 2 is a potential biomarker for gastric cancer. *Mol Med Rep* (2015) 11(4):2653-8. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2014.3040

94. Toiyama Y, Tanaka K, Kitajima T, Shimura T, Imaoka H, Mori K, et al. Serum angiopoietin-like protein 2 as a potential biomarker for diagnosis, early recurrence and prognosis in gastric cancer patients. *Carcinogenesis* (2015) 36 (12):1474–83. doi: 10.1093/carcin/bgv139

95. Oh SY, Kwon HC, Kim SH, Jang JS, Kim MC, Kim KH, et al. Clinicopathologic significance of HIF-1alpha, p53, and VEGF expression and preoperative serum VEGF level in gastric cancer. *BMC Cancer* (2008) 8:123. doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-8-123

96. Shi J, Wei PK. Interleukin-8: A potent promoter of angiogenesis in gastric cancer. Oncol Lett (2016) 11(2):1043-50. doi: 10.3892/ol.2015.4035

97. Fuchs CS, Tabernero J, Tomasek J, Chau I, Melichar B, Safran H, et al. Biomarker analyses in REGARD gastric/GEJ carcinoma patients treated with VEGFR2-targeted antibody ramucirumab. *Br J Cancer* (2016) 115(8):974–82. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2016.293

98. Van Cutsem E, Muro K, Cunningham D, Bodoky G, Sobrero A, Cascinu S, et al. Biomarker analyses of second-line ramucirumab in patients with advanced gastric cancer from RAINBOW, a global, randomized, double-blind, phase 3 study. *Eur J Cancer* (2020) 127:150–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2019.10.026

99. Lim S, Rha SY, Kim TS, Kim HS, Beom SH, Chung HC, et al. Predictive biomarkers to ramucirumab in Asian metastatic gastric cancer patients: Circulating angiogenic factors of VEGFR2 and neurophilin are predictive to ramucirumab efficacy in Asian recurrent/metastatic gastric cancer patients. *Ann Oncol* (2016) 27: vi225. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdw371.55

100. Natsume M, Shimura T, Iwasaki H, Okuda Y, Kitagawa M, Okamoto Y, et al. Placental growth factor is a predictive biomarker for ramucirumab treatment in advanced gastric cancer. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* (2019) 83(6):1037–46. doi: 10.1007/s00280-019-03817-2

101. Hacker UT, Escalona-Espinosa L, Consalvo N, Goede V, Schiffmann L, Scherer SJ, et al. Evaluation of angiopoietin-2 as a biomarker in gastric cancer: results from the randomised phase III AVAGAST trial. *Br J Cancer* (2016) 114 (8):855–62. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2016.30

102. Song Y, Fu Y, Xie Q, Zhu B, Wang J, Zhang B, et al. Anti-angiogenic agents in combination with immune checkpoint inhibitors: a promising strategy for cancer treatment. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:1956. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01956

103. Cascinu S. Lenvatinib and pembrolizumab in advanced gastric cancer. Lancet Oncol (2020) 21:1004-5. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30336-3

104. Saeed A, Park R, Sun W. The integration of immune checkpoint inhibitors with VEGF targeted agents in advanced gastric and gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma: a review on the rationale and results of early phase trials. *J Hematol Oncol* (2021) 14:13. doi: 10.1186/s13045-021-01034-0

105. Bang YJ, Golan T, Dahan L, Fu S, Moreno V, Park K, et al. Ramucirumab and durvalumab for previously treated, advanced non-small-cell lung cancer, gastric/gastrooesophageal junction adenocarcinoma, or hepatocellular carcinoma: an open-label, phase ia/b study (JVDJ). *Eur J Cancer* (2020) 137:272–84. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2020.06.007

106. Irmak-Yazicioglu MB. Mechanisms of microRNA deregulation and microRNA targets in gastric cancer. *Oncol Res Treat* (2016) 39(3):136–9. doi: 10.1159/000443224

107. Stiegelbauer V, Perakis S, Deutsch A, Ling H, Gerger A, Pichler M. MicroRNAs as novel predictive biomarkers and therapeutic targets in colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* (2014) 20(33):11727–35. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i33.11727

108. Zhang Z, Li Z, Li Y, Zang A. MicroRNA and signaling pathways in gastric cancer. *Cancer Gene Ther* (2014) 21(8):305–16. doi: 10.1038/cgt.2014.37

109. Wu ZH, Lin C, Liu CC, Jiang WW, Huang MZ, Liu X, et al. MiR-616-3p promotes angiogenesis and EMT in gastric cancer via the PTEN/AKT/mTOR pathway. Biochem Biophys Res Commun (2018) 501(4):1068–73. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2018.05.109

110. Chen H, Li L, Wang S, Lei Y, Ge Q, Lv N, et al. Reduced miR-126 expression facilitates angiogenesis of gastric cancer through its regulation on VEGF-a. *Oncotarget* (2014) 5(23):11873–85. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.2662

111. Giuppi M, La Salvia A, Evangelista J, Ghidini M. The role and expression of angiogenesis-related miRNAs in gastric cancer. *Biol (Basel)* (2021) 10(2):146. doi: 10.3390/biology10020146

112. Li Y, Zheng Q, Bao C, Li S, Guo W, Zhao J, et al. Circular RNA is enriched and stable in exosomes: a promising biomarker for cancer diagnosis. *Cell Res* (2015) 25(8):981–4. doi: 10.1038/cr.2015.82

113. Xie M, Yu T, Jing X, Ma L, Fan Y, Yang F, et al. Exosomal circSHKBP1 promotes gastric cancer progression *via* regulating the miR-582-3p/HUR/VEGF axis and suppressing HSP90 degradation. *Mol Cancer* (2020) 19(1):112. doi: 10.1186/s12943-020-01208-3

114. Shu X, Zhan PP, Sun LX, Yu L, Liu J, Sun LC, et al. BCAT1 activates PI3K/ AKT/mTOR pathway and contributes to the angiogenesis and tumorigenicity of gastric cancer. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2021) 9:659260. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2021. 659260

115. Thewes V, Simon R, Hlevnjak M, Schlotter M, Schroeter P, Schmidt K, et al. The branched-chain amino acid transaminase 1 sustains growth of antiestrogen-resistant and ER α -negative breast cancer. *Oncogene* (2017) 36 (29):4124–34. doi: 10.1038/onc.2017.32

116. Raffel S, Falcone M, Kneisel N, Hansson J, Wang W, Lutz C, et al. BCAT1 restricts αKG levels in AML stem cells leading to IDHmut-like DNA hypermethylation. Nature (2017) 551(7680):384–8. doi: 10.1038/nature24294

117. Wang ZQ, Faddaoui A, Bachvarova M, Plante M, Gregoire J, Renaud MC, et al. BCAT1 expression associates with ovarian cancer progression: possible implications in altered disease metabolism. *Oncotarget* (2015) 6(31):31522–43. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.5159

118. Tonjes M, Barbus S, Park YJ, Wang W, Schlotter M, Lindroth AM, et al. BCAT1 promotes cell proliferation through amino acid catabolism in gliomas carrying wild-type IDH1. *Nat Med* (2013) 19(7):901–8. doi: 10.1038/nm.3217

119. Xhou W, Feng X, Ren C, Jiang X, Liu W, Huang W, et al. Over-expression of BCAT1, a c-myc target gene, induces cell proliferation, migration and invasion in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. *Mol Cancer* (2013) 12:53. doi: 10.1186/1476-4598-12-53

120. Guo Q, Yuan Y, Jin Z, Xu T, Gao Y, Wei H, et al. Association between tumor vasculogenic mimicry and the poor prognosis of gastric cancer in China: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *BioMed Res Int* (2016) 2016:2408645. doi: 10.1155/2016/2408645

121. Kang X, Xu E, Wang X, Qian L, Yang Z, Yu H, et al. Tenascin-c knockdown suppresses vasculogenic mimicry of gastric cancer by inhibiting ERK-triggered EMT. *Cell Death Dis* (2021) 12(10):890. doi: 10.1038/s41419-021-04153-1

122. Cai HP, Wang J, Xi SY, Ni XR, Chen YS, Yu YJ, et al. Tenascin-cmediated vasculogenic mimicry formation *via* regulation of MMP2/MMP9 in glioma. *Cell Death Dis* (2019) 10(12):879. doi: 10.1038/s41419-019-2102-3

123. Verrando P, Capovilla M, Rahmani R. Trans-nonachlor decreases miR-141-3p levels in human melanocytes in vitro promoting melanoma cell characteristics and shows a multigenerational impact on miR-8 levels in drosophila. *Toxicology* (2016) 368-369:129-41. doi: 10.1016/j.tox.2016.09.003

124. Qi W, Yang Z, Li H, Cui Y, Xuan Y. The role of tenascin-c and Twist1 in gastric cancer: cancer progression and prognosis. *APMIS* (2019) 127(2):64–71. doi: 10.1111/apm.12919

125. Liu Q, Qiao L, Liang N, Xie J, Zhang J, Deng G, et al. The relationship between vasculogenic mimicry and epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. *J Cell Mol Med* (2016) 20(9):1761–9. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12851

126. Fan YL, Zheng M, Tang YL, Liang XH. A new perspective of vasculogenic mimicry: EMT and cancer stem cells (Review). *Oncol Lett* (2013) 6(5):1174–80. doi: 10.3892/ol.2013.1555

127. Zang M, Hou J, Huang Y, Wang J, Ding X, Zhang B, et al. Crocetin suppresses angiogenesis and metastasis through inhibiting sonic hedgehog signaling pathway in gastric cancer. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2021) 576:86–92. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2021.08.092

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Ana Sofia Fernandes, Universidade Lusófona Research Center for Biosciences & Health Technologies, Portugal

REVIEWED BY

Elisa Lozano, University of Salamanca, Spain Andreas Pircher, Innsbruck Medical University, Austria

*CORRESPONDENCE Teresa Macarulla tmacarulla@vhio.net

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Pharmacology of Anti-Cancer Drugs, a section of the journal Frontiers in Oncology

RECEIVED 17 August 2022 ACCEPTED 26 September 2022 PUBLISHED 10 October 2022

CITATION

Saoudi González N, Castet F, Élez E, Macarulla T and Tabernero J (2022) Current and emerging anti-angiogenic therapies in gastrointestinal and hepatobiliary cancers. *Front. Oncol.* 12:1021772. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2022.1021772

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Saoudi González, Castet, Élez, Macarulla and Tabernero. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Current and emerging anti-angiogenic therapies in gastrointestinal and hepatobiliary cancers

Nadia Saoudi González†, Florian Castet†, Elena Élez, Teresa Macarulla* and Josep Tabernero

Department of Medical Oncology, Vall d'Hebron University Hospital and Vall d'Hebron Institute of Oncology (VHIO), Barcelona, Spain

Gastrointestinal tumours are a heterogeneous group of neoplasms that arise in the gastrointestinal tract and hepatobiliary system. Their incidence is rising globally and they currently represent the leading cause of cancer-related mortality worldwide. Anti-angiogenic agents have been incorporated into the treatment armamentarium of most of these malignancies and have improved survival outcomes, most notably in colorectal cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma. New treatment combinations with immunotherapies and other agents have led to unprecedented benefits and are revolutionising patient care. In this review, we detail the mechanisms of action of anti-angiogenic agents and the preclinical rationale underlying their combinations with immunotherapies. We review the clinical evidence supporting their use across all gastrointestinal tumours, with a particular emphasis on colorectal cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma. We discuss available biomarkers of response to these therapies and their utility in routine clinical practice. Finally, we summarise ongoing clinical trials in distinct settings and highlight the preclinical rationale supporting novel combinations.

KEYWORDS

anti-angiogenic, tyrosine kinase inhibitor, neoangiogenesis, gastrointestinal cancer, hepatobiliary tumour, hepatocellular carcinoma, colorectal cancer

1 Introduction

The process of angiogenesis was identified in 1971 as one of the key steps in cancer progression, and has been considered a hallmark of cancer since 2000 (1, 2). Angiogenesis is a pathway that implies the growth of new capillary blood vessels to maintain oxygen and nutrient supplies during tumour expansion. Cancer cells develop this angiogenic capacity *via* an "angiogenic switch" triggered by the synthesis and delivery of different positive signals that encourage angiogenesis, such as vascular

endothelial growth factor (VEGF) that binds to the VEGF receptor (VEGFR) located on endothelial cells. More molecules participate in this delicate equilibrium, which is a balance between proangiogenic and anti-angiogenic signals crucial for the angiogenic switch (3). Soon after the discovery of the angiogenic pathway, efforts were made to develop treatments to block this process. This included large monoclonal antibodies such as bevacizumab and small tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) including sorafenib, sunitinib, and regorafenib, that have been approved in different tumour types (4).

Gastrointestinal cancers are drivers of cancer mortality worldwide. Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the second cause of cancer-related deaths, liver cancer the third, and stomach cancer the fourth (5). Therefore, there is a global concern and a need to generate more efficient diagnostic and therapeutic approaches to increase patient survival, with anti-angiogenics representing an attractive target in this setting. VEGF expression is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal, gastric and pancreatic cancer (6-8). The value of testing anti-angiogenic therapy in different gastrointestinal cancers has been established, and today different treatments and combination regimens are available for these tumours (Figure 1), as summarised in this review. Nevertheless, there is an unmet need for a better understanding of the mechanism of resistance as well as of optimal selection of those patients more likely to benefit from VEGF-targeted therapy, thus novel therapeutic strategies are also reviewed.

2 Angiogenesis in gastrointestinal cancer

Angiogenesis is essential for tumour progression and develops following an "angiogenic switch" (9-11). The onset of this event is dictated by the balance of pro- and antiangiogenic factors (10, 11), which eventually leads to chronic activation of proangiogenic factors favouring the formation of new, morphologically aberrant blood vessels that will sustain tumour development and foster metastatic spread (9). Despite angiogenesis being universal to all cancers, tumours exhibit diverse patterns of neo-vascularisation which may influence response to therapy. An example of this heterogeneity is seen with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas (PDAC) that are generally hypovascularised and hypoxic owing to the high desmoplastic microenvironment, which may limit drug delivery (12). Conversely, hepatocellular carcinomas (HCC) are hypervascular tumours with a characteristic radiological pattern and a highly abnormal vessel architecture resulting

from the overexpression of VEGF (13, 14). Similarly, neuroendocrine tumours have a rich vascular supply and a dense microvascular network which together constitute one of the most useful diagnostic characteristics of these tumours (15). In addition to the observed between-tumour type heterogeneity, substantial differences exist amongst tumours belonging to the same anatomic location. In CRC, the Consensus Molecular Subtype (CMS) 4 (mesenchymal subtype), which constitutes ~25% of all CRC, is characterised by high stromal infiltration, increased angiogenesis and is associated with a significantly worse prognosis (16). Likewise, gastric cancers classified as genomically stable are enriched in angiogenic pathways (17). These traits may help to explain, at least in part, the different patterns of response to anti-angiogenic therapies in distinct tumour types and amongst patients.

2.1 Signalling pathways in angiogenesis

Different mechanisms may lead to the formation of new blood vessels, such as the proliferation of pre-existing endothelial cells ("sprouting angiogenesis"), recruitment of endothelial progenitor cells to the tumoural microenvironment ("vasculogenesis"), remodelling of pre-existing blood vessels ("intussusceptive angiogenesis") or formation of new vessels by tumoural cells independently of endothelial cells ("vascular mimicry") (18). In addition, tumours may develop close to pre-existing mature blood vessels thus ensuring an adequate blood supply without the need for developing new vessels (referred to as "vessel co-option") (19). While all of these mechanisms are known to contribute to tumour vascularisation in gastrointestinal tumours, sprouting angiogenesis remains the dominant mechanism and is triggered by multiple proangiogenic pathways.

The most potent angiogenic pathway in cancer is the VEGF signalling pathway (20), which is composed of five ligands (VEGF-A, -B, -C, -D and placental growth factor [PlGF]) and three receptors (VEGFR-1, -2 and -3). In gastrointestinal cancers, hypoxia mainly upregulates VEGF-A in tumour cells. This in turn binds to VEGFR-2 that is expressed on endothelial cells, leading to proliferation, vascular permeability and endothelial cell migration (10, 20). The mammalian fibroblast growth factor (FGF) signals through the FGF receptors 1-4 (FGFR 1-4) to mediate multiple functions including angiogenesis, cellular proliferation, invasiveness and enhanced metastasis. In addition to VEGF and FGF, many other pathways have been shown to be highly relevant in regulating angiogenesis in these tumour types, including the platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) family, and the angiopoeitin family which bind to the tyrosine kinases TIE-1 and TIE-2 (20).



2.2 Mechanism of action of antiangiogenic drugs

Anti-angiogenic therapies commonly used in gastrointestinal malignancies can be broadly categorised into monoclonal antibodies and TKIs. The former includes bevacizumab, which binds to VEGF-A, ramucirumab (which inhibits VEGFR-2) and aflibercept, a decoy receptor that binds to all isoforms of VEGF-A. TKIs are small-molecule compounds that inhibit a broad range of protein kinases. They include sorafenib, lenvatinib, regorafenib, cabozantinib and sunitinib, amongst others (Figure 1). The main targets of sorafenib are VEGFR-1, -2, -3, PDGFR, RAF and KIT; regorafenib and sunitinib have a similar inhibitory profile, as does lenvatinib that additionally targets FGFR-1, -2, -3 and -4. Cabozantinib is a potent VEGFR-2 and MET inhibitor.

Anti-angiogenic therapies may mediate antitumour effects in at least 4 different mechanisms (Figure 2). Firstly, the development of these therapies stems from the hypothesis that starving tumours by depleting them of blood vessels will induce necrosis and slow tumour progression (21). However, fostering a hypoxic and nutrient-deprived microenvironment may also result in treatment resistance and insufficient efficacy (22). This has led to the concept of vascular normalisation (23), understood as the resulting effect on the tumour vasculature of a judicious use of anti-angiogenic drugs that may balance the excess of proangiogenic factors and lead to a remodelling and pruning of tumour blood vessels to normalize the tumour vasculature (24). This, in turn, will improve drug delivery and foster a less hostile microenvironment, thus increasing the efficacy of combination partners (22).

Thirdly, increased attention has been placed on the immunomodulatory effects of anti-angiogenic therapies (Figure 2). Angiogenic modulating factors may alter the immune microenvironment through three established paths (25). First, VEGF can directly act on immune cells, leading to CD8⁺ T cell exhaustion, increased proliferation of T regulatory cells (Tregs), thereby fostering the expansion of myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), and inhibiting the differentiation of monocytes to dendritic cells (DC) and decreasing DC maturation (26, 27). Secondly, the endothelium of tumour blood vessels creates a natural barrier for immune cells to infiltrate the microenvironment due to its lack of adhesion proteins (such as ICAM1 and VCAM1), as well as increased expression of proapoptotic molecules (FASL and galectin 1) and immunosuppressive molecules (PD-L1, PD-L2, TIM3 and IDO) (28). Finally, the hypoxic and acidotic tumour microenvironment also favours immunosuppressive changes, including the reprogramming of tumour-associated macrophages (TAMs) from an antitumour M1-like phenotype to a pro-tumoural M2-like phenotype, also decreasing the maturation and proliferation of DCs and increasing the proliferation of Tregs (26). All these factors will lead to a highly immunosuppressed



microenvironment that could be potentially reversable with appropriate anti-angiogenic drugs.

These immunomodulatory effects have prompted the development of combinations of anti-angiogenic drugs with immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs). The rationale underlying these novel therapies is sound: ICIs increase the recruitment and/or activation of effector CD8⁺ T cells, DCs and natural killer cells and promote an antitumour M1 macrophage phenotype, while simultaneously decreasing the infiltration and activity of MDSCs, Treg cells and M2 macrophage polarisation (26, 29). Specific combinations in animal models further support this notion. Cabozantinib combined with anti-PD1 antibodies in syngeneic HCC mice models promoted the infiltration of neutrophils (30), and lenvatinib decreased the abundance of tumoural Tregs (31). Sorafenib specifically suppressed the activation of macrophages with an M2-like polarisation (32) and regorafenib favoured the infiltration of activated CXCR3⁺CD8⁺ T cells (33) and an M1-like macrophage polarisation (34). Similarly, sunitinib or antibodies blocking the VEGF/VEGF-R pathway in syngeneic colon mice models decreased the population of Tregs (35). Hence, combining therapies that target angiogenesis with immune stimulating agents represents a promising strategy that is being actively explored in clinical trials in many gastrointestinal, hepatobiliary and pancreatic tumours.

2.3 Mechanisms of resistance to anti-angiogenic drugs

Some tumours may be primarily resistant to anti-angiogenic drugs while others can develop mechanisms of resistance following drug exposure. This process of adaptation may undergo different sequential phases. In an early phase, tumours will upregulate alternative or redundant proangiogenic pathways that are not targeted by a specific drug, thus resulting in sustained angiogenesis despite optimal inhibition of the targeted pathway (36). Moreover, some tumours, such as PDAC, rely primarily on signalling pathways other than VEGF, leading to primary resistance to these inhibitors. In a later step, tumours adapt to hypoxia by promoting autophagy, which degrades cell components to promote survival in unfavourable conditions. In HCC, increased activation of mTOR or Akt pathways has been shown to trigger autophagy and cell survival when exposed to sorafenib, and can be overcome by combining sorafenib with autophagy inhibitors (37). The stress induced by antiangiogenic therapies stimulates inflammatory pathways and cytokines that lead to the recruitment of cells that favour angiogenesis, such as bone marrow-derived cells (BMDCs), myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), endothelial progenitor cells, pericytes and cancer-associated fibroblasts (38, 39). In a late adaptation phase following exposure to antiangiogenic agents, tumours adopt different neovascularization modalities, including vessel co-option and vascular mimicry, which in turn may fuel metastatic spread and increase tumour aggressiveness (38).

An area of increasing interest and research is the significant heterogeneity of tumour endothelial cells which may contribute to resistance to anti-angiogenic drugs (40, 41). A single-cell analysis of endothelial cells following angiogenic inhibition has found that these cells can be broadly categorized into tip cells, transition and stalk-like cells. VEGF inhibition reduces all three subpopulations but has a particularly strong inhibitory effect on tip cells. In contrast, blockade of Dll4 promotes endothelial proliferation as well as tip cell markers (41). In liver tumours specifically, endothelial cancer cells show liver-specific gene expression signatures that are independent of the site of the original tumour, display distinct clusters that recapitulate tiplike and stalk-like characteristics and show stronger similarities to venous rather than endothelial cells (42). Furthermore, HCCs present endothelial cells that are reminiscent of fetal development, with a shared onco-fetal programme that is mediated in part by VEGF and NOTCH (43). In lung cancer, 13 different endothelial cell phenotypes have been described, including some subsets potentially involved in immune surveillance. This study further supports the notion that tip endothelial cells are particularly sensitive to antiangiogenic therapies (40).

3 Colorectal cancer

CRC is the third most frequently diagnosed cancer worldwide, and the second cause of cancer-related deaths (5). Unfortunately, approximately 20% of patients with CRC have metastatic spread at diagnosis (mCRC), and almost half of all patients will develop metastases during the course of the disease (44, 45). The incorporation of biological agents targeting two major pathways involved in mCRC such as the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) targeted by panitumumab or cetuximab, and the VEGF signalling pathway suppressed by bevacizumab, aflibercept, ramucirumab and regorafenib have improved median overall survival (OS) to more than 30 months (46–48).

3.1 Clinical overview of anti-angiogenic drugs in mCRC

3.1.1 Advanced disease: First-line setting

To define the optimal strategy treatment for patients with mCRC, is crucial to take into account the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status of the patient, the sidedness of colon tumour, molecular status of all *RAS* and

BRAF genes, microsatellite status and resectability of metastatic disease, in addition to the patient's preferences and toxicity of the treatments. According to European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO) guidelines, combination of biological agents with FOLFIRI or FOLFOX chemotherapy is standard treatment for the first and second line setting in mCRC (45, 49–55).

Bevacizumab is a recombinant humanised monoclonal antibody targeting the VEGF ligand A (VEGF-A) and is approved for use in mCRC patients in the first and second lines of therapy. Over the last 20 years, multiple clinical trials have investigated the combination of bevacizumab with chemotherapy in this setting. The first phase III trial published in 2004 explored the combination of bevacizumab with irinotecan, bolus fluorouracil and leucovorin (IFL) vs IFL alone. Median OS was 20.3 months in the group that received IFL plus bevacizumab, compared with 15.6 months in the group given IFL plus placebo, corresponding to an HR for death of 0.66 (P<0.001) (56). Since then, the benefit of adding this monoclonal antibody to cytotoxic chemotherapy backbone regimens that contain either oxaliplatin or irinotecan, or both, or a fluoropyrimidine as monotherapy has been explored and demonstrated. Table 1 summarizes the major clinical trials in this setting. In combination with first line oxaliplatin, the NO16966 trial demonstrated a benefit for the addition of bevacizumab to FOLFOX or CAPOX. There was a significant improvement in progression-free survival (PFS) with the addition of bevacizumab; however, the magnitude of benefit was smaller than expected, and neither median OS nor overall response rates (ORRs) were significantly higher in patients who received bevacizumab (53). The BECOME trial randomised patients with RAS mutant unresectable, liver-limited mCRC to receive bevacizumab plus mFOLFOX6 vs FOLFOX6 alone. This trial demonstrated higher ORR (55% vs 37%), median PFS (9.5 vs 5.6 months), median OS (25.7 vs 20.5 months), and complete (R0) resection rates (22.3% vs 5.8%) (57).

For patients who are not suitable for doublet chemotherapy, the combination of fluoropyrimidines plus bevacizumab has demonstrated superiority over fluoropyrimidine monotherapy. The phase III AVEX trial focused on elderly patients with mCRC (70 years-old or older), enrolling patients who were not candidates for a combination of oxaliplatin or irinotecan-based chemotherapy regimens. Patients were randomised to bevacizumab plus capecitabine vs capecitabine alone, and this study demonstrated that the combination regimen was well tolerated and significantly improved outcomes, with median PFS of 9.1 vs 5.1, respectively (HR 0.53; 95% CI, 0.41-0.69; P<0.0001) (58). Median OS was not significantly different between the two groups as the study was not sufficiently powered to detect such differences (20.7 months in the bevacizumab plus capecitabine group vs 16.8 months in the capecitabine alone group [HR 0.79, 95% CI 0.57-1.09; P=0.18]).

Unlike frail patients, there are also a group of fit patients with metastatic disease who will benefit from a high response

rate, thus more intense chemotherapy backbones have been investigated. Phase II/III trials have explored the combination of FOLFOXIRI with or without bevacizumab *vs* doublet combinations with or without bevacizumab (59–63). A recent

individual-patient data meta-analysis of these clinical trials was published, demonstrating that FOLFOXIRI plus bevacizumab significantly and meaningfully improves OS of patients with mCRC compared with bevacizumab-based doublets and offers

TABLE 1 Overview of selected phase III trials testing anti-angiogenic agents in mCRC.

Trial	Population	Treatment arms	N-	09	6	PF	PFS			Grade 3-4
			patients	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	(%)	(%)	TRAEs (%)
Bevacizumab	in first line									
Hurwitz	preRAS	IFL + bevacizumab	402	20.3	0.66	10.6	0.54*	44.8*	NA	85
et al. 2004		IFL + placebo	411	15.6	(NA)*	6.2	(NA)	34.8*		74
NO16966	preRAS	XELOX/FOLFOX4 + bevacizumab	699	21.3	0.89 (0.76- 1.03)	9.4	0.83 (0.72-	47	NA	80
		XELOX/FOLFOX4 + placebo	701	19.9		8.0	0.95)*	49		75
BICC-C	preRAS	FOLFIRI + bevacizumab	57	28	NA	11.2	NA	57.9	NA	NA
	•	FOLFIRI	144	23.1		7.6		47.2		
3evacizumab	in first line frail patients									
AVEX	≥70 years old	Capecitabine + bevacizumab	140	20.7	0.79 (0.57-	9.1	0.53 (0.41-	19*	74*	40
		Capecitabine	140	16.8	1.09)	5.1	0.69)*	10*	58*	22
Bevacizumab	vs anti-EGFR treatment fir	st line								
CALGB/	KRAS wt (initially all	CT + cetuximab	578	30	0.88	10.5	0.95	59.6	NA	NA
WOG 0405	RAS)	CT + bevacizumab	559	29	(0.77- 1.01)	10.6	(0.84- 1.08)	55.2	NA	NA
FIRE-3	KRAS exon 2 wt	FOLFIRI + cetuximab	297	28.7	0.77	10	1.06	62	80	64
		FOLFIRI + bevacizumab	295	25	(0.62- 0.96)*	10.3	(0.88- 1.26)	58	87	71
PARADIGM	<i>RAS/BRAF</i> wt left/right colon	mFOLFOX6 + panitumumab	312 (left)	37.9	0.82 (0.68-	13.7	0.98 (0.82-	80.2	NA	NA
		mFOLFOX6 + bevacizumab	292 (left)	34.3	0.99)*	13.2 1.17)	68.6			
FRIBE	Independent status RAS/ BRAF	FOLFOXIRI + bevacizumab	256	29.8	0.8 (0.65-	12.3 9.7	0.77 (0.64-	65*	90	NA
		FOLFIRI + bevacizumab	252	25.8	0.98)*		0.94)*	53*	86	
Bevacizumab	second line									
ECOG	preRAS PD after 1 st L	FOLFOX4 + bevacizumab	286	12.9	0.75	7.3	0.61	22.7	NA	75
23200	CT FU + irinotecan	FOLFOX4	291	10.8	(NA)*	4.7	(NA)*	8.6	61	
		Bevacizumab	243	10.2	NA	2.7	NA	3.3	NA	
AL18147	Independent status	CT + bevacizumab	409	11.2	0.81	5.7	0.68	6	69	64
	KRAS 1 st L CT +	СТ	411	9.8	(0.69-	4.1	(0.59-	4	54	57
	Bevacizumab				0.94)*		0.78)*			
Aflibercept se										
VELOUR	Advanced – 2 nd line	Independent status <i>KRAS</i> PD 1 st L oxaliplatin based	FOLFIRI + Aflibercept	13.5	0.82 (0.71-	6.9	0.76 (0.66-	19.8*	86	83.5
		CT Placebo	FOLFIRI +	12.06	0.94)*	4.7	0.87)	11.1*	65	62.5

(Continued)

Trial	Population	Treatment arms	N-	OS		PFS		ORR	DCR	Grade 3-4 TRAEs
			patients	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	- (%)	(%)	(%)
RAISE	Independent status KRAS	FOLFIRI + ramucirumab	536	13.3	0.84 (0.73-	5.7	0.79 (0.70-	13.4	NA	79
	PD 1 st L Oxaliplatin + FU + Bevacizumab	FOLFIRI + placebo	536	11.7	0.98)*	4.5	0.90)*	12.5	62	
Regorafenib	in refractory setting									
CORRECT	Independent status	Regorafenib	505	6.4	0.77	1.9	0.49	1	41	54
	KRAS; refractory setting	Placebo	255	5	(0.64- 0.94)*	1.7	(0.42- 0.58)*	0.4	15	14

TABLE 1 Continued

5-FU, fluorouracil; CI, confidence interval; CT, chemotherapy; DCR, disease control rate; HR, hazard ratio; IFL, irinotecan, bolus fluorouracil, leucovorin; L, line; mo, months; NA, not available; ORR, overall response rate; OS, overall survival; PD, progressive disease; PFS, progression-free survival; TRAEs, treatment-related adverse events. *Indicates statistically significant differences.

advantages in PFS, ORR and R0 resection rate, albeit at the price of increased toxicity. In contrast to initial observations from the subgroup analysis of the TRIBE trial, no increased benefit was observed among patients with *BRAFV600*-mutant tumours in this meta-analysis (61). Thus, the use of FOLFOXIRI-bevacizumab should no longer be regarded as the first choice for patients with a *BRAFV600E* mutation, in whom the use of FOLFOX-bevacizumab is currently the upfront treatment option of choice.

The question of which biologic is preferable in first line treatment for all RAS wild-type (wt) mCRC was addressed in several phase III trials. In the phase III trial FIRE-3, patients with previously untreated KRAS wt mCRC (initially this trial recruited allcomers, however due to the emerging evidence for the negative predictive value of KRAS exon 2 mutations, a protocol amendment was submitted in October 2007 to limit the population) received FOLFIRI plus cetuximab or FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab (48). There was no significant difference in the primary endpoint of ORR (65.3% with cetuximab vs 58% with bevacizumab, HR 1.18, P=0.18). The median PFS was similar in both the groups (10 months in the cetuximab group and 10.3 months in the bevacizumab group [HR 1.06, 95% CI 0.88-1.26; P=0.55]). Surprisingly, when evaluating KRAS exon 2 wt patients, OS was significantly better in patients treated with cetuximab (OS 33.1 vs 25.6 months favouring cetuximab over bevacizumab, P=0.011).

CALGB 80405 was a large randomised phase III trial in which patients with previously untreated mCRC received either FOLFIRI or FOLFOX at enrolment and were then randomised to either bevacizumab, cetuximab, or both (46). Initially, as for the FIRE-3, this trial included patients unselected for *RAS* status, with an amendment restricting eligibility to patients with *KRAS* wt tumours. The findings demonstrated similar results across all four groups, suggesting that either chemotherapy backbone in combination with either an antiEGFR or anti-VEGF therapy is an acceptable therapy option in patients with *RAS* wt tumours.

mCRC is a clinically and molecularly heterogeneous disease, which is partially explained by the anatomic location of the tumour, given that left and right-sided tumours are derive from different embryonic structures (64). Furthermore, the left and right colon also have physiologically distinct functions with different contacts and exposure to nutrients, and thus different microbiomes can be found from the proximal to the distal colon (65). Regarding these differences, studies have retrospectively investigated the correlation between laterality and response to treatment, concluding that sidedness of colon cancer is a predictive biomarker of response to biological agents. From a meta-analysis published in 2017 covering all first line studies, a significant predictive benefit was demonstrated for chemotherapy plus EGFR antibody therapy in patients with left-sided tumours (HR 0.75 [95% CI 0.67-0.84] and 0.78 [95%

left-sided tumours (HR 0.75 [95% CI 0.67-0.84] and 0.78 [95% CI 0.70-0.87] for OS and PFS, respectively) (66-68). However, there was a trend, albeit no significant benefit for patients treated with chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab with rightsided tumours (HRs 1.12 [95% CI 0.87-1.45] and 1.12 [95% CI 0.87-1.44] for OS and PFS, respectively). Recent data presented at ASCO 2022 from the PARADIGM trial, that randomised patients with RAS wt mCRC to receive panitumumab plus mFOLFOX or bevacizumab plus mFOLFOX, demonstrated a clear benefit of anti-EGFR therapy for patients with left-sided colon cancer (OS 37.9 vs 34.3 months; HR 0.82, P=0.031) (69). Thus, for patients with left-sided RAS wt disease, a cytotoxic doublet plus an anti-EGFR antibody should be the treatment of choice. For patients with right-sided RAS wt disease or RAS mutant, cytotoxic combination with bevacizumab is the preferred option.

The combination of both VEGF and anti-EGFR treatments is not recommended for first-line therapy of mCRC in light of the results of the PACCE and CAIRO2 trials (70, 71). Maintenance treatment is a therapeutic strategy that envisages a period of high-intensity chemotherapy, after which agents that are mainly responsible for cumulative toxicity are stopped, leaving patients with a more simple and non-toxic combination of treatments until progression disease. This approach differs from treatment interruption, in which drug withdrawal is permitted with treatment-free intervals. Maintenance is active and should be part of the mCRC treatment strategy, as active maintenance with fluoropyrimidines and bevacizumab has demonstrated improvement of PFS (but not OS) (72, 73).

3.1..2 Advanced disease: Second line setting

Several anti-angiogenic agents have demonstrated efficacy in mCRC in the second line setting.

Aflibercept is a fully humanised recombinant fusion protein composed of a modified immunoglobulin domain of VEGFR-1 joined to another immunoglobulin domain of human VEGFR-2 and fused to a fragment crystallizable portion of a human immunoglobulin, thus providing complete blockade of angiogenesis by targeting VEGF-A, VEFGF-B, and PIGF (74). In 2012, in the absence of evidence of improvement of OS in the second line in mCRC after progression on a first line oxaliplatincontaining regimen, the VELOUR trial was initiated (52). This randomised phase III double-blind study randomised 1226 patients into two groups, aflibercept or placebo every 2 weeks plus FOLFIRI. Data demonstrated advantages in OS, PFS and RR of aflibercept combined with FOLFIRI vs chemotherapy alone. Prior treatment with bevacizumab was permitted. The results showed an OS benefit favouring the aflibercept group, with an OS of 13.5 vs 12.1 months (HR 0.817; P=0.0032), PFS of 6.9 vs 4.67 months (HR 0.758; P<0.0001), and an ORR of 19.8% vs 11.1% (P=0.0001) with aflibercept plus FOLFIRI compared with placebo plus FOLFIRI, respectively. The effects of aflibercept exhibited a consistent trend of improved OS and PFS in pre-specified subgroup analyses based on previous treatment with bevacizumab. This higher efficacy of aflibercept was associated with an expected increase in adverse effects, with grade 3 and 4 adverse events (AEs) reported in 85.3% and 62.5% of patients, respectively.

The TML18147 trial was a randomised phase III trial that assessed the efficacy of bevacizumab beyond progression in patients with mCRC who had received first line treatment with bevacizumab (54). In this study, patients received bevacizumab with chemotherapy or chemotherapy alone, and demonstrated an improvement in OS for patients in the bevacizumab plus chemotherapy group (11.1 *vs* 9.8 months, respectively; P=0.0062).

Ramucirumab is a human monoclonal antibody that targets VEGFR-2. The phase III RAISE study evaluated the efficacy and safety of ramucirumab in combination with second line FOLFIRI compared with FOLFIRI plus placebo in mCRC patients who had progressed during or after first line therapy with bevacizumab and FOLFOX, independent of *KRAS* status (50). In this trial, a total of 1,072 patients were randomised to FOLFIRI with or without ramucirumab, showing a significant improvement in both OS and PFS (13.3 *vs* 11.7 months and 5.7 *vs* 4.5 months, respectively).

The results of these phase III trials support the benefit of continuing VEGF inhibition following prior exposure to bevacizumab. No direct comparison has been done, however the effects across all studies are of a similar magnitude, therefore the selection of bevacizumab, aflibercept or ramucirumab should be based on evaluating the toxicity profile, the interval free of bevacizumab, patient's preference, reimbursement policy of each country and previous anti-EGFR in all patients with *RAS* wt mCRC.

3.1.3 Advanced disease: Refractory setting

Regorafenib is an oral inhibitor that blocks the activity of multiple protein kinases active in oncogenesis and the tumour microenvironment, with anti-angiogenic activity due to its dual-targeted VEGFR2 tyrosine kinase inhibition (75). The efficacy of regorafenib in the mCRC refractory setting was demonstrated in the CORRECT trial (76). This phase III trial explored the efficacy in terms of OS of regorafenib *vs* best supportive care in patients with mCRC who progressed on standard therapy. Previous antiangiogenic treatment was permitted. Patients were randomised in a 2:1 ratio to receive either best supportive care plus oral regorafenib or placebo once daily. Median OS was 6.4 months in the regorafenib group *vs* 5.0 months in the placebo group (HR 0.77; P=0.0052).

TAS-102 is an oral combination of a thymidine-based nucleic acid analogue, trifluridine and a thymidine phosphorylase inhibitor, tipiracil hydrochloride. TAS-102 has demonstrated efficacy in terms of OS compared to best supportive care in patients with refractory mCRC (5.3 months with placebo vs 7.1 months with TAS-102; HR 0.68, 95% CI 0.58 to 0.81; P<0.001) (77). The combination of bevacizumab and TAS-102 was explored in a phase II trial which randomised patients to receive standard-dose TAS-102 with or without bevacizumab (78). Combination therapy was associated with a modest, although statistically significant, improvement in median PFS (4.6 vs 2.6 months, HR 0.45, 95% CI 0.32-0.94) and a higher ORR (67% vs 51%).

3.2 Predictive biomarkers of antiangiogenic drugs in colorectal cancer

Despite the importance of anti-angiogenic treatment for targeting this critical pathway of the disease, not all patients with mCRC benefit from this treatment, and in addition, a large proportion of them present severe AEs. There is an unmet

Retrospective data suggest that hypertension could predict treatment efficacy of bevacizumab in patients with mCRC (81). Some studies are researching the role of imaging in the assessment of vascularity of mCRC by radiomics of MRI and CT scan, attempting to translate medical images into biological information about tumour angiogenic status (82). A post-hoc analysis of the VELOUR trial showed that patients with previous bevacizumab treatment showed higher levels of VEGF-A and PIGF, suggesting that it could be a mechanism of resistance, and a negative prognostic marker in these patients, without differences in OS or PFS regarding plasma levels of VEGF-A and PIGF (83). Other retrospective data support this prognostic role of plasma levels of VEGF-A, without implications in prediction of response to anti-angiogenic treatment (84-86). Furthermore, the pattern of histopathological growth may influence response to anti-angiogenic agents (87). Vessel cooption is implicated as a major mechanism of resistance to these therapies and could represent a simple yet valuable biomarker of response (88).

3.3 Novel therapeutic strategies targeting angiogenesis in colorectal cancer

As previous reviewed, bevacizumab, aflibercept, regorafenib and ramucirumab have significantly improved both PFS and OS of mCRC in different clinical settings, from first line to the refractory scenario. Novel antiangiogenic agents and innovate combinations have been developed in recent years.

Fruquintinib is a novel receptor TKI inhibiting VEGFR 1, 2 and 3. Safety of this novel molecule was evaluated in a phase Ib trial, enrolling Asian patients with refractory mCRC, showing a manageable toxicity profile with the dosage of 5 mg once daily for 3 weeks with a 4-week cycle, giving a disease control rate (DCR) of 83.3% and 16-week PFS of 65% (89). The phase III FRESCO trial was a multicentre Asian trial in which 416 patients were randomised using a 2:1 ratio to receive fruquintinib with best supportive care or placebo plus best supportive care (90). Patients who received previous VEGFR inhibitors were excluded. Significant improvements were seen in the active fruquintinib treatment arm compared with placebo for OS (9.3 vs 6.6 months; HR: 0.65; P<0.001), PFS (3.7 vs 1.8 months; P<0.001), ORR (4.7% vs 0.0%; P=0.01) and DCR (62.2% vs 12.3%; P<0.001). This benefit was independent of previous treatment with anti-angiogenic agents or molecular status. The global FRESCO-2 trial (NCT04322539) is ongoing to confirm the results of the phase III FRESCO trial conducted in China.

Microsatellite stable (MSS) mCRC patients do not respond to monotherapy immunotherapy as demonstrated in many clinical trials (91–94). This population represents 95% of all patients with mCRC. Different combinations of immunotherapy with cofactors are being tested to achieve a change of a cold immune microambient to a hot microambient. One promising combination explored is the association of anti-angiogenic treatment with immunotherapy, as the blockade of VEGF leads to vasculature normalisation, thus permitting tumour infiltration with effector immune cells and the maturation of DCs (95–97).

Lenvatinib is a multiple kinase inhibitor. It inhibits the three main VEGFRs, VEGFR1, 2 and 3, as well as FGFR1, 2, 3 and 4, PDGFR, c-Kit and the RET proto-oncogene. Combination of pembrolizumab and lenvatinib has demonstrated the activation of CD8+ T cells, reduction of TAMS, leading to tumour reduction in murine models (98). A phase II non-randomised trial explored the combination of pembrolizumab with lenvatinib in MSS mCRC, demonstrating an ORR of 22% and a median PFS of 2.3 months (99). An ongoing randomised phase III trial (NCT04776148) is comparing lenvatinib plus pembrolizumab to standard of care in refractory MSS mCRC patients.

4 Hepatocellular carcinoma

HCC is the third leading cause of cancer-related death worldwide and its incidence is increasing globally (5). Most patients will be diagnosed at or progress to advanced stages, where systemic therapies remain the only effective option (100). Anti-angiogenic therapies constitute the treatment backbone of advanced HCC and their combination with immunotherapies has provided unprecedented benefits to this population (100–102). However, this has not yet been translated into the intermediate and early disease settings, and is an area of active research (103).

4.1 Clinical overview of anti-angiogenic drugs in HCC

4.1.1 Advanced disease: First line setting

Sorafenib is the first TKI to demonstrate increased survival in HCC. It was approved in 2007 based on the results of the SHARP trial, an international, placebo-controlled phase III trial that randomised 602 patients with advanced HCC (BCLC-C or BCLC-B stage not amenable to transarterial chemoembolisation [TACE]) with preserved liver function and performance status of 0-2, to sorafenib or placebo (Table 2).

Trial	Disease	Treatment arms	Ν	(08	Р	FS	ORR (%)	DCR (%)	Grade 3-4 TRAEs (%)
	setting		patients	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)			
IMbrave150	Advanced – 1 st line	Atezolizumab + bevacizumab	336	19.2	0.66 (0.52- 0.85)*	6.9	0.65 (0.53- 0.81)*	30*	74*	43
		Sorafenib	165	13.4		4.3		11*	55*	46
SHARP	Advanced – 1 st	Sorafenib	299	10.7	0.69 (0.55-	NA	NA	2	43*	45*
	line	Placebo	303	7.9	0.87)*			1	32*	32*
Asia-Pacific	Advanced – 1 st	Sorafenib	150	6.5	0.68 (0.5-	NA	NA	3.3	35	NA
	line	Placebo	76	4.2	0.93)*			1.3	16	NA
REFLECT	Advanced – 1 st	Lenvatinib	478	13.6	0.92 (0.79-	7.4	0.66 (0.57-	24.1*	75.5	57
	line	Sorafenib	476	12.3	1.06)*	3.7	0.77)*	9.2*	60.5	49
COSMIC- 312	Advanced – 1 st line	Atezolizumab + cabozantinib	432	15.4	0.90 (0.69- 1.18)	6.8	0.63 (0.44- 0.91)*	11	78	53.8
		Sorafenib	217	15.5		4.2		3.7	65	31.9
		Cabozantinib	188		NA	5.8	0.71 (0.51- 1.01)	6.4	84	55.2
	Advanced – 1 st line	Lenvatinib + pembrolizumab	395	21.2	0.84 (0.71- 0.99)	8.2 8.1	0.83 (0.71- 0.98)	26.1		61.5
		Lenvatinib	399	19				17.5		56.7
Qin et al.	Advanced – 1 st line	Rivoceranib +	272	22.1	0.62 (0.49-	5.6	0.52 (0.41-	78.3		80.9
		camrelizumab			0.8)*	3.7	0.65)*			
		Sorafenib	271	15.2				5.9*	53.9	52.4
Qin et al.	Advanced – 1 st	Donafenib	334	12.1	0.83 (0.70-	3.7 0.91 (0.76-	4.6	30.8	38	
	line	Sorafenib	334	10.3	0.99)*	3.6	1.08)	2.7	28.7	50
SUN1170	Advanced – 1 st	Sunitinib	530	7.9	1.3 (1.13-1.5)	3.6	1.13 (0.99-	NA	NA	82.1
	line	Sorafenib	544	10.2	*	3	1.3)			74.2
BRISK-FL	Advanced – 1 st	Brivanib	577	9.5	1.07 (0.94-	NA	NA	12	66	67
	line	Sorafenib	578	9.9	1.23)			8.8	65	65
LIGHT	Advanced – 1 st	Linifanib	514	9.1	1.05 (0.9-	NA	NA	13	NA	85.3
	line	Sorafenib	521	9.8	1.22)			7		75
SEARCH	Advanced – 1 st	Sorafenib + erlotinib	362	9.5	0.93 (0.78-	NA	NA	6.6	43.9*	64.9
	line	Sorafenib	358	8.5	1.11)			3.9	52.5*	63.7
RESORCE	Advanced – 2 nd	Regorafenib	379	10.6	0.63 (0.5-	3.1	3.1 0.46 (0.37-	11	65	50
	line	Placebo	194	7.8	0.79)*	1.5	0.56)*	4	36	17
CELESTIAL	Advanced – 2 nd line	Cabozantinib	470	10.2	0.76 (0.63-	5.2	0.44 (0.36-	3.8	64	68
		Placebo	237	8	0.92)*	1.9	0.52)	0.4	33	37
REACH-2	Advanced – 2 nd line	Ramucirumab	197	8.5	0.71 (0.53- 0.95)*	2.8	0.45 (0.34- 0.60)*	59.9		NA
		Placebo	95	7.3	1.6	1		38.9		
Qin et al.	Advanced – 2 nd	Apatinib	267	8.7	0.79 (0.62-1)*	4.5	0.47 (0.37-	11	61	77
	line	Placebo	133	6.8	1.9		0.60)*	2	29	19

TABLE 2 Overview of selected phase III trials evaluating anti-angiogenic agents in advanced HCC.

DCR, disease control rate; HR, hazard ratio; mo, months; N, sample size; NA, not available; ORR, overall response rate; OS, overall survival; PFS, progression-free survival; TRAEs, treatment-related adverse events. *Indicates statistically significant differences.

Sorafenib increased OS (median 10.7 vs 7.9 months, HR 0.69, 95% CI 0.55-0.87) and time to radiologic progression (median 5.5 vs 2.8 months, HR 0.58, 95% CI 0.45-0.74). The median duration of treatment was 5.3 months and the overall incidence of treatment-related AEs was 80% (104). These results were further supported by the Asia-Pacific trial, a randomised,

confirmatory phase III trial with a similar design that was performed in China, South Korea and Taiwan, and randomised 271 patients to sorafenib or placebo (105). Sorafenib increased OS (median 6.5 vs 4.2 months, HR 0.68, 95% CI 0.5-0.93) although the median survival times were less than in the SHARP trial, owing to the inclusion of more

advanced patients, with a higher proportion of BCLC-C patients (95% *vs* 82%), extrahepatic spread (69% *vs* 53%) and worse performance status (ECOG PS1 69% *vs* 38%).

Since the approval of sorafenib, it became the standard comparator arm in all phase III trials, most of which led to disappointing results (106-109). Lenvatinib is the first TKI to have demonstrated non-inferiority in terms of OS compared with sorafenib (110). The REFLECT trial was a phase III, international, sorafenib-controlled study that randomised 954 advanced HCC patients without main portal vein thrombosis, less than 50% of liver occupation and absence of invasion of the bile duct, to lenvatinib or sorafenib. Lenvatinib showed noninferiority in terms of OS (median 13.6 vs 12.3 months, HR 0.92, 95% CI 0.79-1.06) but did not achieve superiority. However, lenvatinib did show superior PFS (median 7.4 vs 3.7 months, HR 0.66, 95% CI 0.57-0.77) and ORR (24.1% vs 9.2%, odds ratio 3.13, 95% CI 2.15-4.56) according to investigator assessment using mRECIST (110, 111). The open-label design of the study may have influenced the unexpected differences in treatment duration and time to progression between the sorafenib and lenvatinib arms (112), although subsequent real-world studies have confirmed the efficacy of lenvatinib (113).

The combination of atezolizumab-bevacizumab has become the new standard of care first line treatment in advanced HCC (114, 115). The IMbrave150 trial was a phase III international, sorafenib-controlled trial that enrolled 501 patients randomised in a 2:1 ratio to atezolizumab-bevacizumab or sorafenib. The trial met its primary endpoint of OS, showing an increase of 5.8 months at final analysis (median 19.2 vs 13.4 months, respectively, HR 0.66, 95% CI 0.52-0.85) (116). Additionally, the combination improved PFS (median 6.9 vs 4.3 months, HR 0.65, 95% CI 0.53-0.81) and ORR (30% vs 11%, P<0.001) (116). Treatment-related grade 3-4 AEs were observed in 43% of the patients in the atezolizumab-bevacizumab arm and 46% of the patients in the sorafenib arm. Importantly, five fatal upper gastrointestinal bleeding events were observed in the experimental arm, which were attributed to bevacizumab (116). Two previous phase II trials testing bevacizumab monotherapy had shown an increased risk of upper gastrointestinal bleeding in 7-11% of patients (117, 118). To mitigate this risk, a mandatory esophagogastroduodenoscopy had to be performed in the 6 months prior to enrolment and any varices had to be treated per local standard of care (114). A similarly designed phase III trial was reported in China and evaluated the combination of sintilimab, a programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) inhibitor, with IBI-305, a bevacizumab biosimilar. The trial randomised 571 patients to sintilimab-bevacizumab biosimilar or sorafenib in a 2:1 ratio and showed an improvement in OS (median not reached vs 10.4 months, HR 0.57, 95% CI 0.43-0.75) and PFS (median 4.6 vs 2.8 months, HR 0.56, 95% CI 0.46-0.7) (119). Both of these trials have demonstrated the efficacy of combining anti-VEGFA antibodies with ICIs.

The results of the COSMIC-312 trial, a phase III trial that tested the combination of cabozantinib and atezolizumab (120), enrolled 877 patients who were randomly assigned to the combination, cabozantinib or sorafenib in a 2:1:1 ratio. The dual primary endpoints are OS and PFS. The interim analysis demonstrated an improvement in PFS in the modified intentionto-treat population comprising the first 372 randomised patients (median 6.8 vs 4.2 months, HR 0.63, 95% CI 0.44-0.91), however, no improvement in OS was observed in the intention-to-treat population (median 15.4 vs 15.5 months, HR 0.9, 95% CI 0.69-1.18). The combination of TKIs with immunotherapies has been recently explored in two additional trials (121, 122). The LEAP-002 trial is an international, phase III, randomized, double blind study that enrolled 794 patients with advanced HCC and were randomly assigned to the combination of lenvatinibpembrolizumab (N=395) or lenvatinib alone (N=399). The trial did not reach the prespecified threshold for none of the dual primary endpoints (OS and PFS). However, the median OS for the combination arm was the longest survival reported to date in the first-line setting (21.2 months). Importantly, this data further supported the role of lenvatinib monotherapy in this setting, with a median OS of 19 months (121). A second trial reported at ESMO 2022 was the combination of camrelizumab, an anti-PD1 monoclonal antibody, and rivoceranib, a VEGFR2-TKI, in the first-line setting. This was an international, phase III, open-label study that compared the combination to sorafenib (122). The dual primary endpoints were PFS and OS. The trial met it's endpoints and showed a significant increase in OS (median 22.1 vs 15.2, HR 0.62 95% CI 0.49-0.8) and PFS (median 5.6 vs 3.7, HR 0.52 95% CI 0.41-0.65), as well as an increase in ORR (25.4 vs 5.9%). Despite these encouraging results, the combination will have to be tested in other populations as most of the included patients were Chinese. Furthermore, the open-label design of the study led to a high number of consent withdrawals in the control arm, which will have to be explored to understand its potential impact on the study results.

In China, the TKI donafenib has proved to be superior to sorafenib in the first line setting of advanced HCC (123).

4.1.2 Advanced disease: Second line setting

Three TKIs have demonstrated improved outcomes in the second line setting after progression on sorafenib, regorafenib (124), cabozantinib (125) and ramucirumab in patients with alpha-feto protein (AFP) levels \geq 400 ng/mL (126). The RESORCE trial was an international, phase III, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial that randomised 573 patients to regorafenib or placebo and was stratified based on region, performance status, macrovascular invasion, extrahepatic spread and AFP levels (124). Importantly, only patients who had previously tolerated sorafenib, defined as patients who had received \geq 400 mg/day for \geq 20 of the last 28 days of treatment,

were included. Regorafenib significantly improved OS compared to placebo (median 10.6 *vs* 7.8 months, HR 0.63, 95% CI 0.5-0.79) and PFS assessed by mRECIST (median 3.1 *vs* 1.5 months, HR 0.56, 95% CI 0.37-0.56) (124). The rate of grade 3-4 treatment-related AEs was 50% in the regorafenib arm compared with 17% in the placebo arm.

The CELESTIAL trial had a similar design to the RESORCE trial although prior tolerance to sorafenib was not mandatory and patients could have progressed on up to two lines of systemic treatment. The trial randomised 707 patients in a 2:1 ratio to cabozantinib or placebo, stratified by region, macrovascular invasion, extrahepatic spread and disease etiology (125). It met its primary endpoint of OS (median 10.2 *vs* 8 months, HR 0.76, 95% CI 0.63-0.92) and showed a significant prolongation of PFS (5.2 *vs* 1.9 months, HR 0.44, 95% CI 0.36-0.52). Therefore, cabozantinib is the only TKI with evidence of efficacy in HCC following two prior lines of systemic treatment.

Ramucirumab was initially tested in the phase III REACH trial in the second line setting of advanced HCC following progression to sorafenib (127). Despite the trial being negative, an exploratory subgroup analysis showed significant benefit in patients with a baseline AFP level of \geq 400 ng/mL. Hence, the REACH-2 study was designed as an international, phase III, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial and randomised 292 patients with an AFP level \geq 400 ng/mL to ramucirumab or placebo (126). Ramucirumab increased OS (median 8.5 *vs* 7.3 months, HR 0.71, 95% CI 0.53-0.95) and PFS (2.8 *vs* 1.6 months, HR 0.45, 95% CI 0.34-0.6). A pooled analysis of all patients with baseline AFP levels \geq 400 ng/mL (*N*=542) in both REACH and REACH-2 trials confirmed the survival benefit (median 8.1 *vs* 5 months, HR 0.69, 95% CI 0.57-0.84) (126).

In China, the VEGFR-2 inhibitor apatinib has improved survival in the second or third line settings of advanced HCC following treatment with sorafenib or FOLFOX (128).

4.2 Early and intermediate setting

The use of anti-angiogenic therapies in earlier settings of HCC have so far provided disappointing results. In the early setting, the only phase III trial to have tested TKIs as adjuvant therapy is the STORM study, an international, phase III, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial that enrolled 1114 patients with HCC suitable for local treatment (either ablation or resection) and a high or intermediate risk of recurrence (defined as tumours >2 cm or vascular invasion or satellites) to either adjuvant sorafenib for 4 years or placebo. No difference was observed in the primary endpoint of recurrence-free survival (median 33.3 *vs* 33.7 months, HR 0.94, 95% CI 0.78-1.13) or in OS (median not reached, HR 0.995, 95% CI 0.76-1.3) (129).

In the intermediate setting, three TKIs have been tested in combination with TACE in four phase III trials (130), namely,

sorafenib (131, 132), brivanib (133) and orantinib (134). Unfortunately, none of these trials demonstrated an OS benefit compared with TACE alone. Whilst all four trials had a similar design, the primary endpoints were different: BRISK-TA (133) and ORIENTAL (134) trials assessed OS, while the trials testing sorafenib used time to progression (131) or PFS (132). Despite these discouraging results, the TACTICS trial was recently published, testing the combination of sorafenib initiated 2-3 weeks before TACE compared with TACE alone (135). This was a phase II, open-label, multicentre trial that enrolled 156 patients with a co-primary endpoint of OS and PFS. However, the definition of progression in this trial was unconventional and included untreatable tumour progression, transient deterioration to Child-Pugh C or appearance of vascular invasion/extrahepatic spread. The trial demonstrated a significant improvement in PFS (median 25.2 vs 13.5 months, HR 0.59, 95% CI 0.41-0.87) (135) but did not show any improvement in OS at the final analysis (median 36.2 vs 30.8 months, HR 0.86, 95% CI 0.61-1.22), casting doubts on the true value of this unconventional definition of progression (136).

Therefore, to date, no anti-angiogenic therapy is recommended in earlier settings of HCC.

4.3 Predictive biomarkers of anti-angiogenic drugs in HCC

The field of biomarker discovery in HCC is daunting and has so far led to disappointing results. The only available FDAapproved biomarker to guide treatment decision is AFP before initiating ramucirumab, based on the results of the REACH and REACH-2 trials (126, 127). No other biomarker has proven capable of predicting response to other anti-angiogenic therapies.

An exploratory analysis of 10 plasma markers (Ang2, EGF, bFGF, VEGF, sVEGFR-2, sVEGFR-3, HGF, s-c-KIT, IGF-2 and Ras) of patients enrolled in the SHARP trial found that despite that Ang2 and VEGF independently predicted survival in the entire cohort, none of the biomarkers assessed could predict response to sorafenib (137). In the sorafenib arm, high s-c-KIT and low HGF showed a trend towards enhanced survival (Pvalues of interaction 0.081 and 0.073, respectively) (137). Given the inherent difficulties of acquiring tissue specimens from advanced HCC patients, the same authors performed a thorough transcriptomic assessment of patients enrolled in the STORM trial, who were surgically resected and received sorafenib in the adjuvant setting (138). Tumour specimens from 188 patients were analysed by gene expression profiling, targeted exome sequencing, immunohistochemistry and fluorescence in situ hybridisation for VEGFA. None of the tested biomarkers, gene signatures or mutations predicted survival. A 146-gene signature was generated that could predict improved recurrence-free survival with sorafenib, although this has not been translated into the clinical setting due to lack of validation (138). Additionally, genomic variations of the *SCL15A2* gene, involved in drug transport, have been proposed as an additional biomarker of response to sorafenib (139). In line with this, a retrospective study found that the expression of OCT1 (another major player involved in sorafenib uptake) in the plasma membrane was associated with improved outcomes following sorafenib treatment (140). These studies highlight the importance of SLC transporters in sorafenib uptake and underline their possible impact on patient survival.

To identify potential biomarkers of response to regorafenib, an analysis of plasma from patients enrolled in the RESORCE trial was performed (141). The authors analysed 294 plasma proteins and 750 miRNAs. Additionally, next-generation sequencing of tumour tissue from 7 responders and 10 nonresponders and expression of 770 genes involved in oncogenic and inflammatory pathways in 46 tumour tissues was performed (141). Decreased baseline plasma concentrations of five proteins (angiopoietin 1, cystatin B, the latency-associated peptide of transforming growth factor beta 1, oxidised low-density lipoprotein receptor 1 and C-C motif chemokine ligand 3) was associated with improved survival with regorafenib. Additionally, nine miRNAs were also associated with improved survival with regorafenib (MIR30A, MIR122, MIR125B, MIR200A, MIR374B, MIR15B, MIR107, MIR320, and MIR645) (141).

In a similar plasma analysis including VEGF, ANG2, FGF19, FGF21 and FGF23 of 407 patients included in the REFLECT study, a higher baseline level of FGF21 was predictive for longer OS with lenvatinib compared with sorafenib (*P*-value of interaction 0.0397) (142). Similarly, a plasma analysis of 674 patients included in the CELESTIAL trial did not identify any biomarkers predictive of response to cabozantinib (143). High levels of MET, HGF, GAS6, IL-8 and ANG2 and low levels of IGF-1 were associated with shorter survival in the placebo arm and this association was also observed for MET, IL-8, and ANG2 in the cabozantinib group (143).

More recently, an integrated molecular analysis was performed, comprising RNA sequencing, DNA sequencing and simple and multiplex immunohistochemistry of 358 patients included in the phase Ib GO30140 (144) and the phase III IMbrave150 trial (114, 116). This showed that preexisting immunity, including the expression of a T effector transcriptomic signature and CD8+ T cell infiltration, predicted response to the combination of atezolizumabbevacizumab, but not to sorafenib (145). Importantly, improved outcomes for the combination vs atezolizumab monotherapy was associated with high VEGFR-2 expression. Conversely, reduced benefit from the combination was associated with a low Treg/effector T cell ratio (145). These data highlight the synergistic effects of the combination of atezolizumab-bevacizumab and suggest several predictive biomarkers that will need validation in future trials.

4.4 Novel therapeutic strategies targeting angiogenesis in HCC

The breakthrough marked by the IMbrave150 trial with the atezolizumab-bevacizumab combination, has fuelled the development of multiple combinations that are being tested across all settings of this disease (102). Preclinical data strongly support combining anti-angiogenic drugs with immunotherapies and local treatments in the intermediate setting (101, 103). Local ablation or TACE increases the release of antigens, proinflammatory cytokines and proangiogenic factors (such as VEGF-A and HIF1) which promote an immune response that can be further sustained by increasing the activation of cytotoxic cells through immune checkpoint inhibition and decreasing the infiltration of immunosuppressive cells such as MDSCs and Tregs through the inhibition of angiogenesis (103). This constitutes the rationale for the design of trials combining TACE with durvalumab/bevacizumab (NCT03778957), atezolizumab/ bevacizumab (NCT04712643) or pembrolizumab/lenvatinib (NCT04246177) (Table 3). More intriguingly, the outstanding survival outcomes observed with the atezolizumab and bevacizumab combination in the advanced setting, with a median OS of 19.2 months - which is similar to the expected survival of intermediate-stage HCC treated with TACE (100) has sparked the development of two trials comparing standard TACE directly with systemic treatment (atezolizumab/ bevacizumab [NCT04803994] or regorafenib/nivolumab [NCT04777851]) (Table 3).

Applying these combinations in earlier settings, when cure is still possible, is being eagerly pursued in phase III clinical trials. Three trials are currently exploring atezolizumab-bevacizumab (NCT04102098), camrelizumab/apatinib (NCT04639180) and sintilimab/bevacizumab (NCT04682210) in the postsurgical setting to decrease the risk of recurrence (Table 3). However, T-cell priming after the tumour was removed as this can be less efficient due to the close-to-non-existent tumour antigen burden (101). In addition, the high response rate achieved with new combinations could facilitate downstaging and improve tumour resectability when applied in the pre-surgical setting. Accordingly, a phase Ib study that enrolled 15 patients with unresectable HCC who received 8 weeks of neoadjuvant cabozantinib and nivolumab found that 13 patients ultimately underwent resection, 12 of whom had no residual tumour and 5 had major or complete pathological response. Importantly, none of the patients presented disease progression according to RECIST 1.1 (146).

Novel treatments and combinations are being explored in the advanced setting of HCC (Table 3). Lenvatinibpembrolizumab constitutes one of the most promising combinations based on the phase Ib KEYNOTE-524 trial that enrolled 100 advanced HCC patients who had received no prior

Trial	Treatment	Phase	Setting	Enrolment target	Primary endpoint
NCT04102098 IMbrave050	Atezolizumab + bevacizumab	III	Early-adjuvant	668	RFS
NCT04639180	Camrelizumab + apatinib	III	Early-adjuvant	674	RFS
NCT04682210	Sintilimab + bevacizumab	III	Early-adjuvant	246	RFS
NCT03778957 EMERALD-1	TACE + durvalumab + bevacizumab	III	Intermediate	724	PFS
NCT04712643	TACE + atezolizumab + bevacizumab	III	Intermediate	342	OS TACE-PFS
NCT04246177 LEAP-012	TACE + pembrolizumab + lenvatinib	III	Intermediate	950	OS PFS
NCT05220020	TACE + lenvatinib	III	Intermediate	299	2y OS
NCT04803994 ABC-HCC	Atezolizumab + bevacizumab	III	Intermediate	434	TFTS
NCT04777851 RENOTACE	Regorafenib + nivolumab	III	Intermediate	496	PFS
NCT05320692	TACE + camrelizumab + apatinib	III	Intermediate	360	PFS
NCT05301842 EMERALD-3	TACE + durvalumab + tremelimumab +/- lenvatinib	III	Intermediate	525	PFS
NCT04194775	CS1003 + lenvatinib	III	Advanced – 1 st line	525	OS PFS
NCT04465734	HLX10 + HLX04	III	Advanced – 1 st line	477	OS PFS
NCT04344158	AK105 + anlotinib	III	Advanced – 1 st line	648	OS
NCT04560894	SCT-I10A + SCT510	III	Advanced – 1 st line	621	OS PFS
NCT04723004	Toripalimab + bevacizumab	III	Advanced – 1 st line	280	OS PFS
NCT04541173	Y90 TARE + atezolizumab + bevacizumab	II	Advanced – 1 st line	128	PFS
NCT05377034 STRATUM	SBRT + atezolizumab + bevacizumab	II	Advanced – 1 st line	176	ORR
NCT04976634	Lenvatinib + pembrolizumab + bezulfitan	II	Advanced – 1 st line	400	DLT Safety ORR
NCT04524871 Morpheus-Liver	Diverse drugs and combinations	I/II	Advanced – 1 st line	280	ORR
NCT04310709 RENOBATE	Regorafenib + nivolumab	I/II	Advanced – 1 st line	42	ORR
NCT04770896 IMbrave251	Atezolizumab + sorafenib/lenvatinib	III	Advanced – 2 nd line	554	OS
NCT04170556 GOING	Regorafenib + nivolumab	I/IIa	Advanced – 2 nd line	78	Safety
NCT04718909 REGSIN	Regorafenib + sintilimab	II	Advanced – 2 nd line	180	PFS
NCT04212221	MGD013 + brivanib	I/II	Advanced – 2 nd line	300	DLT Safety ORR
NCT03475953 REGOMUNE	Avelumab + regorafenib	I/II	Advanced – 2 nd line	482	ORR

TABLE 3 Overview of selected trials testing novel antiangiogenic agents and combinations in HCC.

DLT, dose-limiting toxicity; ORR, overall response rate; OS, overall survival; PFS, progression-free survival; RFS, recurrence-free survival; TACE, transarterial chemoembolization; TFTS, time to failure of treatment strategy; y, year.

systemic treatment (147). The combination achieved an ORR of 46% according to mRECIST, with a disease control rate of 88%, a median OS of 22 months and median PFS of 9.3 months (147). This combination is currently being evaluated in a phase III trial

(NCT03713593). To optimize the sequencing of TKIs and ICIs, the GOING trial (NCT04170556) is evaluating the priming effect of regorafenib monotherapy administered for 8 weeks prior to incorporating nivolumab into the regimen. Finally, the

127

IMbrave251 trial (NCT04770896) is evaluating the combination of atezolizumab with sorafenib or lenvatinib in the second line following progression on atezolizumab-bevacizumab. These and other trials shown in Table 3 are likely to change the treatment landscape of HCC in the near future.

5 Gastroesophageal cancer

Gastroesophageal cancers are a group of aggressive and highly lethal neoplasms. Gastric cancer represents the fifth most common cancer and the fourth most common cause of cancer-related death, while oesophageal cancer ranks seventh in terms of incidence and sixth in terms of mortality (5). Despite substantial advances over the last decade, prognosis remains poor, with an overall 5-year OS rate of 29% and 20% for gastric and oesophageal cancer, respectively (5). The pre-malignant form of oesophageal adenocarcinoma, known as Barrett's oesophagus, expresses high levels of VEGFR2 (148). In gastric cancer, VEGF expression in tumour tissue or blood are correlated with prognosis, stage and risk of metastasis (149). Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) therapy and anti-angiogenic agents are the only two biological targeted therapies that have improved OS in patients with gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma.

There are currently no anti-angiogenic therapies approved for the treatment of oesophageal cancer. Small anti-angiogenic molecules such as sunitinib (in combination with paclitaxel or FOLFIRI) or sorafenib (in combination with docetaxel and cisplatin), erlotinib (with bevacizumab and neoadjuvant chemoradiation), apatinib (as maintenance treatment after chemo-radiation in localised oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma) or anlotinib (as monotherapy in the refractory setting) have shown limited or no efficacy in small phase II trials (150–154). Combinations of TKIs with immunotherapy are being evaluated (155). Bevacizumab was evaluated in combination with chemotherapy in two phase II trials, and was safe but with limited benefits (156, 157).

In gastric cancer, bevacizumab was evaluated in the AVAGAST phase III trial, comparing standard chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab, failing to show improvement in OS (158, 159). The phase III REGARD trial randomised patients with advanced gastric cancer to receive ramucirumab or placebo as second line treatment, with an OS of 5.2 vs 3.8 months, respectively (HR 0.776; P=0.047) (160). Following these results, the FDA approved ramucirumab for advanced gastric and gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinomas in 2014. The RAINBOW phase III trial compared weekly paclitaxel in combination with ramucirumab or placebo in patients refractory to a fluoropyrimidine plus platinum combination. Median OS was 9.6 months in the ramucirumab plus paclitaxel group (HR 0.807; P=0.017), and paclitaxel plus ramucirumab became a

recommended standard second line treatment for gastric cancer (161). RAINFALL was a global phase III trial that compared cisplatin plus capecitabine or 5-FU in combination with ramucirumab or placebo in the first line setting of patients with gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (162). This trial demonstrated an improvement in PFS (5.7 *vs* 5.4 months; HR 0.75, P=0.011) but not in OS (11.2 *vs* 10.7 months; HR 0.96). Multiple trials are testing the combination of immunotherapy with ramucirumab, with promising signals of efficacy (163–165).

Apatinib is a small TKI that was tested in a Chinese phase III trial that compared apatinib with placebo in patients with refractory advanced gastric cancer, showing a statistically significant difference in OS (6.5 vs 4.7 months; P=0.0156) that led to its approval by the Chinese regulatory agency (166). The ANGEL trial (NCT03042611) is ongoing to confirm these results in the global population.

Other molecules such as aflibercept (in combination with FOLFOX), sorafenib (in combination with capecitabine plus cisplatin in the first line setting), sunitinib (in combination with FOLFIRI in second or third line) pazopanib (in combination with 5-FU plus leucovorin plus oxaliplatin) or fruquintinib (in combination with paclitaxel in second line treatment in China) have been tested in phase II trials, showing only marginal benefit in PFS (151, 167–171).

6 Neuroendocrine cancer

Neuroendocrine tumours (NETs) are a heterogeneous family of neoplasms that can arise from almost everywhere throughout the body, as they originate from the diffuse neuroendocrine system. NETs are rare (less than 7 new cases/ 100,000 inhabitants/year), however their incidence has increased over the last few decades (172). Well-differentiated NETs are characterised by rich vascularisation, with this phenomenon known as the "neuroendocrine paradox", as the vascularisation is inversely related to the grade of aggressiveness of the tumour. NETs show high expression of PDGFR and c-Kit, demonstrating the importance of the angiogenesis pathway of these tumours (173). Sunitinib and surufatinib have shown activity in phase III trials *vs* placebo.

Sunitinib was tested in a phase III placebo-controlled trial of patients with advanced, well-differentiated pancreatic NETs (pNETs), in which patients could have received prior treatment (174). The study was discontinued early as a difference between placebo and sunitinib arm was observed benefiting patients in the active control arm. Median PFS was 11.4 months in the sunitinib group compared with 5.5 months in the placebo group (HR: 0.42; P<0.001). Posterior actualised data showed an improvement of median OS (38.6 *vs* 29.1 months in sunitinib *vs* placebo, respectively) (175). Surufatinib has shown benefit in a phase III placebo-controlled trial in advanced

10.3389/fonc.2022.1021772

pancreatic NETs in a Chinese population (median PFS 10.9 months for surufatinib *vs* 3.7 months for placebo; HR 0.49; P=0.0011) (176). This agent has also reported benefit over placebo for extra-pancreatic advanced NETs in a Chinese population (176). Different phase II trials have tested multikinase inhibitors such as pazopanib, lenvatinib and cabozantinib, showing clinical activity in patients with NETs (177–181). Two ongoing phase III trials are evaluating axitinib (NCT01744249) and cabozantinib (NCT03375320).

7 Pancreatic and biliary tract cancer

Pancreatic cancer is a highly lethal disease with a rising incidence of 0.5-1% per year and is expected to become the second leading cause of cancer death by 2030 in the United States (182). Multiagent chemotherapy is recommended across all stages of the disease, either perioperatively in resectable/borderline resectable disease or to improve survival outcomes in advanced stages (183, 184). To date, only gemcitabine combined with albumin-bound paclitaxel (185) and FOLFIRINOX (fluorouracil, irinotecan, oxaliplatin, leucovorin) (186) regimens have demonstrated superiority over gemcitabine monotherapy in the first line metastatic setting, while FOLFOX (fluorouracil, oxaliplatin, leucovorin) (187, 188) and fluorouracil combined with liposomal irinotecan (189) have improved outcomes in the second line setting following a gemcitabine-based regimen. Most trials testing antiangiogenic agents were performed before these combinations were approved and were combined with gemcitabine monotherapy in the first line setting. Bevacizumab was tested in two independent trials (Table 4). First, the CALGB80303 phase III trial randomised 602 advanced pancreatic cancer patients to gemcitabine monotherapy or combined with bevacizumab and showed no improvement in OS (median 5.8 vs 5.9 months, HR 1.05, 95% CI 0.88-1.24) (190). A second study tested the combination of bevacizumab with gemcitabine and erlotinib compared with gemcitabine and erlotinib alone and found a significant improvement in PFS (median 4.6 vs 3.6 months, HR 0.73, 95% CI 0.61-0.86) but no difference in OS (median 7.1 vs 6 months, HR 0.89, 95% CI 0.74-1.07) (191). Aflibercept was explored in a similarly designed phase III trial in combination with gemcitabine but was stopped early due to futility (192) and in a phase III trial with elpamotide, a peptide targeting VEGFR-2, the primary endpoint of OS was not reached when combined with gemcitabine (193). Additionally, several randomised phase II and III investigations have explored the use of different TKIs combined with gemcitabine including axitinib (194), sorafenib (195) and sunitinib (196), also failing to show any significant survival improvement over gemcitabine alone. More recently, the HCRN GI14-198 phase II trial tested ramucirumab in combination with a multiagent chemotherapy and randomised 86 patients diagnosed with treatment-naïve advanced pancreatic cancer to modified FOLFIRINOX combined with ramucirumab or placebo (197).

The trial failed to improve outcomes in terms of PFS, ORR and OS (197). The reasons behind the failure of these trials are largely unknown, although novel therapies modulating the desmoplastic microenvironment and tumour stroma may help to enhance the clinical activity of anti-angiogenic therapies in this disease.

Biliary tract cancer refers to a spectrum of malignancies including cholangiocarcinoma and gallbladder adenocarcinoma (198). Their incidence is increasing globally, with a 5-year OS rate bordering 10%, and they represent ~2% of all cancer-related deaths worldwide annually (199). In advanced stages, the combination of cisplatin and gemcitabine has remained the established first line chemotherapy regimen for the past 12 years (200, 201), although this is likely to change given the improved survival observed with the addition of durvalumab in the TOPAZ-1 trial (202). The use of anti-angiogenic drugs has only been explored in phase II investigations and none of these combinations has reached later stages of development (Table 4). The largest of these trials was a randomised, phase II, three-arm trial exploring the combination of ramucirumab, merestinib or placebo with cisplatin-gemcitabine. The trial failed to meet its primary endpoint of PFS (median 6.5 vs 7 vs 6.6 months, ramucirumab vs placebo HR 1.12, 95% CI 0.9-1.4) (203). An exploratory analysis of mutations and gene expression signatures identified no predictive biomarkers (203). The ABC-03 trial was a randomised phase II trial that tested the combination of cediranib, an oral VEGFR-1, -2 and -3 inhibitor, with cisplatin and gemcitabine and showed no improvement in outcomes compared with placebo (204). In an exploratory biomarker analysis, circulating PDGFbb levels predicted benefit from cediranib (Pvalue of interaction 0.002) (204). Other trials that compared suboptimal chemotherapy regimens combined with sorafenib (205) or vandetanib (206) also failed to improve survival. New strategies, including the potential synergy of anti-angiogenic therapies when combined with immunotherapies and chemotherapy, are leading to novel combinations that could change the treatment landscape in the near future.

8 Discussion and future prospects

Anti-angiogenic therapies have been extensively evaluated across many gastrointestinal and hepatobiliary tumours. In some malignancies, such as HCC or CRC, these therapies provide unquestionable survival benefits either alone or combined with immunotherapy or chemotherapy, respectively. In others, such as oesophageal, biliary tract or pancreatic cancers, anti-angiogenics do not improve outcomes when combined with currently approved therapies. The development of novel anti-angiogenic strategies has stalled in recent years, partly due to the concurrent development of novel and highly effective drugs, especially immune-based therapies (207). However, whilst new anti-angiogenic drugs are not expected to enter the clinical setting in the near future, the use of approved anti-angiogenic therapies is likely to increase exponentially, owing to their highly synergistic effect with immunotherapies and other

Trial	Disease setting	Treatment arms	N patients	OS		PFS		ORR (%)	DCR (%)	Grade 3-4 TRAEs (%)
			patients	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	Median (mo)	HR (95% CI)	(70)	(/0)	1101115 (70)
CALGB 80803	Pancreatic – 1 st line	Gemcitabine + bevacizumab	302	5.8	1.04 (0.88- 1.24)	3.8	0.86 (0.74- 1.01)	13	54	NA
		Gemcitabine + placebo	300	5.9		2.9		10	44	NA
Van Cutsem	Pancreatic – 1 st line	Gemcitabine + erlotinib + Bevacizumab	306	7.1	0.89 (0.74- 1.07)	4.6	0.73 (0.61- 0.86)*	14	62	74
et al.		Gemcitabine + Erlotinib + Placebo	301	6		3.6		9	59	70
Kindler	Pancreatic –	Gemcitabine + axitinib	316	8.5	1.01 (0.79-	4.4	1.01 (0.78-	5	35	NA
et al.	1 st line	Gemcitabine + placebo	316	8.3	1.31)	4.4	1.30)	2	35	NA
BAYPAN	Pancreatic –	Gemcitabine + sorafenib	52	9.2	1.27 (0.84-	5.7	1.04 (0.70-	19	65	88
	1 st line	Gemcitabine + placebo	52	8	1.93)	3.8	1.55)	23	71	79
Rougier	Pancreatic -	Gemcitabine + aflibercept	271	6.7	1.17 (0.92-	3.7	1.02 (0.83-	NA	NA	77
et al.	1 st line	Gemcitabine + placebo	275	7.8	1.47)	3.7	1.25)	NA	NA	67
Reni et al.	Pancreatic –	Gemcitabine + sunitinib	28	10.6	0.71 (0.4-	3.2	0.51 (0.29-	0	52	NA
	1 st line	Gemcitabine + placebo	28	9.2	1.26)	2	0.89)	0	21	NA
Bergmann	Pancreatic –	Gemcitabine + sunitinib	52	7	1.06 (0.69-	2.7	1.06 (0.71-	7	75	NA
et al.	1 st line	Gemcitabine + placebo	54	8.5	1.63)	3.1	1.58)	6	67	NA
PEGASUS-	Pancreatic –	Gemcitabine + elpamotide	100	8.4	0.87 (0.49-	3.7	NA	NA	60	NA
PC	1 st line	Gemcitabine + placebo	53	8.5	1.56)	3.8		60	NA	NA
HCRN GI14-198	Pancreatic – 1 st line	FOLFIRINOX + ramucirumab	42	10.3	NA	5.6	NA	18	NA	NA
		FOLFIRINOX + placebo	40	9.7		6.7		23	NA	NA
ABC-03	Biliary tract – 1 st line	Cisplatin + gemcitabine + cediranib	62	14.1	0.86 (0.58- 1.27)	8	0.93 (0.65- 1.35)	44*	78	NA
		Cisplatin + gemcitabine + placebo	62	11.9		7.4		19*	65	NA
Valle et al.	Biliary tract – 1 st line	Cisplatin + gemcitabine + ramucirumab	106	10.5	1.33 (0.96- 1.86)	6.5	1.12 (0.9- 1.4)	31*	81	85
		Cisplatin + gemcitabine + placebo	101	13		6.6		33*	78	76
		Cisplatin + gemcitabine + merestinib	102	14	0.95 (0.67- 1.34)	7	0.92 (0.73- 1.15)	20*	83	79
Van Gogh	Biliary tract – 1 st line	Vandetanib	56	7.5	NA	3.4	1.3 (0.86- 1.96)	3*	25	NA
		Gemcitabine + vandetanib	57	9.3		3.7	1.3 (0.75- 1.7)	19*	30	NA
		Gemcitabine + placebo	52	10.1	NA	4.9		14*	40	NA
Moehler et al.	Biliary tract – 1 st line	Gemcitabine + sorafenib	49	8.4	1.20 (0.75- 1.93)	3	1.28 (0.81- 2.02)	14	86	NA
		Gemcitabine + placebo	48	11.2	4.9	1.28 (0.81- 2.02)		10	90	NA

TABLE 4 Overview of selected phase II-III trials testing antiangiogenic agents in pancreatic and biliary tract cancer.

CI, confidence interval; DCR, disease control rate; HR, hazard ratio; mo, months; N, sample size; NA, not available; ORR, overall response rate; OS, overall survival; PFS, progression-free survival; TRAEs, treatment-related adverse events. * Indicates statistically significant differences.

drug families (28). New combinations and applications in earlier disease settings is already being intensively explored in many diseases and will reshape the treatment scenario (101). Furthermore, recent studies have unveiled the heterogeneity of tumour endothelial cells and may support the use of patienttailored antiangiogenic drug combinations to overcome this heterogeneity (40–42). Importantly, novel insights on resistance mechanisms support the combination of antiangiogenic drugs with distinct partners, such as inhibitors of the TGFß pathway, autophagy or CXCR4 (39). An intriguing area of research is the determination of the ideal dose of anti-angiogenic agents, especially when combined with other therapies. Until now, this has been based on the maximum tolerated dose in most cases, reflecting the belief that the higher dose of a drug will lead to a higher efficacy. Although this may be true for cytotoxic agents, this principle may not apply to anti-angiogenic drugs, where normalisation of blood vessels may be more important than vessel depletion to improve their synergistic effects (22).

Finally, the development of robust and validated biomarkers represents a clear unmet need in this field. It is unlikely that a unique biomarker common to distinct antiangiogenic therapies will be identified owing to their diverse and heterogenous mechanisms of action, as well as inter and intra-tumoural heterogeneity. Furthermore, the utility of these potential biomarkers may be dependent on the combination partner, further emphasising the need to develop unique biomarkers for specific diseases and specific combinations. Despite these challenges, the importance of biomarker discovery in this field remains paramount. Radiomics, the study of vasculature in preclinical in vivo models and the analysis of new circulating angiogenic factors could shed some light on this unmet clinical need. Clinicians need additional tools to select the optimal therapy in each individual patient, given the increasingly complex treatment scenarios resulting from the continual approval of novel agents and combinations. Effective biomarkers would enable a better selection of patients and avoid unnecessary toxicities in those patients who are not expected to derive benefit from these agents. Therefore, adapting modern clinical trials to integrate biomarker-based objectives and pre-planned exploratory post-hoc analysis of baseline and on-treatment patient samples is fundamental and will become standard practice in the design of future trials.

Author contributions

NS and FC have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Sarah MacKenzie, PhD, for providing medical writing support.

Conflict of interest

Author EE declares personal financial interests for consulting/advisory role and/or honoraria, travel grants and research grants from Amgen, Bayer, Hoffman-La Roche, Merck Serono, Sanofi, Pierre Fabre, MSD, Organon, Novartis and Servier. EE also declares institutional financial interests in the form of financial support for clinical trials or contracted research for Amgen Inc, Array Biopharma Inc, AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals LP, BeiGene, Boehringer Ingelheim, Bristol Myers Squibb, Celgene, Debiopharm International SA, F. Hoffmann-La Roche Ltd, Genentech Inc, HalioDX SAS, Hutchison MediPharma International, Janssen-Cilag SA, MedImmune, Menarini, Merck Health KGAA, Merck Sharp & Dohme, Merus NV, Mirati, Novartis Farmacéutica SA, Pfizer, Pharma Mar, Sanofi Aventis Recherche & Développement, Servier, Taiho Pharma USA Inc. Author JT reports personal financial interest in form of scientific consultancy role for Array Biopharma, AstraZeneca, Bayer, Boehringer Ingelheim, Chugai, Daiichi Sankyo, F. Hoffmann-La Roche Ltd, Genentech Inc, HalioDX SAS, Hutchison MediPharma International, Ikena Oncology, Inspirna Inc, IQVIA, Lilly, Menarini, Merck Serono, Merus, MSD, Mirati, Neophore, Novartis, Ona Therapeutics, Orion Biotechnology, Peptomyc, Pfizer, Pierre Fabre, Samsung Bioepis, Sanofi, Scorpion Therapeutics, Scandion Oncology, Seattle Genetics, Servier, Sotio Biotech, Taiho, Tessa Therapeutics and TheraMyc. And also educational collaboration with Imedex, Medscape Education, MJH Life Sciences, PeerView Institute for Medical Education and Physicians Education Resource (PER).

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. *Cell* (2000) 100:57–70. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81683-9

2. Sherwood LM, Parris EE, Folkman J. Tumor angiogenesis: Therapeutic implications. New Engl J Med (1971) 285:1182-6. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197111182852108

3. Hanahan D, Folkman J. Patterns and emerging mechanisms of the angiogenic switch during tumorigenesis. *Cell* (1996) 86:353–64. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 80108-7

4. Lopes-Coelho F, Martins F, Pereira SA, Serpa J. Anti-angiogenic therapy: Current challenges and future perspectives. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22. doi: 10.3390/ IJMS22073765

5. Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global cancer statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. *CA Cancer J Clin* (2021) 71:209–49. doi: 10.3322/caac.21660

6. Takahashi Y, Tucker SL, Kitadai Y, Koura AN, Bucana CD, Cleary KR, et al. Vessel counts and expression of vascular endothelial growth factor as prognostic factors in node-negative colon cancer. *Arch Surg* (1997) 132:541–6. doi: 10.1001/ ARCHSURG.1997.01430290087018

7. Liu L, Ma XL, Xiao ZL, Li M, Cheng SH, Wei YQ. Prognostic value of vascular endothelial growth factor expression in resected gastric cancer. *Asian Pacific J Cancer Prev* (2012) 13:3089–97. doi: 10.7314/APJCP.2012.13.7.3089

8. Karayiannakis AJ, Bolanaki H, Syrigos KN, Asimakopoulos B, Polychronidis A, Anagnostoulis S, et al. Serum vascular endothelial growth factor levels in pancreatic cancer patients correlate with advanced and metastatic disease and poor prognosis. *Cancer Lett* (2003) 194:119–24. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3835(03) 00047-8

9. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: The next generation. Cell (2011) 144:646-74. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013

10. Bergers G, Benjamin LE. Tumorigenesis and the angiogenic switch. Nat Rev Cancer (2003) 3:401–10. doi: 10.1038/nrc1093

11. Baeriswyl V, Christofori G. The angiogenic switch in carcinogenesis. Semin Cancer Biol (2009) 19:329–37. doi: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2009.05.003

12. Olive KP, Jacobetz MA, Davidson CJ, Gopinathan A, McIntyre D, Honess D, et al. Inhibition of hedgehog signaling enhances delivery of chemotherapy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. *Sci (1979)* (2009) 324:1457–61. doi: 10.1126/science.1171362

13. Morse MA, Sun W, Kim R, He AR, Abada PB, Mynderse M, et al. The role of angiogenesis in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2019) 25:912–20. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-1254

14. Zhu AX, Duda DG, v. SD, Jain RK. HCC and angiogenesis: possible targets and future directions. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2011) 8:292–301. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2011.30

15. Scoazec J-Y. Angiogenesis in neuroendocrine tumors: Therapeutic applications. *Neuroendocrinology* (2013) 97:45–56. doi: 10.1159/000338371

16. Guinney J, Dienstmann R, Wang X, de Reyniès A, Schlicker A, Soneson C, et al. The consensus molecular subtypes of colorectal cancer. *Nat Med* (2015) 21:1350–6. doi: 10.1038/nm.3967

17. Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network Comprehensive molecular characterization of gastric adenocarcinoma. *Nature* (2014) 513:202–9. doi: 10.1038/nature13480

18. Haas G, Fan S, Ghadimi M, de Oliveira T, Conradi L-C. Different forms of tumor vascularization and their clinical implications focusing on vessel Co-option in colorectal cancer liver metastases. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2021) 9:612774. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2021.612774

19. Kuczynski EA, Vermeulen PB, Pezzella F, Kerbel RS, Reynolds AR. Vessel co-option in cancer. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2019) 16:469–93. doi: 10.1038/s41571-019-0181-9

20. Lugano R, Ramachandran M, Dimberg A. Tumor angiogenesis: causes, consequences, challenges and opportunities. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2020) 77:1745–70. doi: 10.1007/s00018-019-03351-7

21. Carmeliet P, Jain RK. Principles and mechanisms of vessel normalization for cancer and other angiogenic diseases. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2011) 10:417–27. doi: 10.1038/nrd3455

22. Jain RK. Normalizing tumor microenvironment to treat cancer: Bench to bedside to biomarkers. *J Clin Oncol* (2013) 31:2205-18. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.46.3653

23. Jain RK. Normalizing tumor vasculature with anti-angiogenic therapy: A new paradigm for combination therapy. *Nat Med* (2001) 7:987–9. doi: 10.1038/ nm0901-987

24. Jain RK. Normalization of tumor vasculature: An emerging concept in antiangiogenic therapy. Sci (1979) (2005) 307:58–62. doi: 10.1126/science.1104819

25. Khan KA, Kerbel RS. Improving immunotherapy outcomes with antiangiogenic treatments and vice versa. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2018) 15:310–24. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2018.9

26. Fukumura D, Kloepper J, Amoozgar Z, Duda DG, Jain RK. Enhancing cancer immunotherapy using antiangiogenics: opportunities and challenges. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2018) 15:325–40. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2018.29

27. Rahma OE, Hodi FS. The intersection between tumor angiogenesis and immune suppression. *Clin Cancer Res* (2019) 25:5449–57. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-1543

28. Huinen ZR, Huijbers EJM, van Beijnum JR, Nowak-Sliwinska P, Griffioen AW. Anti-angiogenic agents — overcoming tumour endothelial cell anergy and improving immunotherapy outcomes. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2021) 18(8):527–40. doi: 10.1038/s41571-021-00496-y

29. Song Y, Fu Y, Xie Q, Zhu B, Wang J, Zhang B. Anti-angiogenic agents in combination with immune checkpoint inhibitors: A promising strategy for cancer treatment. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:1956. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01956

30. Esteban-Fabró R, Willoughby CE, Piqué-Gili M, Montironi C, Abril-Fornaguera J, Peix J, et al. Cabozantinib enhances anti-PD1 activity and elicits a neutrophil-based immune response in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2022), 28(11):2449–2460. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-21-2517

31. Torrens L, Montironi C, Puigvehí M, Mesropian A, Leslie J, Haber PK, et al. Immunomodulatory effects of lenvatinib plus anti-programmed cell death protein 1 in mice and rationale for patient enrichment in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Hepatology* (2021) 74:2652–69. doi: 10.1002/hep.32023

32. Sprinzl MF, Puschnik A, Schlitter AM, Schad A, Ackermann K, Esposito I, et al. Sorafenib inhibits macrophage-induced growth of hepatoma cells by interference with insulin-like growth factor-1 secretion. *J Hepatol* (2015) 62:863–70. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.11.011

33. Shigeta K, Matsui A, Kikuchi H, Klein S, Mamessier E, Chen IX, et al. Regorafenib combined with PD1 blockade increases CD8 T-cell infiltration by inducing CXCL10 expression in hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Immunother Cancer* (2020) 8:e001435. doi: 10.1136/jitc-2020-001435

34. Ou D-L, Chen C-W, Hsu C-L, Chung C-H, Feng Z-R, Lee B-S, et al. Regorafenib enhances antitumor immunity *via* inhibition of p38 kinase/Creb1/Klf4 axis in tumor-associated macrophages. *J Immunother Cancer* (2021) 9:e001657. doi: 10.1136/jitc-2020-001657

35. Voron T, Colussi O, Marcheteau E, Pernot S, Nizard M, Pointet A-L, et al. VEGF-a modulates expression of inhibitory checkpoints on CD8+ T cells in tumors. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:139–48. doi: 10.1084/jem.20140559

36. van Beijnum JR, Nowak-Sliwinska P, Huijbers EJM, Thijssen VL, Griffioen AW. The great escape; the hallmarks of resistance to antiangiogenic therapy. *Pharmacol Rev* (2015) 67:441–61. doi: 10.1124/pr.114.010215

37. Zhai B, Hu F, Jiang X, Xu J, Zhao D, Liu B, et al. Inhibition of akt reverses the acquired resistance to sorafenib by switching protective autophagy to autophagic cell death in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2014) 13:1589–98. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-13-1043

38. Haibe Y, Kreidieh M, el Hajj H, Khalifeh I, Mukherji D, Temraz S, et al. Resistance mechanisms to anti-angiogenic therapies in cancer. *Front Oncol* (2020) 10:221. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2020.00221

39. Montemagno C, Pagès G. Resistance to anti-angiogenic therapies: A mechanism depending on the time of exposure to the drugs. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2020) 8:584. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2020.00584

40. Goveia J, Rohlenova K, Taverna F, Treps L, Conradi L-C, Pircher A, et al. An integrated gene expression landscape profiling approach to identify lung tumor endothelial cell heterogeneity and angiogenic candidates. *Cancer Cell* (2020) 37:21–36.e13. doi: 10.1016/j.ccell.2019.12.001

41. Zhao Q, Eichten A, Parveen A, Adler C, Huang Y, Wang W, et al. Single-cell transcriptome analyses reveal endothelial cell heterogeneity in tumors and changes following antiangiogenic treatment. *Cancer Res* (2018) 78:2370–82. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-17-2728

42. Zhao Q, Molina-Portela M del P, Parveen A, Adler A, Adler C, Hock E, et al. Heterogeneity and chimerism of endothelial cells revealed by single-cell transcriptome in orthotopic liver tumors. *Angiogenesis* (2020) 23:581–97. doi: 10.1007/s10456-020-09727-9

43. Sharma A, Seow JJW, Dutertre C-A, Pai R, Blériot C, Mishra A, et al. Oncofetal reprogramming of endothelial cells drives immunosuppressive macrophages in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Cell* (2020) 183:377–394.e21. doi: 10.1016/ j.cell.2020.08.040 44. National Cancer Institute, Bethesda M. *Cancer stat facts: Colorectal cancer*. Available at: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/colorect.html.

45. van Cutsem E, Cervantes A, Nordlinger B, Arnold D. Metastatic colorectal cancer: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Ann Oncol* (2014) 25:iii1–9. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdu260

46. Venook AP, Niedzwiecki D, Lenz HJ, Innocenti F, Fruth B, Meyerhardt JA, et al. Effect of first-line chemotherapy combined with cetuximab or bevacizumab on overall survival in patients with KRAS wild-type advanced or metastatic colorectal cancer: A randomized clinical trial. *JAMA* (2017) 317:2392–401. doi: 10.1001/JAMA.2017.7105

47. Cremolini C, Loupakis F, Antoniotti C, Lupi C, Sensi E, Lonardi S, et al. FOLFOXIRI plus bevacizumab versus FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab as first-line treatment of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer: Updated overall survival and molecular subgroup analyses of the open-label, phase 3 TRIBE study. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:1306–15. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00122-9

48. Heinemann V, von Weikersthal LF, Decker T, Kiani A, Vehling-Kaiser U, Al-Batran S-E, et al. FOLFIRI plus cetuximab versus FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab as first-line treatment for patients with metastatic colorectal cancer (FIRE-3): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2014) 15:1065–75. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70330-4

49. Douillard J-Y, Oliner KS, Siena S, Tabernero J, Burkes R, Barugel M, et al. Panitumumab–FOLFOX4 treatment and RAS mutations in colorectal cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2013) 369:1023–34. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1305275

50. Tabernero J, Yoshino T, Cohn AL, Obermannova R, Bodoky G, Garcia-Carbonero R, et al. Ramucirumab versus placebo in combination with second-line FOLFIRI in patients with metastatic colorectal carcinoma that progressed during or after first-line therapy with bevacizumab, oxaliplatin, and a fluoropyrimidine (RAISE): a randomised, double-bli. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:499–508. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)70127-0

51. van Cutsem E, Köhne C-H, Láng I, Folprecht G, Nowacki MP, Cascinu S, et al. Cetuximab plus irinotecan, fluorouracil, and leucovorin as first-line treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer: Updated analysis of overall survival according to tumor *KRAS* and *BRAF* mutation status. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29:2011–9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.33.5091

52. van Cutsem E, Tabernero J, Lakomy R, Prenen H, Prausová J, Macarulla T, et al. Addition of aflibercept to fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan improves survival in a phase III randomized trial in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer previously treated with an oxaliplatin-based regimen. *J Clin Oncol* (2012) 30:3499–506. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.42.8201

53. Saltz LB, Clarke S, Díaz-Rubio E, Scheithauer W, Figer A, Wong R, et al. Bevacizumab in combination with oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy as first-line therapy in metastatic colorectal cancer: A randomized phase III study. *J Clin Oncol* (2008) 26:2013–9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2007.14.9930

54. Bennouna J, Sastre J, Arnold D, Österlund P, Greil R, van Cutsem E, et al. Continuation of bevacizumab after first progression in metastatic colorectal cancer (ML18147): a randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2013) 14:29–37. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(12)70477-1

55. Peeters M, Price TJ, Cervantes A, Sobrero AF, Ducreux M, Hotko Y, et al. Final results from a randomized phase 3 study of FOLFIRI \pm panitumumab for second-line treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer. *Ann Oncol* (2014) 25:107–16. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdt523

56. Hurwitz H, Fehrenbacher I, Novotny W, Cartwright T, Hainsworth J, Heim W, et al. Bevacizumab plus irinotecan, fluorouracil, and leucovorin for metastatic colorectal cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2004) 350:2335–42. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa032691

57. Tang W, Ren L, Liu T, Ye Q, Wei Y, He G, et al. Bevacizumab plus mFOLFOX6 versus mFOLFOX6 alone as first-line treatment for *RAS* mutant unresectable colorectal liver-limited metastases: The BECOME randomized controlled trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2020) 38:3175–84. doi: 10.1200/JCO.20.00174

58. Cunningham D, Lang I, Marcuello E, Lorusso V, Ocvirk J, Shin DB, et al. Bevacizumab plus capecitabine versus capecitabine alone in elderly patients with previously untreated metastatic colorectal cancer (AVEX): an open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2013) 14:1077–85. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70154-2

59. Falcone A, Ricci S, Brunetti I, Pfanner E, Allegrini G, Barbara C, et al. Phase III trial of infusional fluorouracil, leucovorin, oxaliplatin, and irinotecan (FOLFOXIRI) compared with infusional fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan (FOLFIRI) as first-line treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer: The gruppo oncologico nord ovest. J Clin Oncol (2007) 25:1670–6. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2006.09.0928

60. Loupakis F, Cremolini C, Masi G, Lonardi S, Zagonel V, Salvatore L, et al. Initial therapy with FOLFOXIRI and bevacizumab for metastatic colorectal cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2014) 371:1609–18. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1403108

61. Cremolini C, Antoniotti C, Stein A, Bendell J, Gruenberger T, Rossini D, et al. Individual patient data meta-analysis of FOLFOXIRI plus bevacizumab versus doublets plus bevacizumab as initial therapy of unresectable metastatic colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2020) 38:3314–24. doi: 10.1200/JCO.20.01225

62. Gruenberger T, Bridgewater J, Chau I, García Alfonso P, Rivoire M, Mudan S, et al. Bevacizumab plus mFOLFOX-6 or FOLFOXIRI in patients with initially unresectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer: the OLIVIA multinational randomised phase II trial. *Ann Oncol* (2015) 26:702–8. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdu580

63. Cremolini C, Antoniotti C, Rossini D, Lonardi S, Loupakis F, Pietrantonio F, et al. Upfront FOLFOXIRI plus bevacizumab and reintroduction after progression versus mFOLFOX6 plus bevacizumab followed by FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab in the treatment of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer (TRIBE2): a multicentre, open-label, phase 3, randomised, controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21:497–507. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(19)30862-9

64. Richman S, Adlard J. Left and right sided large bowel cancer: Have significant genetic differences in addition to well known clinical differences. *BMJ*: *Br Med J* (2002) 324:931. doi: 10.1136/BMJ.324.7343.931

65. Zhong M, Xiong Y, Ye Z, Zhao J, Zhong L, Liu Y, et al. Microbial community profiling distinguishes left-sided and right-sided colon cancer. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* (2020) 10:498502. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2020.498502

66. Domingo E, Ramamoorthy R, Oukrif D, Rosmarin D, Presz M, Wang H, et al. Use of multivariate analysis to suggest a new molecular classification of colorectal cancer. *J Pathol* (2013) 229:441–8. doi: 10.1002/PATH.4139

67. Arnold D, Lueza B, Douillard J-Y, Peeters M, Lenz H-J, Venook A, et al. Prognostic and predictive value of primary tumour side in patients with RAS wildtype metastatic colorectal cancer treated with chemotherapy and EGFR directed antibodies in six randomized trials. *Ann Oncol* (2017) 28:1713–29. doi: 10.1093/ annonc/mdx175

68. Sanz-Pamplona R, Cordero D, Berenguer A, Lejbkowicz F, Rennert H, Salazar R, et al. Gene expression differences between colon and rectum tumors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2011) 17:7303–12. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-1570

69. Yoshino T, Watanabe J, Shitara K, Yasui H, Ohori H, Shiozawa M, et al. Panitumumab (PAN) plus mFOLFOX6 versus bevacizumab (BEV) plus mFOLFOX6 as first-line treatment in patients with *RAS* wild-type (WT) metastatic colorectal cancer (mCRC): Results from the phase 3 PARADIGM trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2022) 40:LBA1–1. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2022.40.17_suppl.LBA1

70. Hecht JR, Mitchell E, Chidiac T, Scroggin C, Hagenstad C, Spigel D, et al. A randomized phase IIIB trial of chemotherapy, bevacizumab, and panitumumab compared with chemotherapy and bevacizumab alone for metastatic colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2009) 27:672–80. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2008.19.8135

71. Tol J, Koopman M, Cats A, Rodenburg CJ, Creemers GJM, Schrama JG, et al. Chemotherapy, bevacizumab, and cetuximab in metastatic colorectal cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2009) 360:563–72. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0808268

72. Simkens LHJ, Van Tinteren H, May A, Ten Tije AJ, Creemers GJM, Loosveld OJL, et al. Maintenance treatment with capecitabine and bevacizumab in metastatic colorectal cancer (CAIRO3): a phase 3 randomised controlled trial of the Dutch colorectal cancer group. *Lancet* (2015) 385:1843–52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)62004-3

73. Hegewisch-Becker S, Graeven U, Lerchenmüller CA, Killing B, Depenbusch R, Steffens C-C, et al. Maintenance strategies after first-line oxaliplatin plus fluoropyrimidine plus bevacizumab for patients with metastatic colorectal cancer (AIO 0207): a randomised, non-inferiority, open-label, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:1355–69. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00042-X

74. Holash J, Davis S, Papadopoulos N, Croll SD, Ho L, Russell M, et al. VEGFtrap: A VEGF blocker with potent antitumor effects. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2002) 99:11393–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.172398299

75. Wilhelm SM, Dumas J, Adnane L, Lynch M, Carter CA, Schütz G, et al. Regorafenib (BAY 73-4506): A new oral multikinase inhibitor of angiogenic, stromal and oncogenic receptor tyrosine kinases with potent preclinical antitumor activity. *Int J Cancer* (2011) 129:245–55. doi: 10.1002/ijc.25864

76. Grothey A, Van Cutsem E, Sobrero A, Siena S, Falcone A, Ychou M, et al. Regorafenib monotherapy for previously treated metastatic colorectal cancer (CORRECT): an international, multicentre, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2013) 381:303–12. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61900-X

77. Mayer RJ, van Cutsem E, Falcone A, Yoshino T, Garcia-Carbonero R, Mizunuma N, et al. Randomized trial of TAS-102 for refractory metastatic colorectal cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2015) 372:1909–19. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1 414325

78. Pfeiffer P, Yilmaz M, Möller S, Zitnjak D, Krogh M, Petersen LN, et al. TAS-102 with or without bevacizumab in patients with chemorefractory metastatic colorectal cancer: an investigator-initiated, open-label, randomised, phase 2 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21:412–20. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(19)30827-7

79. Cidon EU, Alonso P, Masters B. Markers of response to antiangiogenic therapies in colorectal cancer: Where are we now and what should be next? *Clin Med Insights Oncol* (2016) 10:41. doi: 10.4137/CMO.S34542

80. Rodriguez-Pascual J, Cubillo A. Dynamic biomarkers of response to antiangiogenic therapies in colorectal cancer: A review. *Curr Pharmacogenomics Person Med* (2017) 15:81–5. doi: 10.2174/1875692115666170815161754

82. de la Pinta C, Castillo ME, Collado M, Galindo-Pumariño C, Peña C. Radiogenomics: Hunting down liver metastasis in colorectal cancer patients. *Cancers (Basel)* (2021) 13:5547. doi: 10.3390/cancers13215547

83. van Cutsem E, Paccard C, Chiron M, Tabernero J. Impact of prior bevacizumab treatment on VEGF-a and PIGF levels and outcome following second-line aflibercept treatment: Biomarker *Post hoc* analysis of the VELOUR trial. *Clin Cancer Res* (2020) 26:717–25. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-19-1985

84. Parikh AR, Lee F-C, Yau L, Koh H, Knost J, Mitchell EP, et al. MAVERICC, a randomized, biomarker-stratified, phase II study of mFOLFOX6-bevacizumab versus FOLFIRI-bevacizumab as first-line chemotherapy in metastatic colorectal cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2019) 25:2988–95. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-1221

85. Poon RT-P, Fan S-T, Wong J. Clinical implications of circulating angiogenic factors in cancer patients. J Clin Oncol (2001) 19:1207–25. doi: 10.1200/ JCO.2001.19.4.1207

86. Jubb AM, Hurwitz HI, Bai W, Holmgren EB, Tobin P, Guerrero AS, et al. Impact of vascular endothelial growth factor-a expression, thrombospondin-2 expression, and microvessel density on the treatment effect of bevacizumab in metastatic colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2006) 24:217–27. doi: 10.1200/ JCO.2005.01.5388

87. Latacz E, Höppener D, Bohlok A, Leduc S, Tabariès S, Fernández Moro C, et al. Histopathological growth patterns of liver metastasis: updated consensus guidelines for pattern scoring, perspectives and recent mechanistic insights. *Br J Cancer* (2022) 127:988–1013. doi: 10.1038/s41416-022-01859-7

88. Kuczynski EA, Reynolds AR. Vessel co-option and resistance to antiangiogenic therapy. *Angiogenesis* (2020) 23:55-74. doi: 10.1007/s10456-019-09698-6

89. Li J, Cao J, Xu R, Chen Z, Zhang J, Ji D, et al. A phase 1b study of VEGFR inhibitor fruquintinib in patients with pretreated advanced colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2014) 32:3548–8. doi: 10.1200/jco.2014.32.15_suppl.3548

90. Li J, Qin S, Xu R-H, Shen L, Xu J, Bai Y, et al. Effect of fruquintinib vs placebo on overall survival in patients with previously treated metastatic colorectal cancer. *JAMA* (2018) 319:2486. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.7855

91. O'Neil BH, Wallmark JM, Lorente D, Elez E, Raimbourg J, Gomez-Roca C, et al. Safety and antitumor activity of the anti–PD-1 antibody pembrolizumab in patients with advanced colorectal carcinoma. *PloS One* (2017) 12. doi: 10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0189848

92. Le DT, Kim TW, van Cutsem E, Geva R, Jäger D, Hara H, et al. Phase II open-label study of pembrolizumab in treatment-refractory, microsatellite instability-High/Mismatch repair-deficient metastatic colorectal cancer: KEYNOTE-164. J Clin Oncol (2020) 38:11-9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.19.02107

93. Marabelle A, Le DT, Ascierto PA, di Giacomo AM, de Jesus-Acosta A, Delord J-P, et al. Efficacy of pembrolizumab in patients with noncolorectal high microsatellite Instability/Mismatch repair–deficient cancer: Results from the phase II KEYNOTE-158 study. J Clin Oncol (2019) 38:1–10. doi: 10.1200/JCO.19.02105

94. Le DT, Uram JN, Wang H, Bartlett BR, Kemberling H, Eyring AD, et al. PD-1 blockade in tumors with mismatch-repair deficiency. *New Engl J Med* (2015) 372:2509–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1500596

95. Limagne E, Euvrard R, Thibaudin M, Rébé C, Derangère V, Chevriaux A, et al. Accumulation of MDSC and Th17 cells in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer predicts the efficacy of a FOLFOX-bevacizumab drug treatment regimen. *Cancer Res* (2016) 76:5241–52. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-3164

96. Terme M, Pernot S, Marcheteau E, Sandoval F, Benhamouda N, Colussi O, et al. VEGFA-VEGFR pathway blockade inhibits tumor-induced regulatory T-cell proliferation in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:539–49. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-2325

97. Osada T, Chong G, Tansik R, Hong T, Spector N, Kumar R, et al. The effect of anti-VEGF therapy on immature myeloid cell and dendritic cells in cancer patients. *Cancer Immunol. Immunother.* (2008) 57:1115–24. doi: 10.1007/s00262-007-0441-x

98. Kato Y, Tabata K, Kimura T, Yachie-Kinoshita A, Ozawa Y, Yamada K, et al. Lenvatinib plus anti-PD-1 antibody combination treatment activates CD8+ T cells through reduction of tumor-associated macrophage and activation of the interferon pathway. *PloS One* (2019) 14:e0212513. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0212513

99. Gomez-Roca C, Yanez E, Im S-A, Castanon Alvarez E, Senellart H, Doherty M, et al. LEAP-005: A phase II multicohort study of lenvatinib plus pembrolizumab in patients with previously treated selected solid tumors-results from the colorectal cancer cohort. *J Clin Oncol* (2021) 39:94–4. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2021.39.3_suppl.94

100. Llovet JM, Kelley RK, Villanueva A, Singal AG, Pikarsky E, Roayaie S, et al. Hepatocellular carcinoma. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* (2021) 7:6. doi: 10.1038/s41572-020-00240-3 101. Llovet JM, Castet F, Heikenwalder M, Maini MK, Mazzaferro V, Pinato DJ, et al. Immunotherapies for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* (2021) 19 (3):151–72. doi: 10.1038/s41571-021-00573-2

102. Castet F, Willoughby CE, Haber PK, Llovet JM. Atezolizumab plus bevacizumab: A novel breakthrough in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2021) 27:1827–9. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-20-4706

103. Llovet JM, de Baere T, Kulik L, PhilippKK H, TF G, Meyer T, et al. Locoregional therapies in the era of molecular and immune treatments for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2021) 18:293–313. doi: 10.1038/s41575-020-00395-0

104. Llovet JM, Ricci S, Mazzaferro V, Hilgard P, Gane E, Blanc JF, et al. Sorafenib in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. *New Engl J Med* (2008) 359:378– 90. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0708857

105. Cheng AL, Kang YK, Chen Z, Tsao CJ, Qin S, Kim JS, et al. Efficacy and safety of sorafenib in patients in the Asia-pacific region with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: a phase III randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2009) 10:25–34. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(08)70285-7

106. Cheng AL, Kang YK, Lin DY, Park JW, Kudo M, Qin S, et al. Sunitinib versus sorafenib in advanced hepatocellular cancer: Results of a randomized phase III trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2013) 31:4067–75. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.45.8372

107. Cainap C, Qin S, Huang WT, Chung IJ, Pan H, Cheng Y, et al. Linifanib versus sorafenib in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: Results of a randomized phase III trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2015) 33:172–9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2013.54.3298

108. Zhu AX, Rosmorduc O, Evans TRJ, Ross PJ, Santoro A, Carrilho FJ, et al. Randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of sorafenib plus erlotinib in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* (2015) 33:559–66. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2013.53.7746

109. Johnson PJ, Qin S, Park JW, Poon RTP, Raoul JL, Philip PA, et al. Brivanib versus sorafenib as first-line therapy in patients with unresectable, advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: Results from the randomized phase III BRISK-FL study. *J Clin Oncol* (2013) 31:3517–24. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.48.4410

110. Kudo M, Finn RS, Qin S, Han KH, Ikeda K, Piscaglia F, et al. Lenvatinib versus sorafenib in first-line treatment of patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: a randomised phase 3 non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* (2018) 391:1163–73. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30207-1

111. Llovet JM, Lencioni R. mRECIST for HCC: Performance and novel refinements. J Hepatol (2020) 72:288–306. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.09.026

112. Reig M, Bruix J. Lenvatinib: can a non-inferiority trial change clinical practice? *Lancet* (2018) 391:1123-4. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30208-3

113. Singal AG, Nagar SP, Hitchens A, Davis KL, Iyer S. Real-world effectiveness of lenvatinib monotherapy among unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma patients in the USA. *Future Oncol* (2021) 17:2759–68. doi: 10.2217/fon-2021-0242

114. Finn RS, Qin S, Ikeda M, Galle PR, Ducreux M, Kim T-Y, et al. Atezolizumab plus bevacizumab in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *New Engl J Med* (2020) 382:1894–905. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1915745

115. Casak SJ, Donoghue M, Fashoyin-Aje L, Jiang X, Rodriguez L, Shen Y-L, et al. FDA Approval summary: Atezolizumab plus bevacizumab for the treatment of patients with advanced unresectable or metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2021) 27(7):1836–41. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-20-3407

116. Cheng A-L, Qin S, Ikeda M, Galle PR, Ducreux M, Kim T-Y, et al. Updated efficacy and safety data from IMbrave150: Atezolizumab plus bevacizumab vs Sorafenib for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Hepatol* (2022) 76:862–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2021.11.030

117. Siegel AB, Cohen EI, Ocean A, Lehrer D, Goldenberg A, Knox JJ, et al. Phase II trial evaluating the clinical and biologic effects of bevacizumab in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* (2008) 26:2992–8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2007.15.9947

118. Boige V, Malka D, Bourredjem A, Dromain C, Baey C, Jacques N, et al. Efficacy, safety, and biomarkers of single-agent bevacizumab therapy in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncologist* (2012) 17:1063–72. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2011-0465

119. Ren Z, Xu J, Bai Y, Xu A, Cang S, Du C, et al. Sintilimab plus a bevacizumab biosimilar (IBI305) versus sorafenib in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma (ORIENT-32): a randomised, open-label, phase 2–3 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2021) 22:977–90. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(21)00252-7

120. Kelley RK, Rimassa L, Cheng A-L, Kaseb A, Qin S, Zhu AX, et al. Cabozantinib plus atezolizumab versus sorafenib for advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (COSMIC-312): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2022) 23:995–1008. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(22)00326-6

121. Finn R, Kudo M, Merle P, Meyer T, Qin S, Ikeda M, et al. LBA34 - primary results from the phase III LEAP-002 study: Lenvatinib plus pembrolizumab versus lenvatinib as first-line (1L) therapy for advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (aHCC). *ESMO Congress* (2022), 33(suppl_7):S808–69. doi: 10.1016/j.annonc.2022.08.031

122. Qin S, Chan L, Gu S, Bai Y, Ren Z, Lin X, et al. LBA35 - camrelizumab (C) plus rivoceranib (R) vs. sorafenib (S) as first-line therapy for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma (uHCC): A randomized, phase III trial. *ESMO Congress.* (2022), 33 (suppl_7): S808–69.

123. Qin S, Bi F, Gu S, Bai Y, Chen Z, Wang Z, et al. Donafenib versus sorafenib in first-line treatment of unresectable or metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma: A randomized, open-label, parallel-controlled phase II-III trial. *J Clin Oncol* (2021) 39 (27):3002–3011. doi: 10.1200/JCO.21.00163

124. Bruix J, Qin S, Merle P, Granito A, Huang YH, Bodoky G, et al. Regorafenib for patients with hepatocellular carcinoma who progressed on sorafenib treatment (RESORCE): a randomised, double-blind, placebocontrolled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2017) 389:56–66. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16) 32453-9

125. Abou-Alfa GK, Meyer T, Cheng AL, El-Khoueiry AB, Rimassa L, Ryoo BY, et al. Cabozantinib in patients with advanced and progressing hepatocellular carcinoma. *New Engl J Med* (2018) 379:54–63. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1717002

126. Zhu AX, Kang YK, Yen CJ, Finn RS, Galle PR, Llovet JM, et al. Ramucirumab after sorafenib in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma and increased α -fetoprotein concentrations (REACH-2): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2019) 20:282–96. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30937-9

127. Zhu AX, Park JO, Ryoo BY, Yen CJ, Poon R, Pastorelli D, et al. Ramucirumab versus placebo as second-line treatment in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma following first-line therapy with sorafenib (REACH): A randomised, double-blind, multicentre, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:859– 70. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00050-9

128. Qin S, Li Q, Gu S, Chen X, Lin L, Wang Z, et al. Apatinib as second-line or later therapy in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (AHELP): a multicentre, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2021) 6:559–68. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00109-6

129. Bruix J, Takayama T, Mazzaferro V, Chau G-YY, Yang J, Kudo M, et al. Adjuvant sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma after resection or ablation (STORM): A phase 3, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:1344–54. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00198-9

130. Haber PK, Puigvehí M, Castet F, Lourdusamy V, Montal R, Tabrizian P, et al. Evidence-based management of hepatocellular carcinoma: Systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials (2002–2020). *Gastroenterology* (2021) 161:879–98. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2021.06.008

131. Kudo M, Imanaka K, Chida N, Nakachi K, Tak WY, Takayama T, et al. Phase III study of sorafenib after transarterial chemoembolisation in Japanese and Korean patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *Eur J Cancer* (2011) 47:2117–27. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2011.05.007

132. Meyer T, Fox R, Ma YT, Ross PJ, James MW, Sturgess R, et al. Sorafenib in combination with transarterial chemoembolisation in patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma (TACE 2): a randomised placebo-controlled, doubleblind, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2017) 2:565–75. doi: 10.1016/ S2468-1253(17)30156-5

133. Kudo M, Han G, Finn RS, Poon RTP, Blanc JF, Yan L, et al. Brivanib as adjuvant therapy to transarterial chemoembolization in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: A randomized phase III trial. *Hepatology* (2014) 60:1697–707. doi: 10.1002/hep.27290

134. Kudo M, Cheng A-LL, Park J-W, Park J-H, Liang P-CC, Hidaka H, et al. Orantinib versus placebo combined with transcatheter arterial chemoembolisation in patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma (ORIENTAL): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicentre, phase 3 study. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2018) 3:37–46. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(17)30290-X

135. Kudo M, Ueshima K, Ikeda M, Torimura T, Tanabe N, Aikata H, et al. Randomised, multicentre prospective trial of transarterial chemoembolisation (TACE) plus sorafenib as compared with TACE alone in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: TACTICS trial. *Gut* (2020) 69:1492–501. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-318934

136. Kudo M, Ueshima K, Ikeda M, Torimura T, Aikata H, Izumi N, et al. TACTICS: Final overall survival (OS) data from a randomized, open label, multicenter, phase II trial of transcatheter arterial chemoembolization (TACE) therapy in combination with sorafenib as compared with TACE alone in patients (pts) with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). *J Clin Oncol* (2021) 39:270–0. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2021.39.3_suppl.270

137. Llovet JM, Peña CEA, Lathia CD, Shan M, Meinhardt G, Bruix J. Plasma biomarkers as predictors of outcome in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2012) 18:2290–300. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-2175

138. Pinyol R, Montal R, Bassaganyas L, Sia D, Takayama T, Chau G-YY, et al. Molecular predictors of prevention of recurrence in HCC with sorafenib as adjuvant treatment and prognostic factors in the phase 3 STORM trial. *Gut* (2019) 68:1065–75. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-316408

139. Lee Y-S, Kim BH, Kim BC, Shin A, Kim JS, Hong S-H, et al. SLC15A2 genomic variation is associated with the extraordinary response of sorafenib treatment: whole-genome analysis in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncotarget* (2015) 6:16449–60. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.3758

140. Geier A, Macias RIR, Bettinger D, Weiss J, Bantel H, Jahn D, et al. The lack of the organic cation transporter OCT1 at the plasma membrane of tumor cells precludes a positive response to sorafenib in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8:15846–57. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.15029

141. Teufel M, Seidel H, Köchert K, Meinhardt G, Finn RS, Llovet JM, et al. Biomarkers associated with response to regorafenib in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* (2019) 156:1731-41. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.01.261

142. Finn RS, Kudo M, Cheng A-L, Wyrwicz L, Ngan RKC, Blanc J-F, et al. Pharmacodynamic biomarkers predictive of survival benefit with lenvatinib in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: From the phase III REFLECT study. *Clin Cancer Res* (2021) 27:4848–58. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-20-4219

143. Rimassa L, Kelley RK, Meyer T, Ryoo B-Y, Merle P, Park J-W, et al. Outcomes based on plasma biomarkers for the phase 3 CELESTIAL trial of cabozantinib versus placebo in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. *Liver Cancer* (2022) 11:38–47. doi: 10.1159/000519867

144. Lee MS, Ryoo B-YB-Y, Hsu C-HC-H, Numata K, Stein S, Verret W, et al. Atezolizumab with or without bevacizumab in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma (GO30140): an open-label, multicentre, phase 1b study. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21:808–20. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30156-X

145. Zhu AX, Abbas AR, de Galarreta MR, Guan Y, Lu S, Koeppen H, et al. Molecular correlates of clinical response and resistance to atezolizumab in combination with bevacizumab in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. *Nat Med* (2022) 28(8):1599–611. doi: 10.1038/s41591-022-01868-2

146. Ho WJ, Zhu Q, Durham J, Popovic A, Xavier S, Leatherman J, et al. Neoadjuvant cabozantinib and nivolumab convert locally advanced hepatocellular carcinoma into resectable disease with enhanced antitumor immunity. *Nat Cancer* (2021) 2(9):891–903. doi: 10.1038/s43018-021-00234-4

147. Finn RS, Ikeda M, Zhu AX, Sung MW, Baron AD, Kudo M, et al. Phase ib study of lenvatinib plus pembrolizumab in patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* (2020) 38:2960–70. doi: 10.1200/JCO.20.00808

148. Lord RVN, Park JM, Wickramasinghe K, DeMeester SR, Oberg S, Salonga D, et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor and basic fibroblast growth factor expression in esophageal adenocarcinoma and Barrett esophagus. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg (2003) 125:246–53. doi: 10.1067/mtc.2003.203

149. Yoshikawa T, Tsuburaya A, Kobayashi O, Sairenji M, Motohashi H, Yanoma S, et al. Plasma concentrations of VEGF and bFGF in patients with gastric carcinoma. *Cancer Lett* (2000) 153:7–12. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3835(99)00426-7

150. Schmitt JM, Sommers SR, Fisher W, Ansari R, Robin E, Koneru K, et al. Sunitinib plus paclitaxel in patients with advanced esophageal cancer: A phase II study from the Hoosier oncology groupe. *J Thorac Oncol* (2012) 7:760–3. doi: 10.1097/JTO.0b013e31824abc7c

151. Moehler M, Gepfner-Tuma I, Maderer A, Thuss-Patience PC, Ruessel J, Hegewisch-Becker S, et al. Sunitinib added to FOLFIRI versus FOLFIRI in patients with chemorefractory advanced adenocarcinoma of the stomach or lower esophagus: a randomized, placebo-controlled phase II AIO trial with serum biomarker program. *BMC Cancer* (2016) 16:699. doi: 10.1186/s12885-016-2736-9

152. Sun W, Powell M, O'Dwyer PJ, Catalano P, Ansari RH, Benson AB. Phase II study of sorafenib in combination with docetaxel and cisplatin in the treatment of metastatic or advanced gastric and gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma: ECOG 5203. J Clin Oncol (2010) 28:2947–51. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2009.27.7988

153. Liu G, Wang Y, Wang C, He Y, E M. Clinical efficacy and safety of apatinib as maintenance treatment in patients with advanced esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol* (2020) 13:1423–30. doi: 10.1080/17512433.2020.1844004

154. Huang J, Xiao J, Fang W, Lu P, Fan Q, Shu Y, et al. Anlotinib for previously treated advanced or metastatic esophageal squamous cell carcinoma: A doubleblind randomized phase 2 trial. *Cancer Med* (2021) 10:1681–9. doi: 10.1002/ cam4.3771

155. Bang Y-J, Golan T, Dahan L, Fu S, Moreno V, Park K, et al. Ramucirumab and durvalumab for previously treated, advanced non-small-cell lung cancer, gastric/gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma, or hepatocellular carcinoma: An open-label, phase ia/b study (JVDJ). *Eur J Cancer* (2020) 137:272–84. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2020.06.007

156. Shah MA, Jhawer M, Ilson DH, Lefkowitz RA, Robinson E, Capanu M, et al. Phase II study of modified docetaxel, cisplatin, and fluorouracil with bevacizumab in patients with metastatic gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29:868–74. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.32.0770

157. Uronis HE, Bendell JC, Altomare I, Blobe GC, Hsu SD, Morse MA, et al. A phase II study of capecitabine, oxaliplatin, and bevacizumab in the treatment of

metastatic esophagogastric adenocarcinomas. Oncologist (2013) 18:271–2. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2012-0404

158. Ohtsu A, Shah MA, Van Cutsem E, Rha SY, Sawaki A, Park SR, et al. Bevacizumab in combination with chemotherapy as first-line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III study. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29:3968–76. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.36.2236

159. Ohtsu A, Shah MA, van Cutsem E, Rha SY, Sawaki A, Park SR, et al. Bevacizumab in combination with chemotherapy as first-line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III study. *J Clin Oncol* (2011) 29:3968–76. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.36.2236

160. Fuchs CS, Tomasek J, Yong CJ, Dumitru F, Passalacqua R, Goswami C, et al. Ramucirumab monotherapy for previously treated advanced gastric or gastrooesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (REGARD): an international, randomised, multicentre, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2014) 383:31–9. doi: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(13)61719-5

161. Wilke H, Muro K, van Cutsem E, Oh S-C, Bodoky G, Shimada Y, et al. Ramucirumab plus paclitaxel versus placebo plus paclitaxel in patients with previously treated advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW): a double-blind, randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2014) 15:1224–35. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70420-6

162. Fuchs CS, Shitara K, di Bartolomeo M, Lonardi S, Al-Batran S-E, van Cutsem E, et al. Ramucirumab with cisplatin and fluoropyrimidine as first-line therapy in patients with metastatic gastric or junctional adenocarcinoma (RAINFALL): a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2019) 20:420–35. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30791-5

163. Chau I, Penel N, Arkenau H-T, Santana-Davila R, Calvo E, Soriano AO, et al. Safety and antitumor activity of ramucirumab plus pembrolizumab in treatment naïve advanced gastric or gastroesophageal junction (G/GEJ) adenocarcinoma: Preliminary results from a multi-disease phase I study (JVDF). *J Clin Oncol* (2018) 36:101–1. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2018.36.4_suppl.101

164. Bang Y-J, Golan T, Lin C-C, Kang Y-K, Wainberg ZA, Wasserstrom H, et al. Interim safety and clinical activity in patients (pts) with locally advanced and unresectable or metastatic gastric or gastroesophageal junction (G/GEJ) adenocarcinoma from a multicohort phase I study of ramucriumab (R) plus durvalumab (D). J Clin Oncol (2018) 36:92–2. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2018.36.4_suppl.92

165. Takahari D, Shoji H, Hara H, Esaki T, Machida N, Nagashima K, et al. Preliminary result of phase 1/2 study of ramucirumab plus nivolumab in patients with previously treated advanced gastric adenocarcinoma (NivoRam study). *J Clin Oncol* (2018) 36:4047–7. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2018.36.15_suppl.4047

166. Li J, Qin S, Xu J, Xiong J, Wu C, Bai Y, et al. Randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial of apatinib in patients with chemotherapy-refractory advanced or metastatic adenocarcinoma of the stomach or gastroesophageal junction. *J Clin Oncol* (2016) 34:1448–54. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2015.63.5995

167. Xu R, Zhang D, Shen L, Lin J, Huang J, Gong J, et al. A phase I/II trial of fruquintinib in combination with paclitaxel for second-line treatment in patients with advanced gastric cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2017) 35:128–8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2017.35.4_SUPPL.128

168. Enzinger PC, McCleary NJ, Zheng H, Abrams TA, Yurgelun MB, Azzoli CG, et al. Multicenter double-blind randomized phase II: FOLFOX + ziv-aflibercept/placebo for patients (pts) with chemo-naive metastatic esophagogastric adenocarcinoma (MEGA). *J Clin Oncol* (2016) 34:4-4. doi: 10.1200/jco.2016.34.4_suppl.4

169. Kang Y, Lee KH, Shen L, Yeh K, Hong YS, Park YI, et al. Randomized phase ii study of capecitabine and cisplatin with or without sorafenib in patients with metastatic gastric cancer: Stargate study. *Ann Oncol* (2014) 25:iv210. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdu334.1

170. Thuss-Patience PC, Al-Batran S-E, Siveke JT, Homann N, Malfertheiner P, Glaeser D, et al. Pazopanib and 5-FU/oxaliplatin as first-line treatment in advanced gastric cancer: PaFLO, a randomized phase II study from the AIO (Arbeitsgemeinschaft internistische onkologie). *J Clin Oncol* (2015) 33:4033–3. doi: 10.1200/jco.2015.33.15_suppl.4033

171. Xu R, Zhang D, Shen L, Lin J, Huang J, Gong J, et al. A phase I/II trial of fruquintinib in combination with paclitaxel for second-line treatment in patients with advanced gastric cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2017) 35:128–8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2017.35.4_suppl.128

172. Dasari A, Shen C, Halperin D, Zhao B, Zhou S, Xu Y, et al. Trends in the incidence, prevalence, and survival outcomes in patients with neuroendocrine tumors in the united states. *JAMA Oncol* (2017) 3:1335. doi: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2017.0589

173. Gomez D, Malik HZ, Al-Mukthar A, Menon KV, Toogood GJ, Lodge JPA, et al. Hepatic resection for metastatic gastrointestinal and pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours: outcome and prognostic predictors. *HPB* (2007) 9:345–51. doi: 10.1080/13651820701504199

174. Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul J-L, Bang Y-J, Borbath I, Lombard-Bohas C, et al. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *New Engl J Med* (2011) 364:501–13. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1003825

175. Faivre S, Niccoli P, Castellano D, Valle JW, Hammel P, Raoul J-L, et al. Sunitinib in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: updated progression-free survival and final overall survival from a phase III randomized study. *Ann Oncol* (2017) 28:339–43. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdw561

176. Xu J, Shen L, Bai C, Wang W, Li J, Yu X, et al. Surufatinib in advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours (SANET-p): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2020) 21:1489–99. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(20)30493-9

177. Chan JA, Faris JE, Murphy JE, Blaszkowsky LS, Kwak EL, McCleary NJ, et al. Phase II trial of cabozantinib in patients with carcinoid and pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (pNET). *J Clin Oncol* (2017) 35:228–8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2017.35.4_SUPPL.228

178. Phan AT, Halperin DM, Chan JA, Fogelman DR, Hess KR, Malinowski P, et al. Pazopanib and depot octreotide in advanced, well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumours: a multicentre, single-group, phase 2 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:695–703. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)70136-1

179. Grande E, Capdevila J, Castellano D, Teulé A, Durán I, Fuster J, et al. Pazopanib in pretreated advanced neuroendocrine tumors: a phase II, open-label trial of the Spanish task force group for neuroendocrine tumors (GETNE). *Ann Oncol* (2015) 26:1987–93. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdv252

180. Strosberg JR, Cives M, Hwang J, Weber T, Nickerson M, Atreya CE, et al. A phase II study of axitinib in advanced neuroendocrine tumors. *Endocr Relat Cancer* (2016) 23:411–8. doi: 10.1530/ERC-16-0008

181. Capdevila J, Fazio N, Lopez Lopez C, Teule A, Valle JW, Tafuto S, et al. Final results of the TALENT trial (GETNE1509): a prospective multicohort phase II study of lenvatinib in patients (pts) with G1/G2 advanced pancreatic (panNETs) and gastrointestinal (giNETs) neuroendocrine tumors (NETs). J Clin Oncol (2019) 37:4106–6. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2019.37.15_suppl.4106

182. Park W, Chawla A, O'Reilly EM. Pancreatic cancer. JAMA (2021) 326:851. doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.13027

183. Kleeff J, Korc M, Apte M, la Vecchia C, Johnson CD, Biankin A v., et al. Pancreatic cancer. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* (2016) 2:16022. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2016.22

184. Mizrahi JD, Surana R, Valle JW, Shroff RT. Pancreatic cancer. Lancet (2020) 395:2008-20. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30974-0

185. von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, Chiorean EG, Infante J, Moore M, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. *New Engl J Med* (2013) 369:1691–703. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1304369

186. Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, Bouché O, Guimbaud R, Bécouarn Y, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2011) 364:1817–25. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1011923

187. Pelzer U, Schwaner I, Stieler J, Adler M, Seraphin J, Dörken B, et al. Best supportive care (BSC) versus oxaliplatin, folinic acid and 5-fluorouracil (OFF) plus BSC in patients for second-line advanced pancreatic cancer: A phase III-study from the German CONKO-study group. *Eur J Cancer* (2011) 47:1676–81. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2011.04.011

188. Oettle H, Riess H, Stieler JM, Heil G, Schwaner I, Seraphin J, et al. Secondline oxaliplatin, folinic acid, and fluorouracil versus folinic acid and fluorouracil alone for gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer: Outcomes from the CONKO-003 trial. J Clin Oncol (2014) 32:2423–9. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2013.53.6995

189. Wang-Gillam A, Li C-P, Bodoky G, Dean A, Shan Y-S, Jameson G, et al. Nanoliposomal irinotecan with fluorouracil and folinic acid in metastatic pancreatic cancer after previous gemcitabine-based therapy (NAPOLI-1): a global, randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* (2016) 387:545–57. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00986-1

190. Kindler HL, Niedzwiecki D, Hollis D, Sutherland S, Schrag D, Hurwitz H, et al. Gemcitabine plus bevacizumab compared with gemcitabine plus placebo in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: Phase III trial of the cancer and leukemia group b (CALGB 80303). *J Clin Oncol* (2010) 28:3617–22. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.28.1386

191. van Cutsem E, Vervenne WL, Bennouna J, Humblet Y, Gill S, van Laethem J-L, et al. Phase III trial of bevacizumab in combination with gemcitabine and erlotinib in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer. *J Clin Oncol* (2009) 27:2231–7. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2008.20.0238

192. Rougier P, Riess H, Manges R, Karasek P, Humblet Y, Barone C, et al. Randomised, placebo-controlled, double-blind, parallel-group phase III study evaluating aflibercept in patients receiving first-line treatment with gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. *Eur J Cancer* (2013) 49:2633–42. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2013.04.002

193. Yamaue H, Tsunoda T, Tani M, Miyazawa M, Yamao K, Mizuno N, et al. Randomized phase II/III clinical trial of elpamotide for patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: PEGASUS-PC study. *Cancer Sci* (2015) 106:883–90. doi: 10.1111/cas.12674

194. Kindler HL, Ioka T, Richel DJ, Bennouna J, Létourneau R, Okusaka T, et al. Axitinib plus gemcitabine versus placebo plus gemcitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a double-blind randomised phase 3 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2011) 12:256–62. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70004-3

195. Gonçalves A, Gilabert M, François E, Dahan L, Perrier H, Lamy R, et al. BAYPAN study: a double-blind phase III randomized trial comparing gemcitabine plus sorafenib and gemcitabine plus placebo in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. *Ann Oncol* (2012) 23:2799–805. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mds135

196. Bergmann L, Maute L, Heil G, Rüssel J, Weidmann E, Köberle D, et al. A prospective randomised phase-II trial with gemcitabine versus gemcitabine plus sunitinib in advanced pancreatic cancer. *Eur J Cancer* (2015) 51:27–36. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.10.010

197. Shaib WL, Rupii M, Khair TA, Robin EL, El-Rayes BF, Huyck TK, et al. Phase II randomized, double-blind study of mFOLFIRINOX plus ramucirumab versus mFOLFIRINOX plus placebo in advanced pancreatic cancer patients (HCRN GI14-198). *J Clin Oncol* (2021) 39:413–3. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2021.39.3_suppl.413

198. Valle JW, Kelley RK, Nervi B, Oh D-Y, Zhu AX. Biliary tract cancer. Lancet (2021) 397:428–44. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00153-7

199. Banales JM, Marin JJG, Lamarca A, Rodrigues PM, Khan SA, Roberts LR, et al. Cholangiocarcinoma 2020: the next horizon in mechanisms and management. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2020) 17:557-88. doi: 10.1038/s41575-020-0310-z

200. Okusaka T, Nakachi K, Fukutomi A, Mizuno N, Ohkawa S, Funakoshi A, et al. Gemcitabine alone or in combination with cisplatin in patients with biliary tract cancer: a comparative multicentre study in Japan. *Br J Cancer* (2010) 103:469–74. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605779

201. Valle J, Wasan H, Palmer DH, Cunningham D, Anthoney A, Maraveyas A, et al. Cisplatin plus gemcitabine versus gemcitabine for biliary tract cancer. *New Engl J Med* (2010) 362:1273–81. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0908721

202. Oh D-Y, Ruth He A, Qin S, Chen L-T, Okusaka T, Vogel A, et al. Durvalumab plus gemcitabine and cisplatin in advanced biliary tract cancer. *NEJM Evid.* (2022) 1(8). doi: 10.1056/EVIDoa2200015

203. Valle JW, Vogel A, Denlinger CS, He AR, Bai L-Y, Orlova R, et al. Addition of ramucirumab or merestinib to standard first-line chemotherapy for locally advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancer: a randomised, double-blind, multicentre, phase 2 study. *Lancet Oncol* (2021) 22:1468–82. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(21)00409-5

204. Valle JW, Wasan H, Lopes A, Backen AC, Palmer DH, Morris K, et al. Cediranib or placebo in combination with cisplatin and gemcitabine chemotherapy for patients with advanced biliary tract cancer (ABC-03): a randomised phase 2 trial. *Lancet Oncol* (2015) 16:967–78. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00139-4

205. Moehler M, Maderer A, Schimanski C, Kanzler S, Denzer U, Kolligs FT, et al. Gemcitabine plus sorafenib versus gemcitabine alone in advanced biliary tract cancer: A double-blind placebo-controlled multicentre phase II AIO study with biomarker and serum programme. *Eur J Cancer* (2014) 50:3125–35. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.09.013

206. Santoro A, Gebbia V, Pressiani T, Testa A, Personeni N, Arrivas Bajardi E, et al. A randomized, multicenter, phase II study of vandetanib monotherapy versus vandetanib in combination with gemcitabine versus gemcitabine plus placebo in subjects with advanced biliary tract cancer: the VanGogh study. *Ann Oncol* (2015) 26:542–7. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdu576

207. Upadhaya S, Hubbard-Lucey VM, Yu JX. Immuno-oncology drug development forges on despite COVID-19. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2020) 19:751–2. doi: 10.1038/d41573-020-00166-1

Frontiers in Oncology

Advances knowledge of carcinogenesis and tumor progression for better treatment and management

The third most-cited oncology journal, which highlights research in carcinogenesis and tumor progression, bridging the gap between basic research and applications to imrpove diagnosis, therapeutics and management strategies.

Discover the latest **Research Topics**



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



